Mechanisms of action of the chemopreventive agent indole-3-carbinol in breast cell lines.

Submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy at the University of Leicester

by

Lynne M. Howells B.Sc. (Hons) Biocentre Dept. Biochemistry University of Leicester

June 2003

UMI Number: U177176

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



UMI U177176 Published by ProQuest LLC 2013. Copyright in the Dissertation held by the Author. Microform Edition © ProQuest LLC. All rights reserved. This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code.



ProQuest LLC 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346

ABSTRACT

Mechanisms of action of the chemopreventive agent indole-3-carbinol (I3C) in breast cell lines.

Lynne M. Howells.

The chemopreventive agent indole-3-carbinol (I3C) is found in cruciferous vegetables such as broccoli, cabbage and Brussels sprouts. Clinical trials have shown I3C to favourably alter urinary 2-OH:16 α estrone ratios, which may prove beneficial for decreased risk of ER+ve breast cancer. However, molecular mechanisms for potential chemopreventive effects in ER-ve breast cancer have yet to be elucidated.

I3C inhibited proliferation of the immortalised HBL 100, and tumour-derived MDA MB468, T47D and MCF7 breast cell lines. Approximate $IC_{50}s$ were 122μ M, 33μ M, 73μ M and 67μ M respectively, with MDA MB468 cells exhibiting four-fold greater inhibition than HBL 100 cells.

I3C caused significant induction of apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cells only, possibly explaining this difference in sensitivity. This was not due to immediate effects upon members of the Bcl-2 family, although downregulation of the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 protein may have contributed to apoptosis at later time points.

I3C caused a dose-dependent decrease in Akt phosphorylation and activity in the MDA MB468 cells, which possessed constitutive Akt activity caused by loss of PTEN expression. I3C was shown to similarly inhibit Akt phosphorylation and induce apoptosis in the low-PTEN, phospho-Akt-overexpressing LNCaP prostate cell line, but not in the high PTEN/low phospho-Akt expressing DU145 prostate cells or the HBL 100 line.

I3C inhibited PI3K activity in the MDA MB468 cells (50 μ M) and HBL 100 cells (500 μ M) when added directly into an *in vitro* kinase assay. Induction of apoptosis in the MDA MB468 and LNCaP cells by the PI3K inhibitor LY294002 supported the hypothesis that inhibition of PI3K signalling may contribute to apoptosis. However, induction of apoptosis by I3C also occurred via an Akt-independent pathway that may involve NF- κ B, as I3C, but not LY294002, decreased NF- κ B DNA-binding (as shown by EMSA) in the MDA MB468 cells.

This investigation into the molecular mechanisms of action of I3C, indicates a potential role for its use in chemoprevention against phospho-Akt-overexpressing, PTEN-negative, highly aggressive breast tumours, independent of estrogen receptor α status.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would particularly like to thank my supervisors Drs. Ann Hudson and Maggie Manson for their continued help, support and patience throughout my project, which has proven invaluable.

I would also like to thank everyone in the section, especially Paul and Toryn, with whom I have had numerous 'is it all worth it' debates! Everyone in the group has played a large part in keeping me going (and sane), which is much appreciated.

A big thank you goes to everyone in the Hodgkin Building who offered their help and support, including Dr. Marion MacFarlane and Mr. Roger Snowden for their help with the apoptosis studies, and Jim and Bec for 'useful discussions' in the Regent!

Last but not least, I would like to thank Andy, who has given me constant support and put up with more than his fair share of moaning throughout the years – I couldn't have done it without you!

I wish to dedicate this thesis to my family, and thank them for all that they have done.

CONTENTS

| TITLE | |
|--|------|
| ABSTRACT | i |
| ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS | ii |
| CONTENTS | iii |
| LIST OF FIGURES AND TABLES | viii |
| ABBREVIATIONS | xiv |
| CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION | 1 |
| 1.1 Cancer chemoprevention | 2 |
| 1.2 Breast Cancer | 5 |
| 1.3 Indole-3-Carbinol (I3C) | 9 |
| 1.3.1 Chemistry of I3C | 9 |
| 1.3.2 I3C and Chemoprevention | 10 |
| 1.3.3 I3C and Breast Cancer | 15 |
| 1.3.4 I3C in Clinical Trials | 16 |
| 1.4 The Cell Cycle | 18 |
| 1.5 Apoptosis | 21 |
| 1.6 The Phosphatidylinositol-3-Kinase Signalling Pathway | 26 |
| 1.6.1 Phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3K) | 26 |
| 1.6.2 PTEN/MMAC/TEP1 | 29 |
| 1.6.3 Akt (protein kinase B) | 30 |
| 1.6.3.1 Regulation of Akt | 31 |
| 1.6.3.2 Functions of Akt | 33 |
| 1.7 NF-κB Signalling | 39 |
| 1.7.1 NF-κB and apoptosis | 40 |
| 1.7.2 NF- κ B and the cell cycle | 41 |
| 1.7.3 Role of NF-кB in breast cancer | 42 |

AIMS

45

| CHAPTER 2: MATERIALS AND METHODS | 46 |
|---|----|
| 2.1 Materials | 47 |
| 2.1.1 Chemicals | 47 |
| 2.1.2 Antibodies | 48 |
| 2.1.3 Plasmids | 49 |
| 2.1.4 Suppliers' addresses | 50 |
| 2.1.5 Acknowledgements for help with methods | 50 |
| 2.2 Buffers | 52 |
| 2.3 Cell lines | 56 |
| 2.3.1 Maintenance of cell lines | 56 |
| 2.3.1.1 Passaging of cells | 57 |
| 2.3.2 Treatment of cells with I3C or LY294002 | 57 |
| 2.4 Assessment of cell proliferation and cell death | 58 |
| 2.4.1 Cell proliferation assay | 58 |
| 2.4.2 Cell recoverability following treatment with I3C | 58 |
| 2.4.3 Cell cycle analysis | 58 |
| 2.4.4 Annexin V staining for apoptosis | 59 |
| 2.5 Immunocytochemistry for cytochrome c release | 60 |
| 2.6 Preparation of cell fractions | 60 |
| 2.6.1 Whole cell lysate preparation | 60 |
| 2.6.2 Nuclear protein preparation | 60 |
| 2.6.3 Mitochondrial and cytosolic protein preparation | 61 |
| 2.6.4 Preparation of samples for PTEN determination | 61 |
| 2.6.5 Preparation of samples for measurement of PARP cleavage | 61 |
| 2.6.6 Bio-Rad protein assay | 61 |
| 2.7 Western blotting | 62 |
| 2.7.1 Antibody conditions | 63 |
| 2.7.2 Immunoprecipitation of proteins | 67 |
| 2.8 Kinase assays | 67 |
| 2.8.1 Akt kinase assay | 67 |
| 2.8.2 IKK activity assay | 68 |
| 2.8.3 PI3Kinase assay | 68 |

| 2.9 Electrophoretic mobility shift assay (EMSA) | 69 |
|---|----|
| 2.9.1 Labelling of probe for EMSA | 69 |
| 2.9.2 Sample preparation for EMSA and running of the gel | 69 |
| 2.10 Preparation and transfection of plasmid DNA | 70 |
| 2.10.1 Transformation of competent bacteria | 70 |
| 2.10.2 Preparation of plasmid DNA | 71 |
| 2.10.2.1 Small scale preparation of plasmid DNA | 71 |
| 2.10.2.2 Large scale preparation of plasmid DNA | 72 |
| 2.10.2.3 Restriction digest of plasmid DNA | 72 |
| 2.10.3 Transient transfection of plasmid DNA into cells | 73 |
| 2.10.4 Reporter gene assays | 74 |
| 2.10.4.1 Measurement of β -galactosidase activity | 74 |
| 2.10.4.2 Measurement of luciferase activity | 74 |
| 2.10.5 Stable transfection of plasmid DNA into cell lines | 74 |
| 2.11 Prostaglandin E2 assay | 75 |
| 2.12 Microarray analysis of changes in gene expression | 75 |
| 2.12.1 Preparation of cells and labelling of RNA | 75 |
| 2.12.1.1 Preparation of RNA | 76 |
| 2.12.1.2 Labelling of RNA for hybridisation to microarray | 76 |
| 2.12.1.3 Hydrolisation of RNA | 77 |
| 2.12.1.4 Purification of the probe | 77 |
| 2.12.2 Hybridisation of microarray slides | 77 |
| 2.13 Statistical analysis | 78 |

CHAPTER 3: EFFECT OF I3C ON CELL PROLIFERATION

| AND APOPTOSIS | 79 |
|--|---------|
| 3.1 Cell proliferation following treatment with I3C | 82 |
| 3.2 Growth recovery following treatment with I3C | 84 |
| 3.3 Cell cycle analysis following treatment with I3C | 86 |
| 3.4 Assessment of apoptosis in response to I3C | 89 |
| 3.5 Effects of I3C on apoptosis-regulatory proteins of the Bcl-2 far | nily 97 |

CHAPTER 4: EFFECT OF I3C ON THE PI3 KINASE SIGNALLING

| PATHWAY | 107 |
|--|-----|
| 4.1 The effects of I3C on Akt protein levels, phosphorylation status | |
| and activity | 109 |
| 4.2 PTEN and I3C | 123 |
| 4.3 The effect of I3C on PI3 Kinase activity | 125 |
| 4.4 The effects of LY294002 on Akt phosphorylation and induction | |
| of apoptosis | 129 |
| 4.5 The effects of I3C on receptor-mediated Akt phosphorylation | 134 |
| 4.6 The effects of I3C on two prostate cell lines | 135 |

CHAPTER 5: EFFECT OF I3C ON DOWNSTREAM TARGETS OF

| AKT | | 149 |
|--------|--|-----|
| 5.1 Ef | fects of I3C on NF-κB | 152 |
| | 5.1.1 Determination of NF- κ B status in the breast cell lines | 152 |
| | 5.1.2 Effect of I3C on IKK activity and nuclear NF- κ B levels | 153 |
| | 5.1.3 Effect of I3C on NF-κB DNA binding and transcriptional | |
| | activity | 154 |
| | 5.1.4 Can I3C decrease the transactivation activity of NF- κ B? | 156 |
| 5.2 Pr | oteins regulated by NF-κB and Akt | 159 |
| | 5.2.1 Cyclin D1 | 159 |
| | 5.2.2 Cox-2 | 162 |
| | 5.2.3 Inhibitors of apoptosis (IAP) | 163 |
| | 5.2.4 GSK-3 | 163 |
| | 5.2.5 β-catenin | 167 |
| | 5.2.6 Forkhead transcription factors | 167 |
| | 5.2.7 HSP70 | 171 |
| | 5.2.8 P70S6K | 171 |

| CHAPTER 6: MICROARRAY ANALYSIS OF I3C-INDU | ICED |
|---|-------------|
| CHANGES IN GENE EXPRESSION | 181 |
| 6.1 Differential gene expression between HBL 100 and | |
| MDA MB468 cells | 188 |
| 6.2 The effect of I3C on gene expression in the HBL 100 cells | 195 |
| 6.3 The effect of I3C on gene expression in the MDA MB468 cells | 200 |
| CHAPTER 7: GENERAL DISCUSSION | 210 |
| REFERENCES | 218 |
| APPENDIX | 267 |
| i Determination of X/Y chromosome status of breast cells | 268 |
| ii Plasmid maps and insert details | 269 |
| iii Definition of the Akt consensus binding sequence | 273 |
| iv Genes and gene products from microarray | 274 |
| PUBLICATIONS | 278 |

FIGURES

CHAPTER 1

| 1.1 Intervention strategies against cancer, related to tumour mass and | |
|--|----|
| the carcinogenic process | 4 |
| 1.2 Glucobrassicin chemical structure | 9 |
| 1.3 Major acid condensation products of I3C | 11 |
| 1.4 Activation of phase specific CDKs during the cell cycle | 20 |
| 1.5 Interaction of signalling pathways that feed into the apoptotic | |
| process | 23 |
| 1.6 Control of Akt in signalling processes involved in cell growth, | |
| proliferation and differentiation | 31 |
| 1.7 Interaction of members of the PI3K signalling pathway and | |
| downstream targets | 34 |
| 1.8 GSK-3 signalling in the presence or absence of a Wnt/Akt signal | 38 |
| 1.9 Activation of the NF-κB pathway via TNF receptor signalling, | |
| and points at which Akt signalling may interact | 41 |

| 3.1 Effect of I3C on the proliferation of a panel of human breast | |
|--|----|
| cell lines | 83 |
| 3.2 Growth recovery study for HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells | 85 |
| 3.3 Flow cytometric analysis of propidium iodide stained HBL 100 | |
| cells following a 48 hour I3C treatment | 87 |
| 3.4 Flow cytometric analysis of propidium iodide stained MDA MB468 | } |
| cells following a 48 hour I3C treatment | 88 |
| 3.5 Assessment of apoptosis by annexin V binding in HBL 100 and | |
| MDA MB468 cells following a 24 hour I3C treatment | 90 |
| 3.6 Representative dot plots for figure 3.5, showing annexin V/PI | |
| staining in the MDA MB468 cells following a 24 hour I3C treatment | 91 |
| 3.7 Effect of 500µM I3C on apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cells | |
| over a period of 24 hours as determined by annexin V staining | 92 |
| | |

| 3.8 Western blot showing the effect of 500µM I3C or 50µM LY294002 | |
|---|-----|
| treatment on PARP cleavage in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells | |
| over a 24 hour period | 92 |
| 3.9 Cytochrome c staining and visualisation by confocal microscopy in | |
| MDA MB468 cells | 94 |
| 3.10 Lack of apoptosis, but induction of necrosis in HBL 100 cells | |
| following I3C treatment over 144 hours | 95 |
| 3.11 Induction of apoptosis and necrosis in the MDA MB468 cells | |
| following an I3C treatment over 168 hours | 96 |
| 3.12 Representative western blots showing Bcl-2 levels in HBL 100 | |
| and MDA MB468 cells following an I3C treatment for time points up | |
| to 72 hours | 98 |
| 3.13 The effect of I3C on total Bcl-2 levels in the HBL 100 cells | |
| following 5 to 72 hour I3C treatments | 99 |
| 3.14 The effect of I3C on total Bcl-2 levels in the MDA MB468 cells | |
| following 5 to 72 hour I3C treatments | 100 |
| 3.15 Representative western blot showing Bax levels in HBL 100 and | |
| MDA MB468 cells following an I3C treatment for times up to 72 | |
| hours | 101 |
| 3.16 Western blots showing the effects of a 24 hour I3C treatment on | |
| Bcl-xL levels in HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells | 102 |

| 4.1 Basal levels of phosphorylated Akt in a panel of breast cell lines | 110 |
|---|-----|
| 4.2A Representative western blots showing the effect of a 5 hour I3C | |
| treatment on p-Akt (ser473) levels in 4 breast cell lines | 111 |
| 4.2B p-Akt (ser473) levels expressed as a percentage of the DMSO | |
| control following a 5 hour I3C treatment in MCF7, T47D and | |
| HBL 100 cells | 112 |
| 4.3 Total Akt (1,2,3) and p-Akt (ser473) levels expressed as a percentage | |
| of the DMSO control following a 5 hour treatment in the | |
| MDA MB468 cells | 114 |
| 4.4 The effect of I3C on Akt phosphorylation pre- 5 hours | 115 |

| 4.5 Effect of a 24 hour I3C treatment on Akt phosphorylation in the | |
|--|-----|
| HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell line | 116 |
| 4.6 Akt activity in HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following | |
| a 5 hour I3C treatment | 117 |
| 4.7 Effect of a 5 hour I3C treatment on the three Akt isoforms | 119 |
| 4.8 The effects of serum deprivation on Akt phosphorylation in the | |
| HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines | 121 |
| 4.9 p-Akt levels in myristoylated Akt1-transfected cells | 122 |
| 4.10 PTEN levels in a panel of breast cell lines | 124 |
| 4.11 Representative western blots showing PTEN protein levels in | |
| HBL 100 cells following a 5 or 24 hour I3C treatment | 125 |
| 4.12 PI3 Kinase assay for HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells | 127 |
| 4.13 Representative western blot showing total p85 α basal levels | |
| in the breast cell lines | 129 |
| 4.14 Representative western blots showing phosphorylated p85 $lpha$ | |
| and p110 β levels in HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following a | |
| 5 hour treatment with I3C or 50μM LY294002 | 130 |
| 4.15 Representative western blot showing inhibition of Akt | |
| phosphorylation in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following a | |
| 50µM LY294002 treatment for 1 hour | 131 |
| 4.16 Representative western blot showing PARP cleavage following a | |
| 24 hour LY294002 treatment (50µM) | 131 |
| 4.17 Representative western blots showing levels of phospho-Akt | |
| in MDA MB468 cells following a 5 hour LY294002 treatment compared | |
| with a 5 hour I3C treatment | 132 |
| 4.18 Induction of apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cell line following a | |
| 10µM treatment with LY294002 over 72 hours | 133 |
| 4.19 Representative western blots showing a time course over 5 hours | |
| for EGF-stimulated phospho-Akt levels in the HBL 100 and MDA | |
| MB468 cells | 135 |
| 4.20 Representative western blots showing the effects of a 4.5 hour | |
| I3C pre-treatment followed by a 30 minute EGF stimulation on EGFR- | |
| related signalling molecules in the HBL 100 cells | 136 |

| 4.21 Representative western blots showing the effects of a 4.5 hour | |
|---|-----|
| I3C pre-treatment followed by a 30 minute EGF stimulation on EGFR- | |
| related signalling molecules in the MDA MB468 cells | 137 |
| 4.22 The effects of a 4.5 hour I3C pre-treatment followed by a 30 | |
| minute stimulation on EGFR-related signalling molecules in the | |
| HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells | 138 |
| 4.23 Basal PTEN levels and the effects of a 5 hour I3C treatment | |
| in 2 prostate cell lines | 140 |
| 4.24 Assessment of apoptosis by annexin V/PI staining in DU145 | |
| and LNCaP cells following a 24 hour I3C treatment | 141 |

| 5.1 Relative levels of NF-κB proteins in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 | 1 |
|---|-----|
| cells | 152 |
| 5.2 Effect of I3C on IKK activity in HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells | 153 |
| 5.3 Representative western blots of basal NF-KB p65 levels in HBL 100 | |
| and MDA MB468 cells following 5 or 24 hour I3C treatments | 154 |
| 5.4 EMSA showing NF-KB DNA binding in HBL 100 and MDA | |
| MB468 cells following 5 or 24 hour I3C treatments | 155 |
| 5.5 Effect of an LY294002 (50μM) time course on NF-κB nuclear | |
| levels and DNA binding | 157 |
| 5.6 Effect of I3C on NF-KB transcriptional activity in the MDA MB468 | |
| cell line | 158 |
| 5.7 Representative western blots showing nuclear cyclin D1 levels | |
| following 5 or 24 hour treatments in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 | |
| cells | 160 |
| 5.8 Effect of a 24 hour I3C treatment on nuclear cyclin D1 levels | |
| in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell line | 161 |
| 5.9 Representative western blot showing basal Cox-2 levels in 4 | |
| breast cell lines | 162 |
| 5.10 Effect of I3C on hIAP levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 | |
| cell lines | 164 |

| 5.11 Representative western blots for HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells | |
|---|-----|
| showing levels of phosphorylated GSK-3 $lpha/eta$ following 5 or 24 hour | |
| I3C treatments | 165 |
| 5.12 Effects of a 5 hour I3C treatment on phosphorylated GSK-3 $lpha/eta$ | |
| levels following 5 or 24 hour I3C treatments | 166 |
| 5.13 The effect of a 5 or 24 hour I3C treatment on total β -catenin | |
| levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells | 168 |
| 5.14 The effect of a 5 or 24 hour I3C treatment on total β -catenin | |
| levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells line | 169 |
| 5.15 Effect of an I3C treatment on forkhead transcription factor | |
| phosphorylation | 170 |
| 5.16 The effect of an I3C treatment on HSP70 levels | 172 |
| 5.17 Effect of a 24 hour I3C treatment on HSP70 levels in the HBL 100 | |
| and MDA MB468 cell lines (chart) | 173 |
| 5.18 Representative western blots showing phosphorylated p70S6K | |
| levels (thr389) in HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following 5 or | |
| 24 hour I3C treatments | 174 |

CHAPTER 6

| 6.1 Phases in the discovery and development of therapeutic agents, | |
|--|-----|
| and of diagnostic, prognostic and other markers | 183 |
| 6.2 Stages within the microarray experiment | 185 |
| 6.3 Typical array slide for MDA MB468 cells following a 5 hour | |
| I3C treatment | 186 |

| 7.1 Potential mechanisms by which I3C could induce apoptosis through | |
|--|-----|
| PI3K and NF-κB signalling in the MDA MB468 cells | 215 |

TABLES

CHAPTER 1

| 1.1 Summary of in vivo studies using I3C | 13 |
|---|----|
| 1.2 Human clinical trials using I3C | 16 |
| 1.3 Major regulatory components of the cell cycle | 21 |

CHAPTER 2

| 2.1 Antibody conditions | 63 |
|--|----|
| 2.2 Restriction enzymes and fragment sizes for plasmids used | 73 |

CHAPTER 3

| 3.1 IC ₅₀ s for I3C in a panel of breast cell lines, determined following | |
|--|----|
| a 168 hour I3C treatment | 82 |
| 3.2 Percentage of cells in each phase of the cell cycle in the HBL 100 | |
| and MDA MB468 cell lines, following a 48 hour I3C treatment | 86 |

CHAPTER 4

| 4.1 Kinase screen showing the effects of $50\mu M$ I3C on purified | |
|--|-----|
| kinases | 126 |

| 192 |
|-----|
| 194 |
| |
| 198 |
| |
| 203 |
| |

ABBREVIATIONS

| AhR | Aryl hydrocarbon receptor |
|---------|---------------------------------------|
| AMP | Adenosine monophosphate |
| AMPK | AMP-activated protein kinase |
| ANOVA | Analysis of variance |
| AP-1 | Activator protein-1 |
| APAF-1 | Apoptosis protease activator factor-1 |
| ASK-1 | Apoptosis stimulating kinase-1 |
| Asp | Aspartate |
| ATP | Adenosine 5'-triphosphate |
| Bcl-2 | B-cell lymphoma/leukaemia-2 |
| BH | Bcl-2 homology |
| BIR | Baculovirus IAP repeat |
| BRCA1/2 | Breast cancer 1/2 |
| BSA | Bovine serum albumin |
| CARD | Caspase recruitment domain |
| CARET | beta-carotene retinol efficacy trial |
| CDK | Cyclin dependent kinase |
| Chk1 | Checkpoint homologue 1 |
| CIN | Cervical intraepithelial neoplasia |
| CK2 | Casein kinase 2 |
| CKI | CDK inhibitor |
| COX | Cyclooxygenase |
| CTet | Cyclic tetramer |
| CTr | Cyclic trimer |
| СҮР | Cytochrome P450 |
| Cys | Cysteine |
| DIM | 3,3'-di-indolylmethane |
| DISC | Death inducing signalling complex |
| DMBA | 7,12-Dimethylbenz[a]anthracene |
| DMEM | Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium |

| DMSO | Dimethylsulphoxide |
|------------------|---|
| DTT | Dithiothreitol |
| DYRK1A | Dual specificity tyrosine phosphorylation regulated kinase 1A |
| ECL | Enhanced chemiluminescence |
| EDTA | Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid |
| EGFR | Epidermal growth factor receptor |
| EGF | Epidermal growth factor |
| EGTA | Ethyleneglycoltetraacetic acid |
| EMSA | Electrophoretic mobility shift assay |
| ER | Estrogen receptor |
| ERBB2 | v-erb-b2 erythroblastic leukaemia viral oncogene homologue 2 |
| ERK | Extracellular signal regulated kinase |
| FACS | Fluorescence activated cell sorting |
| FADD | Fas associated death domain |
| FCS | Fetal calf serum |
| FGF | Fibroblast growth factor |
| FITC | Fluorescein isothiocyanate |
| G1 | Gap 1 phase of the cell cycle |
| G2 | Gap 2 phase of the cell cycle |
| GSK-3 | Glycogen synthase kinase-3 |
| HA | Haemaglutinin |
| HEPES | 2[-Hydroxyethyl]piperazine-N-[2-ethanesulfonic acid] |
| HRP | Horse radish peroxidase |
| ΙκΒ | Inhibitor of kappa B |
| I3C | Indole-3-carbinol |
| IAP | Inhibitor of apoptosis |
| IC ₅₀ | Concentration for 50% inhibition |
| ICZ | Indolo[3,2-b]carbazol |
| IKK | IkB Kinase |
| IP | Immunoprecipitation |
| JNK | c-jun N-terminal kinase |
| KDa | Kilodalton |
| LTet | Linear tetramer |

| LTr | Linear trimer |
|-----------|---|
| Lck | Lymphocyte-specific protein tyrosine kinase |
| М | Mitosis |
| MAPKAP-K1 | MAP kinase activating protein kinase 1 |
| MBq | Mega bequerel |
| MEK | MAPK/ERK Kinase |
| mg | Milligramme |
| MKK | MAPK kinase (MEK) |
| MMP | Matrix metalloproteinase |
| MSK1 | Mitogen- and stress- activated protein kinase-1 |
| NF-κB | Nuclear factor kappa B |
| NIK | NF-kB inducing kinase |
| NSAIDS | Non steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs |
| OH | Hydroxy |
| PARP | Poly (ADP ribose) polymerase |
| PBS | Phosphate buffered saline |
| PCNA | Proliferating cell nuclear antigen |
| PDGF | Platelet derived growth factor |
| PDK | 3-Phosphoinositide-dependent kinase |
| PGE2 | Prostaglandin E2 |
| p-gp | p-glycoprotein |
| PH | Pleckstrin homology |
| PhIP | 2-amino-1-methyl-6-phenylimidazopyridine |
| РНК | Phosphorylase kinase |
| PI | Propidium Iodide |
| PI3K | Phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase |
| PIP | Phosphatidylinositol phosphate |
| PIPES | Piperazine-N,N'-bis[2-ethanesulfonic acid] |
| PKA | Protein kinase A |
| РКС | Protein kinase C |
| PRAK | Mitogen-activated protein kinase-activated protein kinase |
| PTEN | Phosphatase and tensin homologue deleted from chromosome 10 |
| RANK | Receptor activator of NF-kB |
| | |

| Rb | Retinoblastoma |
|---------|--|
| ROCK-II | Rho-associated, coiled-coil containing protein kinase II |
| RPMI | Roswell Park Memorial Institute |
| S | DNA synthesis phase of the cell cycle |
| SAPK | Stress activated protein kinase |
| SDS | Sodium dodecyl sulphate |
| SGK | Serum/glucocorticoid regulated kinase |
| SH2 | Src homology domain 2 |
| SH3 | Src 3 homology domain |
| SHIP | SH2-containing Inositol polyphosphate-5-phosphatase |
| SLE | Systemic lupus erythematosus |
| SSC | Disodium citrate |
| SSPE | Disodium phosphate EDTA |
| TAD-1 | Transactivation domain-1 |
| TAE | Tris acetate EDTA |
| TBST | Tris buffered saline-tween |
| TCF | T cell factor |
| TE | Tris/EDTA |
| TEMED | Tetramethyl ethylene diamine |
| TLC | Thin layer chromatography |
| TNF | Tumour necrosis factor |
| TNFR | Tumour necrosis factor receptor |
| TRADD | TNFR associated death domain |
| UV | Ultra violet |
| VEGF | Vascular endothelial growth factor |
| X-gal | 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-β-D-galactoside |
| XRE | Xenobiotic response element |

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 CANCER CHEMOPREVENTION

It has been estimated that approximately two thirds of all cancers may be preventable through lifestyle modifications (Oliveria *et al.*, 1997), with epidemiological studies showing a correlation between the ingestion of certain food groups and the incidence of cancer (Goodman, 1993, Fung *et al.*, 2003). The idea that 'prevention is better than cure' is not a novel one, but the truth in this old adage is particularly relevant with respect to cancer and the current treatments available. Once a cancer is established, the existing therapies whether they be surgical, radiochemical or drug based are generally of an unpleasant, invasive nature and in many cases have little guarantee of success. The concept of cancer prevention therefore offers an attractive proposition within anti-cancer research.

Chemoprevention can be defined as the use of natural or synthetic chemicals to reverse the onset, suppress the development or prevent progression of the carcinogenic process (Sporn *et al.*, 1976, Wattenberg, 1993, Gescher *et al.*, 1998).

The process of tumourigenesis has been proposed by Hanahan and Weinberg (2000) to require six essential alterations to normal cell physiology: the ability to provide their own growth signals, insensitivity to growth inhibition, evasion of apoptosis, immortalisation, sustained angiogenesis, and tissue invasion and metastasis.

The development of an invasive cancer is a complex and ongoing process consisting of many individual steps, but can be broadly categorised into three main areas:

Initiation is the primary step in the onset of the carcinogenic process occurring via many different mechanisms (eg: chemical interaction, irradiation, spontaneous mutation) but ultimately resulting in DNA damage that may confer growth advantages over the normal cellular population. Agents that are able to target this primary stage are known as blocking agents, and can prevent occurrence of the initiation step by preventing carcinogenic agents reaching a critical site, or by the scavenging of free radicals. Other effects include the ability of the agent to modify phase I/II drug metabolising enzymes leading to increased conjugation and elimination of carcinogens, altering rates of DNA repair or limiting rates of adduct formation (Wattenberg, 1997, Manson *et al.*, 2000). Prevention of this initial step

may prove difficult in many respects as it begins very early on in life. However, it is unlikely that a single initiating event will result in carcinogenesis, rather it is an accumulation of further promoting signals and damage that will progress the carcinogenic process.

Promotion can occur many years after the initiation step and is an ongoing process, resulting in the clonal expansion of initiated cells, giving rise to a cellular population primed for tumourigenesis.

Progression may be seen as an extension to the promotional clonal expansion procedure, and will ultimately result in tumour formation. These two latter phases may be targeted by suppressing agents, which exert their effects by slowing or preventing clonal expansion of initiated cells via a host of mechanisms including: scavenging of reactive oxygen species, modulation of signal transduction pathways, suppression of growth factor or hormone activity, inhibition of arachidonic acid metabolism, changes to oncogene function or inhibition of polyamine synthesis, ultimately leading to inhibition of proliferation and/or induction of apoptosis (reviewed in Gescher *et al.*, 1998). In theory, it is therefore possible to target all 3 stages of the carcinogenic process through chemoprevention over the lifetime of an individual as shown in *figure 1.1*.

Early primary prevention may include the avoidance or removal of certain triggers to slow or prevent the initiation and promotion processes, and can often be simple measures such as lifestyle changes, prior to more invasive secondary prevention measures such as hormone therapy. However, once a tumour reaches a palpable mass (approximately 1g - the point at which it is most readily detectable), it is often at an advanced stage where treatment is difficult, yet essential for patient survival. Tertiary prevention measures usually involve radical surgery together with aggressive chemotherapy. This highlights the importance of readily accessible and easily detectable biomarkers during the initiation and promotion phases, in order to target intervention strategies prior to invasion and metastasis. The principle of chemoprevention allows a non-aggressive intervention regime, targeting all phases of tumour growth.



Figure 1.1 Intervention strategies against cancer, related to tumour mass and the carcinogenic process. Adapted from De Flora et al., Mutation Research (2001)

For an agent to have chemopreventive potential, it is required to be highly effective, easy to administer, inexpensive and to exhibit minimal toxicity within the general populace. There are many foodstuffs available with chemopreventive efficacy that have the advantage of a long history of use within the population, meaning that toxicological potential has already been assessed.

There are multiple steps required for the development of a successful chemopreventive strategy which include: definition of risk factors and biomarkers of disease, identification of prospective chemopreventive agents and their suitability for clinical trial, and identification of surrogate endpoint markers of efficacy that can be quantitatively assessed throughout these trials (Cristofanilli *et al.*, 1998, Shureiqi *et al.*, 2000, Sharma *et al.*, 2001). Optimally, the chemopreventive agent of interest will therefore be able to target known or suspected carcinogenic mechanisms with little or no detrimental effects upon the subject. Currently, chemopreventive strategies are aimed at individuals with a known high risk factor for disease and have already provided notable success, for example, the use of tamoxifen and its analogues within existing breast cancer treatment regimes. However, we are still a long way from introducing an agent into members of the general populace who aren't in a high risk category. Whilst there has already been a good deal of success with these agents, there is still much interest in developing new chemopreventives for such a noxious disease as breast cancer.

1.2 BREAST CANCER

Breast cancer is the most common form of malignancy in women, with over 40,000 new cases presenting in the UK each year (Dixon, 1997). The UK has the highest age standardised incidence and mortality of breast cancer in the world, and it is one of the prime causes of death in women between the ages of 40 and 55.

Breast cancers are derived from epithelial cells within the terminal duct lobular unit of the breast (Dixon, 1997) and are classified as invasive (infiltrating) or non invasive (in situ) ductal or lobular carcinomas, with infiltrating ductal carcinoma accounting for up to 75% of breast cancers (Harris *et al.*, 1992). Once breast cancer has been identified, there are many factors that determine the prognosis for the disease, influencing selection of

appropriate treatment for patients. General prognostic factors include tumour size and localisation, occurrence of metastasis and histological grade. At a molecular level, however, there has been significant progress in the determination of prognostic biomarkers related to the carcinogenic process such as estrogen receptor (ER) status, oncogene expression (erbB2, myc, Ras), cell cycle regulators (Rb, cyclin D1, cyclin E), angiogenic factors (VEGF, FGF), adhesion molecules (E-cadherin) and mutation of various tumour suppressor genes (p53, Rb and BRCA1/2) (Landberg and Roos, 1997, Stearns *et al.*, 1998).

ER status of breast tumours provides one of the most important markers with regard to current treatment regimes, with the use of selective estrogen receptor modulators (SERMs) such as Tamoxifen in ER+ve (estrogen receptor positive) breast cancers, and in individuals at high risk. Estrogen-induced proliferation is mediated mainly through ER α , with increased levels of the receptor observed in women with breast cancer. Estrogen signalling through the estrogen receptor can result in stimulation of Ras-dependent signalling pathways via recruitment of adaptor proteins such as Grb2 (Santen *et al.*, 2002), ultimately resulting in aberrant signalling through the MAPK (mitogen activated protein kinase), PI3K (phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase) and NF- κ B (nuclear factor kappa B) cascades. Targeting of anti-estrogens to the estrogen receptor, can therefore remove the proliferative stimulus of estrogens (reviewed in Hilakivi-Clarke *et al.*, 2002). However, ER-ve (estrogen receptor negative) tumours give rise to highly aggressive breast cancers resistant to hormone therapy, which are typically found in younger women. These tumours often possess grossly deregulated cell cycle and signalling properties and have a highly invasive, metastatic phenotype.

Her2/neu/erbB2 over expression is commonly observed in breast cancers. ErbB2 is a cellular transmembrane glycoprotein of the EGFR family, overexpression of which is generally associated with poor prognosis. It is thought that erbB2 overexpression may confer resistance to hormone-based therapy in ER+ve tumours and may also be involved in doxorubicin-based chemotherapy resistance (reviewed in Stearns *et al.*, 1998). Signalling through erbB2 again results in deregulation of cell signalling pathways, leading to uncontrolled cell cycling, differentiation and proliferation. Signalling by erbB2 through Ras is thought to result in deregulation of the G1/S checkpoint possibly through over expression and activation of cyclins D1 and E (Ryo *et al.*, 2002).

Only approximately 10% of all breast cancers are due to inherited mutations, generally within the breast cancer susceptibility genes *BRCA1* and 2 (Polyak, 2001). However, there are many factors that can increase the risk for breast cancer, with relative risk being indicated by 'the incidence among persons possessing a characteristic in question divided by the incidence among otherwise similar persons without the characteristic' (Harris *et al.*, 1992). Known risk factors for breast cancer include: gender, a family history of breast cancer, age at menarche, age at birth of first child, age at menopause, benign breast disease, exposure to ionising radiation, obesity, high birth weight, height, ethnic background, oral contraceptive use, hormone replacement therapy and alcohol intake (Dixon, 1997, Sanderson *et al.*, 2002). The most definitive risk for breast cancer is that of a family history, with a 20% chance of a woman under 40 developing breast cancer if they have a first degree relative diagnosed with the disease under 40 years of age (Easton, 2002).

Geographical location may also be considered a risk factor for breast cancer, with incidence varying widely between countries, and also between urban and rural areas (Laden *et al.*, 1998). Lower breast cancer incidences primarily in Asian countries compared to the USA and UK, have been widely reported (Ziegler *et al.*, 1993). However, migrants from Japan to the USA have shown a rapid increase in breast cancer risk, becoming comparable to that of the host nation within a generation, particularly if migration is prior to 35 years of age (Nagata and Shimizu, 1996). This change can probably be attributed to alterations to lifestyle and environment.

It is thought that one of the major changes to lifestyle that could account for increased cancer risk, is that of dietary alteration. Western diets often consist of a high caloric intake due to over-consumption of saturated fats, red meat and processed foods, and are often lacking in fresh fruit and vegetable intake when compared to many Asiatic countries. An increased cancer risk from such a diet may not be entirely due to caloric intake, high fat and lack of fibre, but may be in part due to a dietary deficiency of the valuable vitamin and phytochemical components of plant-derived material that may provide a chemopreventive/protective effect. There are many studies suggesting the benefits of a healthier diet, resulting in the Department of Health recommendation that we consume five portions of fruit and vegetables per day. The European prospective investigation into cancer and nutrition (EPIC) is an ongoing study investigating food and alcohol

consumption patterns within nine European countries, with a follow up for cancer incidence and death. This is one of the largest studies underway, attempting to find true cause and effects between diet and lifestyle, and disease incidence and death.

Treatment of breast cancer has undergone radical changes in the past few years with the advent of chemoprevention via the cytostatic anti-estrogen Tamoxifen, that is administered both as a therapeutic and preventive agent. Tamoxifen greatly decreases breast cancer incidence in high-risk patients (Fisher *et al.*, 1998, Osbourne, 1999), whilst adjuvant tamoxifen therapy following primary surgery for breast cancer has also been associated with up to a 30% decrease in risk of death (Fisher *et al.*, 1989). Whilst the benefits of tamoxifen therapy outweigh the detrimental effects, which include a doubling of endometrial cancer risk, and a significant increase in thrombosis in women over 50 (Hortobagyi. 1998), there is much interest in developing lower toxicity second generation estrogen antagonists which also act as anti-estrogens in endometrial tissue, such as Raloxifene (Valgus, 1999).

The success of tamoxifen as a breast cancer therapeutic agent in the treatment of estrogen receptor positive tumours, and as a chemopreventive agent for women in high risk groups, has also led to a wealth of natural and synthetic agents being further investigated for chemopreventive potential. There is particular interest in agents that may be more effective against the aggressive, estrogen receptor negative tumours which are difficult to treat and represent approximately 30% of breast cancers (Biswas et al., 2000). Such agents include retinoids, phytochemicals, monoterpenes, selenium and non steroidal antiinflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) (Carolin et al., 2000). Current emerging therapies for breast cancer include anti-Her2/neu antibodies which give a non-chemotherapeutic based treatment alternative (Herceptin) (Decensi and Costa, 2000), Capecitabine which is converted to 5fluorouracil once absorbed (so decreasing side effects) (Valgus, 1999) and agents that may be used in combination therapy with tamoxifen such as the natural retinoid fenretinide (Decensi and Costa, 2000). Future directives may be able to use specific targeting of aberrant signalling molecules via administration of antisense oligonucleotides against erbB2 (Vereb et al., 2002), Bcl-xL (Mercatante et al., 2002) or Bcl-2 (Gutierrez-Puente et al., 2002).

Of particular interest in this thesis is the glucobrassicin-derived indole, indole-3-carbinol.

1.3 INDOLE-3-CARBINOL (I3C)

1.3.1 Chemistry

Members of the *Cruciferae* family include broccoli, Brussels sprouts, cabbage and kale, all of which are rich in glucobrassicins (otherwise known as glucosinolates). Glucobrassicins have a basic chemical structure consisting of a thioglucose group linked via a sulphonated oxime group to an R group, where R may be aryl, alkyl or indolyl (Das *et al.*, 2000. Refer to *figure 1.2*).



Glucobrassicins in plants, are formed by amino acid precursors, with indole glucobrassicins being derived from D,L-tryptophan. I3C is formed upon glucobrassicin hydrolysis by the enzyme myrosinase, which is released when the plants undergo mechanical damage, such as via maceration (van Poppel., 1999).

Indole-3-carbinol is the major indole derivative from this process. At neutral pH, glucobrassicin forms an unstable isothiocyanate that degrades to I3C and a thiocyanate ion (Verhoeven *et al.*, 1997). I3C is then able to dimerise at acid pH to form the variety of condensation products shown in *figure 1.3*, including 3,3'-di-indolylmethane (DIM), indolo[3,2-b]carbazol (ICZ), 3-(methoxymethyl) indol and cyclic (CTr) and linear trimer (LTr) products (Shertzer and Senft, 2000).

Brussels sprouts have been reported to contain the highest glucobrassicin levels of approximately 0.5 - 3.2mmol/kg, although almost half of the brassicin content is lost upon boiling (Broadbent and Broadbent, 1998), and it has been estimated that the average UK resident consumes approximately 6.4mg glucobrassicins/day (Sones *et al.*, 1996).

Little is currently understood about the fate of I3C in cells, despite a great deal of evidence for its chemopreventive potential using cellular models. It has been suggested that in MCF7 breast cells, glutathione *S*-transferase is responsible for conversion of I3C primarily to a 3-cysteine I3C conjugate. MCF7 cells metabolised I3C very slowly (with an I3C half life in medium of approximately 40 hours). Very low intracellular I3C levels (nM) suggested that it was not readily taken up by the cell, which may consequently prove to be a major activity-limiting factor (Staub *et al.*, 2002).

1.3.2 I3C and chemoprevention

The chemopreventive potential of the parent I3C and its acid condensation products has been the subject of much discussion over the past 20 years. Following case studies of diet and cancer incidence, evidence was found to suggest a decreased cancer frequency in human populations following high consumption of cruciferous vegetables (reviewed in Verhoeven *et al.*, 1996, Van Poppel *et al.*, 2000, Murillo and Mehta, 2001). Whilst some mechanisms of action for crucifer derivatives have become better defined, there are still many to be further elucidated.

The mechanisms by which I3C exerts its effects have been partially expounded, and can be categorised into blocking or suppressing actions. I3C exhibits blocking activity, as it is able to induce upregulation of certain detoxification enzymes that are important xenobiotic regulators. Feeding studies with I3C have resulted in significant induction of mRNA expression and activity over time, of rat cytochrome P450s 1A1 (Nho and Jeffery, 2001),

1A2, 3A and 2B1, glutathione-S-transferase and quinone reductase. Suppressing actions included inhibition of total tyrosine kinase, flavin-containing monooxygenase and ornithine decarboxylase activities (Manson *et al.*, 1997, 1998, Katchamart *et al.*, 2000). I3C is able to induce xenobiotic response element-containing genes such as CYP1A1 and 1B1 in female rat neonates when fed to pregnant animals, so may also have the potential to alter xenobiotic metabolism in the fetus in response to transplacental xenobiotic exposure (Larsen-Su and Williams, 2001).



Several genes of drug metabolising enzymes are modulated by the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR), including those encoding CYP1A1, 1A2, UDP-glucuronosyltransferase and glutathione *S*-transferase, and may provide a target through which I3C and its derivatives can elicit their effects (Vang *et al.*, 1999). The AhR is translocated to the nucleus on ligand binding, whereupon it binds to the aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocase (ARNT). This complex is then able to bind to XRE (xenobiotic response element) gene promoter regions (Ciolino *et al.*, 1998). I3C is only able to bind weakly to the AhR and so it is unlikely that this is the main CYP inducer, whereas DIM and ICZ in MCF7 cells have been shown to bind with greater affinity, resulting in rapid translocation of the AhR to the nucleus and induction of XRE containing genes such as CYP1A1 (Chen *et al.*, 1998).

I3C has been observed to inhibit many *in vivo* chemical models of carcinogenesis, but it has also been proposed to be an inducing agent in some studies. *Table 1.1* shows studies undertaken with I3C acting as a promoting or inhibitory agent.

Examples of studies that show I3C to inhibit the carcinogenic process include: dimethylbenzanthracene (DMBA)-initiated skin (Srivastava and Shukla, 1998) and mammary tumourigenesis (Bradlow *et al.*, 1991) and nitroquinolone 1-oxide- induced rat tongue carcinogenesis (Tanaka *et al.*, 1992). It is also able to prevent DNA adduct formation resulting from exposure to environmental carcinogens such as cigarette smoke (Arif *et al.*, 2000) and dietary carcinogens such as 2-amino-1-methyl-6-phenylimidazopyridine (PhIP) (He *et al.*, 1997), and can inhibit cyclophosphamide-induced chromosomal aberrations (Agrawal and Kumar, 1999). I3C and its acid condensation products may be useful agents for use in conjunction with classical chemotherapeutic agents, as they have demonstrated an ability to reverse multi-drug resistance via inhibition of p-glycoprotein activity (Christensen and LeBlanc, 1996), and an *in vitro* synergistic effect with tamoxifen in MCF7 cells (Cover *et al.*, 1999).

As with many foodstuffs, there is potential for adverse effects from the microconstituents present if consumed in high enough quantities. It has long been known that excessive glucobrassicin intake in animals (1-2 kg in large animals) can have toxic effects, causing

| I3C dosing regimen | Action | Site | Animal | Reference |
|--------------------|----------|-------------|---------|-----------------|
| Initiation | Inhibits | Forestomach | Rat | Wattenberg 1978 |
| | Inhibits | Forestomach | Rat | Wattenberg 1990 |
| | Inhibits | Breast | Rat | Wattenberg 1990 |
| | Inhibits | Breast | Rat | Stoewsand 1988 |
| | Inhibits | Breast | Rat | Bresnick 1990 |
| | Inhibits | Breast | Mouse | Bradlow 1991 |
| | Inhibits | Breast | Rat | He 1997 |
| | Inhibits | Breast | Rat | Chen 1996 |
| | Inhibits | Bone marrow | Mouse | Agrawal 1999 |
| | Inhibits | Bone | Mouse | Malloy 1997 |
| | Inhibits | Colon | Rat | Wargovich 1996 |
| | Inhibits | Tongue | Rat | Tanaka 1992 |
| | Inhibits | Lung | Rat | Arif 2000 |
| | Inhibits | Liver | Trout | Nixon 1984 |
| | Inhibits | Liver | Trout | Dashwood 1989 |
| | Inhibits | Liver | Rat | Tanaka 1990 |
| | Inhibits | Liver | Rat | Kim 1984 |
| | Inhibits | Liver | Rat | Ito 1988 |
| | Inhibits | Liver | Rat | Ito 1989 |
| | Inhibits | Liver | Rat | Manson 1998 |
| | Inhibits | Colon | Rat | Guo 1995 |
| | Inhibits | Colon | Rat | Xu 1996 |
| | Inhibits | Skin | Mouse | Srivastava 1998 |
| Post Initiation | Inhibits | Colon | Rat | Guo 1995 |
| | Enhances | Colon | Rat | Pence 1986 |
| | Enhances | Colon | Mouse | Temple 1987 |
| | Enhances | Thyroid | Rat | Kim 1997 |
| | Enhances | Pancreas | Hamster | Birt 1987 |
| | Enhances | Liver | Trout | Bailey 1987 |
| | Enhances | Liver | Trout | Dashwood 1991 |
| | Enhances | Liver | Rat | Kim 1997 |
| | Enhances | Liver | Rat | Ito 1988 |
| | Enhances | Liver | Rat | Ito 1989 |
| | Inhibits | Liver | Rat | Manson 1998 |
| | Inhibits | Liver | Mouse | Oganesian 1997 |
| | Inhibits | Liver | Rat | Kassie 2003 |
| | Inhibits | Breast | Rat | Stoewsand 1988 |
| | Inhibits | Skin | Mouse | Srivastava 1998 |

Table 1.1 Summary of in vivo studies using I3C. Studies utilised tumour size/burden and biomarkers such as the presence of GST-P-positive liver foci as indicators of efficacy. Initiation relates to I3C exposure during, or before and during carcinogen treatment. Post-initiation relates to I3C exposure after, or during and after carcinogen treatment. Adapted from Dashwood, 1998.

thyroid gland hypertrophy and inhibiting iodine uptake by the thyroid, although there is little evidence of such effects occurring in man (Heaney and Fenwick, 1995). Xu et al., (1997) found that I3C may provide both anticarcinogenic or tumour promoting effects dependent upon dose, exhibiting similar properties to other chemopreventive agents such as genistein (Zava and Duwe, 1997). I3C appears able, at very low levels (similar to amounts ingested in a normal diet), to facilitate DNA adduct formation by certain carcinogens (reviewed by Dashwood, 1997). Studies in trout (Oganesian et al., 1999) have also shown I3C to be a tumour promoter, although isoforms of phase I/II metabolising enzymes do differ between species, which may account for some detrimental effects of I3C. The upregulation of certain P450s may also result in a detrimental effect, in that they may metabolise certain carcinogens to a more toxic form. Promotion by I3C at lower dietary levels, may in part be explained by estrogenic activity of I3C and its acid condensation derivatives, which act to promote chemically-induced hepatocarcinogenesis (Oganesian et al., 1999), but may contribute to the anticarcinogenic effect in breast cancer (Riby et al., 2000a). It may also be that I3C is more likely to have a potentially detrimental effect at a post initiation stage as opposed to administration prior to initiation (Dashwood, 1998), although this was not observed in the study by Manson et al., (1998). A detrimental effect of I3C has been reported in its ability to alter immune function via suppression of natural killer cell cytotoxicity (Exon and South, 2000, 2001), resulting in a decrease in immune response effectiveness against aberrant cells or potential cancer-causing pathogens. The choice of endpoint markers in some studies may however, not truly reflect the chemopreventive effects of I3C, as increased GST-P positive foci were observed at early time points in rat livers by Manson et al., when I3C was given post initiation, yet this did not correlate with tumour burden at the end of the study.

I3C may offer chemopreventive potential for all 3 stages of the carcinogenic process as it is able to act both as a pre-initiation blocking agent, and as a post-initiation suppressing agent in liver (Manson *et al.*, 1998), skin (Srivastava and Shukla, 1998) and breast carcinogensis (Stoewsand *et al.*, 1988, reviewed by Shertzer and Senft, 2000). Despite the potential for a protective effect in many forms of cancer, I3C and its derivatives have been most widely investigated with respect to their potential role in breast cancer prevention.

1.3.3 I3C and breast cancer

Estrogen is a critical factor in initiation and progression of mammary gland carcinogenesis, and modulators of enzymes involved in this pathway may be able to alter the carcinogenic process in estrogen sensitive tissues. Estrogen undergoes an initial oxidation of its 17βhydroxy group to form estrone, which is then available for metabolism via hydroxylation at the C-2 or 16 α position. Metabolites hydroxylated at the 16 α position have been closely correlated with mammary tumour incidence due to their genotoxicity to breast cells (Bradlow et al., 1985, 1994). Estrogen metabolism is partially regulated by constitutive P450s such as CYP1A1, 1A2, 2B1 and 3A, which increase metabolism of estrogen via the 2-OH non-genotoxic pathway. The increase in P450s associated with I3C and DIMstimulated activation of the AhR, correlates well with the extent of 2-hydroxylation and down-regulation of the nuclear estrogen receptor (Ritter et al., 2001), leading to a decrease in transcription of ERE (estrogen response element)-containing genes. Activation of the AhR by I3C or its metabolites, may also result in cross talk between the AhR and estrogen receptor, as the AhR transactivation domains (TAD) are able to inhibit 17β-estradiolinduced activation of the ER (Reen et al., 2002). In agreement with animal model data, I3C and its derivatives are also able to induce estrogen-2-hydroxylase through increased AhR activity (via direct binding) in a variety of breast cell lines, resulting in an increased 20H:16aOH ratio (Jellinck et al., 1993, Niwa et al., 1994, Tiwari et al., 1994, Telang et al., 1997, Chen et al., 1998, Vang et al., 1999).

This provides one of the mechanisms by which I3C treatment can ultimately result in a decreased breast cancer risk, as shown via inhibition of DMBA and nitrosomethylureainduced mammary tumours in Sprague-Dawley rats (Stoewsand *et al.*, 1988, Chen *et al.*, 1998). It is also thought that I3C and its condensation products can elicit anti-estrogenic activity due to direct estrogen receptor binding (Liu *et al.*, 1994), resulting in a dosedependent inhibition of estrogen-dependent transcriptional activity of ER α (Meng *et al.*, 2000c).

It was initially proposed that estrogen receptor activity was required for I3C and its derivatives to have an effect upon breast cell proliferation. It has now been demonstrated that not only can LTr_1 inhibit estrogen receptor function and activate the AhR, but it is also able to inhibit both the estrogen-dependent proliferation of MCF-7 cells, and the estrogen-

independent proliferation of MDA MB231 cells (Chang *et al.*, 1999). DIM and ICZ are also able to affect MCF-7 cell proliferation via mechanisms independent of ER activity (Liu *et al.*, 1994, Riby *et al.*, 2000b).

1.3.4 I3C in clinical trials

There is great advantage to using naturally derived chemopreventive agents that have a prolonged history of use within the human population. Most agents, however, are administered at much higher doses than would normally be ingested, so it is important to firstly determine any toxic effects within a small, healthy population. Most trials with I3C to date have used the increase in the ratio of urinary 2:16 α OH estrogen metabolites as an end point biomarker suggestive of chemopreventive potential. Human trials using I3C are listed in *table 1.2*.

| Study | Reference |
|---|-----------------------------|
| Long term responses of women to indole-3-carbinol or a high fibre diet. | Bradlow et al. 1994 |
| Dose ranging study of indole-3-carbinol for breast cancer prevention. | Wong <i>et al.</i> 1997 |
| Increased estrogen 2-hydroxylation in obese women using oral indole-3-carbinol. | Michnovicz. 1998 |
| Preliminary results of the use of indole-3-earbinol for recurrent respiratory papillomatosis. | Rosen <i>et al.</i> 1998 |
| Role of estrodiol metabolism and CYP1A1 polymorphisms in breast cancer risk. | Taioli <i>et al.</i> 1999 |
| <i>In vitro</i> and <i>in vivo</i> inhibition of human flavm-containing monooxygenase form 3 (EMO3) in the presence of dictary indoles. | Cashman <i>et al</i> , 1999 |
| Placebo-controlled trial of indole-3-carbinol in the treatment of CIN. | Bell <i>et al.</i> 2000 |
| Effects of anabolic precursors on serum testosterone concentrations and adaptations to resistance training in young men | Brown <i>et al.</i> 2000 |
| Indole-3-carbinol in women with SLE; an effect on estrogen metabolism and disease activity. | McAlindon et al. 2001 |

Table 1.2 Human clinical trials using I3C.

The first phase I trial for I3C recruited healthy subjects at high breast cancer risk. Subjects received 400mg/day I3C orally over a period of 3 months. The treatment was well tolerated by all and a significant increase in 2-OH estrone to estriol ratio was observed (Bradlow *et al.*, 1994).

Further dose ranging studies have since been carried out in women from similarly high risk groups, with the minimum effective dose reported to be 300 mg/day, and only 5% of women exhibiting any toxic effects (Wong *et al.*, 1997). High levels of 16α estrogen metabolites are often present in obese women, and these levels have subsequently been shown to decrease following a regime of 400 mg/day I3C, to levels comparable to those seen in non-obese women (Michnovicz, 1998).

This effect of dietary I3C upon estrogen metabolism has implications for many other hormone-dependent cancers such as cervical cancer. Here, intervention can occur at the cervical intraepithelial neoplasia (CIN) pre-invasive stage. In a placebo controlled trial of I3C in the treatment of CIN, no patients in the placebo group had complete CIN regression, whereas 50% showed complete regression at 200mg I3C/day and 44% at 400mg/day (Bell *et al.*, 2000). Trials such as this are encouraging, as they suggest that I3C may prove to be a useful therapy agent, particularly when administered prior to the fully invasive stage of tumourigenesis.

That I3C is able to exert a protective effect in women at high breast cancer risk is certainly encouraging in its role as a chemopreventive agent. However all trials to date have focussed upon its ability to affect estrogen metabolism. Cell studies have shown that I3C is also able to inhibit proliferation of breast cancer cells via an estrogen-independent mechanism, which could be a valuable finding with regards to its potential in inhibition of highly aggressive, estrogen-insensitive breast tumour growth. The use of breast cell lines in determining the mechanisms of action of I3C at a molecular level, will provide important information with regards to these effects upon cellular proliferation. Interaction of many cellular signalling pathways ultimately provide the stimulus for cells to proliferate or die, and it is the effect of I3C upon these pathways that is of major concern within this thesis.
1.4 THE CELL CYCLE

Progression of cells through the cell cycle determines the rate at which they are able to proliferate. The cell cycle consists of four main stages all of which are heavily regulated to ensure the correct order of events for each individual step. These stages consist of the G1 (gap1), S (synthesis), G2 (gap2) (which make up the interphase, during which time the cell is undergoing continuous growth) and the M (mitosis) phase. During the S phase, the cell is able to double its DNA content. Restriction points exist towards the end of the G1 and G2/M phases, crossing of which, allows progression to the next stage of the cell cycle. Once the restriction point in G1 has been passed, cells are able to progress from G1 to S phase, switching from a growth factor-dependent to -independent state (Nguyen and Jameson, 1998).

Progression past the G1 restriction point is overcome by phosphorylation of the retinoblastoma protein (Rb). Important regulators of the cell cycle include the transcription factor E2F, Rb and Rb associated proteins. Rb is a nuclear phosphoprotein that acts as a tumour suppressor gene, as its deregulation is associated with uncontrolled cell division leading to tumourigenesis. Rb strictly controls G1 progression, and is affected by direct binding of cyclin dependent kinases, which are under the regulation of cyclin proteins. Loss of Rb function has been shown to be associated with numerous malignancies, including retinoblastoma, osteosarcomas, lung cancer and bladder cancer (Hickman *et al.*, 2002).

In its resting state, Rb exists in a hypophosphorylated form. Growth factor induced activation of the cyclin-dependent kinases (cdks 4 and 6) in G1 occurs via their association with primarily cyclin D proteins, which persist throughout most of the cell cycle, or as long as growth factor availability is sustained (Nguyen and Jameson, 1998). This results in partial phosphorylation and inactivation of Rb, leading to release of E2F family members. Progression through the restriction point in G1 then requires the presence of cyclin E. On release of E2F, cyclin E begins to accumulate, complexes with Cdk2 and results in the phosphorylation and degradation of the cell cycle inhibitor p27. This cyclin E complex is also responsible for further phosphorylation of Rb and full activation of the E2F family (Jones and Kazlauskas, 2001). E2F then stimulates transcription of many S-phase target genes involved in proliferation such as c-myc, APAF-1, pRb, E2F-1, cyclin A and cyclin E (Krauss, 2001). G1 cell cycle arrest may occur if cells cannot progress through the

checkpoint at the end of G1. This may transpire due to DNA damage, growth factor withdrawal or the presence of agents that may enhance activity of cell cycle inhibitory proteins. Cells then progress readily from S phase to G2/M, with the integrity of the S phase monitored at a further checkpoint before entry into the M phase. Continuation through the S and G2/M phases relies on the expression of cyclin B proteins. Cdk1 (cdc2) interacts with cyclin B to form the 'mitosis promoting factor', which determines entry into mitosis, therefore driving progression of G2 to M phase (Castedo *et al.*, 2002) – a process that can be negatively regulated by p53 and p21.

Important regulators of progression through the cell cycle are the Cdks, which are themselves regulated by phosphorylation events in conjunction with the binding of cyclins. Cyclin family members become activated during specific phases of the cell cycle, and are mostly localised in the nucleus, with the exceptions of cyclins B1 and B2 that are eventually translocated there upon activation. *Figure 1.4* shows some of the regulatory components within each phase of the cell cycle.

Cdk inhibitors negatively regulate Cdk activity (and so slow progression through the cell cycle) and can be divided into two groups. The CIP/KIP family includes $p21^{CIP1}$, $p27^{KIP1}$ and $p57^{KIP2}$, with the INK family compromising of $p15^{ink4b}$, $p16^{ink4a}$, $p18^{ink4c}$ and $p19^{ink4d}$ (Harper and Adams, 2001, Ortega *et al.*, 2002). The major cyclins, associated Cdks and their inhibitors are shown in table *1.3*.

p53 is one of the most frequently mutated genes in human cancer (Scherr, 1996), and functions as an essential cell cycle checkpoint regulator responsible for ensuring that in response to genotoxic damage, cells arrest in G1 prior to the onset of replication and that repair genes are activated. It exists in the cell in a constantly repressed state, until damaging signals occur (including DNA damage, constitutive activation of growth factors or hypoxia), whereupon it can mediate many antiproliferative responses. Genes and proteins regulated by p53 (reviewed in Stewart *et al.*, 2001, Guimaraes and Hainaut, 2002) include p21, cyclin A, Bax, Bcl-2, Cox-2 and Mdm2, which are involved in cell cycle, apoptosis and stress activated protein kinase regulation. Loss of p53 therefore allows duplication of damaged chromosomes to continue unchecked, and so gives rise to cells that are more likely to contain mutations and become tumourigenic, and acts as an important regulator of both proliferation and cell death.



The loss of normal cell cycle control has been implicated in mammary tumourigenesis via uncontrolled proliferation, with many breast cancers exhibiting aberrant expression or amplification of cyclins D1 (Hulit *et al.*, 2002) or E (Loden *et al.*, 1999). It has been proposed that cyclin D1 overexpression offers a valuable prognostic marker for breast cancer and de-regulated cell cycling, which may arise from aberrant regulation of numerous signalling pathways associated with the carcinogenic process (Sweeney *et al.*, 1997, Ingram and Geradts, 1998). Cyclin E has recently been proposed as a potential prognostic factor in breast cancer, with abnormal expression patterns observed in tumours from breast, prostate and cervical carcinomas (Erlandsson *et al.*, 2003). p53 mutations have also proven to be a common event in mammary tumourigenesis, with inactivation of p53 conferring a proliferative advantage to breast tumour cells (Landberg and Roos, 1997). Other cell cycle regulators such as $p16^{ink4a}$ have been observed to exhibit decreased

expression patterns in breast tumours (Silva *et al.*, 2003), as has the downstream effector of p53, p21 (Powell *et al.*, 2002).

| CYCLIN | СDК | СКІ |
|------------|---------------|--------------------|
| D1, D2, D3 | CDK2, 4, 5, 6 | p15, p16, p21, p27 |
| E | CDK2 | p15, p21, p27 |
| A2 | CDC2 (CDK1), | p21? |
| | CDK2 | |
| A1 | CDC2, CDK1 | p21? |
| B1, B2, B3 | CDC2 | p21? |
| С | CDK8 | ? |

Table 1.3 Major regulatory components of the cell cycle.

1.5 APOPTOSIS

Apoptosis is a mechanism by which superfluous cells can be eliminated in a targeted manner, and it plays a central role in tissue homeostasis, developmental and differentiation processes, maintenance of the immune system and elimination of damaged cells (Greenwood *et al.*, 2002). The apoptotic process can be initiated in response to a variety of extracellular factors including growth factor withdrawal (Zhou, X.M. *et al.*, 2000), death receptor activation and cellular stress (Bratton *et al.*, 2000). The apoptotic process is very distinct from the necrotic process, and involves a number of characteristic changes in cell morphology such as chromatin condensation, degradation of DNA, cell shrinkage, nuclear fragmentation, membrane blebbing and formation of apoptotic bodies (Igney and Krammer, 2002). Necrosis on the other hand, exhibits none of the distinct fragmentation processing seen in apoptosis, but involves release of the cell contents directly into the surrounding stroma, thus resulting in induction of an inflammatory response. *Figure 1.5* shows the interaction of various signalling pathways that can ultimately lead to the execution of the apoptotic cascade. Initiation of apoptosis can be channelled via two major

pathways: one that is mediated by cell surface death receptors (extrinsic) and one that is mediated by the mitochondria (intrinsic), both of which are maintained by a series of signalling cascades that ultimately result in the activation of a family of proteases known as caspases (Bratton *et al.*, 2000, Wajant, 2002).

Caspases are the main effector components of the apoptotic cascade, and are initially formed as inactive pro-enzymes of 30-50kDa, which are then activated upon proteolytic processing (Zhivotovsky et *al.*, 1999). Caspases are specifically named for their properties, in that they use a Cys residue as a nucleophile, and cleave the substrate after an Asp residue (Slee *et al.*, 1999). There are currently 14 known caspases, which can be divided into *initiator caspases* (such as caspases 8 and 9) that are able to activate the *effector caspases* (such as caspases 3, 6 and 7) responsible for the execution of apoptosis (Chen *et al.*, 2002). The caspases can be further split into those directly associated with cell death (2, 3, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10) and those associated with cytokine processing (1, 4, 5, 11), although comparatively little is known about caspases 12, 13 and 14 (Slee et al., 1999).

Activation of the effector caspases can occur in a direct manner i.e., activation of a procaspase by an upstream initiator caspase that is already activated, or indirectly, by the processing of a pro-caspase effector into a mature caspase, through its close proximity to other molecules such as apoptosis protease activating factor-1 (APAF1) or cytochrome c which then initiates an apoptotic response due to this proximity (Zhivotovsky et *al.*, 1999). Caspases that are activated indirectly (caspases 1, 2, 4, 5 and 9) contain a caspase recruitment domain (CARD) that allows aggregates to form in the presence of cofactors (Nunez *et al.*, 1998).

The Bcl-2 family can be broadly split into pro-apoptotic and anti-apoptotic molecules. All possess homology in 4 regions called the Bcl-2 homology (BH) domains, which are responsible for mediating protein interactions in order for them to assume their function. Anti-apoptotic members of the Bcl-2 family include Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, BclW and Mcl-1, and are frequently found to be overexpressed in oncogenesis. Pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 family members include Bad, Bax, Bcl-xS and Bak, and are able to interact with other Bcl-2 family members by virtue of their BH domains. This allows dimerisation of Bcl-2 family molecules that results in modulation of their function to provide either pro- or anti-

1



apoptotic signals. For example, the BH1 and BH2 domains are required for Bcl-2 and BclxL to interact with Bax and suppress apoptosis, whereas the BH3 domain of Bak, Bax and Bad is sufficient to promote their binding to Bcl-2 or Bcl-xL and so promote apoptosis (reviewed in Cross *et al.*, 2000, Antonsson and Martinou, 2000). This allows interaction between all Bcl-2 family members, so it is often the balance and interaction of pro- versus anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins that ultimately determines cell death or survival. Members of the Bcl-2 family such as Bad, may also by regulated by phosphorylation events. Bad can be phosphorylated on serine residues as a result of activation of the PKA and PI3K signalling cascades. This results in sequestration and inactivation of Bad, so that it no longer has a pro-apoptotic function through its ability to bind to Bcl-2 (Harada *et al.*, 1999).

Induction of apoptosis may occur upon two main stimuli of interest with respect to chemoprevention: cellular stress and activation of death receptors.

Stress-induced apoptosis can be caused by a variety of stimuli such as growth factor deprivation, DNA damage or cytotoxicity such as that induced by staurosporine. As a result of cellular stress, the integrity of the mitochondria is disrupted, leading to cytochrome c release from the mitochondrion into the cytosol, where it can bind to pro-caspase 9 and APAF-1 to form the apoptosome. Cytochrome c release occurs via the formation of a mitochondrial pore by Bax, or possibly by a mechanism involving Bid. Bid can be cleaved by caspase 8 and the cleavage product (tBid) is then enabled to interact with the mitochondrion (Gottlieb, 2000). Bax under resting conditions, is held inactive within the cytoplasm by binding to the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2. Pro-caspase 9 recruitment into the apoptosome allows its maturation into the proteolytic caspase, which is then able to activate effector caspases such as 3, 6 and 7 (Cain *et al.*, 1999).

Death receptors belong to the TNF (tumour necrosis factor) receptor superfamily, and play a major role in apoptosis initiation. They are characterised by a Cys-rich extracellular domain and a similar, intracellularly located 'death domain', as found in the Fas receptor and the TNF receptor. These receptors are activated by ligands such as CD95L, TRAIL, TNF or FasL. These ligands bind to their respective receptor, causing recruitment of the adaptor molecule FADD (TRADD for TNF) via binding of its death domain (DD) to the receptor (Ashkenazi and Dixit, 1998). Pro-caspases are then recruited to the FADD death domain by a similar region within their 'pro' domain, resulting in formation of the DISC (death-inducing signalling complex) complex, which allows caspase maturation and subsequent activation of effector caspases (Couzinet *et al.*, 2002, Igney and Krammer, 2002). Once the effector caspases have been activated, the cells are committed to undergoing the apoptotic process. Cleavage of the nuclear enzyme poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP), which acts as a substrate for caspase 3, is often used as confirmation of caspase-mediated apoptosis.

Apoptosis in breast cancer

Normal development of breast tissue is reliant upon a balance between cell proliferation, and apoptosis, and there is increasing evidence that de-regulated apoptotic mechanisms may play an equal role alongside uncontrolled proliferation in the progression of breast tumourigenesis.

In normal breast tissue, there are dramatic changes to the Bcl-2 family proteins during puberty and pregnancy, which helps dictate the rapid tissue restructuring required both during and after these stages of development. During the menstrual cycle, there is also a cycling between proliferation and apoptosis mainly occurring in the lobular unit of the terminal duct within the breast (Anderson, 1999, Kumar et al., 2000). In breast cancers, apoptosis is surprisingly often increased, but accompanied by high levels of proliferation, with high levels of apoptosis often correlating with poor survival (Lipponen et al., 1994). In humans, the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 is over expressed in approximately 80% of breast cancers (Krajewski et al., 1999) and tends to correlate with the amount of estrogen and progesterone receptors present (Parton et al., 2001), low p53 levels and a low proliferative rate, which generally indicates a favourable prognosis (Lipponen, 1999, Daidone et al., 1999). The pro-apoptotic protein Bax has also been investigated as a potential prognostic marker, with some studies revealing reduced Bax levels to be associated with poor response to chemotherapy (Krajewski et al., 1999). Other proteins that may have potential as predictive biomarkers include the X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis (XIAP). The presence of the caspase inhibitor XIAP may explain why there is a reduction in apoptosis in a subset of tumours despite the presence of caspase 3, possibly due to decreased processing of the pro-caspase to its active form (Krajewski et al., 1999).

Apoptosis and therapeutic applications

There are many areas within the apoptotic cascade that offer potential targets for the action of chemotherapeutic/chemopreventive agents, not least because of the interaction with so many intracellular signalling cascades. A large number of studies to date have found a variety of chemopreventive agents to induce apoptosis in many models of carcinogenesis. I3C and its acid condensation derivatives have been shown to induce apoptosis in breast and prostate cell lines (Ge *et al.*, 1996, 1999, Chinni *et al.*, 2002, Howells *et al.*, 2002, Frydoonfar *et al.*, 2003), with green tea and derivatives inducing apoptosis in oral carcinogenesis (Li et al., 2002), breast cell lines (Yanaga et al., 2002) and skin carcinogenesis (Conney et al., 2002). Other naturally-derived chemopreventive agents which induce apoptosis include, curcumin in breast cells (Squires *et al.*, 2002), oral carcinogenesis (Li *et al.*, 2002), prostate cells (Deeb *et al.*, 2003) and rat thymocytes (Jaruga *et al.*, 1998), genistein in breast and prostate cells (Dampier *et al.*, 2001, Katdare *et al.*, 2002, reviewed in Sarkar and Li, 2002) and resveratrol in breast cells (Pozo-Guisado *et al.*, 2002). These compounds represent but a few that are currently under investigation, yet provide an insight into how chemopreventives may prove useful as anti-cancer agents.

Apoptosis and cell cycling are closely linked with many other cell signalling pathways that play an equally important role in proliferative control, and of particular interest is the phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase signalling pathway.

1.6 PHOSPHATIDYLINOSITOL-3-KINASE SIGNALLING PATHWAY

1.6.1 Phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3K)

PI3K is a key mediator of many processes including cell survival, cellular proliferation, cell cycle progression, glucose metabolism and cytoskeletal changes. The role of PI3K in cell survival is particularly relevant to cancer, as this disease state is associated with gross deregulation of survival and proliferative processes.

Signalling via PI3K depends upon its recruitment to the cell membrane upon activation of a variety of cell surface receptors. PI3K is able to initiate signalling cascades via its ability to catalyse the transfer of phosphate from ATP to the hydroxyl group at the D3 position of the inositol ring of membrane-localised phosphoinositides (Datta *et al.*, 1999). This results in the generation of the second messengers phosphatidylinositol 3-phosphate (PI(3)P)

phosphatidylinositol 3,4-bisphosphate (PI(3,4)P) and phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5trisphosphate (PI(3,4,5)P) which are critical substrates for many kinases, phosphatases and phospholipases (Martelli *et al.*, 2002).

There are 3 classes of mammalian PI3K, classes I, II and III. Class IA PI3Ks have been the most intensely studied to date, and are heterodimers consisting of a regulatory subunit p85 (α/β) or p55 (α/χ) and a catalytic subunit p110 (α,β,δ) , giving a potential of 12 distinct heterodimers. Class IA PI3Ks preferentially phosphorylate PI(4,5)P (although they will phosphorylate phosphatidylinositol and PI(4)P) and are receptor regulated, whilst class IB PI3Ks (PI3K γ) are activated by G-protein subunits (Walker *et al.*, 1999). Class IB PI3Ks consist of the p110 γ catalytic subunit and a p101 regulatory subunit, but are less widely distributed throughout the tissues than the class IA isoforms, being expressed mainly in haematopoietic tissues (Vanhaesebroek and Waterfield, 1999). Interestingly, Benistant *et al.*, (2000) have proposed distinct roles for p110 α and p110 β PI3Ks within the carcinogenic process, with p110 α involved in cell survival and p110 β required for *de novo* DNA synthesis in cancer cells.

Class II PI3Ks (PI3KC2 $\alpha/\beta/\gamma$) possess alternate regulatory domains to p85 and p101 and preferentially phosphorylate phosphatidylinositol and PI(4)P, but similarly to class I PI3Ks, respond to a diverse range of receptor-mediated signalling processes. Insulin has been shown to activate the class II α isoform, but unlike class I PI3Ks, it does not result in its association with IRS-1 (insulin receptor substrate 1) or the insulin receptor (Brown *et al.*, 1999). It is likely that the class II PI3Ks also have a role in oncogenesis, whilst class III PI3Ks use only phosphatidylinositol as a substrate, and are not usually considered to be involved in the proliferative and oncogenic processes associated with malignancy (Kraslinikov, 1999).

Not all subunit combinations have been fully investigated to determine whether they are physiologically viable, but there is evidence to suggest that there may be site-specific expression and function of some of these combinations (Beeton *et al.*, 2000, Vanhaesebroeck and Waterfield, 1999).

The class I PI3Ks can be activated by a diverse range of cell surface receptors including Gprotein coupled receptors, receptors with intrinsic or associated protein tyrosine kinase activity and by the action of small G proteins such as Ras. Catalytic activity of the PI3K upon tyrosine receptor phosphorylation is thought to occur for two reasons; the close proximity of the recruited p110 subunit to its lipid substrate, and the fact that the interaction between the p85 subunit with the receptor tyrosine kinase (RTK) may relieve an inhibitory effect of p85 on p110 due to a conformational change (Vivanco and Sawyers, 2002). The p85 isoforms possess 2 Src homology 2 domains (SH2) and an N- terminal Src 3 homology domain (SH3) that are responsible for recruitment of the class I PI3Ks to the membrane. This interaction may occur via binding of tyrosine phosphorylated residues of p85 within the cytoplasmic domain of the receptor (Vivanco and Sawyers, 2002) or by binding of the phosphorylated receptor to the 'inter' SH2 sequence which separates the two SH2 domains (Krasilnikov, 1999). The $p85\alpha$ subunit is able to protect p110 from degradation and inhibits its enzymatic activity until receptor-mediated stimulation of p85 occurs (Yu et al., 1998). It may be that the C-terminal region of $p85\alpha$ is responsible for the regulation of sequential PI3K activation by tyrosine kinases and Ras (Jimenez et al., 2002).

The PI3K pathway is heavily involved in the regulation of apoptosis and consequently, proliferation in many cell lines, impinging on a variety of signalling pathways that are similarly crucial in normal growth and developmental processes. There have been several key investigations that have determined an active role for PI3K (particularly class I) in oncogenic transformation. The retroviral oncogene v-p3k which codes for a homologue of p110 α has been shown to transform chicken embryo fibroblasts in vitro (Chang *et al.*, 1997) and amplification of the cellular-p3K (c-p3K) human counterpart (PIK3CA) has been reported in a variety of human ovarian cancer cell lines (Shayesteh *et al.*, 1999), although it is likely that p3k oncogenicity requires constitutive lipid kinase activity (Aoki *et al.*, 2000). There is also increasing evidence of PI3K involvement in carcinogenesis in both rodent and cell models (Phillips *et al.*, 1998, Perez-Tenorio, 2002). In many breast cancers, there is an amplification of the erbB family members, which are able to signal via and activate PI3Ks (Ignatoski *et al.*, 2000, Neve *et al.*, 2000, Hermanto *et al.*, 2001), with tumour cells that overexpress erbB2 often showing constitutive Akt activity (Nicholson and Anderson, 2002). Increased expression of the cytoplasmic protein tyrosine kinase Src, is

also seen in a high percentage of breast cancers, and enhances coupling of the EGF receptor to PI3K (Biscardi *et al.*, 2000) to increase signalling via this pathway.

1.6.2 PTEN/MMAC1/TEP1

The tumour suppressor gene PTEN (Phosphatase and Tensin homologue deleted from chromosome 10) located on human chromosome 10q23.3, is one of the most commonly mutated genes in human cancers. Germ line mutations of PTEN are associated with three autosomal dominant diseases in humans (Cowden disease, Lhermitte-Duclos disease and Bannayan-Zonana syndrome) that are characterised by multiple benign tumour formation, increased susceptibility to malignancy and certain growth defects (Waite and Eng., 2002). PTEN has been shown to be mutated or deleted in glioblastomas (Tada *et al.*, 2001), prostate cancers (McMenamin *et al.*, 1999, Dong *et al.*, 2001) and endometrial cancers (Risinger *et al.*, 1997, Simpkins *et al.*, 1998) to name but a few. It has also been shown that despite a low PTEN mutation rate, there is frequent loss or reduction of PTEN protein in primary breast tumours (Perren *et al.*, 1999, reviewed by Petrocelli and Slingerland, 2001).

PTEN possesses a structural similarity within its amino terminal sequence to that of dualspecificity phosphatases (Di Cristofano, 2002), which have the ability to dephosphorylate phosphotyrosine, phosphoserine and phosphothreonine residues. However, it is thought that the main mechanism of action for PTEN relies upon its lipid phosphatase abilities. PI(3,4,5)P is the major phospholipid substrate for PTEN, and is specifically dephosphorylated at the D3 position of the inositol ring. This results in a regulatory mechanism by which the pro-survival downstream effectors of the PI3K cascade can be controlled, resulting in a tumour suppressor function (Di Cristofano and Pandolfi, 2000).

The tumour suppressor SHIP (SH2-containing inositolpolyphosphate-5-phosphatase) is likewise a lipid phosphatase but is only able to dephosphorylate phosphoinositides at the 5' position. Up until recently, it was proposed that SHIP played only a very small role in regulation of this pathway, but Scheid *et al.*, (2002) proposed that SHIP not only regulates Akt activity, but also its subcellular localisation.

1.6.3 AKT (protein kinase B)

Akt is a major downstream effector protein of the PI3K pathway, and can regulate many proteins within a multitude of signalling pathways involved in cellular growth and proliferation and cell death (*figure 1.6*). Indeed, it has been shown that overexpression of constitutively active Akt is sufficient to rescue cells from PTEN-dependent cell death (Li *et al.*, 1998).

c-Akt is the cellular homologue of the transforming oncogene of the AKT8 retrovirus (Summers *et al.*, 1998). There are three functional Akt isoforms found in mammalian cells that are encoded by different genes, but with at least 85% sequence homology. All three isoforms possess conserved threonine and serine residues that are required for activation of the kinase; Akt1-thr308 and ser473, Akt2- thr309 and ser474, Akt3- thr305 and ser472 (Nicholson and Anderson, 2002). The isoforms are ubiquitously expressed in mammalian tissues, but exhibit different levels of both mRNA and protein expression between cell types. The isoforms consist of Akt1 - which is the predominant form in most tissues, Akt2 - which is highly expressed in insulin responsive tissues, and Akt3 - which has relatively low expression levels except in certain tissues such as the testis, brain and pancreas (Kandel and Hay, 2000). This differential expression between tissues would suggest that the isoforms may have varying function throughout growth and development.

Akt in oncogenesis

There is increasing evidence for Akt to be directly implicated in the carcinogenic process, due to the many functions it has within cell survival and cell cycle progression. The highly oncogenic effects elicited by membrane-targeted (and therefore constitutively active) Akt1, 2 and 3 appear indistinguishable (Mende *et al.*, 2001), and so the downstream targets that are relevant to transformation are probably shared by the three isoforms.

An increase in Akt1 activity is often associated with prostate and breast tumours that present with a poor prognosis, with Akt3 mRNA being expressed at 30-60 fold higher levels in ER-ve breast cancer cell lines when compared to ER+ve lines (Nakatani *et al.*, 1999). Page *et al.*, (2000) showed that MDA MB468 breast cells and LNCaP prostate cells expressed high levels of Akt phosphorylation associated with a lack of PTEN and increased Stat3 expression, giving rise to invasive, migratory phenotypes.

I3C is able to significantly inhibit cell adhesion, invasion and migration in the MCF7 and MDA MB468 cells in an estrogen-dependent (MCF7) and estrogen-independent manner. This is accompanied by an increase in E-cadherin, catenin and BRCA1 expression, so dramatically suppressing the invasive phenotype of these tumour cells (Meng *et al.*, 2000b). Many breast cancers overexpress the HER-2/neu (erbB2) receptor that is associated with poor prognosis and resistance to chemotherapy, and this also has been correlated with elevated phosphorylated Akt levels (Liu *et al.*, 1999, Hermanto *et al.*, 2001). A recent study by Stal *et al.*, (2003) found Akt 1 to be more prevalent in tumour samples than Akt 2, with overexpression of erbB2 significantly correlated with phosphorylated Akt. They also demonstrated a more significant benefit from tamoxifen treatment in patients that did not overexpress Akt1, Akt2 or phosphorylated Akt.



1.6.3.1 Regulation of Akt

In its resting state Akt is localised within the cytoplasm, and it is only upon cellular stimulation that it migrates to the plasma membrane and binds via its pleckstrin homology (PH) domain. Recruitment to the inner surface of the plasma membrane occurs upon generation of the phosphoinositide PI(3,4,5)P, which binds with high affinity to the PH

domains within the Akt molecule. Full activation of Akt requires phosphorylation of ser473 (c-terminal hydrophobic motif) and thr308 (activation loop) or equivalent sites on Akt 2 and 3, and occurs via the actions of two kinases (see below) termed phosphoinositide dependent kinases 1 and 2 (PDK1 and 2) (Vanhaesebroek and Alessi, 2000).

It is thought that in order for Akt to be phosphorylated by the PDKs, all 3 kinases are first recruited to the plasma membrane by virtue of the high affinity of their PH domains for PI3K-generated PI(3,4,5)P. This functions to increase the proximity of Akt to the PDKs and induces a conformational change within the Akt molecule, allowing PDK1 to phosphorylate the thr308 site. A large proportion of PDK1, however, remains as a cytosolic fraction and may be important in the phosphorylation of other proteins such as p70S6K (Kandel and Hay, 1999). In its unmodified form, PDK1 is unable to phosphorylate the ser473 site, although its presence may be required for the molecule putatively named PDK2 to phosphorylate ser473. PDK1 encodes a 63kDa protein containing a PH domain and a consensus domain closely related to Akt, PKA and PKC. However, although unlike Akt, it is constitutively active and undergoes autophosphorylation (Alessi et al., 1996). The identity of PDK2 is unknown, but several molecules have been proposed for its activity, including PKC-related kinase-2 (which may also modulate PDK1, enabling it to act as PDK2 (Balendran et al., 1999, 2000)), MAPKAP-K1/2 (Vanhaesebroek and Alessi, 2000) and integrin-linked kinase (Delcommenne et al., 1998, Persad et al., 2001). Alternatively it is possible that the serine site may become autophosphorylated upon phosphorylation of thr308 (Toker and Newton, 2000). There is also evidence to suggest that in addition to phosphorylation of ser473 and thr308, tyrosine phosphorylation of Akt may be important for its biological function (Chen, R.Y. et al., 2001). It has also been suggested that Akt may be activated in a PI3K-independent manner by cyclic AMP elevating agents, formation of a calcium:calmodulin complex, heat shock and through PKA (Filippa et al., 1999). Phosphorylated Akt may then be translocated to the nucleus (Borgatti et al., 2000, Neri et al., 2002), suggesting a further role for Akt perhaps as a transcription factor or an involvement in nuclear protein phosphorylation.

Negative regulation of Akt occurs mainly through the lipid phosphatases PTEN and SHIP which block its activation, although direct dephosphorylation of Akt can occur, particularly through the actions of protein phosphatase 2A. Akt activity is also modulated to some

extent by caspases, which are able to cleave the Akt molecule, resulting in accelerated cell death by turning off survival pathways (Rokudai *et al.*, 2000).

1.6.3.2 Functions of Akt

Akt plays a major role in regulation of glucose metabolism due to its ability to phosphorylate and inactivate glycogen synthase kinase-3 (GSK-3) and to activate phosphofructo-2-kinase to stimulate glycolysis (reviewed in Coffer and Woodgett, 1998). It also has a role in translational regulation and protein synthesis due to its ability to phosphorylate and inactivate certain translational repressors such as 4EBP1. However, within this thesis the role of Akt in the mediation of cell survival processes, and how this may contribute to the oncogenic process will be discussed in more detail. *Figure 1.7* shows the interaction between PI3K, PTEN and Akt, and illustrates some potential downstream targets for Akt.

The role of Akt in the cell survival process.

It is now well established that Akt plays a key role in the cell survival process. In its phosphorylated and active form it has the ability to block apoptosis induced by a wide variety of stimuli, promoting survival in many cell types. That Akt is important in cell survival has been demonstrated in many cellular models using the inhibitors of PI3K, wortmannin and LY294002, and by the transfection of constitutively active or kinase dead Akt constructs into various cell types (Alessi *et al.*, 1996). Overexpression of Akt has been shown to block apoptosis induced by many stimuli such as growth factor withdrawal, UV irradiation, DNA damage and treatment of cells with anti-Fas antibodies (Datta *et al.*, 1999). However, in cells that do not express, or have a mutated form, of the tumour suppressor PTEN, even though there is aberrantly high Akt activity, these cells appear to have an increased susceptibility to induction of apoptosis (Cantley and Neel, 1999).

The definition of the consensus sequence of the major site phosphorylated by Akt (RXRXXS/T-bulky hydrophobic site, Alessi *et al.*, 1996), has suggested several Akt target proteins that are essential components of the apoptotic machinery.

One mechanism by which Akt may block apoptosis is via the phosphorylation of the proapoptotic molecule Bad at the serine 136 residue, resulting in its sequestration by the chaperone protein 14-3-3. This sequestration protects Bad from dephosphorylation and also



acts to remove Bad from its mitochondrial targets, so inactivating its ability to promote cell death (Scheid and Duronio., 1998).

Similarly, Akt can phosphorylate and inactivate the superfamily of forkhead transcription factors. The forkhead family consists of approximately 90 members, with all members showing high sequence homology within their 'winged helix' domain to the fork head protein of *D. melanogaster*. The most well studied forkheads include AFX, FKHRL1 and FKHR, which once phosphorylated, are removed from the nucleus and transported away from their sites of action into the cytoplasm via sequestration by 14-3-3 (Kops and Burgering, 1999). Phosphorylation of these proteins may be due to the ability of the active Akt molecule to detach from the plasma membrane and translocate to the nucleus (Meier *et al.*, 1997, Borgatti and Martelli, 2000). The forkheads are key pro-apoptotic molecules in that they are transcription factors for the Fas ligand gene promoter.

Akt is also able to maintain the integrity of the mitochondria by preventing cytochrome c release by decreasing pore formation by the Bax molecule, possibly due to an increase in the ratio of anti-apoptotic (such as Bcl-2, Bcl-xL) to pro-apoptotic molecules. CREB is phosphorylated by Akt (Pugazhenthi *et al.*, 1999), resulting in an increase in its transcriptional activity. It has also been proposed however, that Akt may suppress neural apoptosis via a postmitochondrial mechanism, that does not suppress cytochrome c release but occurs prior to activation of caspase 9 (Zhou, H.L. *et al.*, 2000). Human caspase 9 phosphorylation and inactivation by Akt has also been proposed as a mechanism for Akt-induced cell survival (Cardone *et al.*, 1998). However, the true importance of this as an anti-apoptotic mechanism is as yet unclear, as this phosphorylation site is not conserved throughout other species (Lazebnik, 2000).

Akt and cell cycle

Akt is able to modulate intracellular levels of cyclin D1 in several ways. Akt phosphorylates and inactivates GSK-3 β . GSK-3 β when active, phosphorylates cyclin D1, whereupon the latter is redistributed from the nucleus to the cytoplasm for degradation (Diehl *et al.*, 1998). Inhibition of GSK-3 by Akt, therefore preserves nuclear levels of cyclin D1 by increasing its protein stability. Increased Akt activity is also able to elevate cyclin D1 levels by inducing mRNA translocation and translation (Muise-Helmericks *et*

al., 1998), and can induce other factors that directly enhance cell cycle progression such as c-myc, with myc upregulation being abrogated upon PTEN overexpression (Ghosh *et al.* 1999, Lilja *et al.* 2001). Cyclin D1 regulation by Akt may also occur through NF- κ B signalling.

High levels of active Akt appear to phosphorylate and inactivate the cell cycle inhibitors $p21^{WAF}$ and $p27^{KIP}$, with loss of p27 function being associated with a decrease in androgen dependence in prostate cancer cells. Prevention of p21 and p27 entry into the nucleus will ultimately result in cell cycle deregulation (Graff *et al.*, 2000, Rossig *et al.*, 2001, Blain and Massague, 2002). Retention of p21 and p27 in the cytoplasm upon phosphorylation due to 14-3-3 binding and sequestration (El-Deiry, 2001, Fujita *et al.*, 2002), also results in p21 binding to apoptosis-signal-regulating kinase (ASK1) and decreased JNK activity, leading to inhibition of apoptosis. ASK1 is also directly phosphorylated at ser83 by Akt, similarly resulting in changes to JNK and p38-mediated transcriptional events (Kim, A.H. *et al.*, 2001). Enhanced signalling through Akt therefore results in the modulation of signalling molecules in favour of proliferation, by inhibiting apoptosis and preventing inhibition of the cell cycle.

Akt and EGFR signalling

It can be seen that Akt plays an important role in pro-survival signalling, which may be further enhanced due to 'cross talk' with the Raf-MEK-ERK pathway. Whilst Ras can interact with and stimulate PI3K activity, Akt is able to directly phosphorylate and inhibit Raf-1. Raf-1 is a downstream effector of Ras that is able to phosphorylate and activate the ERK pathway (Moelling *et al.*, 2002). Inhibition of Raf-1 via protein 14-3-3 association, leads to a reduction in its signalling activity through the ERK pathway (Zimmerman *et al.*, 1999, Ignatoski *et al.*, 2000). This cross talk between Akt and Raf is thought to be dependent upon ligand type, ligand concentration, the intensity of signalling and upon the duration of the signal (Moelling *et al.*, 2002). In contrast to this, PI3K is able to upregulate the ERK pathway at the level of Raf, and so enhance cell survival (Mograbi *et al.*, 2001). This suggests a complex interaction between PI3K-Raf-Akt that may be responsible for 'fine-tuning' the survival signals through the MAPK pathway.

In human oesophageal cancer cells, all 3 Akt isoforms appear to be regulated through EGFR-mediated stimulation of PI3K in a partially Ras-dependent manner (Okano *et al.*, 2000), although Neve *et al.*, (2002) have proposed that the functions of EGF-stimulated EGFR and PI3K are quite distinct in T47D cells, with each pathway necessary for proliferation, but only occurring upon their cooperation. Biswas *et al.*, (2000) demonstrated a positive link between EGF signalling, PI3K and NF- κ B DNA binding, by using LY294002 to block EGF stimulated NF- κ B activation.

Akt and GSK-3/Wnt signalling

The Wnts are secreted glycoproteins that mediate many stages of development, including cellular proliferation and differentiation. Overexpression of the Wnt ligand and associated deregulated Wnt signalling has been revealed in a variety of human tumours, and in particular, breast cancer (Kirikoshi *et al.*, 2002, Katoh, 2003). Akt is itself stimulated by Wnt signals, and is thought to play a pivotal role in Wnt signalling due to its ability to phosphorylate and inactivate GSK-3 (Fukumoto *et al.*, 2001). Akt activity on its own, is not sufficient to mimic a Wnt signal, and there is still some uncertainty as to how prolonged Wnt signalling is able to activate Akt (Fukumoto *et al.*, 2001). Binding of Wnt-1 to its frizzled receptor (fzr) results in the phosphorylation and activation of dishevelled (dvl), which is then able to phosphorylate and inactivate GSK-3 (Hollman *et al.*, 2001). (Refer to *figure 1.8*). Recent evidence suggests that ILK may interact with phosphorylated dvl and phosphorylate Akt to enable its participation in the Wnt signalling cascade (Yoganathan *et al.*, 2000).

GSK-3 was originally thought to be purely involved in glucose metabolism, but is now known to act as a key signalling molecule within the cell, particularly with respect to the Wnt signalling pathway. In the absence of a Wnt signal, active GSK-3 is present in a complex consisting of β -catenin, Axin and the protein product of the *APC* gene. Active GSK-3 is able to phosphorylate all components of this complex. Axin phosphorylation results in stabilisation of this protein, acting as a scaffold for the complex, whereas APC phosphorylation facilitates binding of GSK-3 to β -catenin. Once β -catenin has been phosphorylated, a recognition site for ubiquitin ligase is created, leading to β -catenin degradation and decreased availability for its role as a transcription factor (Nakamura *et al.,*



1998, Frame and Cohen, 2001). Binding of Wnt to its frizzled family receptor results in GSK-3 being inactivated due to its phosphorylation by dishevelled. This then results in dephosphorylation of β -catenin and its transport to the nucleus where it is transcriptionally active, and can upregulate the TCF/LEF transcription factors. Potential targets of this pathway include adhesion molecules (MUC1, E-cadherin), cyclin D1 (which have a LEF binding site within the promoter region), c-jun, c-myc and heat shock factors (D'Amico *et al.*, 2000, Cohen and Frame, 2001). Heat shock factor-1 (HSF-1) is negatively regulated through GSK-3 in a partially PI3K dependent manner (Bijur and Jope, 2000), ultimately resulting in the downregulation of heat shock proteins such as HSP-70 and so decreasing survival signals (Nylandsted *et al.*, 2000). Induction of apoptosis was also observed to be a direct consequence of increased GSK-3 activity resulting from PI3K inhibition (Pap and Cooper, 1997), suggesting a further role for constitutive Akt phosphorylation in cell survival.

PI3K and p70S6Kinase (p70S6K)

The 70 KDa serine threonine kinase p70S6K, is a member of the cyclic AMPdependent/cyclic GMP-dependent/protein kinase C subfamily of protein kinases, and has been seen to be amplified in breast cancers (reviewed by Salh *et al.* 2002). p70S6K phosphorylates the 40 S ribosomal protein S6 which encodes a variety of translation elongation factors and ribosomal proteins (Gonzales-Garcia *et al.*, 2002). It therefore plays a central role in the regulation of cell growth and survival through regulation of these key protein synthesis components. Phosphorylation of p70S6K is thought to occur via a PKCdependent pathway, and a PKC-independent pathway that is mediated through PI3K signalling. PDK-1 is able to directly phosphorylate and activate p70S6K on the thr212, 229 and 412 sites present in the catalytic domain (Balendran *et al.*, 1999). It is also thought that p70S6K can undergo phosphorylation via MAPK signalling (Ijjima *et al.*, 2002). It is also able to directly affect BH3 domain-containing proteins, such as those involved in the apoptotic cascade (Harada *et al.*, 2001).

1.7 NF-кВ SIGNALLING

NF- κ B (nuclear factor kappa B) is a transcription factor acting as a central regulator of the inflammatory response, which induces the expression of many early response genes

following cellular exposure to a diverse range of signals including cytokines, mitogens, toxic metals, intracellular stresses, viral or bacterial products and UV light (Chen *et al.*, 2001). Five NF- κ B proteins exist across two classes of NF- κ B and are generally present as dimeric complexes composed of the Rel family of polypeptides including p50 (NF- κ B1), p52 (NF- κ B2), p65, RelB or c-Rel, with the most commonly active heterodimer consisting of p50:p65. The gene products of NF- κ B1 and 2 consist of p105 and p100 which undergo proteolytic processing to form p50 and p52 respectively (Karin and Lin, 2002). The C-terminal regions of p65, RelB and c-Rel contain a transactivation domain that is important for NF- κ B mediated gene transactivation, whilst the C termini of p50 and p52 subunits are more important in promoter region binding (Siebenlist *et al.*, 1995). The NF- κ B dimer under resting conditions is usually held inactive within the cytoplasm via its binding to the inhibitory protein I κ B. There are 3 known I κ B isoforms (α , β , ϵ) of which I κ B α is the most common. Phosphorylation of conserved serine residues within the I κ B N-terminal domain by IKK, results in rapid targeting of I κ B for degradation via the 26S proteasome and the release of NF- κ B, whereupon it is able to translocate to the nucleus (*figure 1.9*).

1.7.1 NF-KB and apoptosis

TNF receptor-mediated activation of NF- κ B induces expression of anti-apoptotic proteins such as the caspase inhibitors cIAP1, cIAP2 and XIAP (Stehlik *et al.*, 1998), cell cycle regulatory proteins such as cyclin D1, TNF receptor-associated factors TRAF1 and TRAF2 (Guttridge *et al.*, 1999, Hinz *et al.*, 1999) and mitochondrial membrane stabilising proteins such as Bcl-xL and Bcl-2 (Kurland *et al.*, 2001). However, NF- κ B can also induce cell death via activating expression of the Fas ligand (Barkett and Gilmore, 1999) depending upon the nature of the stimulus, and may be required in p53-mediated apoptosis (Ryan *et al.*, 2000). The precise mechanisms that determine the switch from an anti- to pro-apoptotic molecule for NF- κ B have not yet been clearly defined (Perkins, 2000). There is also evidence to suggest that apoptotic molecules such as receptor interacting protein (RIP) can regulate NF- κ B function (Hur *et al.* 2003), as can caspases, following studies of p65 and I κ B α cleavage (Barkett *et al.*, 1997).

1.7.2 NF-KB and cell cycle

NF- κ B activation has been found to be required in cell cycling of estrogen receptor negative breast cancer cells (Biswas *et al.*, 2000), with identification of two NF- κ B binding sites in the human cyclin D1 promoter providing further evidence of its involvement. The involvement of NF- κ B in p53 regulation has also been shown in a variety of breast cell lines. Induction of p53 can activate NK- κ B, with loss of NF- κ B activity resulting in a



decreased ability of p53 to induce apoptosis, indicating that NF- κ B plays an essential role in p53-mediated cell death (Ryan *et al.*, 2000).

1.7.3 Role of NF-KB in breast cancer

The exact cause of NF- κ B overexpression in breast cancers is not known, but it is possible that oncogenic stimuli common to breast cancers may increase signalling through the NF- κ B pathway (Bhat-Nakshatri *et al.*, 2002). NF- κ B also plays an important role in normal breast tissue growth and development during pregnancy, and acts to stimulate cell proliferation by increasing transcription of the cyclin D1 gene due to autocrine production of the TNF family member Receptor Activator of NF- κ B (RANK). It is possible that during the carcinogenic process, RANK or RANK ligand production may be deregulated, acting to increase cyclin D1 transcription and enhancing the proliferative capacity of the cells (Cao *et al.*, 2001).

Cyclooxygenase 2 (Cox-2), a highly inducible enzyme catalysing prostaglandin synthesis, is upregulated by growth factors, cytokines, hormones and mitogens. Cox-2 possesses two NF- κ B binding sites within its promoter region (Surh *et al.*, 2001) and previous studies have reported elevated prostaglandin levels in human breast tumours (Davies *et al.*, 2002, Karuppu *et al.*, 2002) and transformed breast cell lines (Subbaramaiah *et al.*, 1996). It has been suggested that prostaglandin levels may be indicative of metastatic potential and of decreased survival (Tapiero *et al.*, 2002), and that Cox-2 inhibition could provide a potential therapeutic target and surrogate endpoint biomarker in breast carcinogenesis (Parrett *et al.*, 1997, Vainio., 1998).

NF-κB also plays a central role in the transcription of genes encoding the inhibitors of apoptosis (IAPs), and can itself be regulated by the IAPs via a negative feedback mechanism (Levkau *et al.*, 2001). The IAP gene family encodes a set of proteins that are able to directly inhibit caspases 3 and 7 (Deveraux *et al.*, 1997) and are defined by a domain known as a baculovirus IAP repeat (BIR). These domains are themselves able to inhibit caspases 3 and 7, and can inhibit caspase activation induced by cytochrome c (Deveraux *et al.*, 1998). Mammalian IAPs are able to block apoptosis caused by a wide variety of stimuli, although there also appears to be an increasing role for BIR proteins (BIRP) in cell cycle regulation and signal transduction pathways (Levkau *et al.*, 2001). In human melanoma cell lines, the chemopreventive agent curcumin has been reported to inhibit the NF-κB survival pathway and suppress XIAP expression (Bush *et al.*, 2001),

making the overexpression of IAPs in tumour cell lines a potential target for therapeutic strategies.

Akt and NF-kB signalling.

There is increasing evidence that Akt is implicated in survival mechanisms through the involvement of the transcription factor NF- κ B. Akt may enhance the degradation of I κ B and so increase NF- κ B translocation to the nucleus, allowing promotion of transcription of various survival genes. Akt was found to be involved in the induction of NF- κ B transcriptional activity by TNF, PDGF and Her2/neu signalling (Ozes *et al.*, 1999, Romashkova *et al.*, 1999, Zhou, B.P. *et al.*, 2000), via a direct phosphorylation of thr23 on IKK α resulting in I κ B degradation and increased NF- κ B translocation to the nucleus.

Anti-apoptotic and proliferative genes that are under NF- κ B transcriptional regulation include Bcl-2, c-myc, cyclin D1 (Hinz *et al.*, 1999), p53, Cox-2 and the inhibitors of apoptosis (IAPs). It has also been recently demonstrated that reintroduction of PTEN into a PTEN negative prostate cell line inhibited Akt activity as expected, but also blocked TNFinduced transcriptional activity of NF- κ B and removed its anti-apoptotic function (Mayo *et al.*, 2002). However, alternative mechanisms have been proposed for the action of Akt in NF-kB signalling that are independent of proteosomal I κ B degradation, such as via calpain (a cysteine protease that when activated via calcium mobilisation, is able to degrade I κ B) (Pianetti *et al.*, 2001), or via a direct interaction between Akt and nuclear NF-kB.

2001), and by overexpression of PTEN, which inhibited TNF-induced p65 transactivation, and blocked TNF-stimulated expression of NF- κ B-dependent genes (Mayo *et al.*, 2002). There is recent evidence to suggest that NF- κ B may be implicated upstream of Akt, with overexpression of p65 leading to the phosphorylation of Akt in the absence of any extracellular stimulatory factors (Meng *et al.*, 2002).

The complex nature of proliferative processes within carcinogenesis makes it extremely difficult to target naturally derived chemopreventive agents with great specificity. It is likely that these agents target and interact with a variety of signalling molecules that can result in a host of downstream consequences. Ultimately, it is hoped that the integration of I3C-induced signalling disturbances will result in the balance being tipped in favour of cell death and decreased proliferation within tumourigenic cell lines.

AIMS

The aims of this study were to investigate the potential chemopreventive mechanisms of action of I3C that are not reliant upon alteration of signalling events through $ER\alpha$.

From historical data, we proposed that I3C would be able to inhibit the growth of both ER+ve (T47D, MCF7) and ER-ve (HBL 100, MDA MB468) breast cell lines. We then aimed to determine the mechanism by which I3C-mediated growth inhibition occurred in these cell lines, employing flow cytometric analysis to establish the induction of cytostatic (cell cycle arrest) or cytotoxic (apoptosis or necrosis) events.

The susceptibility of cell lines to I3C-mediated growth inhibition is likely to be under the influence of signalling pathways involved in proliferation and cell survival. It was hypothesised that I3C may elicit differential effects on proliferation as a consequence of varying expression of key signalling molecules between cell lines.

Survival pathways that are often deregulated in breast cancer include the PI3K and NF κ B signalling cascades. Expression of components of these pathways was examined in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells, as was the effects of I3C upon them. Furthermore, these pathways also confer proliferative advantages on cellular populations through events that do not directly interfere with the apoptotic process. Targets of the PI3K and NF κ B pathways include molecules involved in cell cycle, angiogenic, proliferative and metastatic processes. The hypothesis that the chemopreventive effect of I3C may be partially mediated through an ability to alter expression of some of these targets was subsequently investigated.

The pleiotropic nature of I3C would suggest that there are many more potential targets through which this agent could engender a chemopreventive effect. It was proposed that use of global-expression microarrays would further contribute to our understanding of the mechanisms of action of this compound.

CHAPTER 2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 MATERIALS

2.1.1 Chemicals

Unless otherwise stated, all chemicals were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Company Limited, Poole, Dorset, U.K., and solvents from Fisher Scientific, Loughborough, Leicestershire, U.K.

| Acrylamide (30% acrylamide: bis acrylamide) | Anachem |
|---|----------------------------|
| ³² P Adenosine triphosphate | Amersham |
| Agarose (high melting point) | Gibco BRL |
| Akt kinase assay kit | Cell Signalling Technology |
| Annexin V kit | Bender MedSystems |
| AP-1 consensus oligonucleotide | Promega |
| Beta galactosidase reporter assay kit | Promega |
| BioRad protein assay reagent | Bio-Rad |
| Cot-1 DNA | Gibco BRL |
| Cy3-dUTP | Amersham |
| Cy5-dUTP | Amersham |
| DH5- α competent cells | Gibco BRL |
| DNA molecular weight markers | Gibco BRL |
| dNTP | Pharmacia |
| ECL detection kit | Amersham |
| ECL-hyperfilm | Amersham |
| Epidermal growth factor | Gibco BRL |
| Endofree MaxiPrep kit | Qiagen |
| Fetal calf serum | Gibco BRL |
| Fugene transfection reagent | Boeringer Mannheim |
| Glutamax | Gibco BRL |
| Hybond nitrocellulose | Amersham |
| IκBa protein | Santa Cruz Biotechnology |
| Luciferase reporter assay kit | Promega |
| LY294002 | Calbiochem |
| Marvel (dried milk powder) | Premier Brands |
| Microcon columns | Millipore |

| Miniprep DNA kit | Promega |
|--|---------------------|
| Mitotracker | Molecular Probes |
| NF-kB consensus oligonucleotide | Promega |
| Optiphase safe scintillation fluid | Beckman Coulter |
| Platelet-derived growth factor | Gibco BRL |
| Prostaglandin E2 kit | Cayman Chemicals |
| ³ H phosphatidyl-3-inositol | Amersham |
| Protein molecular weight markers | Bio-Rad |
| Vectashield | Vector Laboratories |
| RNAsin | Promega |
| tRNA | Gibco BRL |
| RNeasy kit | Qiagen |
| Superscript II reverse transcriptase | Gibco BRL |
| T4 polynucleotide kinase | Promega |
| Trypsin/EDTA | Gibco BRL |
| Xylene cyanol | BDH |
| Zeocin | Invitrogen |

2.1.2 Antibodies to the following proteins

| Phospho- Akt 1,2,3 (serine 473) | New England Biolabs |
|------------------------------------|---------------------------|
| Phospho- Akt 1,2,3 (threonine 308) | New England Biolabs |
| Total Akt 1,2,3 | New England Biolabs |
| Total Akt 1 | Santa Cruz Biotechnology |
| Total Akt 2 | Santa Cruz Biotechnology |
| Total Akt 3 | Upstate Biotechnology |
| Phospho-Bad | New England Biolabs |
| Total Bad | Santa Cruz Biotechnology |
| Bax | Pharmingen |
| Bcl-2 | Dako |
| Bcl-xL | Transduction Laboratories |
| Cox-2 | Santa Cruz Biotechnology |
| Cyclin D1 | Santa Cruz Biotechnology |
| Cytochrome c | Molecular Probes |
| Total 4EBP-1 | Santa Cruz Biotechnology |
| | |

Total eIF4E EGFR ERK 1 Phospho-ERK 1/2 Phospho- FKHR Phospho- FKHRL1 Phospho- GSK- $3\alpha/\beta$ Total GSK-3β HA-tagged antibody HSP-70 ΙΚΚα PARP PTEN p85α subunit of PI3Kinase p110β subunit of PI3Kinase NF-κB p65 NF-ĸB p50 NF-KB RelB Phospho-p70S6K (ser 411) Phospho-p70S6K (thr 389) β-Tubulin Phospho-Tyrosine XIAP

Anti-goat HRP linked secondary antibody

2.1.3 Plasmids

pTK-Luc pCMVβ pNF-κB pHA-Akt1 pHA-Akt1-kinase dead pvgRXR

Santa Cruz Biotechnology Santa Cruz Biotechnology Santa Cruz Biotechnology Santa Cruz Biotechnology New England Biolabs Upstate Biotechnology New England Biolabs Transduction Laboratories Cell Signalling Technology **Bioquote Limited** Santa Cruz Biotechnology Gift from Dr. M. MacFarlane New England Biolabs Upstate Biotechnology Santa Cruz Biotechnology Gift from Dr. N. Rice Gift from Dr. N. Rice Gift from Dr. N. Rice Santa Cruz Biotechnology New England Biolabs **Oncogene Research Products** Santa Cruz Biotechnology Gift from Dr. M. Butterworth

Santa Cruz Biotechnology

Gift from Dr. P. Bauerle Promega Gift from Dr. P. Bauerle Gift from Dr. D. Alessi Gift from Dr. D. Alessi Invitrogen

2.1.4 Suppliers addresses

Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Buckinghamshire, U.K. Anachem, Bedfordshire, U.K. ATCC, Manassas, V.A., USA. Bender Medsystems, Vienna, Austria BDH, Darmstadt, Germany Bio-Rad, Hertfordshire, U.K. Bioquote Limited, York, U.K. Boeringer Mannheim, Basel, Switzerland Calbiochem, Darmstadt, Germany Cayman Chemicals, Michigan, USA Cell Signalling Technology, Hertfordshire, U.K. Dako, Glostrup, Denmark Gibco-BRL (Invitrogen Life Technologies), Paisley, U.K. Millipore, Massachusettes, USA Molecular Probes, Leiden, Holland New England Biolabs, Hertfordshire, U.K. Oncogene research products, California, USA Pharmingen, San Diego, California Premier Brands, Wirral U.K. Promega, Mannheim, Germany Qiagen, West Sussex, U.K. Santa Cruz Biotechnology, California, USA Transduction laboratories, Kentucky, USA Upstate Biotechnology, Milton Keynes, U.K. Vector Laboratories, California, USA

2.1.5 With thanks to:

Dr. D. Alessi, MRC Protein Phosphorylation Unit, University of Dundee, Scotland.
Dr. R. Barber, Dept. Genetics, Leicester University, Leicester, LE1 7RH.
Dr. P. Bauerle, Institute for Immunology, Munchen, Germany.
Dr. M. Butterworth, MRC, Hodgkin Building, Lancaster Road, Leicester, LE1 9HN.
Prof. Sir P. Cohen, MRC Signalling Unit, University of Dundee, Scotland.

- Dr. T. Gant, MRC, Hodgkin Building, Lancaster Road, Leicester, LE1 9HN.
- Mrs. R. Jukes-Jones, MRC Hodgkin Building, Lancaster Road, Leicester, LE1 9HN.
- Dr. M. MacFarlane, MRC, Hodgkin Building, Lancaster Road, Leicester, LE1 9HN.
- Dr. K. Ridd, MRC Hodgkin Building, Lancaster Road, Leicester, LE1 9HN.
- Dr. L. Stephens, Babraham Institute, Babraham, Cambridge.
- Prof. R. Walker, Breast Cancer Research Unit, Glenfield General Hospital, Leicester.

2.2 BUFFERS

A113 buffer for mitochondrial and cytosolic protein preparation

220mM mannitol, 68mM sucrose, 50mM PIPES-KOH (pH 7.4), 50mM KCl, 5mM EGTA, 2mM MgCl₂, 1mM DTT and 1x protease cocktail inhibitor added immediately prior to use. The stock was made up to 200ml in distilled water and stored at 4°C.

Akt kinase assay buffer (10x stock)

The Akt kinase assay buffer was diluted to a 1x working concentration prior to use. The 10x stock consisted of 250mM Tris (pH 7.5), 50mM β -glycerolphosphate, 20mM DTT, 1mM Na₃VO₄, 100mM MgCl₂ made up to 20ml in distilled water and stored at -20°C.

Annexin buffer

10mM HEPES (pH 7.4), 150mM NaCl, 5mM MgCl₂, 1.8mM CaCl₂. The stock was made up to 500ml in distilled water and stored at room temperature.

Cell lysis buffer (10x stock)

The lysis buffer was diluted to a 1x working concentration prior to use, with the addition of 1x protease inhibitor cocktail. The 10x stock consisted of 200mM Tris (pH 7.5), 1.5M NaCl, 10mM EDTA, 10mM EGTA, 10% triton X-100, 25mM sodium pyrophosphate, 10 mM β -glycerolphosphate, 10mM sodium orthovanadate made up to 500ml in distilled water. The 10x stock was stored at 4°C.

Denhardt's Reagent (50x)

1% w/v Ficoll 400, 1% w/v polyvinylpyrrolidone and 1% w/v bovine serum albumin made up in 100ml distilled water, filtered and stored at -20°C.

DNA loading buffer

0.25% bromophenol blue, 0.25% xylene cyanol, 30% glycerol, made up to an appropriate volume in distilled water and stored at room temperature.

EMSA binding buffer

8% ficoll, 40mM HEPES (pH 7.5) made up to 10ml in distilled water and stored at 4°C.

First strand buffer (5x)

250mM Tris-HCl (pH8.5), 375mM KCl and 15mM MgCl₂. The 5x stock was made up in RNase free water and used at a final concentration of 1x.

Hybridisation buffer for microarrays

Hybridisation buffer was prepared by filtering a mixture of de-ionised formamide (5ml), 50X Denhartd's (500µl), water (1ml), 10% SDS (500µl) though a 0.45µ syringe filter.

IKK kinase assay buffer

25mM HEPES (pH 7.4), 25mM β -glycerolphosphate, 25mM MgCl₂, 0.1mM Na₃VO₄, 0.5mM EDTA, made up to 200ml in distilled water and stored at 4°C. Immediately prior to use DTT was added to a final concentration of 0.5mM.

Nuclear protein buffer A

10mM HEPES (pH 7.8), 10mM KCl, 2mM MgCl₂, 1mM DTT, 0.1mM EDTA, 0.2mM NaF, 0.2mM Na₃VO₄ and 0.1% protease inhibitor cocktail added immediately prior to use. The stock was made up to 200ml in distilled water and stored at 4° C.

Nuclear protein buffer B

10% v/v Nonidet P40 made up to 100ml in distilled water and stored at 4°C.

Nuclear protein buffer C

50mM HEPES (pH 7.8), 50mM KCl, 300mM NaCl, 0.1mM EDTA, 1mM DTT, 10% glycerol, 0.2mM NaF, 0.2mM Na₂VO₄ and 0.1% protease cocktail inhibitor added immediately prior to use. The stock was made up to 100ml in distilled water and stored at 4° C.

PI3K kinase assay buffer

20mM β -glycerolphosphate, 5mM sodium pyrophosphate, 30mM NaCl, 0.1mM DTT were dissolved in distilled water and stored at 4°C. Immediately prior to use,
phosphatidylinositol and phosphotidylcholine were added to give final concentrations of 0.3mg/ml.

PI3K wash buffers

- 1) Cell lysis buffer
- 2) 0.5M LiCl, 0.1M Tris, pH 8.0
- 3) 0.15M NaCl, 10mM tris, 1mM EDTA, pH7.6
- 4) 20mM HEPES, 1mM DTT, 5mM MgCl₂, pH 7.6

All wash buffers were made up in distilled water and stored at 4°C.

Polyacrylamide denaturing stacking gel (10ml)

6.8ml water, 1.7ml 30% acrylamide, 1.25ml 1M Tris (pH 6.8),100µl 10% SDS. Polymerisation was initiated upon addition of 100µl ammonium persulphate and 10µl TEMED.

Polyacrylamide denaturing running gel (10ml)

Volumes of water and acrylamide varied according to the percentage gel cast. The following remained the same: 2.5ml 1.5M Tris (pH 8.8), 100µl 10% SDS.

8% - 4.6ml water, 2.7ml 30% acrylamide

10% - 4ml water, 3.3ml 30% acrylamide

12% - 3.3ml water, 4ml 30% acrylamide

15% - 2.3ml water, 5ml 30% acrylamide

Polymerisation was initiated upon addition of 100µl ammonium persulphate and 10µl TEMED

Polyacrylamide non-denaturing gel for EMSA (50ml)

8ml 30% acrylamide. 49.75ml water, 3ml 5x TBE, 400µl ammonium persulphate and 100µl TEMED.

3x SDS loading buffer

187.5mM Tris-HCl (pH 6.8), 6% w/v SDS, 30% glycerol and 0.03 % w/v bromophenol blue made up to the appropriate volume in distilled water and stored at room temperature. Immediately prior to use, DTT was added to the buffer to a final concentration of 150mM.

SOC Medium

20g tryptone, 5g yeast extract, 85mM NaCl₂ and 2.5mM KCl were made up in 11 of distilled water and autoclaved. Following autoclaving, 10mM MgCl₂ was added, re-autoclaved and sterile glucose added to a final concentration of 20mM.

SSPE (20x)

3M NaCl, 1mM NaH₂PO₄ and 20mM EDTA were dissolved in RNase free water, and the pH adjusted to 7.4 using NaOH.

TBE buffer (5x stock)

The stock consisted of 445mM Tris Boric acid, 10mM EDTA (pH 8.0), made up to 11 in distilled water and stored at room temperature. TBE buffer was diluted to a 1x working solution prior to use.

TBST

20mM Tris (pH 7.5), 150mM sodium chloride and 0.1% Tween-20. The stock was made up to the appropriate volume in distilled water and stored at room temperature.

Tris EDTA buffer

10mM tris/HCl (pH 8.0), 1mM EDTA made up to an appropriate volume in distilled water and stored at room temperature.

Western running buffer (10x)

25mM Tris, 250mM glycine and 0.1% SDS, pH 8.3. The 10x stock was made up to 11 in distilled water and stored at room temperature. Dilute to a 1x working solution prior to use.

Western stripping buffer

62mM Tris and 2% SDS. The stock was made up in 500ml distilled water and stored at room temperature. Immediately prior to use, 0.8% v/v 2-mercaptoethanol was added.

Western transfer buffer

47mM Tris, 37mM glycine, 20% methanol and 0.04% SDS. The stock was made up to the appropriate volume in distilled water and stored at room temperature.

2.3 CELL LINES

All breast cell lines were kindly provided by Prof. R. A. Walker (Breast Cancer Research Unit, Glenfield General Hospital, Leicester, U.K.).

DU145 and LNCaP prostate cell lines were purchased from American Type Culture Collection (ATCC), VA, USA.

HBL 100: An SV40 immortalised cell line isolated from the milk of a nursing mother with no evidence of breast lesion.

T47D: Tumour derived, isolated from a pleural effusion from a patient with infiltrating ductal carcinoma.

MDA MB468: Tumour derived, isolated from a pleural effusion from a patient with metastatic adenocarcinoma.

MCF7: Tumour derived, isolated from a pleural effusion from a patient with metastatic adenocarcinoma.

All cell culture was undertaken in a class II laminar flow cabinet. Cell lines tested negative for mycoplasma infection.

HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells were analysed for the presence of a Y chromosome due to a doubt in female origin of the HBL 100 cells announced on the ATCC website. Amelogenin testing was carried out by Dr. R. C. Barber (Dept. Genetics, University of Leicester) following the protocol originally described by Sullivan *et al.* 1993. Both cell lines were established to possess two X chromosomes (see appendix).

2.3.1 Maintenance of cell lines

HBL 100 and T47D cells were maintained in DMEM cell culture medium containing glutamax, sodium pyruvate and 1g/l glucose, supplemented with 10% FCS.

MCF7 and MDA MB468 cells were maintained in RPMI cell culture medium supplemented with 10% FCS and 2mM glutamax.

DU145 cells were maintained in Eagles MEM cell culture medium containing Earles salts supplemented with 0.2% non essential amino acids, 1mM sodium pyruvate and 10% FCS. LNCaP cells were maintained in RPMI cell culture medium supplemented with 2mM glutamax, 1mM sodium pyruvate, 2.5g/l glucose and 10% FCS.

All cell lines were maintained in a Sanyo incubator at 37°C, 5% CO₂ and 100% humidity.

2.3.1.1 Passaging of cells

Cells were routinely passaged when approximately 70% confluence had been reached. Following resurrection from storage, cells were not subcultured more than thirty times. Cells were gently washed twice in PBS to remove all medium, and 5ml of 1x T/E added. The cells were incubated at 37°C for approximately 5 minutes, or until all the cells had just lifted off, whereupon the T/E was neutralised with the addition of 5ml of medium containing 10% FCS. Cells were pelleted at 200xg for 3 minutes and resuspended in 10 ml medium containing 10% FCS, before the addition of 2ml of cell suspension to a fresh T125 flask containing 30ml of medium. Cells were not re-passaged within 2 days of subculturing.

2.3.2 Treatment of cells

Cells were seeded at the required density and allowed to recover for at least 5 hours prior to treatment. The LNCaP prostate cells were seeded in a similar manner, but required a period of 48 hours to adhere before commencement of any treatment.

A stock solution of I3C was made up for each treatment such that all samples contained an equivalent volume of DMSO that did not exceed 0.1%. An untreated control and an equivalent percentage DMSO control were included in all experiments.

2.4 ASSESSMENT OF CELL PROLIFERATION AND CELL DEATH

2.4.1 Cell proliferation assay

Cells were seeded on 6-well plates at 5×10^4 cells/well and allowed to adhere for 5 hours before the following treatment regime commenced in duplicate. To estimate the effect on proliferation of each cell line, samples consisted of an untreated control, DMSO control, 100, 250, 500, 750 and 1000 μ M I3C treatment, with additional treatments for the MDA-MB468 cells of, 10, 25, 50 and 75 μ M I3C for times up to 168 hours.

Cells were then harvested by trypsinisation, and 200µl of a single cell suspension was diluted with 9.8ml of isoton buffer. Cells were counted using a ZM particle counter (Beckman Coulter, High Wycombe, U.K.). Growth curves were performed in triplicate on 3 separate occasions.

2.4.2 Cell recoverability following treatment with I3C

Cells were seeded at 1×10^4 per well on 12-well plates and allowed to adhere for 5 hours before treatment with I3C for 24 hours. The cells were then maintained in treated medium, or washed and replenished with fresh untreated medium and cultured for 144 hours, whereupon they were harvested and counted as for the growth curves. The cell proliferation rate was expressed as fold increase in cell number following the initial treatment period.

2.4.3 Cell cycle analysis

(Based on the method described by Ormerod, 1990).

Flow cytometry of propidium iodide (PI) stained cells gives a measure of the number of cells within each phase of the cell cycle. Propidium iodide intercalates with DNA, and the fluorescent staining of cells is therefore directly proportional to the total amount of DNA present, which will double during S phase.

Cells were plated onto 9cm dishes at 2.5×10^5 cells/plate, left to adhere overnight and then treated with appropriate concentrations of I3C for 48 hours. Adherent cells were trypsinised and washed x 2 in PBS before being resuspended as a single cell suspension in 200µl PBS. Cells were fixed by the addition of 2ml ice cold 70% ethanol whilst vortexing vigorously and incubated at 4°C for a minimum of 2 hours. The fixed cells could be stored at 4°C for

up to 1 week prior to analysis. Cells were pelleted by centrifugation at 600xg for 10 minutes and resuspended in 800 μ l PBS, whereupon RNase and PI were added to final concentrations of 0.1mg/ml and 5 μ g/ml respectively. The cells were incubated at 4°C overnight before analysis of DNA content was carried out using the Becton Dickinson FACscan apparatus and Cell Quest software, with subsequent data analysis performed using Modfit LT software.

2.4.4 Annexin V staining for apoptosis

(Based on the method described by Vermes et al., 1995).

This protocol allows the determination of live, apoptotic and necrotic populations of cells using PI and an annexin V FITC conjugate. Live cells that have not been committed to the apoptotic process take up neither annexin V nor PI. When cells begin to apoptose, they undergo cell membrane perturbations that result in the inner leaflet, which is rich in phosphatidylserine, flipping to the outside of the membrane. Annexin V staining allows apoptotic and necrotic cells to be distinguished from live cells, due to its ability to bind to phosphatidylserine. Necrotic cells are distinguished from apoptotic cells via PI uptake into the nucleus.

Cells were plated onto 9cm dishes at concentrations between 2.5×10^5 cells/plate and 1.0×10^6 cells/plate depending upon the duration of treatment, and treated with the appropriate concentration of I3C/LY294002.

Medium containing floating cells was reserved, whilst adherent cells were trypsinised for as brief a time as possible before being combined with the floating cell fraction. The cells were pelleted for 5 minutes at 350xg at 4°C, and resuspended in 10ml of fresh medium containing 10% FCS. The cells were incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes before approximately $5x10^5$ cells were pelleted and resuspended in 1ml of annexin buffer. 1µl of annexin V FITC conjugate was added to the cell suspension and incubated at room temperature for 8 minutes before the addition of PI to a final concentration of 1.5μ g/ml. After 1 minute incubation at room temperature, the cells were placed on ice and the apoptotic status of the cells determined on the FACscan, using the Cell Quest software.

2.5 IMMUNOCYTOCHEMISTRY FOR CYTOCHROME C RELEASE

Cells were seeded at $2x10^4$ cells/well on a Nunc 8-well chamber slide and left to adhere for 24 hours. Cells were treated with varying concentrations of I3C for 8 hours, with the mitochondrial staining mitotracker dye being added to a final concentration of 100nM 1 hour prior to the end of the treatment time. The medium was removed from the chambers and the cells fixed in 3.8% formaldehyde/PBS for 20 minutes at room temperature. The fixed cells were gently washed 3 times in PBS and permeabilised with 0.1% triton X-100 for 4 minutes before undergoing another 3 PBS washes. Before the addition of the primary antibody to the slides, the cells were blocked overnight at 4°C in 3% BSA in PBS. The antibody against cytochrome c was diluted 1 in 150 in 3% BSA/PBS and incubated with the cells at room temperature for 3 hours. The chambers were then washed 3 times in PBS before the addition of the goat anti-mouse secondary antibody at a concentration of 1 in 300 in 3% BSA/PBS for 45 minutes at room temperature. The chambers underwent a final 3 washes with PBS before counterstaining with the nuclear stain Hoechst 33258 at a final concentration of 500ng/ml for 15 minutes. The slides were then mounted using Vectashield and the mitochondria and cytochrome c release visualised by confocal microscopy using a Leica TCS4D confocal imaging system.

2.6 PREPARATION OF CELL FRACTIONS

Cells were seeded at 2.5×10^6 cells/9cm dish or 6.0×10^6 cells/15cm dish, and allowed to adhere before commencing treatment. Following treatment, the cells were harvested in one of the following ways depending upon which fractions were required.

2.6.1 Whole cell lysate preparation

Dishes were placed on ice, the medium removed and cells were washed twice with ice cold PBS. All residual liquid was removed, 300μ l of cell lysis buffer was added and the dishes incubated on ice for 10 minutes before scraping the contents into an eppendorf. The cell lysates were then cleared by centrifugation at 13000χ for 5 minutes and stored at -20° C.

2.6.2 Nuclear protein preparation

Dishes were placed on ice, the medium removed and cells washed twice with ice cold PBS, before the whole cells were scraped into eppendorf tubes. The cells were pelleted by centrifugation at 1200xg for 10 minutes at 4°C and the pellet washed in ice cold PBS

before resuspension in 0.4ml of nuclear protein buffer A. The mixture was incubated on ice for 15 minutes, then 25μ l of nuclear protein buffer B was added and vortexed vigorously for 15 seconds before centrifugation for 30 seconds at 13000xg, 4°C. The nuclear pellet was then resuspended in nuclear protein buffer C and mixed on a rotating platform for 20 minutes at 4°C. The nuclear lysate was cleared by centrifugation for 5 minutes at 13000xg, 4°C and the supernatant stored at -20°C.

2.6.3 Mitochondrial and cytosolic protein preparation

Cells were harvested by scraping as above, pelleted at 200xg for 5 minutes at 4°C, resuspended in 300 μ l of A113 buffer and incubated on ice for 30 minutes. Following incubation, the cells were lysed using a Dounce homogeniser B pestle for 25 strokes and centrifuged at 1000xg for 10 minutes at 4°C to give a membrane pellet. The supernatant was then centrifuged at 14,000xg for 15 minutes at 4°C, to give a cytosolic fraction and a mitochondrial enriched pellet. The mitochondria were then lysed with 35 μ l of cell lysis buffer and the suspension cleared by centrifugation for 5 minutes at 13000xg. Fractions were stored at -20°C.

2.6.4 Preparation of samples for PTEN determination

Cells were harvested by scraping in PBS, pelleted at 200xg for 5 minutes at 4°C, lysed directly in 100 μ l of loading buffer and cleared by centrifugation for 5 minutes at 13000xg. Lysates were stored at -20°C. Immediately prior to use, lysates were sonicated for 5x5-second bursts at 5 microns on ice.

2.6.5 Preparation of samples for PARP cleavage determination

Cells were treated in the same manner as for PTEN, except that all floating cells in the media were combined with adherent cells prior to pelleting at 200xg.

2.6.6 Bio-Rad protein assay

Prior to use, protein concentration of cell lysates was determined in order that equal protein loading on gels could be achieved within each set of experiments.

Bio-Rad protein assay reagent (200µl) was added to 800µl of sample (diluted in distilled water as appropriate), vortexed, and the absorbance at 595nm determined using a Perkin Elmer $\lambda 2$ UV/VIS spectrophotometer. Protein concentrations of samples were determined

from a standard curve prepared in a similar manner using known concentrations of bovine serum albumin (BSA).

2.7 WESTERN BLOTTING

(Based on the method described by Shapiro and Maizel, 1969).

Samples of known protein concentration were combined with SDS loading buffer (unless stated otherwise) to give a final 1x concentration of SDS. They were then boiled for 5 minutes prior to loading onto a polyacrylamide gel consisting of a 5% denaturing stacking gel and an 8, 10, 12 or 15% denaturing running gel, dependent upon the molecular weight of the protein of interest. The samples were electrophoresed in 1x western running buffer at 120V for approximately 1 hour using the Hoeffer 'mighty small' vertical gel system before being transferred onto nitrocellulose membrane.

The proteins were transferred from the gel in western transfer buffer, using a Bio-Rad wet blotting system onto hybond-N nitrocellulose at 100V for 2 hours, 4°C, or at 30V overnight at room temperature. Once transferred, the membrane was washed in TBST and blocked, gently rocking in 5% non fat milk or 5% BSA for 2 hours. The membrane was then washed in TBST and the primary antibody added for 2 hours at room temperature or overnight at 4°C. Following 5 x 5 minute washes in TBST, the appropriate secondary antibody was added for 1 hour at room temperature, and the membrane was then washed again for 5 x 5 minutes in TBST.

Proteins could then be visualised via chemiluminescence using ECL reagent. The membrane was developed in ECL reagent for 1 minute, and the excess liquid drained before the blot was wrapped in Saran wrap and placed protein side up into an autoradiographic cassette. The membrane was exposed to ECL-hyperfilm and the blot developed in the dark using an X-ograph automated developer.

The density of all bands was in the linear range of the film as determined via a standard curve. This was constructed using increasing concentrations of secondary antibody and visualising via ECL. Pixel density (as determined using the Syngene imaging system) was plotted against antibody concentration.

To re-probe blots with a loading control, membranes were first placed in 50ml stripping buffer at 60°C in a shaking water bath for 45 minutes. The membranes were then washed x2 in TBST prior to re-blocking and addition of an appropriate primary antibody

2.7.1 Antibody conditions

Unless otherwise stated, all membranes were blocked in 5% milk in TBST, with primary antibodies diluted to 1:1000 in 5% powdered milk/TBST, and secondary antibodies diluted to 1:1000 in 5% milk/TBST.

| 1° and 2° | CONDITIONS | MOLECULAR | % RUNNING | |
|---------------|-------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|--|
| ANTIBODY | | WEIGHT | GEL | |
| p-Akt (1,2,3) | Whole cell lysates (30µg). Dilute | | | |
| (ser473); | primary antibody 1:1000 in 5% | 60KDa | 10% | |
| anti-rabbit | BSA. | | | |
| p-Akt (1,2,3) | Whole cell lysates (30µg). Dilute | | | |
| (thr308); | primary antibody 1:1000 in 5% | 60KDa | 10% | |
| anti-rabbit | BSA. | | | |
| Total Akt | Whole cell lysates (30µg). Dilute | | | |
| (1,2,3); | primary antibody 1:1000 in 5% | 60KDa | 10% | |
| anti-rabbit | BSA. | | | |
| Total Akt 1; | Whole cell lysates (30µg). Dilute | | | |
| anti-goat | secondary antibody 1:2000 in 5% | 60KDa | 10% | |
| | milk | | | |
| Total Akt 2: | Suitable for immunoprecipitation of | | | |
| | whole cell lysates only (500µg). | | | |
| | Westerns performed using p-Akt | 60KDa | 10% | |
| | (1,2,3) ser473. | | | |
| Total Akt 3; | Suitable for immunoprecipitation of | | | |
| | whole cell lysates only (500µg). | 60KDa | 10% | |

Table 2.1 Antibodies: conditions for use.

| | Westerns performed using p-Akt | | | |
|-------------|--|-------|-----|--|
| | (1,2,3) ser473. | | I | |
| p-Bad | Whole cells lysed in loading buffer. | | | |
| (ser136); | Dilute primary antibody 1:500 in | 27KDa | 12% | |
| anti-rabbit | 5% BSA. | | | |
| Total Bad; | Whole cell lysates (60µg). Block in | | | |
| anti-goat | 5% milk. Dilute secondary antibody | 27KDa | 12% | |
| | 1:2000 in 5% milk | | | |
| Bax; | Cytosolic/mitochondrial lysates | | | |
| Anti-rabbit | (30µg/20µg). Dilute primary 21KDa | | 12% | |
| | antibody 1:500 in 5% milk. | | | |
| Bcl-2; | Whole cell lysates (30µg) Dilute | | | |
| anti-mouse | primary antibody 1:500 in 5% milk. | 27KDa | 12% | |
| Bcl-x; | Bcl-x; Whole cell lysates (30µg). Dilute | | | |
| anti-mouse | primary antibody 1:2000 in 5% | 29KDa | 12% | |
| | milk | | | |
| Cox-2; | Whole cell lysates (200µg). Dilute | | | |
| anti-goat | primary antibody 1:2000 in 5% | | | |
| | milk. Dilute secondary antibody | 70KDa | 10% | |
| | 1:2000 in 5% milk. | | | |
| Cyclin D1; | Nuclear lysates (30µg). Dilute | | | |
| anti-mouse | primary antibody 1:500 in 5% milk. | 30KDa | 12% | |

| | Whole cell lysates (30µg). Dilute | | |
|--------------|--------------------------------------|----------|-----|
| Total | primary antibody 1:2000 in 5% 12. | | 15% |
| 4EBP1; | milk. Dilute secondary antibody | | |
| anti-goat | 1:2000 in 5% milk | | |
| | | | |
| | Whole cell lysates (30µg). Dilute | 170kDa | 10% |
| | primary antibody 1:2000 in 5% | | |
| EGFR: | milk. Dilute secondary antibody | | |
| anti-rabbit | 1:2000 in 5% milk | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| Total eIF4E; | Whole cell lysates (30µg). | | |
| anti-mouse | | 46KDa | 12% |
| p-FKHR | Nuclear lysates (30µg). Dilute | | |
| (ser256); | primary antibody 1:1000 in 5% | 76KDa | 10% |
| anti-rabbit | BSA. Dilute secondary antibody | | |
| | 1:1000 in 5% milk. | | |
| p-FKHRL1; | Nuclear lysates (30µg). Dilute | | |
| anti-rabbit | primary antibody 1:500 in 5% milk. | 100KDa | 10% |
| p-GSK-3α/β | Whole cell lysates (30µg). Dilute | ···· | |
| (ser21/9); | primary antibody 1:1000 in 5% | 52/46KDa | 12% |
| anti-rabbit | BSA. | | |
| | | | |
| Total GSK- | Whole cell lysates (30µg). Dilute | | |
| 3β; | primary antibody 1:2500 in 5% | 46KDa | 12% |
| anti-mouse | milk. Dilute secondary antibody | | |
| | 1:2000 in 5% milk. | | |
| Hsp70/Hsc70 | Whole cell lysates (30µg). Dilute | | |
| anti-mouse | primary antibody 1:2000 in 5% | 70KDa | 10% |
| | milk. Dilute secondary antibody | | |
| | 1:2000 in 5% milk. | | |
| Total IKKα; | IP using 500µg of whole cell lysate. | | |
| | Used same antibody for primary. | 84KDa | 10% |

| PARP; | Whole cells lysed in loading buffer | | |
|-------------|-------------------------------------|----------------------------|--|
| anti-mouse | and whole sample loaded. Dilute | Uncleaved: | 8% |
| | primary antibody 1:10000 in TBST. | dy 1:10000 in TBST. 116KDa | |
| | | Cleaved: | |
| | | 84KDa | |
| PTEN; | Whole cell lysates (100µg). Dilute | | ······································ |
| anti-rabbit | primary antibody 1:1000 in 5% | 54KDa | 10% |
| | BSA. | | |
| | | | |
| | Earlies on a Tam | | |
| p85 subunit | For use on p-1 yr | | 100/ |
| of | immunoprecipitated samples only. | 85KDa | 10% |
| PI3Kinase; | Dilute secondary antibody 1:2000 | | |
| anti-mouse | in 5% milk. | | |
| р65 NF-кВ: | Nuclear lysates (20µg). Block in | | |
| anti-mouse | 5% BSA. Dilute primary antibody | 65KDa | 10% |
| | 1:1000 in 5% BSA. Dilute | | |
| | secondary antibody 1:2000 in 5% | | |
| | BSA. | | |
| p-p70S6K | Whole cell lysates (30µg). Dilute | | |
| (ser411); | secondary antibody 1:2000 in 5% | 70KDa | 10% |
| anti-mouse | milk. | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| p-Tyrosine; | For use with immunoprecipitated | | |
| anti-mouse | proteins. Dilute secondary antibody | Dependent upon | Dependent |
| | 1:2000 in 5% milk. | IP antigen | upon IP |
| | | | antigen |

2.7.2 Immunoprecipitation of proteins

Twenty μ l of protein-A agarose beads were placed into eppendorf tubes and washed in PBS to remove any sodium azide present. 5μ l of the immunoprecipitating antibody was mixed with the beads and incubated at room temperature for 1 hour, after which, excess unbound antibody was removed by washing the beads twice in PBS. Protein (500µg) from whole cell lysates was added to the beads and tumbled overnight at 4°C. Unbound protein was removed by washing the beads twice with PBS containing 350mM sodium chloride and twice with PBS. Samples were then resuspended in 40µl of 3x SDS sample buffer, boiled for 5 minutes and centrifuged to remove the beads before loading all of the supernatant on to a polyacrylamide gel and processing as for standard western blotting.

2.8 KINASE ASSAYS

These assays rely upon the ability of the immunoprecipitated kinase of interest to phosphorylate a substrate as a direct measure of kinase activity. Activity can be visualised either using an antibody directed to the phosphorylated substrate, or via the incorporation of radiolabelled phosphate into the substrate.

2.8.1 Akt Kinase Assay

The Akt kinase assay was undertaken using a non-radioactive kinase assay kit supplied by Cell Signalling Technology (NEB).

In brief, the assay was as follows. Treated cells were harvested by the whole cell lysate method. Resuspended immobilised Akt antibody slurry was washed in 1 x cell lysis buffer, and 200 μ g protein from the whole cell lysates added prior to tumbling overnight at 4°C. The antibody slurry was then washed twice with 1x lysis buffer, twice in kinase assay buffer and the slurry pelleted. To the precipitated Akt/antibody pellet, 40 μ l of 1x kinase assay buffer, 200 μ M ATP and 1 μ g GSK-3 fusion protein (substrate) were added and incubated at 30°C for 30 minutes. The reaction was terminated by addition of 20 μ l of 3x SDS loading buffer, the mix boiled for 5 minutes and the beads centrifuged out before loading all of the supernatant onto a 15% polyacrylamide gel. The gel was then analysed as for western blotting using an anti-phospho-GSK3 α/β primary antibody. To determine whether I3C could directly inhibit the kinase, I3C was added directly into the kinase assay

buffer prior to the addition of substrate, and pre-incubated on ice for 30 minutes. The assay was then continued as described above.

2.8.2 IKK activity assay

Five μ l of anti-IKK α antibody was added to protein A agarose beads and incubated at room temperature for 1 hour. The beads were then washed x2 in PBS, 500 μ g of whole cell lysate protein added and the mix tumbled overnight at 4°C. The beads were then washed twice in 1x cell lysis buffer and resuspended in 1ml of kinase assay buffer. For western blotting, 250 μ l of the bead suspension was pelleted and resuspended in 40 μ l of loading buffer, boiled for 5 minutes and the beads centrifuged out. The supernatant was loaded onto a 10% denaturing polyacrylamide gel and analysed by western blotting to assess whether there was equivalent loading for kinase assay samples.

For the kinase assay, the remaining beads were pelleted and resuspended in 34µl kinase assay buffer containing 2.5µl I κ B α , 50µM cold ATP and 0.3MBq γ^{32} P-ATP, and the mix incubated for 30 minutes at 30°C. The reaction was terminated with 10µl of loading buffer. The samples were then boiled for 5 minutes, the beads centrifuged out and the whole supernatant loaded onto a 10% denaturing polyacrylamide gel and run back to back with the western samples. The radioactive dye front was allowed to run off the end of the gel before the gel was dried and visualised using the Molecular Dynamics phosphorimaging system.

2.8.3 PI3Kinase assay

(Based on the method described by Hawkins et al., 1998).

Proteins from whole cell lysates were immunoprecipitated as for the IKK protocol (2.3.2), except that an anti- phosphotyrosine antibody was used.

After immunoprecipitation, the beads were washed in a series of buffers (3x in cell lysis buffer, 2x in LiCl buffer, 1x in NaCl buffer and 1x in HEPES buffer (2.2) and resuspended in 40µl of kinase assay buffer followed by the addition of 20µl 3mg/ml phosphatidylyserine/phosphatidylinositol mix, prior to incubation at 37°C for 5 minutes. Forty µl of ATP mix containing 3µM cold ATP, 7.5mM MgCl₂ and 0.37MBq γ^{32} P-ATP was then added to each sample and incubated for 30 minutes at 37°C. The reaction was terminated by the addition of 450 μ l of a 1:2 chloroform/methanol mix, followed by 150 μ l chloroform and 150 μ l 0.1M HCl. The organic (lower) phase was extracted, and a further 150 μ l chloroform and 150 μ l 0.1M HCl added. The organic phase was extracted once more and then dried using a speed vac before resuspension in 50 μ l of a chloroform/methanol/0.1M HCl mix (200:100:1) containing 0.46KBq ³H phosphatidyl–3-inositol.

The TLC tank was allowed to equilibrate with running buffer consisting of methanol/chloroform/concentrated ammonia/water (20:14:3:5), prior to spotting of samples onto the TLC plate. The plate was run in the solvent for approximately 2.5 hours before being removed, air dried and the samples detected using autoradiographic film. Quantification and identification of products was via dual scintillation counting of marked areas from the TLC plate using a Beckman Coulter scintillation counter.

2.9 ELECTROPHORETIC MOBILITY SHIFT ASSAY (EMSA)

(Based on the method described in Plummer et. al., 1999).

2.9.1 Labelling of probe for EMSA

Five μ l NF- κ B consensus oligonucleotide, 1 μ l T4 polynucleotide kinase, 2 μ l T4 polynucleotide kinase 10x buffer and 1.85MBq γ^{32} P-ATP were mixed to a final volume of 20 μ l and incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes. The labelling reaction was terminated by the addition of 80 μ l of TE buffer, and unincorporated nucleotides removed by elution through a NAP '5' column with 100 μ l aliquots of TE buffer. Twelve fractions were collected and the 3 containing the most radioactivity combined. The labelled oligonucleotide was then precipitated overnight at -20°C with 750 μ l ethanol and 30 μ l 5M NaCl. The probe was pelleted for 30 minutes at 13000xg and resuspended in 30 μ l water.

2.9.2 Sample preparation for EMSA and running of the gel

Five μ g nuclear protein was added to 12 μ l binding buffer containing 1 μ g poly dIdC, 0.2mM MgCl₂, 0.2mM DTT and 1 μ l of ³²P-labelled consensus oligonucleotide and incubated at room temperature for 30 minutes. To check the specificity of the banding patterns obtained, the following control samples were included: one sample containing a 100 fold excess of cold NF- κ B consensus oligonucleotide to show competitive inhibition,

and one containing a 100 fold excess of cold AP-1 consensus oligonucleotide to show noncompetitive inhibition.

The consensus oligonucleotide sequences were as follows:
NF-κB: 5' AGT TGA GGG GAC TTT CCC AGG C
3' TCA ACT CCC CTG AAA GGG TCC G
AP-1: 5' CGC TTG ATG AGT CAG CCG GAA
3' GCG AAC TAC TCA GTC GGC CTT

During the 30 minute incubation, a 4% non-denaturing polyacrylamide gel was pre-run at 120V. Termination of the reaction was via the addition of 2μ l of DNA loading buffer, and the whole sample was loaded onto the gel. The samples were run into the gel, using 0.25x TBE cooled running buffer at 240V for 10 minutes, and the gel electrophoresed for a further 2.5 hours at 120V.

The gels were then dried at 70°C for 1 hour on to Whatman filter paper and visualised using the Molecular Dynamics phosphorimaging system.

2.10 PREPARATION AND TRANSFECTION OF PLASMID DNA

(Based on methods described in Molecular Cloning. Ed. Sambrook and Russell)

2.10.1 Transformation of competent bacteria

A 20 μ l aliquot of DH5 α competent cells was thawed on ice, 1 μ g of plasmid DNA was added and incubated on ice for 30 minutes. The cells were then heat shocked for 45 seconds at 42°C and placed on ice for 2 minutes. Eighty μ l of SOC medium was added, and the mix shaken at 225 r.p.m. for 1 hour at 37°C. The whole mix was then applied to, and spread evenly over an ampicillin/X-gal agar plate, and incubated at 37°C overnight, or until bacterial growth had occurred.

Plates for bacterial cell transformation were prepared by the addition of 60µg/ml ampicillin to liquid L-agar, and approximately 10ml applied to sterile petri dishes. Once set, the dishes were inverted and allowed to dry at 37°C for 1 hour. Twenty mg/ml X-gal in dimethyl

formamide (DMF) was then applied to the surface of the plates and allowed to dry before immediate use.

All constructs used for transient transfection contained an ampicillin resistance gene, conferring survival upon transformed cells when cultured in the presence of ampicillin. Bacterial colonies that contained recombinant plasmids were easily identifiable via β -galactosidase selection. Most vectors possess a partial coding sequence for β -galactosidase (lacZ) that is able to interact with the host's coding sequence, forming blue colonies in the presence of 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl- β -D-galactoside (X-gal). However, if a foreign piece of DNA has successfully inserted into the polycloning site of the vector (in the middle of the Lac Z sequence), then this interaction is prevented, resulting in the formation of white colonies containing recombinant plasmids.

2.10.2 Preparation of plasmid DNA

(Based on the methods described in Ausubel et al., 1991).

2.10.2.1 Small scale preparation of plasmid DNA

From each transformation, a single white colony was picked under sterile conditions and added to 10ml of L-broth containing $60\mu g/ml$ ampicillin. This was repeated with 5 separate single colonies, and the broth incubated with shaking at 225 r.p.m. and at 37°C overnight. Small scale isolation of plasmid DNA was carried out using the Promega Wizard Miniprep DNA Purification System.

In brief, 3ml cell suspension was pelleted, and 200µl cell resuspension buffer added to create a single cell suspension. Cell lysis buffer (200µl) was then added and the suspension mixed prior to the addition of 200µl neutralisation buffer. The mixture was centrifuged and the cleared supernatant decanted into a fresh microcentrifuge tube. One ml purification resin was added to the supernatant, and mixed before applying to a minicolumn using a syringe and plunger. The minicolumn was then washed using column wash solution, and dried by centrifugation. Plasmid DNA was then eluted from the minicolumn using 50µl TE buffer heated to 50°C.

A restriction digest was performed on the purified plasmid to confirm its identity (see 2.10.2.3).

2.10.2.2 Large scale preparation of plasmid DNA

Fifty μ l cell suspension found to contain the plasmid of interest by small scale DNA preparation, was added to 250ml of L-broth containing 60 μ g/ml ampicillin in a 2L flask under sterile conditions. The flask was then shaken at 225 r.p.m at 37°C overnight. Large scale plasmid DNA preparation was undertaken using the Qiagen EndoFree Plasmid Maxi Prep Kit.

In brief, all bacterial cells were pelleted and resuspended in 10ml resuspension buffer (P1). Ten ml lysis buffer (P2) was then added, the suspension gently mixed and incubated at room temperature for 5 minutes. Ten ml of neutralisation buffer (P3) was added, the suspension mixed and applied directly to the barrel of a QIAfilter Maxi Cartridge in order to remove chromosomal DNA, salt, detergent and protein complexes. Following a 10 minute incubation at room temperature, a cleared lysate was produced, filtered through the column into a fresh tube and 2.5ml ER buffer added. The mixture was then inverted 10 times and incubated on ice for 30 minutes. Whilst incubating, a Qiagen-tip was equilibrated with QBT buffer, and then the DNA mixture applied to the tip and allowed to enter by gravity flow. The tip was washed with wash buffer (QC buffer), the DNA eluted with 15ml high salt buffer (QN) and precipitated with 10.5ml (room temperature) isopropanol. The precipitated DNA was centrifuged at 15000xg for 30 minutes at 4°C and the supernatant discarded. Pelleted DNA was washed with 2.5ml endotoxin free 70% ethanol and centrifuged at 15000xg for 10 minutes at 4°C and allowed to air dry before resuspension in 300µl TE buffer.

The plasmid DNA obtained again underwent a restriction digest followed by separation of the fragments on an agarose gel. Visualisation was by ethidium bromide DNA intercalation.

2.10.2.3 Restriction digest of plasmid DNA

The DNA insert of interest was excised from the vector using appropriate restriction enzymes, with separation and visualisation via agarose gel electrophoresis (*table 2.2*).

Restriction digests were prepared containing $0.5\mu g$ of plasmid DNA, $1\mu l$ of restriction enzyme/s, $1\mu l$ of appropriate SureCut buffer and made up to $10\mu l$ using water before incubation at 37°C. Uncut samples were prepared alongside each cut sample omitting only the enzyme. Following incubation, $1\mu l$ of DNA loading buffer was added, and the samples plus molecular weight marker run on a 1% high melting point agarose gel containing $0.01\mu l/m l$ of 10m g/m l ethidium bromide at 100V for 45 minutes. DNA bands were then visualised with a UV transilluminator and photographed using a Polaroid camera system.

| Plasmid | Restriction Enzyme | Cut size |
|----------------------|---------------------------|----------------------|
| pTk | BamH1 | Linearised at 5560bp |
| pCMVβ | Xho1 | Linearised at 7200bp |
| p6NF-кB | BamH1 | Linearised at 6060bp |
| pHA-Akt1 | EcoR1/KPN1 | Insert = 2400bp |
| pHA-Akt1 kinase dead | EcoR1/KPN1 | Insert = 2400bp |
| pvgRXR | HindIII | Linearised at 8800bp |

Table 2.2 Identification of plasmids by restriction digest (for futher details refer to appendix).

2.10.3 Transient transfection of plasmid DNA into mammalian cells lines

Plasmids containing the reporter genes for β -galactosidase and luciferase were transiently transfected into cells using the lipid based transfection reagent FuGene.

Cells were seeded at $2x10^6$ cells/well onto 6 well plates and allowed to adhere overnight. Eppendorfs containing 0.5µg of pCMV β plasmid DNA (the pCMV β vector expresses the reporter gene β -galactosidase from the human cytomegalovirus early gene promoter, and was used as a control plasmid for monitoring of transfection efficiency) and 0.5µg of pTK-6NF- κ B (containing 6 NF- κ B consensus sequences upstream of the luciferase reporter gene), or 0.5µg of pCMV β and 0.5µg of pTK (empty vector containing luciferase reporter gene only) were prepared, along with an equivalent number of eppendorfs containing 97µl of serum free medium and 3 µl of FuGene transfection reagent. This mix was incubated at room temperature for 5 minutes before adding to the DNA mix and incubating at room temperature for 15 minutes. The cell cultures were replenished with 2ml fresh medium containing 10% FCS, and the appropriate DNA/FuGene mix was added dropwise. The cells were incubated at 37°C for 24 hours before commencing any treatment regime.

2.10.4 Reporter gene assays

Transfected cells were washed x2 in PBS before the addition of 300μ l β -galactosidase lysis buffer, harvested by scraping and the debris pelleted by centrifugation.

2.10.4.1 Measurement of β -galactosidase activity.

 β -galactosidase activity was measured using the β -galactosidase enzyme assay system supplied by Promega. Cells from the transfected 6-well plates were harvested as above, and 25µl cell lysate mixed with 25µl assay buffer containing the substrate o-nitrophenol β -d galactopyranosidase in a 96-well plate. The reaction was incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes and terminated by the addition of 75µl 1M sodium carbonate. β -galactosidase activity resulted in development of a yellow colour, the absorbance of which was determined on an iEMS Lab Systems plate reader (414nm).

2.10.4.2 Measurement of luciferase activity.

Luciferase activity was measured using the Luciferase assay kit supplied by Promega. The assay relies on the emission of light due to ATP-dependent oxidation of beetle luciferin which is proportional to the luciferase reporter activity in the sample. Ten μ l cell lysate was added to 50 μ l luciferase assay buffer, and the light emission measured using a Wallac 1450 Microbeta Plus plate reader. Luciferase values were then corrected for transfection efficiency by normalising against β -galactosidase values.

2.10.5 Stable transfection of plasmid DNA into mammalian cell lines.

Cells were seeded in 6-well plates at 1×10^5 cells per well and allowed to adhere overnight. Two wells were then transfected with the Akt1-HA vector containing the kinase dead insert and the pvgRXR construct containing the gene for zeocin resistance, and 2 with the Akt1-HA vector containing the active insert and pvgRXR construct using the Fugene transfection reagent. The same amount of transfection reagent was added to 2 further wells as a control. The transfectants were incubated overnight before the addition of medium containing 50μ g/ml zeocin, in which they were maintained until all cells in the 'untransfected' wells were dead. A number of single colonies were then picked and subcultured on in zeocincontaining medium until western blots for the presence of the HA tag could be performed.

2.11 PROSTAGLANDIN E2 ASSAY

(Based on the method described by Maclouf et al., 1987).

Assessment of cellular prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) output was undertaken as an indirect measure of Cox-2 activity. The assay was carried out using a kit supplied by Cayman Chemicals, and the protocol supplied was adhered to. The principle behind the assay relies on the competition between cell-produced PGE2 and a PGE2-acetylcholinesterase tracer binding to a PGE2 monoclonal antibody. The substrate of acetylcholinesterase is then added and a colour change occurs. The colour intensity is proportional to the amount of PGE2 tracer present, which is inversely proportional to the amount of PGE2 present.

In brief, cells were seeded at 2.5×10^5 cells/well on six well plates, and allowed to adhere overnight. Medium was replenished prior to a 5 hour I3C treatment, after which time the medium was removed and reserved for the assay. 50µl of each medium sample was added to duplicate wells of a PGE2-antibody-coated 96-well plate, and 50µl of PGE2 acetylcholinesterase tracer added, prior to an 18 hour incubation at 4°C. The wells were then washed 5 times and 200µl of the acetylcholinesterase substrate added. Following a 60 minute incubation in the dark, the absorption of each well was measured at 415nm and PGE2 levels determined.

2.12 MICROARRAY ANALYSIS OF CHANGES IN GENE EXPRESSION IN RESPONSE TO I3C

(Based on the method described in Turton et al., 2001).

2.12.1 Preparation of cells and labelling of RNA.

Seven large flasks of HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells were required for each treatment, at a final confluence of no more than 60%. Cells were treated with 50 μ M I3C or DMSO alone for 5 or 24 hours and harvested by trypsinisation. Cells from the 7 flasks were combined and duplicate samples of 3×10^7 cells for each treatment were pelleted at 300xg for 3 minutes for RNA isolation.

2.12.1.1 Preparation of RNA

RNA was isolated using the Qiagen RNeasy kits, and a brief summary of the methodology is as follows:

Two ml of lysis buffer (RLT) containing 20μ l of β -mercaptoethanol was added per $3x10^7$ cells, and the suspension sonicated for 6 times on ice for 5 second bursts at 10 microns, with 10 second intervals. An equal volume of 70% ethanol was added, and the cell suspension shaken vigorously. All subsequent stages were carried out at room temperature.

The 4ml cell aliquot was applied to the RNeasy columns contained in 15ml tubes, centrifuged at 3000xg for 5 minutes and washed with 3.8ml of RW1 guanidium-containing wash buffer in the same manner. A 2.5ml aliquot of equilibrating RPE buffer was centrifuged through the column, and this step was repeated before transferring the column to a fresh tube. RNA was eluted from the column by centrifugation using 2 aliquots of 150µl RNase free water, and the eluates combined with 1ml Tri reagent and 200µl chloroform. The mix was vortexed, the aqueous layer recovered following centrifugation and the RNA precipitated by adding 0.5 volumes of isopropanol and allowed to stand at room temperature for 10 minutes. The RNA was pelleted at 13,000xg for 10 minutes, washed twice in 70% ethanol and resuspended in 200µl RNase free water. A further purification step was undertaken by re-precipitation of the RNA with 20µl 3M sodium acetate and 600µl ethanol and incubation overnight at -70°C. RNA concentration and purity was determined by measuring the absorbance at 260, 280 and 320nm, and was resuspended in RNase free water to a concentration of 5µg/µl.

2.12.1.2 Labelling of RNA for hybridisation to microarrays

Oligo dT_{25} (0.5µl) was added to 50µg RNA in 10µl RNase free water and incubated at 70°C for 8 min, reducing to 42°C over 30 minutes. Whilst the RNA was annealing, a master mix was prepared containing the following reagents (concentrations are final concentrations after addition to the sample):

1x first strand buffer, 0.01M DTT and dNTP mix containing 0.5mM dATP, dCTP, dGTP and 0.2mM dTTP. For each array, a test and control sample were set up. This master mix (6.5μ l) was then added to 2 μ l of the Cy3 (pink-control) dUTP and 2 μ l of Cy5 (blue-test) dUTP dyes in separate tubes, together with 0.5 μ l each of RNAsin and superscript II reverse transcriptase. This final mix was then added directly to the RNA sample which was maintained in the PCR block at 42°C and incubated for 1 hour. A further 0.5μ l of superscript II reverse transcriptase was added and incubated for an hour, prior to the addition of 20.5 μ l of RNase free water, bringing the total volume to 41 μ l.

2.12.1.3 Hydrolysation of RNA

The following reagents were then added sequentially:

0.5M EDTA (1µl)

10%w/v SDS (1µl)

3M NaOH (3µl)

The samples were incubated (10minutes, 70°C) to hydrolyse residual RNA, and to neutralise the samples 3μ l 2M HCl and 10μ l 1M Tris/HCl, (pH7.5) were added, followed by 1μ l tRNA (4μ g/ml) to act as a carrier.

2.12.1.4 Purification of the probe

TE buffer (140µl) was added to each dye tube and the test and control probes from each corresponding experiment (i.e. control versus test) were then combined when loaded onto a centricon purification column. The columns were then microfuged at 10,000xg for 7 minutes and the flow-through discarded. TE buffer (450µl) was added, the column microfuged at 10,000xg for 7 minutes, and again the flow-through discarded. TE buffer (450µl), 1µl human cot1 DNA ($10\mu g/\mu l$) and 1µl polyA ($1\mu g/\mu l$) were then added to each column prior to microfugation as before. The columns were microfuged at 10000xg for 2 minutes until the centricon filter was dry in the middle but the probe was still visible as a liquid ring. The column was finally inverted into a fresh tube, microfuged (10000xg, 2 minutes) and eluant containing the labelled mRNA dried in a Speedvac (15-20 minutes).

Probes were resuspended in 14µl hybridisation buffer and 6µl 20x SSPE, after which they were denatured at 100°C for 2 minutes, and then incubated at 42°C for 30-60 minutes.

2.12.2 Hybridisation of microarray slides

The slides (containing 4600 clones each) were heated at 100°C for 2 minutes and washed in distilled water to remove salts. After centrifuging to dryness the slides were prescanned in order to eliminate any badly printed slides. To reduce non-specific binding of material to the arrays, and the inherent green fluorescence of the printed array, a prehybridisation step was included.

Prehybridisation buffer was prepared using 5ml de-ionised formamide, 1ml 50x Denhartd's, 400 μ l water, 500 μ l 10% SDS, 3ml 20x SSPE, 100 μ l 10mg/ml sonicated salmon sperm DNA and filtered through a 0.45 μ syringe filter. The arrays were incubated with 20 μ l prehybridisation buffer at 42°C for 45-60 minutes and then underwent a series of washes. The slides were placed in 1x SSC, 0.03% SDS for 10 minutes and the cover slips allowed to slide off. Washing of the slides was facilitated by plunging several times. The slides were then transferred into 0.2x SSC, plunged several times and left for 5 minutes to soak. This was repeated in 0.05x SSC and the slides dried by centrifugation.

The probe (20µl) was placed onto the array and covered with a cover slip, and incubated at 42° C overnight. Prior to scanning, the slides underwent sequential washing as described for the pre-hybridisation step, and were centrifuged to dryness. The slides were then scanned using the GenePix 3.0 (version 3.0.0.85) software (Axon Instruments), and analysed using Treeview and Microsoft Excel.

2.13 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

All statistical analysis was undertaken using Minitab 13. Data were assessed for statistical significance using a Balanced ANOVA or an ANOVA General Linear Model as appropriate, followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test. Results were deemed significant if a p value of ≤ 0.05 was reached.

CHAPTER 3 EFFECT OF I3C ON PROLIFERATION AND APOPTOSIS

INTRODUCTION

Cell cycle and glucosinolates

Cover *et al.*, (1998) were the first to show that I3C, but not DIM or ICZ was able to cause a G1 cell cycle arrest in an ER-independent manner, via decreasing CDK6 mRNA levels, protein and activity in the MDA MB231 and MCF7 cells. I3C was also able to increase p21 protein levels and decrease phosphorylated Rb levels in MCF7 cells (Cover *et al.*, 1999). Similarly, in HepG2 cells, I3C was able to inhibit expression of CDK6 and cyclin D1 whilst inducing p21 levels (Kim, D.W. *et al.*, 2001). The CDK6 inhibition by I3C has been reported to be caused by the specific action of I3C upon the transcription factor Sp1, preventing its binding to and interaction with the CDK6 promoter region (Cram *et al.*, 2001, Hong *et al.*, 2002). In PC-3 prostate cells, I3C upregulated expression of the cell cycle inhibitors p21 and p27 independently of p53, and also decreased NF- κ B DNA binding (Chinni *et al.*, 2001).

These data suggest an alternate mechanism of chemopreventive action for I3C that is not dependent on its ability to induce 2-hydroxylation of estrogen, and so may confer protection against aggressive, treatment resistant estrogen-independent tumours.

Apoptosis and glucosinolates

I3C treatment of benzo(a)pyrene-initiated cells derived from reduction mammoplasty has been shown to result in cell cycle arrest and p53-dependent apoptosis (Katdare *et al.*, 1998), whilst p53-independent apoptosis has been observed in DIM-treated MCF7 cells (Ge *et al.*, 1996, 1999). The induction of apoptosis by dietary indoles is not limited to breast cancer cells, as both I3C and DIM have also been observed to induce cell death in cervical epithelial cells *in vivo* and colon/prostate cell lines in *vitro* (Chen *et al.*, 2001, Bonnesen *et al.*, 2001, Chinni *et al.*, 2003).

I3C may be able to modulate key signalling molecules within the apoptotic cascade, and several candidates have so far been identified. Induction of apoptosis by I3C has been observed in the MDA MB435 breast cell line in conjunction with increased translocation of Bax to the mitochondria, and increased Bax and decreased Bcl-2 protein expression (Rahman *et al.*, 2000). These changes resulted in an overall increase in the Bax:Bcl-2 ratio,

so promoting induction of apoptosis. Similar changes to members of the Bcl-2 family have also been observed following DIM treatment of MCF7 cells (Hong *et al.*, 2002). In the PC-3 prostate cell line, I3C was shown to inhibit EGFR-mediated Akt phosphorylation, which was accompanied by concomitant downregulation of the anti-apoptotic Bcl-xL protein (Chinni and Sarkar, 2002).

The apoptotic pathway therefore provides numerous potential targets for I3C, investigation of which may further elucidate the antiproliferative properties of this agent. Studies described in this chapter examined the effect of I3C on cell cycle, apoptosis and apoptosis-regulating proteins in order to provide further insight into its mechanisms of action.

RESULTS

3.1 Cell proliferation

Cell growth and proliferation assays were performed over a period of one week in a panel of breast cell lines as described in *2.4.1. Figure 3.1* illustrates inhibition of proliferation by I3C in the HBL 100, MDA MB468, MCF7 and T47D breast cell lines, and shows a clear difference in sensitivity to I3C among the cell lines.

The MDA MB468 cells exhibited approximately 4 fold greater sensitivity to the effects of I3C than did the HBL 100 cells, with the T47D and MCF7 cell lines exhibiting approximately 2 fold higher sensitivity than the HBL 100 cells. In the MDA MB468 cells, there was significant inhibition of proliferation from 144 hours at 10µM I3C, and at earlier time points with higher concentrations. None of the MDA MB468 cells survived a 100µM I3C treatment over a period of 168 hours. In contrast to this, the HBL 100 cells underwent significant (but not complete) inhibition of proliferation in response to 100µM I3C treatment, with no surviving cells following treatment with 250µM I3C for 168 hour. Similarly to the HBL 100 cells, both the MCF7 and T47D cell lines underwent significant growth inhibition from 120 and 96 hours respectively following a 100µM I3C treatment, with no surviving cells following a 250µM treatment.

Approximate IC_{50} values were calculated for all 4 cell lines by plotting the number of cells as a percent of the DMSO control at 168 hours, against increasing I3C concentrations (*table 3.1*).

| Cell Line | IC ₅₀ (μM) |
|-----------|-----------------------|
| HBL 100 | 122 ± 8.6 |
| MDA MB468 | 33 ± 3.6 |
| MCF7 | 67 ± 3.7 |
| T47D | 73 ± 1.5 |

Table 3.1 IC₅₀ values for a panel of breast cell lines. Values were determined following a 168 hour I3C treatment ($n=6, \pm SEM$).



Figure 3.1 Effect of I3C on the proliferation of a panel of human breast cell lines. Cells were cultured in the presence of I3C for times up to 168 hours. Data shown are means \pm SEM.* denotes a significant difference from the DMSO control at that time point ($p \le 0.05$, n=6, using an ANOVA General Linear Model followed by Fisher's post hoc test).

83

Due to the large difference in sensitivity to I3C between the non-tumourigenic HBL 100 cell line and the highly aggressive tumourigenic MDA MB468 cells, it was decided to focus upon the effects of I3C largely in these cell lines, in order to further distinguish the differences in mechanisms of action of I3C between two such phenotypically diverse cell lines.

3.2 Growth recovery

In order to determine whether cells could recover their proliferative abilities following a short term I3C treatment, the reversal experiments described in 2.4.2 were carried out in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines, as shown in *figure 3.2*.

Proliferation of the HBL 100 cells following a 168 hour treatment with 100µM I3C and above was significantly inhibited compared to the untreated control. Following removal of I3C after a 24 hour treatment and subsequent culture in treatment-free medium for a further 144 hours, there was no significant difference between the recovered and control cell numbers up to 250µM I3C. This would suggest that the HBL 100 cells are able to completely recover from growth inhibitory influences following a 24 hour I3C treatment up to 250µM, and partially recover up to 500µM I3C. In comparison to the HBL 100 cells, proliferation of the MDA MB468 cells was significantly inhibited with 20µM I3C and above, again reflecting the differential in sensitivity. In contrast to the HBL 100 cells however, MDA MB468 cells were only able to partially recover upon removal of I3C following a 24 hour treatment, with growth still significantly inhibited by all doses when compared to the control for that set. Following 40-100µM I3C treatment, the number of recovered cells was significantly greater than the number of continuously treated cells, suggesting that whilst growth is still significantly retarded, the MDA MB468 cells are able to partially recover from I3C treatments up to 100µM.

The discrepancy between the abilities of HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines to recover suggests that I3C may be eliciting its effects by differing mechanisms, one reversible and one irreversible, or it may be that the MDA MB468 cell line is less well equipped to recover than the HBL 100 cell line.



Figure 3.2 Growth recovery study for HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells. This followed a 168 hour treatment with I3C (red bars), or a 24 hour treatment with I3C, after which time the cells were washed and maintained in fresh untreated medium until 168 hours (white bars). Cell growth is expressed as a fold increase in cell number following the initial 24 hour treatment period. * denotes a significant difference from DMSO control ($p \le 0.05$, n=3, \pm pooled S.D.), using a Balanced ANOVA and Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test). All data acquired by Dr. A. Hudson.

85

3.3 Cell cycle analysis

Flow cytometric analysis was used to determine DNA content in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following a 48 hour I3C treatment as described in *2.4.3*. This analysis indicates whether the inhibition of proliferation induced by I3C was due to disturbances within the cell cycle, and if so, at which point it was occurring.

Representive cell cycle DNA histograms (as analysed by Modfit) for HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following a 48 hour treatment with increasing concentrations of I3C are shown in *figures 3.3 and 3.4*. The mean values for the percentage of cells in each phase are shown in *table 3.2*.

| HBL 100 | | | | |
|----------|--------------|--------------|--------------|--|
| I3C (µM) | G1 | S | G2/M | |
| 0 | 43.6 (±0.8) | 31.8 (±1.9) | 24.6 (±1.2) | |
| 100 | 44.8 (±1.4) | 30.7 (±1.8) | 24.5 (±0.4) | |
| 250 | 43.7 (±3.6) | 34.1 (±1.3) | 22.2 (±2.4) | |
| 500 | 42.9 (±1.1) | 36.4 (±2.6)* | 20.7 (±1.6)* | |
| 750 | 41.6 (±1.2)* | 39.4 (±1.6)* | 19.0 (±1.7)* | |
| 1000 | 43.8 (±2.9) | 36.6 (±0.7)* | 19.7 (±2.3)* | |
| | MDA MB468 | | | |
| I3C (µM) | G1 | S | G2/M | |
| 0 | 64.3 (±1.0) | 12.7 (±1.8) | 20.2 (±3.3) | |
| 10 | 61.0 (±1.3) | 12.0 (±1.6) | 20.3 (±2.7) | |
| 25 | 63.2 (±2.6) | 13.2 (±0.8) | 21.0 (±2.2) | |
| 50 | 64.3 (±1.1) | 13.0 (±1.4) | 22.1 (±1.5) | |
| 100 | 61.1 (±2.6) | 18.2 (±4.6)* | 16.8 (±8.9) | |
| 200 | 54.8 (±39) | 25.6 (±21) | 14.6 (±18) | |

Table 3.2. Percentage of cells in each phase of the cell cycle in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines following a 48 hour I3C treatment. * denotes a significant difference from DMSO control ($n=3, \pm S.D., p<0.05$). nb. Figures in table do not include cells in sub G1 peak and represent data for remaining live cells only.



occasions and data analysed using Modfit L.T. software.



Cell cycle arrest is characterised by an accumulation of cells within specific areas of the cycle, which can be visualised by an alteration to the peak areas obtained in DNA histograms compared to that of the controls. No clear phase-specific cell cycle arrest was observed in either the HBL 100 or MDA MB468 cells following a 48 hour I3C treatment, although there was an accumulation of cells in the S phase in both cell lines and an alteration of the peak profile in the MDA MB468 cells (the proportion of cells in each phase being analysed via the Modfit software). The appearance of a sub G1 peak following 100 and 200µM I3C treatment in the MDA MB468 cells may be indicative of the occurrence of apoptosis. This could explain the lack of a G2/M peak following 200µM I3C treatment due to the decrease in live cells available to analyse.

3.4 Assessment of apoptosis in response to I3C

To determine the extent of apoptosis occurring in response to I3C, the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells were stained with FITC-conjugated annexin V and PI as described in 2.4.4. *Figures 3.5* and 3.6 show the effects of a 24 hour I3C treatment upon the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells with respect to apoptosis and necrosis. There was no significant increase in apoptosis or necrosis in the HBL 100 cells from 100 to 750μ M I3C following a 24 hour treatment. At 1mM, there was a significant reduction in the population of live cells, a significant increase in the population of necrotic cells and a non-significant increase in the number of apoptotic cells.

In contrast to this, in the MDA MB468 cell line, significant changes in the percentage of apoptotic cells were observed from 250 μ M I3C, peaking at 500 μ M and decreasing again from 750 μ M. The decrease in apoptotic cells above 500 μ M is reflected by an increase in the necrotic population, probably due to the occurrence of secondary necrosis following apoptosis.

The induction of apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cells was further confirmed by a time course with 500 μ M I3C treatment over 24 hours. *Figure 3.7* shows a time-dependent increase in apoptosis from as early as 2 hours, reaching significance by 8 hours, and the highest levels observed at 24 hours. Another measure of apoptosis is via cleavage of the caspase 3/7 substrate poly (ADP ribose) polymerase (PARP). *Figure 3.8* shows significant












PARP cleavage by 8 hours following a 500 μ M I3C treatment in the MDA MB468 cells, but not in the HBL 100 cells. The addition of the PI3K inhibitor LY294002 at 50 μ M for 24 hours was also sufficient to cause PARP cleavage in the MDA MB468 cell line (*figure 3.8*). The significance of this latter result will be discussed in section 4.1

Further visualisation of the apoptotic process can be undertaken using confocal microscopy to track the movement of cytochrome c from the mitochondria into the cytoplasm. This process involves mitochondrial staining with a red fluorescent dye (mitotracker) and cytochrome c staining using a FITC-conjugated antibody, which has green fluorescence. When all of the cytochrome c is within the mitochondria, the dual staining results in an orange colouration. This becomes increasingly more red as the green stained cytochrome c leaves the mitochondria upon induction of apoptosis. Unfortunately, due to the inherently small amount of the cytoplasm within the MDA MB468 cells, this method proved unreliable, with any changes difficult to track as shown in *figure 3.9*.

Cells were then treated with lower doses of I3C for longer periods of time, allowing a more accurate assessment of doses that initiated apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cells, and whether or not the HBL 100 cells would undergo apoptosis following more prolonged treatments. The effects of these I3C treatments are shown in *figures 3.10 and 3.11*.

No significant increase in apoptosis was observed in the HBL 100 cells following I3C treatments up to 250μ M over a 144 hour period. There was however, a time-dependent increase in the percentage of necrotic cells apparent from 96 hours which reached significance following a 144 hour treatment with 250μ M I3C.

There was a significant increase in apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cells (*figure 3.11*) from 24 hours with 100 μ M I3C, and from 48 hours onwards with 50 μ M. An increase in apoptosis was also found with 10 μ M I3C from 72 hours which was bordering upon significance by 168 hours.



Panel B represents MDA MB468 cells treated for 7 hours with 100µM I3C.







Figure 3.11. Induction of apoptosis and necrosis in the MDA MB468 cells following an I3C treatment over 168 hours. Blue bars represent live cells, red bars apoptotic cells and yellow bars necrotic cells. * denotes a significant difference from DMSO control ($p \le 0.05$, $n=3, \pm SEM$) using a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test.

3.5 Effect of I3C on apoptosis-regulatory proteins of the Bcl-2 family.

The induction of apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cells only, suggests that I3C may be able to specifically affect components of the apoptotic cascade within this cell line. Cytochrome c-mediated apoptosis via the apoptosome is regulated by members of the Bcl-2 family which comprises of both pro- and anti-apoptotic proteins that target the mitochondria. The effect of I3C upon the major Bcl-2 family proteins, namely Bad, Bcl-xL, Bcl-2 and Bax, has been investigated in this study via western blotting as described in *section 2.7*.

Total Bad levels were barely detectable in the HBL 100 cells (data not shown), and could not be detected in the MDA MB468 cells. Phosphorylated Bad levels were not detectable in either cell line, which could either be due to very low levels of expression, or the problems associated with poor quality phospho-antibodies.

Bcl-2 levels were assessed in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines following I3C treatments at 5, 24, 48 and 72 hours shown in *figure 3.12. Figure 3.13* shows graphical representation of Bcl-2 data for the HBL 100 cell line. At 5 and 24 hours, Bcl-2 levels appeared slightly, but not consistently raised compared to the DMSO control. Levels were significantly decreased from the DMSO control at 48 hours from 100μ M I3C, and from 250 μ M I3C at 72 hours, and were virtually abolished by 500 μ M I3C at both time points. In the MDA MB468 cells (*figures 3.12 and 3.14*) at 5 hours, Bcl-2 levels appeared to be decreased at 1mM only. However at 24 hours, there appeared to be an increase in Bcl-2 protein levels, although results were very inconsistent at this time point (refer to SEM on *figure 3.14*). At 48 hours there was an overall decrease in Bcl-2 levels from 10 μ M, reaching significance at 25, 75 and 100 μ M, and a significant decrease at doses from 10 μ M upwards by 72 hours.

Bax levels were originally determined in both cell lines by western blotting using whole cell lysates, following an I3C treatment at 5, 24, 48 and 72 hours. There was no change to total cellular Bax levels in the HBL 100 or MDA MB468 cells following I3C treatment at any time point (*figure 3.15*). Further westerns were performed using mitochondrial rich pellets (refer to *section 2.6.3*) in order that any small changes to Bax levels might be visualised, but again, no reproducible changes were observed (data not shown).



MDA MB468



Figure 3.12 Representative western blots showing Bcl-2 levels in HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following an I3C treatment for time points up to 72 hours. Each experiment was performed on at least 3 separate occasions, loading an equivalent amount of protein for each sample. The same samples were used to determine total Bax levels. Blots shown represent varying exposure times. u = untreated control, (24 hour data acquired by Dr. E. A. Hudson).



difference post hoc test.



following 5 to 72 hour I3C treatments. Western blot bands were analysed by densitometry. * denotes a significant difference from DMSO control ($p \le 0.05$, $n=5, \pm SEM$) using a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test.







Bax translocation from the cytoplasm to mitochondria upon initiation of apoptosis can be visualised via confocal microscopy, although as for cytochrome c staining (*figure 3.9*), the physical characteristics of the MDA MB468 cells rendered this technique inappropriate.

A marginal decrease in Bcl-xL levels was observed following a 24 hour I3C treatment in both the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines (*figure 3.16*), although such a small effect was not consistently reproducible.

It may be that this is persity a cell type specific susponen to DC, but there is a possibility that aggressive i more types may be more assolite in growth intelation by this can we and Growth inhibition of the MDA. MBAOR cells was observed following a low DC bearman of 10p14 over the period of one week, suggesting that DC rear to able to effect to part cell growth at contentralistic relevant to these seem in the det. Low contents administer of DC contentation products have provintely been observed in hyperiod of another school of DC contents in the products have provintely been observed in hyperiod of another school of DC contents (DC (Larson-So and Williams, 2001), although there is little provinteribution, data

DISCUSSION

Proliferation is a complex process mediated by many cellular mechanisms, de-regulation of which, can suffice to push the cells towards carcinogenic progression. It was first important to establish whether I3C was able to inhibit proliferation within some or all of the chosen cell lines, particularly in the tumour cell lines. Ideally, the lower the concentration at which a compound exhibits efficacy, the greater its chemopreventive potential, and although *in vitro* studies may not exactly predict *in vivo* responses, they provide a preliminary indication by which to profile the mechanisms of action of these compounds.

I3C was effective at inhibiting proliferation to varying degrees in all four breast cell lines. However, the differences in sensitivity between these cell lines, suggests that I3C may be exerting a cell-type specific effect, possibly involving divergent mechanisms of inhibition of proliferation. Several studies to date have demonstrated the ability of I3C to initiate growth arrest in a variety of breast cell lines including Rahman *et al.*, 2000, Cover et *al.*, 2000 and Ge *et al.*, 1999, although there is still speculation as to its more specific mechanisms of action both *in vitro* and *in vivo*.

The difference in sensitivity to I3C between cell lines was most marked between the normal-derived HBL 100 cells and the tumour-derived MDA MB468 cells, which are representative of an aggressive ER α -negative adenocarcinoma of the type that is clinically often found resistant to conventional therapies (Swain, 2001). The IC₅₀s for the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells were 122 and 33 μ M respectively, exhibiting a four fold difference in sensitivity between these two cell lines in response to I3C, compared to a 2 fold difference between the MDA MB468 cells and the tumour-derived T47D and MCF7 cells. It may be that this is purely a cell type specific response to I3C, but there is a possibility that aggressive tumour types may be more sensitive to growth inhibition by this compound. Growth inhibition of the MDA MB468 cells was observed following a low I3C treatment of 10 μ M over the period of one week, suggesting that I3C may be able to affect tumour cell growth at concentrations relevant to those seen in the diet. Low concentrations of I3C condensation products have previously been observed in livers of animals administered dietary I3C (Larsen-Su and Williams, 2001), although there is little pharmacokinetic data

currently available showing accurate concentrations in target tissues such as breast. However, within our laboratory, Anderton *et al.*, (unpublished) have revealed I3C to be rapidly absorbed in mice following a single oral dose, with the parent compound and acid condensation products appearing in plasma, liver, kidney, lung, heart and brain.

The ability of the HBL 100 cells to recover their proliferative ability completely after treatment with 250 μ M I3C, suggests that these cells do not undergo an irreversible inhibitory event in response to I3C exposure at this or lower concentrations. Indeed, HBL 100 cells were found not to readily undergo apoptosis following a 24 hour I3C treatment (*figure 3.5*), even at concentrations up to 1mM, with only minimal necrosis at this concentration, which is compatible with the ability of these cells to recover. It is interesting to note, however, that growth of the HBL 100 cells was completely inhibited following a 96 hour treatment with 250 μ M I3C (*figure 3.1*), whereas there was little effect upon relative percentages of live, apoptotic and necrotic cells as shown by the annexin V/PI staining (*figure 3.9*) at this time point. This discrepancy is likely to be due to the inability of the cells to overcome the inhibitory effects of I3C when seeded at very low densities such as those used for the cell proliferation assays (noted in Hudson *et al.*, 2000).

I3C has previously been shown to cause G1 cell cycle arrest in the MCF7 breast cells (Cover *et al.*, 2000), but in this study, there appeared to be no definitive arrest in the HBL 100 cells following treatment with any concentration of I3C. *Table 3.2* shows an increase in the percentage of cells in the S phase with increasing I3C, possibly indicating a prolonged cell cycling time due to a decrease in the rate of DNA synthesis. This effect could be further investigated via use of cell synchronisation agents (such as nocodazole or aphidicolin) in order to clarify any small changes that may be occurring, or via BrDu staining.

In contrast to the HBL 100 cells, the MDA MB468 cell line was able to only partially recover following a 20μ M I3C treatment, suggesting that the effect of I3C upon this cell line may be occurring via a distinct mechanism that commits these cells irreversibly to growth inhibition. Cell cycle analysis of MDA MB468 cells following a 48 hour I3C treatment confirmed that decreased proliferation in these cells was not occurring due to a cell cycle arrest, but was most likely due to the induction of apoptosis. Studies in the MDA

MB468 cells show an increase in apoptotic cells following a 24 hour treatment with 100μ M I3C, with over 50% of cells undergoing apoptosis after treatment with 500μ M (*figure 3.7*). Longer time points confirm the susceptibility of these cells to I3C-induced apoptosis even at concentrations as low as 10μ M. This susceptibility of the MDA MB468 cells to undergo apoptosis provides the most likely explanation as to why these cells are only able to partially recover from a short term I3C treatment, in that commitment to apoptosis is an irreversible procedure, ultimately resulting in cell death.

A study by Rahman *et al.*, (2000) showed induction of apoptosis in the MDA MB435 cells, and they suggested that I3C-induced upregulation of Bax protein, translocation of Bax to the mitochondria and downregulaion of Bcl-2 was responsible for this effect. The effects of I3C upon Bcl-2 family members Bad, Bcl-2, Bax and Bcl-xL were investigated in this thesis, in order to provide an insight as to how I3C may be inducing apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cells. Little information was obtained about the effects of I3C upon total or phosphorylated Bad protein levels in either cell line, which was disappointing due to the major role that Bad can play as a pro-apoptotic molecule. However, as levels were so difficult to detect (even using immunoprecipitation), it may be that Bad does not have a key pro-apoptotic role in these cell lines.

The interaction between the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 and pro-apoptotic Bax proteins depends upon their ratio within the cell, and therefore their ability to determine whether cells will be committed to the apoptotic process. There was no change in Bax total protein levels in response to I3C at times up to 72 hours (*figure 3.15*), whereas Bcl-2 levels were decreased significantly from 48 hours in both cell lines (*figure 3.12*). Although the Bcl-2:Bax ratio was altered in the favour of apoptosis at these later time points, it still does not provide an explanation for the induction of apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cells at times of 24 hours or earlier. It is therefore likely that this change in Bcl-2:Bax ratio is occurring as a consequence of cells undergoing apoptosis, rather than being an initiator of it. In this study, total Bax levels were investigated, whereas it may be that it is the translocation of Bax to the mitochondria from the cytosol that has greater importance at these earlier time points, rather than total protein levels. Observation of Bax mitochondrial translocation may be undertaken using confocal microscopy. However, as previously found when attempting to visualise cytochrome c release, MDA MB468 cells do not provide a suitable model for such an experiment, and whilst the HBL 100 cells are morphologically ideally suited, they do not appear to undergo apoptosis in response to I3C. Detection of Bax translocation by laser scanning cytometry is an alternative technique that may be able to overcome problems associated with visualisation of cytosolic proteins within the MDA MB468 cells, as it is able to quantitatively distinguish the passage of labelled Bax from cytosol to mitochondria (Darzynkiewicz *et al.*, 2002). However, it is interesting to note that Ge *et al.*, (1999) found induction of apoptosis in the MCF7 breast cells in response to I3C was independent of an effect upon Bax.

Data shown in this chapter have illustrated the differences in I3C-mediated inhibition of proliferation between cell lines. Over a long-term treatment at low doses, the HBL 100 cells did not undergo any apoptosis, whereas in contrast, the MDA MB468 cells became apoptotic following a 10μ M I3C treatment. The fact that such low doses can elicit this effect over time is encouraging, particularly if these doses are within a physiologically attainable range. There are currently very few studies describing the fate of I3C in cells in culture, but it has been suggested that the parent compound disappears from the culture media fairly quickly (Staub *et al.*, 2002). It should be noted then, that the effects discussed are seen following a single dose of I3C, whereas if treatments were continued for longer in a multi-dosing regime, then lower efficacious doses may be obtained through a cumulative effect.

The differences in response to I3C between the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines warrant further investigation in an attempt to elucidate these mechanistic disparities. Although no direct effect upon the Bcl-2 family and apoptosome driven apoptosis was observed (from confocal data) prior to phosphatidylserine externalisation, there are many signalling pathways that I3C might perturb or interact with in order to contribute to the apoptotic process, some of which will be discussed in the following chapters.

CHAPTER 4 EFFECT OF I3C ON THE PI3 KINASE SIGNALLING PATHWAY

INTRODUCTION

As previously discussed, the PI3K pathway plays an important role in cell survival and proliferation (refer to *section 1.6*). It may be that I3C is able to exert an effect upon this pathway and could result in the initiation of the apoptotic cascade. It was important to determine the status of PI3K signalling particularly in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells, to see whether there could be a possible explanation of the differential sensitivity between the cell lines in response to I3C.

The protein kinase Akt has proved to be a major effector protein within the PI3K pathway (Datta *et al.*, 1999, El-Deiry, 2001). In this chapter, the effects of I3C on this kinase are discussed in an attempt to further elucidate whether I3C may be eliciting its effects within this signalling cascade.

To date, there have been relatively few studies investigating the PI3K pathway with respect to the mechanisms of action of chemopreventive agents. However, there is growing interest within this particular area, with research investigating the effects of I3C in breast cell lines and upon proteins involved in the apoptotic cascade that lie downstream of Akt, such as Bcl-2 and Bax (Rahman *et al.*, 2000). Work to date within the group has suggested that I3C may not exert its growth inhibitory effects via inhibition of the ERK, JNK or p38 MAPK cascades (Squires, 2000), although it may be able to decrease EGF-stimulated EGFR phosphorylation.

The PI3K cascade with its links to apoptosis-regulating molecules, therefore provides a novel potential target for I3C.

RESULTS

4.1 The effects of I3C upon Akt protein levels, phosphorylation status and activity

It was initially important to determine basal levels of Akt phosphorylation within the 4 breast cell lines when grown under normal conditions, in order to see whether levels were easily and reproducibly detectable, and significantly different between cell lines. *Figure 4.1* depicts basal levels of phosphorylated Akt (ser473) under normal growth conditions in the HBL 100, T47D, MDA MB468 and MCF7 breast cell lines. The highest level of phosphorylated Akt was found in the MDA MB468 cells, which expressed approximately 2.5 fold higher levels than the HBL 100 and T47D cells. Levels in the MCF7 cells were at the limits of detection of this assay.

The effects of I3C upon Akt phosphorylation status (using the p-Akt1,2,3 antibody) at concentrations up to 1mM were initially determined after 5 hours in all 4 breast cell lines and represented by western blot as shown in *figure 4.2A*. Cell lines varied in their response to I3C. I3C elicited no significant effect on levels of Akt phosphorylation under normal growth conditions in the HBL 100 cells. I3C had little consistent effect upon the T47D cells, particularly at the higher concentrations. Similarly, Akt phosphorylation levels in the MCF7 cells at the higher concentrations of I3C were variable, with some blots showing a large increase. The I3C-induced changes in Akt phosphorylation for the HBL 100, MCF7 and T47D cells are represented graphically in *figure 4.2B*, in order to show the SEM for these blots. It may be that high concentrations of I3C do have a stimulatory effect, particularly if basal levels are initially very low.

The most striking effect of I3C was upon the MDA MB468 cells, in which a dosedependent decrease in Akt phosphorylation at the serine 473 phosphorylation site, was observed from 100μ M treatment. As both serine and threonine phosphorylation are required for full activity of the kinase, the effect of I3C on the second phosphorylation site was determined, and a similar decrease in Akt phosphorylation was observed from 500 μ M. The MDA MB468 cell line underwent a DMSO-dependent stimulation of Akt







Figure 4.2A Representative western blots showing the effect of a 5 hour I3C treatment on p-Akt (ser473) levels in 4 breast cell lines. Blots also show tubulin protein-loading controls, total Akt 1 levels (in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells), and p-Akt (thr308) in the MDA MB468 cells only. Blots were performed on at least 3 separate occasions.

111



Figure 4.2B p-Akt (ser473) levels expressed as a percentage of the DMSO control following a 5 hour I3C treatment in MCF7, T47D and HBL 100 cells. Levels were determined by densitometric analysis ($n=3, \pm SEM$).

phosphorylation, which occurred for these cells only (*figure 4.3*). Within each experiment, treatments contained the same final DMSO concentration in order that direct comparisons could be made. The mechanism by which DMSO was able to stimulate this pathway is unknown, although there are reports that DMSO is able to increase PI3K activity and production of PI(3,4,5)P in erythroleukemia cells (Cataldi et al., 2000), but conflictingly, also enhances apoptosis and cell cycle arrest in Chinese Hamster Ovary (CHO) cells (Fiore and Degrassi, 1999). *Figure 4.3* graphically represents the decrease in phosphorylated Akt in the MDA MB468 cells, and allows direct comparison with total Akt levels in this cell line. The blot in *figure 4.2A* uses the total Akt1 antibody which is non cross reactive with Akt2, whilst the chart in *figure 4.3* uses the Akt(1,2,3) antibody, detecting all 3 total Akt isoforms. Future blots shown of total Akt, use the Akt1 antibody only, as it gives good quality blots that are representive of total Akt levels. It was clearly shown that total Akt levels do not decrease as phosphorylated Akt levels decrease, demonstrating that the inhibition in phosphorylation observed was not due to a decrease in total protein levels.

Akt can be directly de-phosphorylated by protein phosphatase 2a (Resjo *et al.*, 2002, Yellaturu *et al.*, 2002). Inhibition of this phosphatase by the addition of 50μ M okadaic acid did not prevent the decrease in Akt phosphorylation when co-administered with I3C (experiment performed by Mrs. B. Gallacher-Horley. Data not shown).

There was no significant change in the phosphorylation status of Akt in the HBL 100 or MDA MB468 cells at time points earlier than 4 hours (*figure 4.4*). Interestingly at 24 hours, there was an increase in Akt phosphorylation in both cell lines (*figure 4.5*), with some evidence to suggest a decrease in total Akt protein levels. However, the high levels of cell death observed at the longer time points made equal loading difficult due to low protein availability, so it was difficult to determine whether this was a true decrease.

Although the kinase activity of Akt is fully regulated by dual phosphorylation at the 2 specified sites, it was important to confirm that the decrease in phosphorylation observed in the MDA MB468 cells closely correlated with a decrease in kinase activity. There was a good correlation between kinase activity (shown in *figure 4.6*) and phosphorylation status in the MDA MB468 cells, which exhibited a decrease in kinase activity of approximately







Figure 4.4 The effect of 13C on Akt phosphorylation pre- 5 hours. Representative blots show p-Akt levels following an I3C treatment over 5 hours in HBL 100 (500 μ M) and MDA MB468 (100 μ M) cells. Blots were stripped and reprobed with a tubulin antibody as a loading control. Chart represents p-Akt levels in MDA MB468 cells following a 100 μ M I3C time course determined by densitometric analysis. * denotes a significant difference from DMSO controls (n=3, ± SEM, p≤0.05) as determined by a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test.



Chart shows p-Akt levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell line. Values were determined by densitometric analysis (n=3, \pm SEM).









Figure 4.6 Akt activity in HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following a 5 hour I3C

treatment. Representative blots showing Akt kinase activity determined by phosphorylation of a GSK-3 α/β substrate in the assay. In the 2 upper blots, cells were pretreated with I3C prior to immunoprecipitation, whereas in the lower 'direct assay' blot, I3C was added into the assay 30 minutes prior to substrate addition. The chart depicts Akt kinase activity in MDA MB468 cells following a 5 hour treatment with increasing doses of I3C determined by densitometric analysis.* denotes a significant difference from DMSO controls (n=3, ± SEM, p≤0.05) as determined by a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test. 55% and phosphorylation of approximately 45% following a 100μ M, 5 hour I3C treatment. To investigate the possibility that I3C could be having a direct effect upon the Akt kinase activity itself, I3C was added directly to the immunoprecipitated Akt protein as described in section 2.8.1. The fact that no inhibition of the kinase occurred at lower concentrations would suggest that inhibition of Akt activity by I3C was occurring at a point upstream of the kinase.

There is evidence in the literature to suggest that expression of the Akt3 isoform is raised in certain hormone-independent tumour cell lines (Nakatani et al., 1999). This led us to hypothesise that the decrease in phosphorylated Akt in MDA MB468 cells induced by I3C, may be due to an effect specifically upon this isoform. Figure 4.7 shows the phosphorylation status of the isoforms Akt1, Akt 2 and Akt3 in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells having undergone a 5 hour I3C treatment. The antibodies used were non-cross reactive between isoforms. The experiments were performed using the isoform-specific antibodies to immunoprecipitate (IP) the protein, and the p-Akt (1,2,3 ser473) as a primary antibody on western blots. Phosphorylation of Akt3 did not appear to be consistently affected following a 5 hour I3C treatment in the HBL 100 cells. The chart suggests a significant decrease in Akt3 phosphorylation in the MDA MB468 cells. However, blots were of poor quality when immunoprecipitating with this antibody. These results would suggest that Akt3 is not overexpressed in these ER- cell lines. If Akt3 represented a large proportion of the Akt isoforms present, then it would be expected that the decrease observed in total Akt(1, 2, 3) phosphorylation in the MDA MB468 cells, would be mirrored in the phosphorylation status of Akt3 alone.

It was then proposed that either Akt1 and/or Akt2 must make up a significant proportion of the Akt isoforms present in these cell lines. There was no overall change in phosphorylation of Akt 1 in the HBL 100 cell lines, whilst levels were significantly decreased in the MDA MB468 cells from 500µM in response to I3C. Akt 1 phosphorylation was almost completely inhibited in both cell lines following a 5 hour treatment with 50µM LY294002. In contrast to this however, Akt2 phosphorylation was consistently decreased following a 1mM I3C treatment in the MDA MB468 cell line only.



Figure 4.7 Effect of a 5 hour I3C treatment on the three Akt isoforms. Representative western blots showing p-Akt in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells. The charts show total p-Akt (ser473) for the Akt1, 2 and 3 isoforms. Levels are expressed as a percentage of the DMSO control as determined by densitometric analysis. * denotes a significant difference from DMSO controls ($n=3, \pm$ SEM, $p \le 0.05$) as determined by a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test. (n=2 for HBL Akt 3, \pm SD. Blots could not be scanned).

A 50µM LY294002 treatment did not affect Akt2 phosphorylation as much as Akt1 phosphorylation in either cell line. These results indicated that Akt1 was the predominant isoform in the MDA MB468 cells, as the effects of I3C on this isoform best reflected the combined decrease in phosphorylation using the total p-Akt1,2,3 antibody. One of the fundamental differences between the two cell lines was the absolute basal levels of Akt phosphorylation. The high levels of phosphorylation in the MDA MB468 cells led us to hypothesise that the kinase may be constitutively active in this cell line, and therefore of greater importance in growth and survival when compared to the HBL 100 cells. To investigate this, levels of phosphorylated and total Akt1 were compared between the cell lines under normal growth conditions, serum deprivation and serum deprivation followed by addition of 10% serum for 5 hours. It was observed that serum deprivation was sufficient to completely deplete levels of phospho-Akt in the HBL 100 cells, whilst having no effect upon the MDA MB468 cells (figure 4.8). It appeared that serum deprivation resulted in a slight increase in total Akt1 levels in the HBL 100 cells. Interestingly, serum deprivation appeared to result in a slight upward shift of the total Akt1 band. The reason for this is unknown, but it may perhaps be due to an alteration in tyrosine phosphorylation status of the molecule. Treatment of the MDA MB468 cells with I3C both in the presence or absence of serum, resulted in a similar decrease in Akt phosphorylation.

One of the essential questions to be addressed based upon the evidence presented so far, is whether this decrease in Akt phosphorylation induced in the MDA MB468 cell line only, was responsible for the large differential in apoptosis observed between the MDA MB468 and HBL 100 cells in response to I3C (*figure 3.5*). A method by which this question could be addressed is by alteration of Akt expression in the MDA MB468 cells via the transfection of a myristoylated Akt construct. This membrane-targeted construct is constitutively active, and therefore is not affected by external influences that might otherwise regulate Akt phosphorylation, providing that they do not directly inhibit the kinase itself. If the ability of I3C to induce apoptosis was solely dependent upon a decrease in Akt phosphorylation, then this effect should be negated by the presence of the constitutively active Akt construct.

In an attempt to address this, the MDA MB468 cells were transfected with one of two constructs: a HA-tagged myristylated Akt1 expression construct (HA-Akt1), or the



Figure 4.8 The effects of serum deprivation on Akt phosphorylation in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines. The top panel shows representative western blots for phosphorylated and total Akt1 levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following (+) normal growth conditions, (-) 24 hour serum deprivation and (-/+) 20 hours of serum deprivation followed by addition of 10% serum for 5 hours.

The lower panel shows representative western blots depicting phosphorylated Akt levels in HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells in response to 13C treatment in the presence of 10% serum (+ serum), or following overnight serum deprivation (- serum). Blots were performed on 3 separate occasions.

equivalent 'kinase dead' construct possessing a mutation at the ser473 position (HA-Akt1kd). These constructs were co-transfected with a pvgRXR construct, which conferred resistance against the potent antibiotic zeocin, in order to select transfected cells. *Figure 4.9* demonstrates the problems encountered within this technique, in that all cells whether transfected or not, already appeared to possess a HA tag, so it was difficult to tell whether the cells actually contained the myristylated Akt construct.



Figure 4.9 p-Akt levels in myristoylated Akt1-transfected cells.

Top panel shows a representative western blot for the MDA MB468 cells, in which non-transfected cells, HA-Akt1 and HA-Akt1-kd transfected cells were probed for the presence of an HA-tag (n=3).

The lower panel shows representative western blots for the MDA MB468 cells in which HA-Akt1 and HA-Akt1-kd transfected cells were probed for p-Akt, following a 5 hour I3C treatment, or 5 hour 50μ M LY294002 treatment (n=2). It may have been that these cells did not transfect efficiently, but a small number were able to become zeocin resistant, so continued to grow in zeocin-treated medium. If this was the case, then the HA-tag band in *figure 4.9* may represent a non-specific band of the predicted molecular weight which would have been discounted in the presence of a strong HA-tag signal. The lower panel in *figure 4.9* would further suggest that the Akt construct had not been efficiently transfected into the cells, as there was little difference between the effects of I3C upon Akt phosphorylation in the kinase active and kinase dead transfected cells. That Akt activity was completely abolished on treatment with LY294002 would also suggest that only basal levels of active Akt were present. This was also reflected in the similar amounts of apoptosis observed between I3C-treated untransfected, kinase active and kinase dead MDA MB468 cells (data not shown).

4.2 PTEN and I3C

As previously described, PTEN is the major regulatory phosphatase for the PI3K pathway, due to its ability to dephosphorylate the PI3K-generated phosphoinositides such as PI(3,4,5)P and PI(3,4)P. It therefore plays an important role in cell survival as it is responsible for regulation of Akt activity, with many studies linking PTEN expression with phosphorylated Akt levels in a variety of cancers (Villaneuva. *et al.*, 2000, Kanamori *et al.*, 2001). Generally, cells or tissues that overexpress phosphorylated Akt have been shown to be either PTEN null, or to have a mutation in the PTEN gene that prevents its normal phosphatase action (Petrocelli and Slingerland, 2001). It was therefore important to determine whether PTEN levels correlated with Akt phosphorylation levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells, and to investigate whether I3C was able to inhibit Akt phosphorylation in the MDA MB468 cell line, through an ability to induce PTEN protein levels. Li *et al.*, (1997) have previously reported the MDA MB468 cells to possess a 44 base pair deletion in the PTEN gene, and predicted that it should undergo a frameshift mutation, suggesting that I3C may have no effect on PTEN in this cell line.

Figure 4.10 shows basal levels of PTEN in 4 cell lines under normal growth conditions. The T47D cells expressed the highest level of PTEN, with the HBL 100 and MCF7 cells expressing approximately 35% and 50% respectively, of T47D levels. PTEN was not detectable by western blot in the MDA MB468 cell line.



Figure 4.10 PTEN levels in a panel of breast cell lines.

The top panel shows a representative western blot for basal levels of the tumour suppressor PTEN in 4 breast cell lines (duplicates represent different samples).

The chart shows relative levels as compared to T47D cells determined by densitometric analysis. * denotes a significant difference from PTEN levels in the T47D cells (n=4, \pm SEM, p \leq 0.05) as determined by a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test.

Meng *et al.*, (2000) have shown that I3C was able to induce PTEN levels over times up to 48 hours in the T47D breast cells. The effect of I3C upon PTEN levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells over 24 hours was therefore investigated. *Figure 4.11* demonstrates that there was no increase in PTEN levels in the HBL 100 cell line following a 5 or 24 hour I3C treatment. PTEN levels in the MDA MB468 cells remained undetectable following the same treatment regime.



4.3 The effects of I3C on PI3 kinase activity

Data so far have demonstrated that I3C decreased Akt kinase activity and levels of phosphorylation in the MDA MB468 cells, suggesting that this effect is elicited upstream of the Akt kinase at a point somewhere between the level of receptor phosphorylation and Akt phosphorylation. One likely candidate for a target is the PI3 kinase, which can be regulated by direct phosphorylation, binding of the kinase to a phosphorylated receptor or inhibition of the enzyme itself.

Table 4.1 shows the results from an *in vitro* kinase screen (kindly provided by Prof. Cohen *et al.*, MRC Signalling Unit. Dundee) where 50µM I3C was added directly to the purified
| Kinase | % activity remaining following I3C treatment |
|--------------|---|
| РІЗК | 28 |
| MKK1 | 111 |
| MAPK2/ERK2 | 100 |
| JNK1 | 98 |
| SAPK2a/p38 | 104 |
| MAPKAP-K1b | 117 |
| МАРКАР-К2 | 133 |
| MSK1 | 110 |
| PRAK | 87 |
| PKA | 98 |
| РКСа | 99 |
| PDK1 | 99 |
| ΡΚΒα | 93 |
| SGK | 129 |
| P70S6K | 100 |
| GSK3β | 123 |
| ROCK-II | 93 |
| АМРК | 119 |
| Chk1 | 104 |
| CK2 | 104 |
| РНК | 104 |
| Lck | 115 |
| CDK2/cyclinA | 120 |
| DYRK1A | 81 |
| SAPK2b/p38β2 | 105 |

Table 4.1 Table showing the effects of 50 μ M I3C upon a variety of purified kinases. Results are presented as kinase activity remaining, as a percentage of that in control incubations. ATP was present at 0.1mM in all assays with the exception of PI3-K (ATP 50 μ M). Kinase screen data was kindly provided by Prof. Sir Phil Cohen, MRC Signalling Unit., Dundee.

Abbreviations: PI3K phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase; MKK1 MAPK kinase; MAPK2 mitogen activated protein kinase2; JNK1 c-jun N-terminal kinase; SAPK stress-activated protein kinase; MAPKAP-K MAPKinase activating protein kinase; MSK1 mitogen- and stress-activated protein kinase-1; PRAK=MAPKAPK5; PKA protein kinase A; PKC protein kinase C; PDK1 3-phosphoinositide-dependent kinase 1; PKB protein kinase B; SGK serum/glucocorticoid regulated kinase; GSK-3 glycogen synthase kinase-3; ROCK-II Rho-associated, coiled-coil containing protein kinase-II; AMPK AMP-activated protein kinase; Chk1 checkpoint homologue 1; CK2 casein kinase 2; PHK phosphorylase kinase; Lck lymphocyte-specific protein tyrosine kinase; CDK2 cyclin-dependent kinase 2; DYRK1A dual specificity tyrosine phosphorylation-regulated kinase 1A. (Methodology in Davies *et al.*, 2000).

kinases. PI3K was the only kinase in the screen that was significantly inhibited by I3C. These results were confirmed by using PI3K immunoprecipitated directly from the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells. *Figure 4.12* showed that both I3C (500μ M) and LY294002 (50μ M) inhibited PI3K activity when added directly into the kinase assay, using phosphotyrosine immunoprecipitated protein from HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells.



The HBL 100 cells showed higher activity than the MDA MB468 cells, which may partly explain the difference in sensitivity to I3C between the two cell lines, with a 50μ M I3C treatment inhibiting PI3K in the MDA MB468 cells only. We next wished to determine whether I3C was able to inhibit PI3K activity in cells in culture. *Figure 4.12* shows that when cells were treated with I3C or LY294002 for 5 hours prior to immunoprecipitation, no effect was observed in either cell line. One explanation for this could be that the very low micromolar concentrations of I3C that would be in the cell, may not be sufficient to overcome the competing or displacement effects of the relatively high ATP concentration for the PI3K ATP-binding site, as it would be when added directly to the kinase assay. However, the lack of effect of an LY294002 treatment may suggest that these results are artefactual, preventing any conlusions from being drawn.

The levels of the regulatory $p85\alpha$ subunit were initially assessed in all 4 cell lines via a p85 immunoprecipitation (as described in 2.7.1) in order to determine whether levels differ between ER+ve and ER-ve cell lines (*figure 4.13*). No striking differences were observed in p85 levels between cell lines.

Phosphorylation status of the regulatory $p85\alpha$ and catalytic $p110\beta$ subunit of the PI3K, or their association with a phosphorylated tyrosine receptor, was subsequently investigated by immunoprecipitation with an anti phospho-tyrosine antibody and blotting with the appropriate $p85\alpha$ or $p110\beta$ antibodies in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines (described in 2.7.1). Detection by this method does not distinguish between association of the subunit with phosphorylated receptors or direct subunit phosphorylation. Phosphorylation status of $p85\alpha$ was found to be unaffected in the HBL 100 cells, but showed an increase at 1mM in the MDA MB468 cells, with a slight increase in $p110\beta$ phosphorylation following a 5 hour I3C treatment in both cell lines (*figure 4.14*). This may suggest that I3C was not eliciting its inhibitory effects on Akt phosphorylation by preventing the activation of PI3K, as the blots illustrated no inhibition of binding of the subunits to a phosphorylated receptor or phosphorylation of the PI3K Ia subunits.



Figure 4.13. Representative western blot showing total $p85\alpha$ basal levels in all 4 cell lines. Protein was immunoprecipitated using the $p85\alpha$ antibody, and blotted using the same antibody. Duplicates represent different samples. Blots were performed on 2 separate occasions.

4.4 The effect of LY294002 on Akt phosphorylation and induction of apoptosis

In order to confirm that inhibition of phosphoinositide generation was able to inhibit Akt phosphorylation in these cell lines, the PI3K-specific inhibitor LY294002 was employed. LY294002 acts as a direct competitive inhibitor of PI3K by blocking the ATP-binding site of the p110 subunit at a concentration of 50μ M (Vlahos *et al.*, 1994). *Figure 4.15* shows inhibition of PI3K activity by LY294002, represented by complete inhibition of Akt phosphorylation in both cell lines following a 50μ M treatment for 1 hour. Induction of apoptosis following PARP cleavage after a 24 hour LY294002 treatment in the MDA MB468 cells only, is shown in *figure 4.16*. However, it should be noted that specificity of LY294002 for PI3K may vary between cell lines, as it has recently been shown within this laboratory that LY294002 can also inhibit ERK phosphorylation in these cell lines (Fox and Howells, Unpublished). Although widely used primarily as a PI3K inhibitor, LY294002 is also able to inhibit phosphorylation of a variety of other proteins in an *in vitro* kinase assay (Davies *et al.*, 2000).

From *figure 4.16*, it can be seen that an LY294002 treatment was sufficient to cause apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cells. LY294002 was then employed at increasing concentrations over 5 hours in order to determine a concentration which gave a similar degree of Akt inhibition as 500µM I3C (which caused 55% apoptosis at 24 hours). *Figure 4.17* demonstrates that 10µM LY294002 resulted in an inhibition of Akt phosphorylation of approximately 55%, similar to that caused by 500µM I3C. Treatment of MDA MB468



treatment with I3C or $50\mu M$ LY294002. Lysates were immunoprecipitated with an anti-phospho-tyrosine antibody and probed for $p85\alpha$ or $p110\beta$. Blots were performed on 3 separate occasions.











Chart shows levels of Akt phosphorylation following a 5 hour LY294002 treatment, expressed as a percentage of the DMSO control as determined by densitometric analysis. * denotes a significant difference from DMSO control $(n=3, \pm SEM, p \le 0.05)$ as determined by a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test.



Hatched bars represent the percentage of cells present in the $10\mu M LY294002$ treatment. * denotes a significant difference from DMSO controls (n=4, ± SEM, $p \le 0.05$) as determined by a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test cells with this concentration of LY294002 resulted in only a 4% induction of apoptosis at 24 hours (*figure 4.18*), which did not reach significance until 48 hours of treatment, resulting in a 7% induction.

4.5 The effects of I3C upon receptor-mediated Akt phosphorylation.

Results so far have demonstrated that I3C is able to inhibit PI3K activity in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells when added directly to an *in vitro* kinase assay, although it has not been possible to conclude that PI3K inhibition was exclusively responsible for the I3C-precipitated decrease in Akt phosphorylation.

There is evidence to suggest that 'cross talk' occurs between a variety of other pathways and components of the PI3K pathway, such as through Ras signalling (Okano *et al.*, 2000) and in particular, via involvement of the EGF and PDGF receptors (Romashkova *et al.*, 1999, Ozes *et al.*, 1999). It is possible that I3C may be eliciting an effect on Akt phosphorylation through such cross talk. The effect of I3C on receptor-mediated stimulation of PI3K signalling was investigated in order to try and clarify the interactions that may be occurring between the PI3K and related signalling pathways, and to determine whether inhibition of Akt phosphorylation by I3C may be in part, due to an effect upon these pathways.

The HBL 100 cells were amenable to EGF-stimulation of Akt phosphorylation, whereas in the MDA MB468 cells, EGF-induced Akt phosphorylation occurred to a much lesser degree, as shown in *figure 4.19. Figures 4.20, 4.21* and *4.22* show the effects of I3C upon EGF-stimulated EGFR, Akt and ERK phosphorylation in both cell lines.

In the HBL 100 cells (*figures 4.20* and *4.22*), an EGF treatment resulted in significant stimulation of EGFR phosphorylation compared with the DMSO non-stimulated control. A 5 hour I3C pre-treatment did not prevent EGF-induced stimulation of the EGFR, although there was a decrease in EGFR phosphorylation when pre-treated with 50µM LY294002. Despite the lack of effect of an I3C pre-treatment on EGFR phosphorylation, there was a significant decrease in EGF-stimulated ERK phosphorylation from 250µM I3C and following an LY294002 treatment. Interestingly, whilst I3C could not prevent EGF-stimulated Akt phosphorylation in the HBL 100 cells, the 50µM LY294002 treatment

almost completely prevented Akt phosphorylation, showing levels similar to that of basal phosphorylation.



The MDA MB468 cells expressed approximately 10 times greater EGFR levels than the HBL 100 cells (Squires *et al.* 2003). Following a 5 hour I3C pre-treatment with subsequent EGF stimulation, there was no significant effect upon EGFR phosphorylation in the MDA MB468 cells (*figures 4.21* and *4.22*), which was reflected in the lack of effect upon ERK phosphorylation. However, I3C and LY294002 treatments appeared to cause a dose-dependent inhibition of induction of Akt phosphorylation from basal levels in this cell line at concentrations of 100 μ M and 50 μ M respectively. This would suggest that the effect of I3C on Akt phosphorylation was not mediated through the EGFR, perhaps suggesting a difference between cell lines in signalling and cross talk.

4.6 The effects of I3C on two prostate cell lines.

The effect of I3C on apoptosis and the PI3K pathway in the MDA MB468 cells provides exciting evidence for I3C as a potential inhibitor of Akt phosphorylation and inducer of apoptosis in phospho-Akt-overexpressing, PTEN-negative cells. To explore whether these effects were specific to the MDA MB468 cells, or whether the mechanism applies to other cells overexpressing phosphorylated Akt, further investigations were conducted using two prostate cell lines that possessed different levels of Akt phosphorylation.



related signalling molecules in the HBL 100 cells. The vehicle for EGF was acetic acid and for I3C, DMSO, which were present in all treatments to the same concentration. $LY=50 \ \mu M$. Blots were performed on 3 separate occasions (with the exception of Akt blots n=2).



Figure 4.21 Representative western blots showing the effects of a 4.5 hour I3C pre-treatment followed by a 30 minute EGF stimulation on EGFRrelated signalling molecules in the MDA MB468 cells. The vehicle for EGF was acetic acid and for I3C, DMSO, which were present in all treatments to the same concentration. $LY=50\mu M$. Blots were performed on 3 separate occasions (with the exception of Akt blots n=2).

137



blots n=2).

Figure 4.23A addresses the basal levels of PTEN and phosphorylated Akt in the LNCaP and DU145 prostate tumour cells compared to the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 breast cells. DU145 cells expressed high PTEN and low phosphorylated Akt levels, whereas the LNCaP cells expressed low PTEN (possess AAA mutation to A, Li *et al.*, 1997) and high phosphorylated Akt levels. This provides a suitable model to parallel the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells and their expression of these proteins.

The effects of a 5 hour I3C treatment on the phosphorylated Akt levels in the DU145 and LNCaP cells is also shown in *figure 4.23B*. The DU145 cells did not undergo I3C-induced inhibition of Akt phosphorylation, whereas the LNCaP cells exhibited dose-dependent inhibition of phosphorylation from 500µM. These results illustrate a similarity between the high phosphorylated Akt- and low PTEN-expressing MDA MB468 cells, in that the phosphorylated Akt levels were significantly decreased by I3C in the LNCaP but not DU145 cells. Both prostate cell lines were also treated with LY294002 for 5 hours in order to confirm that they both undergo inhibition of Akt phosphorylation.

Determination of apoptosis in the two prostate lines via annexin staining also revealed a difference between the susceptibility of these cell lines to undergo apoptosis following a 24 hour I3C treatment (*figure 4.24*). The LNCaP cells underwent approximately twice the amount of apoptosis when compared to the DU145 cells, and exhibited a far greater degree of necrosis. The effects of LY294002 upon induction of apoptosis were also far greater in the LNCaP cells when compared to the DU145 cells.

Growth inhibition in prostate cells was determined following a 168 hour I3C treatment. The approximate IC_{50} at 168 hours for the LNCaP cells was 22μ M, and for the DU145 cells 48μ M (data not shown).



I3C µM

Figure 4.23 Basal PTEN levels and the effects of a 5 hour I3C treatment in 2 prostate cell lines.

Panel A - representative western blots showing basal levels of phosphorylated Akt and PTEN in the HBL 100, DU145, LNCaP and MDA MB468 cell lines. Blots were performed on 3 separate occasions Panel B shows representative western blots for phosphorylated Akt levels in DU145 and LNCaP cells following an I3C treatment for 5 hours. Blots were performed on 3 separate occasions.

> gare 4.24 American introf spoplasis by annexes 1 and Presen begin 1245 and LNC of sells folgorizing a 11 hours 13C regaritated. A Sourphylicate difference from 1978(1 new of any of the sell of the sell dament d NOVA followed by Picture Talena stands contaction over pre-





DISCUSSION

Following a 5 hour treatment with I3C, only the MDA MB468 cells exhibited a significant decrease in phosphorylated Akt levels from doses of 100µM and above (figure 4.2). No effect upon total Akt levels was observed (figure 4.3) suggesting that the decrease in Akt phosphorylation did not result from a decrease in total protein levels. Although the MDA MB468 cells possessed higher levels of phosphorylated Akt than the HBL 100 cells, the latter cells possessed approximately 2 fold more total Akt. However, it is likely from the data presented, that signalling via the PI3K pathway is of greater importance in the MDA MB468 cell line. I3C did not affect levels of Akt phosphorylation in either the HBL 100 or MDA MB468 cells to a significant extent at time points earlier than 4 hours (figure 4.4), which is to some extent surprising as many changes to signalling events occur very rapidly and Akt phosphorylation in both cell lines is dependent on PI3K activity. This late effect upon the MDA MB468 cells may perhaps be explained by the high basal phosphorylated Akt levels. If Akt is constitutively active in the MDA MB468 cells (which it appears to be), then a continuous blockade of certain signalling proteins may be required before a significant decrease in levels of phosphorylation is observed. Treatment with LY294002 results in inhibition of Akt phosphorylation from 1 hour (data not shown), so it may also be that I3C is required to be metabolised (or undergoes acid condensation) before it appears in a form that exerts these inhibitory effects. Alternatively, it may take longer to get into the cells, or elicit its effects via a less direct manner. Longer-term I3C treatments were unable to sustain a continued downregulation of Akt phosphorylation (figure 4.5). Indeed, following a 24 hour I3C treatment, there was evidence of an increase in phosphorylation levels, possibly due to a negative feedback mechanism following this initial decrease. However, it is possible that a short-term inhibition would be sufficient to initiate a variety of downstream consequences which may lead to the induction of an irreversible cascade, such as apoptosis.

The activity of the Akt kinase was reduced to a similar extent when compared to levels of phosphorylation following an I3C treatment (*figure 4.6*). This is in agreement with reports in the literature (Datta *et al.*, 2000) that inhibition of phosphorylation of either the ser473 or thr308 site is sufficient to inhibit enzyme activity. When I3C was added directly to the

kinase assay, it did not significantly inhibit the activity of the enzyme (measured by the extent of GSK-3 phosphorylation). This lack of direct inhibition is indicative of I3C being an inhibitor of events upstream of Akt phosphorylation. It is unlikely that I3C elicits its effects through mechanisms such as induction of phosphatase inhibitors, as following an okadaic acid treatment (phosphatase 2a inhibitor) in conjunction with I3C, Akt phosphorylation in the MDA MB468 cells remained inhibited to a similar extent as for I3C alone.

So far, inhibition of Akt phosphorylation has been discussed as an amalgamation of all three Akt isoforms. There is increasing evidence in the literature that the different isoforms are involved to varying extents in different cellular processes, and that Akt 3 is overexpressed in cell lines that have lost their estrogen dependence (Nakatani et al., 2000). It was therefore hypothesized that Akt 3 may be overexpressed in the MDA MB468 cells, and that the decrease in phosphorylation induced by I3C may be due to inhibition of this specific isoform. However, whilst there was a decrease in phospho-Akt 3 in both cell lines following an I3C treatment, it was not sufficient to explain the decrease observed in the MDA MB468 cells for phospho-Akt(1,2,3) (figure 4.7). Although total Akt3 levels were not directly compared between ER-ve and ER+ve cell lines, these results would suggest that Akt3 was not the predominant isoform in either of these ER-ve cell lines, although due to poor antibody quality, a definite assertion would be difficult. The Akt 1 isoform has a greater role in growth and differentiation than Akt 2 (Datta et al., 1999) and is generally the most abundant isoform within the cell. It was then proposed that this isoform may be responsible for the decreased phosphorylation observed in response to I3C treatment in the MDA MB468 cells. Akt 1 phosphorylation was significantly decreased following a 5 hour I3C treatment in the MDA MB468 cells, although not to the same extent as total phosphorylated Akt (1,2,3), with significance being reached only by 500µM I3C. Akt2 phosphorylation was not significantly decreased in either cell line following an I3C treatment, so cannot account for the discrepancy observed between the decrease in Akt(1,2,3) phosphorylation compared to the decreases seen for Akt3 and Akt 1 phosphorylation alone. This suggests that Akt2 is a minor component of the total Akt levels, however, it is possible that some discrepancy may have resulted from an increased variability seen with the immunoprecipitation techniques required to measure the

phosphorylation status of the isoforms, when compared to direct western blotting for p-Akt(1,2,3).

It has recently been shown that there is a significant inverse relationship between Akt phosphorylation and ER expression, although whether there is a direct causal relationship is as yet unknown (Shi et al., 2003). The MDA MB468 cells exhibited the highest basal levels of Akt phosphorylation in keeping with their origin as an aggressive estrogenindependent breast tumour cell line. Both the MCF7 and T47D cell lines are ER+ve tumour-derived cell lines, representing less aggressive carcinomas than the MDA MB468 cells, and so it was proposed that they may have lower phosphorylated Akt levels. The 'normal derived' HBL 100 cells were an exception in that they possessed similar levels of phosphorylated Akt to the tumour-derived T47D cell line, which may reflect upon the estrogen insensitivity of HBL 100 cells or their SV40 transformation. Interestingly, there is increasing evidence to suggest a role for Akt in estrogen-mediated signalling, as it can be stimulated by estrogen in an estrogen receptor-independent fashion (Tsai et al., 2001). Phosphorylation of ER α by Akt2 has been shown to increase the transcriptional activity of the estrogen receptor (Sun et al., 2001), and this hormone-independent induction of the ER by Akt has been proposed as a mechanism for development of tamoxifen resistance in ER+ breast tumours (Campbell et al., 2001).

It is proposed that the MDA MB468 cells may have a greater reliance upon the PI3K pathway for their survival than the HBL 100 cells, for which further evidence is provided in *figure 4.8*. This suggests constitutive activation of Akt in the MDA MB468 cells, phosphorylation of which remains undepleted in the absence of serum. This constitutive activation will be discussed in greater detail in conjunction with PTEN expression.

In chapter 3 (*figure 3.6*), it was shown that apoptosis was not significantly induced until an 8 hour, 500μ M I3C treatment in the MDA MB468 cells. It is now known that inhibition of Akt phosphorylation is occurring at a lower dose and earlier time point than this, in this cell line. This led to the hypothesis that the I3C-induced decrease in Akt phosphorylation was at least in part responsible for the I3C-induced apoptosis. Indeed, it was shown (*figure 3.4.3*) that inhibition of the PI3K pathway by LY294002 was sufficient to induce apoptosis in this cell line, but had no effect upon the HBL 100 cells even though it inhibited Akt

phosphorylation to a similar degree. It was unlikely, however, that all of the I3C-induced apoptosis was entirely due to inhibition of Akt phosphorylation. Apoptosis levels following an I3C treatment were far greater than those following an LY294002 treatment, despite the greater decrease in Akt phosphorylation caused by LY294002 (even following a 1000µM I3C treatment, phosphorylated Akt levels are not completely depleted in the MDA MB468 cells). However, a complete depletion of phosphorylated Akt was not necessary for induction of apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cells by I3C. It was unfortunate that constitutive activation of Akt using the HA-Akt1 and kinase dead constructs did not yield informative results with regards to the necessity of inhibition of Akt phosphorylation (induced by I3C) for the induction of apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cell line. However, this problem was addressed to a certain extent, using the PI3K inhibitor, LY294002. LY294002 (50µM) treatment of the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells (figure 4.15) resulted in a complete inhibition of Akt phosphorylation in both cell lines. Maximal apoptosis following a 24 hour treatment with I3C occured at 500µM, a concentration that inhibited Akt phosphorylation by approximately 60%. In order to ascertain whether I3C was inducing apoptosis by mechanisms other than inhibition of Akt phosphorylation, a concentration of LY294002 was determined (10µM) that resulted in similar levels of Akt inhibition as 500µM I3C in the MDA MB468 cell line. Treatment of these cells with 10µM LY294002 for 24 hours, resulted in approximately 18 times less apoptosis than for I3C, although significant apoptosis occurred following a 48 or 72 hour LY294002 treatment.

PTEN levels (*figure 4.10*) in the four breast cell lines were consistent with the levels of Akt phosphorylation. The MDA MB468 cells did not appear to express PTEN, which may explain their constitutive Akt activity, as this regulatory process was not available for reduction of phosphoinositide generation. I3C treatments did not induce PTEN expression in either the MDA MB468 cells or the HBL 100 cells (*figure 4.11*), in contrast to the data by Meng *et al.*, (2000) shown for the T47D cells, although data presented in this thesis would suggest that the MDA MB468 cells are actually PTEN (protein) null and therefore would be uninducible in this respect.

The *in vitro* kinase screen developed by Cohen *et al.*, (Davies *et al.*, 2000) is a useful tool for predicting potential kinases of interest with regards to the inhibitory effects of I3C (*table 4.1*). Interestingly, whilst PI3K itself was inhibited by 72%, other kinases

downstream in this pathway including PDK1, Akt1, GSK-3 β and p70S6K were to a large extent unaffected. Direct inhibition of PI3K by I3C using protein precipitated from the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells was confirmed using a radioactive kinase assay, detecting D-3 phosphorylated phosphatidylinositol (*figure 4.12*). This provided further evidence that I3C was capable of inhibiting PI3K (immunoprecipitated) directly.

Interestingly, the HBL 100 cells possessed higher PI3 kinase activity than the MDA MB468 cells, which would suggest that were it not for the presence of PTEN, high levels of phosphorylated Akt might also be expected in the HBL 100 cell line. When cells were treated for 5 hours with I3C or LY294002 and the protein immunoprecipitated, no decrease in PI3K activity was observed in either cell line (*figure 4.12*). LY294002 is a well-characterised inhibitor of PI3K (Vlahos *et al.*, 1994, Davies *et al.*, 2000), and from the decreases in Akt phosphorylation observed in both cell lines upon treatment with this compound, PI3K inhibition must be occurring. This would suggest a problem with the assay itself that was preventing observation of the expected PI3K inhibition, and unfortunately means that interaction of I3C with PI3K following whole cell treatment, was difficult to characterise. However, new, more easily quantifiable technologies are now becoming available for determination of PI3K activity which may soon outmode the current radioactive kinase assay.

To examine the effects of I3C on the PI3K in more detail, basal levels of the $p85\alpha$ subunit were determined for each cell line (*figure 4.13*). It has previously been shown that tumour cells exhibit higher p85 levels than do normal surrounding tissues (Gershtein *et al.*, 1999), which might have been responsible for the high phosphorylated Akt levels seen in the MDA MB468 cells (due to enhanced binding of the PI3K to phosphorylated receptors and p110 activation). However, there was little difference in total levels of p85 α between all 4 cell lines. Following a 5 hour I3C treatment, tyrosine-phosphorylated proteins were then immunoprecipitated from cell lysates using the antibodies to the p85 α and p110 β subunits. Theoretically, this should allow determination of levels of these subunits associated with a tyrosine phosphorylated receptor, and therefore be indicative of PI3K activity. Unfortunately, this method does not allow differentiation between the subunits pulled down due to association with a receptor and those subunits which may themselves be phosphorylated on a tyrosine residue. However, there was no decrease in phosphorylation observed in either cell line, suggesting that I3C treatment does not decrease binding of the subunits to a phosphorylated receptor, or direct phosphorylation of the subunits themselves.

The accumulating evidence for the MDA MB468 cells suggested that Akt was constitutively active in this cell line, and that inhibition of Akt activity by I3C may be one of the direct mechanisms for the induction of apoptosis. During the course of this project, the effect of I3C upon Akt phosphorylation in PC-3 cells has been investigated (Chinni and Sarkar, 2002), with I3C not only able to inhibit Akt phosphorylation, but also EGF-induced Akt activation in this cell line. Further studies within this thesis have examined growth factor-mediated stimulation of Akt, and in particular, EGF-induced signalling through the EGFR.

A 5 hour I3C pre-treatment had little effect on EGF-induced phosphorylation of the EGFR in either cell line (and was therefore unlikely to directly inhibit receptor-ligand interaction), which was also reflected at the level of ERK phosphorylation in the MDA MB468 cells. However, in the HBL 100 cells, I3C significantly inhibited EGF-stimulated ERK phosphorylation from 100 μ M, and decreased phosphorylation back to basal levels following a 1mM I3C or 50 μ M LY294002 treatment. This would suggest an effect of I3C that is independent from EGFR-mediated effects on ERK in this cell line.

In the HBL 100 cells, EGF induced Akt phosphorylation by approximately 12 fold. This increase in Akt activity remained unaffected following an I3C pre-treatment, but was prevented by an LY294002 pre-treatment. EGF-induced phosphorylation of the EGFR also appeared to be prevented by an LY294002 pre-treatment, as was ERK phosphorylation, which may suggest that inhibition of PI3K could mediate EGFR signalling in this cell line. However, in the MDA MB468 cells, EGF was only able to stimulate Akt phosphorylation by approximately 2 fold, despite a 12 fold induction in EGFR phosphorylation. It may be that because Akt is constitutively active in this cell line, EGF was unable to greatly increase levels of Akt phosphorylation above basal levels. A 5 hour 1mM I3C pre-treatment was sufficient to prevent EGF stimulation of Akt phosphorylation above basal levels, as was a 50µM LY294002 treatment. These results would suggest, however, that I3C was eliciting its effects on Akt phosphorylation independently from the EGFR in the

MDA MB468 cells, as EGF-induced Akt phosphorylation was prevented by I3C, but EGFinduced EGFR phosphorylation was not.

There appears to be a fundamental difference between the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines, reflected in their response to I3C. The hypothesis that this response was directly related to the constitutive activation of the signalling molecule Akt as a consequence of uncontrolled phosphoinositide signalling due to the absence of PTEN, was further tested using two prostate cell lines.

The relationship observed between phosphorylated Akt and PTEN levels was confirmed in the DU145 and LNCaP prostate cells, in that high levels of phosphorylated Akt correlated with low PTEN levels and *vice versa (figure 4.23)*. The LNCaP cells possessed very high levels of phosphorylated Akt and low PTEN compared to the DU145 cells, and it was in the former cell line that I3C was able to inhibit Akt phosphorylation. I3C caused a significant induction of apoptosis in the LNCaP cells (*figure 4.24*), as did the blocking of Akt phosphorylation by LY294002, which was comparable to the effects of I3C and LY294002 in the MDA MB468 cells. As in the case for the MDA MB468 cells, complete inhibition of Akt phosphorylation and induction of apoptosis by LY294002 in the LNCaP cells again did not equate fully with the extent of Akt inhibition and apoptosis induced by I3C.

I3C appears to be a promising agent with respect to inhibition of the PI3K cascade and its ability to cause apoptosis, particularly in cells of an aggressive tumourigenic nature that lack (or express low levels of) the tumour suppressor PTEN. It is, however, clear that I3C can also induce apoptosis independently of PI3K inhibition, which will be investigated to some extent in the following chapters.

CHAPTER 5 EFFECT OF I3C ON DOWNSTREAM TARGETS OF AKT

INTRODUCTION

As previously described, Akt can be thought of as a major effector protein within the PI3K pathway, and is able to interact with and impinge upon many other signalling processes. In this chapter, many of the targets of Akt shown in *figure 1.7* have been further investigated in an attempt to distinguish functional consequences of the I3C-induced inhibition of Akt phosphorylation.

Constitutive activation of NF- κ B has so far been observed in many cancers, including Hodgkins lymphoma, melanomas, leukaemia and more recently, in breast cancer (Newton *et al.*, 1999), with several oncoproteins able to activate NF- κ B including Her2/neu (Galang *et al.*, 1996). In addition to this, the 100kDa precursor of NF- κ B2 (which forms the p52 subunit) is overexpressed in a high percentage of breast cancers (Dejardin *et al.*, 1995), with active p65 found in many breast cancer cell lines and inversely correlated to estrogen receptor expression (Nakshatri *et al.*, 1997). Tumour cells in which NF- κ B is constitutively overexpressed are usually highly resistant to conventional anticancer drugs, and inhibition of NF- κ B can greatly increase sensitivity to treatment (Karin *et al.*, 2002).

Breast cancer cell lines commonly exhibit raised NF- κ B levels, consisting of the constitutively active p50:p65 heterodimer and p50 homodimer, although this expression pattern may not be truly indicative of breast cancers, as the p50:p65 dimer increases proportionately with time in culture in MDA MB231, MCF7 and T47D cells (Cogswell *et al.*, 2000). It appears likely that overexpression or increased activity of NF- κ B may suppress apoptosis in breast cancer (Mayo *et al.*, 1997, Cogswell *et al.*, 2000) as its inhibition promotes cell death in breast cancer cell lines (Sovak *et al.*, 1997).

Due to the relationship between NF- κ B and the apoptotic process, combined with the established links between NF- κ B and PI3K signalling, the NF- κ B pathway was focussed upon to ascertain whether inhibition of Akt phosphorylation by I3C may be consequential within NF- κ B signalling in the MDA MB468 cell line.

There is recent evidence to suggest a role for Wnt signalling and de-regulated β -catenin expression in breast tumourigenesis although it is likely to play differing roles between

breast and colon carcinomas (Wong *et al.*, 2002). Interference with GSK-3 signalling through chemopreventive agents may provide a novel mechanism by which these agents are able to perturb the carcinogenic process. Akt signalling through other molecules such as the forkhead transcription factors, HSP70, and p70S6K may additionally play a role in determination of cell survival and also warranted further investigation.

RESULTS

5.1 Effects of I3C on NF-KB

5.1.1 Determination of NF-KB status in the breast cell lines

Nuclear levels of the NF- κ B components p65, p50 and Rel B were determined in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines under normal growth conditions, following serum starvation, and after serum starvation followed by serum stimulation *(figure 5.1)*. The differing treatment regimes did not affect basal levels of nuclear p65 or p50 in either cell line, suggesting that the cells possessed active NF- κ B in the nucleus without stimulation, although there appeared to be a slight decrease in Rel B levels in both cell lines following serum starvation. Nuclear p65 levels under resting basal conditions were approximately 2 fold higher in the HBL 100 cells when compared to the MDA MB468 cells.



Figure 5.1 Relative levels of NF- κ B proteins in HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells. Representative western blots of NF- κ B protein constituents in HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following (+) growth under normal serum conditions, (-) growth in the absence of serum for 24 hours or (+/-) growth in the absence of serum for 19 hours followed by 5 hours in normal 10% serum growth medium (Performed by Mrs. C.E. Houghton). Each blot was performed on at least 3 separate occasions with both the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 samples run on the same gel.

5.1.2 Effect of I3C on IKK activity and nuclear NF-KB levels.

It has been proposed that Akt phosphorylation is closely linked to NF- κ B nuclear translocation due to the ability of Akt to directly phosphorylate and activate IKK (Ozes *et al.*, 1999, Romashkova *et al.*, 1999). *Figure 5.2* shows that I3C did not decrease IKK activity in an *in vitro* kinase assay as determined by I κ B phosphorylation, nor did it consistently decrease IKK total protein levels.



Figure 5.2 Effect of I3C on IKK activity HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells. Representative blots showing IKK kinase activity determined by $I\kappa B\alpha$ phosphorylation in vitro (as described in 2.8.2) and total IKK protein levels in HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following a 5 hour I3C treatment. Each blot was performed upon at least 3 separate occasions. u = untreated control.

Evidence for this lack of involvement of IKK was further substantiated upon investigation of nuclear p65 levels following a 5 hour I3C treatment. *Figure 5.3* demonstrates that I3C did not alter p65 nuclear levels following a 5 or 24 hour treatment, suggesting that there was no effect on translocation, in agreement with an inability to inhibit IKK activity.





5.1.3 Effect of I3C on NF-KB DNA binding and transcriptional activity

There is evidence to suggest that Akt may affect NF- κ B activity via an IKK-independent mechanism, by targeting the TAD1 domain and so enhancing DNA binding independently of nuclear levels (Madrid *et al.*, 2001, 2002). Even though I3C was unable to inhibit p65 nuclear translocation, it was hypothesised that it may exert an effect directly upon the ability of NF- κ B to bind to its consensus sequence in promoters of various genes in the nucleus. The effect of I3C upon NF- κ B DNA binding was determined by an electrophorectic mobility shift assay following 5 and 24 hour treatment times (*figure 5.4*). The banding pattern observed appeared specific for these cells, and could be competitively inhibited by the addition of a 100 fold excess of unlabelled NF- κ B oligonucleotide. The addition of a 100 fold excess of an unrelated oligonuceotide sequence did not inhibit NF- κ B DNA binding.



addition of competitive inhibitor (NF- κ B oligonucleotide). Non comp = addition of non-competitive inhibitor (AP-1 oligonucleotide). EMSAs were performed upon at least 3 separate occasions. Inserted panel shows supershifts upon addition of p65 and p50 antibodies in both the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells.

155

There was no consistent decrease in NF- κ B binding in the HBL 100 cells following a 5 or 24 hour treatment with I3C, with binding increasing slightly towards the higher concentrations. In the MDA MB468 cells, there was a dose dependent decrease in binding at 5 hours, and a substantial decrease from 100 μ M to 375 μ M at 24 hours with levels increasing again slightly, towards control levels at the higher concentrations. The supershift in *figure 5.4* showed the presence of the p65 and p50 NF- κ B subunits in the DNA binding complex of both cell lines. This was in agreement with *figure 5.1*, which showed the presence of the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells.

It was important to determine whether this I3C-induced decrease in NF- κ B DNA binding was a consequence of the I3C-induced decrease in Akt phosphorylation, or independent from it. *Figure 5.5* shows that treatment of the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells with LY294002 (50µM) over a 6 hour period, did not significantly affect nuclear translocation of NF- κ B, or NF- κ B DNA binding in the MDA MB468 cells. This would suggest that the decrease in NF- κ B DNA binding induced by I3C was independent of PI3K inhibition, and therefore unlikely to be related to the decrease in Akt phosphorylation. Heiss *et al.* (2001) have shown that the isothiocyanate Sulforaphane was able to reduce DNA binding of NF- κ B via a mechanism independent of I κ B degradation, and have proposed that this may be due to alteration of redox status. It may be possible that I3C can similarly affect NF- κ B DNA binding through redox regulation. Alternatively, it may be that Akt is downstream of NF- κ B, and that the I3C-induced decrease in DNA binding resulted in the decreased Akt phosphorylation observed in the MDA MB468 cell line.

5.1.4 Can I3C decrease the transactivation activity of NF- κ B?

Whether this decrease in NF- κ B DNA binding induced by I3C would affect its transcriptional activity, was tested using a luciferase/ β -galactosidase reporter assay system (described in 2.10.3/4). MDA MB468 cells were transiently transfected with a luciferase reporter construct containing 6 NF- κ B consensus binding sites within the promoter region, together with a β -galactosidase construct. Luciferase values were normalised against β -galactosidase values in order to compensate for differing transfection efficiencies. *Figure 5.6* shows the effect of I3C upon reporter gene activity in the MDA MB468 cells. There was some evidence to suggest that I3C may have decreased transactivation by NF- κ B,



although there was no dose response effect observed below 500µM. This may have been in part, due to difficulties within the methodology.

The method used to transfect the cells, required an overnight incubation with the transfection/DNA mix. The effect of I3C on NF- κ B transcriptional activity ideally needed to be explored at a treatment time of 5 hours or earlier to investigate immediate consequences of inhibition of DNA binding in the MDA MB468 cells. Consequently, this could result in I3C-induced changes to transactivation by NF- κ B being masked by the high reporter activity already present following an overnight transfection. A 24 hour I3C

then in order that the transfection providers could be strained as a futher than prior to it, to determine whether this would result in our activity. However, the combined sectory of this temperature dependently electricid from the transfection respond, reading in the



Figure 5.6 Effect of 13C on NF- κ B transcriptional activity in the MDA MB468 cell line. Chart showing the effects of a 5hr 13C treatment upon NF κ B reporter activity when transfected into the MDA MB468 cells, con = TK luciferase plasmid without the 6NF- κ B insert. All other results represent the reporter activity following an overnight transient transfection with p6NF κ B (n=3, \pm SEM, p \leq 0.05). All luciferase values have been normalised to β galactosidase to compensate for varying transfection efficiency. * represents a significant difference from the DMSO control as determined by a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test. treatment was also undertaken in order that the transfection procedure could be carried out within this treatment time rather than prior to it, to determine whether this would result in greater inhibition of reporter activity. However, the combined toxicity of this longer-term I3C treatment, together with toxicity observed from the transfection reagent, resulted in the loss of too many cells for consistent results to be obtained. Similarly, an I3C pre-treatment in conjunction with transfection reagents requiring very short incubation times, also proved overly toxic. Therefore, despite the lack of a large effect of I3C on NF- κ B transactivation, it was still pertinent to investigate the consequences of an I3C-induced decrease of NF- κ B DNA binding on some of its downstream targets.

5.2 Proteins regulated by NF-KB and Akt

Many genes are regulated by NF- κ B, and some of the more relevant ones with respect to breast carcinogenesis have been explored in the remainder of this chapter, as have proteins affected by Akt phosphorylation.

5.2.1 Cyclin D1

As an important regulator in G1/S cell cycle progression, cyclin D1 levels are closely linked with proliferative changes in carcinoma cell lines, and may provide an important marker for breast cancer (Hulit *et al.*, 2002). Cyclin D1 is not only directly regulated by NF- κ B, but is also indirectly regulated by Akt via GSK-3/ β -catenin signalling through the TCF/Lef transcription factors. Nuclear cyclin D1 levels were investigated following a 5 and 24 hour I3C treatment *(figures 5.7 and 5.8)*. There was no change in cyclin D1 levels in either cell line following a 5 hour I3C treatment. Following a 24 hour treatment there was a significant decrease in cyclin D1 levels of approximately 50% from 100 μ M I3C in the HBL 100 cells only, with almost complete depletion observed at 500 μ M.



Figure 5.7 Representative western blots showing nuclear cyclin D1 levels following a 5 or 24 hour I3C treatment in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells. Blots were performed upon at least 3 separate occasions.

> four S.F. Effect of A.F. (heper 11C traditions on ancient synlin D1 investigation wher BUL 100 and MILLY MD503 call line. * represents a Combinant 25 incom contine DMSO (1993), a SIM, p. SILU (control on determined by a boloan of NOTA R linest by Pinter 1 west right formt 20 foreness past has to a



Figure 5.8 Effect of a 24 hour I3C treatment on nuclear cyclin D1 levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell line. * represents a significant difference from the DMSO ($n=3, \pm SEM, p \le 0.05$) control as determined by a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test
5.2.2 COX-2

Cox-2 overexpression and its association with high nuclear levels of NF- κ B have been well documented in colorectal cancer, and it is now becoming an attractive biomarker for breast cancer chemoprevention (Parrett *et al.*, 1997). The *Cox-2* gene possesses 2 NF- κ B DNA binding sites within its promoter region, and so can be under the regulatory control of NF- κ B.

Cox-2 protein was extremely difficult to detect in the breast cell lines, due to low basal levels. *Figure 5.9* shows basal levels in the 4 breast cell lines using 200µg protein per lane, with HBL 100 and T47D cells exhibiting the lowest levels and MDA MB468 cells exhibiting approximately 5 fold higher levels compared to the HBL 100 cells. MCF7 cells had approximately 2 fold higher Cox-2 levels when compared to the HBL 100 cells. Due to such low levels, it was difficult to determine the effects of I3C upon Cox-2 in these cell lines. As a direct measure of Cox-2 activity, the effect of I3C upon prostaglandin E2 (PGE2) levels was attempted for the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines. However, PGE2 levels were also found to be at the limits of detection for this assay, and did not provide a suitable alternative marker of Cox-2 activity. This meant that it was not possible to determine the effects of I3C on Cox-2 expression or activity.



Figure 5.9 Representative western blot showing basal Cox-2 levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following a 5 or 24 hour I3C treatment. Blots were performed on 2 separate occasions. Duplicates represent different samples, loading 200 μ g protein per lane (exposure time = 1 hour).

5.2.3 Inhibitors of apoptosis

The transcriptional activity of NF-kB also plays an important role in the regulation of the X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis (XIAP), inhibition of which has been shown to result in an increase in apoptosis (Deveraux et al., 1997). Figure 5.10(A) shows the XIAP levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following a 5 hour I3C treatment. Both cell lines possessed similarly high XIAP levels, which did not decrease with increasing doses of I3C. In section 3.4, it was shown that apoptosis cannot be significantly detected in the MDA MB468 cell line until approximately 6 hours following a 500µM I3C treatment. In order to confirm whether I3C affected XIAP at other time points, both cell lines were treated for times up to 10 hours with 500µM I3C. No decrease in XIAP protein levels was observed at any time point. Interestingly, XIAP is also a substrate for caspase 3 and is often cleaved and inactivated during apoptosis. The lack of any decrease in XIAP levels in this experiment suggests not only that there is no effect in response to I3C treatment, but also that there was no cleavage of this protein by caspase activity under these conditions. Using 500µM I3C, small amounts of apoptosis were induced in the MDA MB468 cells from 2 hours (figure 3.7), suggesting that the caspases were active. However, it may be that there was greater caspase activity in the apoptotic cells that are floating, in which case the lack of cleavage of XIAP may be explained, as adherent cells only were used in this assay.

5.2.4 GSK-3

GSK-3 is phosphorylated and inactivated by Akt, so it might be expected that an I3Cinduced decrease in Akt phosphorylation would result in decreased phosphorylation and increased activity of GSK-3. *Figures 5.11* and *5.12* show GSK- $3\alpha/\beta$ phosphorylation in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines following a 5 or 24 hour I3C treatment. In the HBL 100 cells there was a significant dose dependent decrease in GSK- 3α phosphorylation induced following an LY294002 treatment only. From *figure 5.12*, GSK- 3β levels in the HBL 100 cells appeared more susceptible to the effects of I3C and were significantly inhibited from 500µM I3C and following an LY294002 treatment. In contrast, the MDA MB468 cells appeared more sensitive to the inhibition of GSK- 3α phosphorylation by I3C than did the HBL 100 cells. Again, phosphorylation levels of both GSK- 3α and β were significantly inhibited upon an LY294002 treatment in this cell line. Following a 24 hour I3C treatment, there appeared be an increase in GSK-3 α levels when compared to the DMSO control in both cell lines.



separate occasions.





An env Hill 100 and MRX Million and 1 and a supervised a superform dylarance rates the Shift() annoted (n +), doilling a state) or determined to a flatenced divided followed by Palars Halt againfrance flat and part his con-



Figure 5.12 Effects of a 5 hour I3C treatment on GSK-3 α/β levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells. * represents a significant difference from the DMSO control (n=3, \pm SEM, p \leq 0.05) as determined by a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test

5.2.5 β -Catenin

 β -catenin signalling is mediated through its interaction with the TCF family of transcription factors and has been proposed as a pro-survival factor in many cancers (Morin *et al.*, 1999). β -catenin signalling is downregulated by GSK-3 activity, and it was initially hypothesised that the I3C-induced decrease in Akt phosphorylation may have resulted in decreased β catenin signalling. However, determination of β -catenin activity and phosphorylation status is problematical due to its existence within the cell as part of a complex protein scaffold.

Deng *et al.*, (2002) have recently observed that β -catenin was able to enhance TNF-induced cell death in Saos-2 cells via an I κ B-independent mechanism. They went on to show that both p50 and p65 were able to complex with β -catenin, and that this association was able to decrease NF- κ B DNA binding. Total β -catenin levels in response to an I3C treatment were subsequently investigated in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines *(figures 5.13)* and *5.14)*. Following a 5 hour treatment, there was little consistant effect in the HBL 100 cells, with levels increasing marginally up to 500 µM, and then decreasing below that of the DMSO control at the higher concentrations, whilst at 24 hours, there was a trend towards a slight increase at all concentrations. In the MDA MB468 cells however, whilst there was a small but significant induction in β -catenin levels induced by I3C at 5 hours from 100 µM to 750 µM, at 24 hours, there was a marked increase from 50 µM I3C upwards, resulting in a 2 fold induction in β -catenin levels by 375 µM.

5.2.6 Forkhead transcription factors

Phosphorylation and activation of Akt may be directly involved in cell survival through its role in forkhead transcription factor regulation. Phosphorylated Akt is able to phosphorylate the forkhead transcription factors, resulting in forkhead binding to protein 14-3-3, and subsequent targeting for ubiquitination and degradation. This ultimately results in decreased transcriptional upregulation of apoptosis-associated genes such as FasL (*section 1.6.3.2*). *Figure 5.15* shows that in this system, a decrease in Akt phosphorylation was not sufficient to consistently decrease phosphorylation of the forkhead transcription factors FKHR and FKHRL1 in the MDA MB468 cells, nor was there an Akt-independent effect in the HBL 100 cells using whole cell extracts.



Figure 5.13 The effect of a 5 or 24 hour I3C treatment on total β -catenin levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells. Blots were performed on at least 3 separate occasions.



Figure 5.14 The effect of a 5 or 24 hour 13C treatment on β -catenin levels in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell line. * represents a significant difference from the DMSO control (n=3, \pm SEM, p \leq 0.05) as determined by a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test.



Figure 5.15 Effect of an I3C treatment on forkhead transcription factor phosphorylation.

Representative western blots showing phosphorylated FKHRL1 and FKHR levels in (A) HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following a 5 hour I3C treatment, and (B) phosphorylated FKHR levels in HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following a 24 hour treatment using whole cell lysates. Blots were performed upon at least 3 separate occasions.

5.2.7 HSP70

Heat shock proteins are anti-apoptotic molecules whose expression is upregulated by phosphorylated Akt, so promoting cell survival. Following a 5 hour I3C treatment, there was no change in HSP70 levels in either cell line (*figure 5.16*), although a small decrease was observed in the HBL 100 cells following an LY294002 treatment. A 24 hour I3C treatment caused a dose-dependent decrease in HSP70 levels in the HBL 100 cells only, with an increase seen in the MDA MB468 cells (*figure 5.17*).

5.2.8 p70S6K

Akt has also been investigated with respect to its role in translational control, mainly via the actions of the p70S6kinase, which regulates translation of proteins necessary for translational processes (*section 1.6.3.2*). However, there is still some uncertainty as to whether p70S6K is regulated via Akt signalling, or directly through PI3K. *Figure 5.18* demonstrated that p70S6K phosphorylation remained unaffected following a 5 or 24 hour I3C treatment in either cell line, although, as there was no decrease following an LY294002 treatment, it may suggest that this kinase was constitutively active in these cell lines.



Representative western blots showing HSP70 levels in HBL 100 and MDA468 cells following a 5 (A) or 24(B) hour I3C treatment. Blots were performed upon at least 3 separate occasions.





* represents a significant difference from the DMSO control ($n=3, \pm SEM, p \le 0.05$) as determined by a Balanced ANOVA followed by Fisher's least significant difference post hoc test.



Figure 5.18 Representative western blots showing phosphorylated p70S6K levels (thr389) in HBL 100 and MDA468 cells following a 5 hour (A) or 24 hour (B) I3C treatment. Blots were performed upon at least 3 separate occasions.

There have been a sound reports that Art (shapher station can affect NF-sell sign long in an ICR-Unitiple jum training Possible of al., 2000, 2001), so the effect of LIC on NF-sell ONA building was therefore to compared. HC decreased NP-sell DNA binding in the MDA MD463 halfs only. The essenticity of this office, suggested that this may on a dress anticeptants leading to DR DC-induced information of AM photophorylation and induction of apoptores also seem in the tell line. In order to test whether decreased AM parapherylation and looporteet in the negatificity of Sil-AB togetaling in the MDA MD465 red, has a station of apoptores also seem in the tell line. In order to test whether decreased AM parapherylation and looporteet in the regulation of Sil-AB togetaling in the MDA MD465 red, has a the mark apoptore in the regulation of Sil-AB togetaling in the MDA MD465 red, has and apoptore also seem in the tell line of Sil-AB togetaling in the MDA MD4655 red, has a the mark apoptore in the regulation of Sil-AB togetaling in the MDA MD4655 red, has a the mark apoptore in the regulation of Sil-AB togetaling in the MDA MD4655 red, has a the mark apoptore in the regulation of Sil-AB togetaling in the MDA mD4655 red, has a the mark apoptore in the regulation of Sil-AB togetaling in the MDA mD4655 red, has a the

DISCUSSION

The most common constituents of the NF- κ B dimer found in breast carcinoma cell lines were initially determined in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines. The HBL 100 cells appeared to have slightly higher nuclear p65 levels when compared to the MDA MB468 cells, although neither p65 nor p50 levels were depleted upon serum starvation, suggesting that it was likely that NF- κ B was constitutively active in both of these cell lines.

There have been several studies that link Akt phosphorylation with the NF- κ B pathway via the ability of Akt to phosphorylate and activate IKK (Ozes *et al.*, 1999, Romashkova *et al.*, 1999, Gustin *et al.*, 2001), thus associating Akt with NF- κ B nuclear translocation and transcriptional activity. IKK kinase activity was measured by the ability to phosphorylate its I κ B α substrate in an *in vitro* radioactive kinase assay. I3C was unable to inhibit IKK activity or total protein levels following a 5 or 24 hour treatment, so it was perhaps unsurprising that p65 nuclear translocation also remained unaffected by I3C (*figures 5.2* and *5.3*). Although phosphorylation and degradation of the inhibitory I κ B molecule have not been measured in this study, the lack of effect of I3C on IKK activity and NF- κ B translocation would suggest that it would have been unlikely to have shown any effect. It can be concluded from these data that the I3C-induced inhibition of Akt phosphorylation did not result in a decrease in NF- κ B nuclear translocation or inhibition of the NIK/ IKK signalling pathway, and that therefore this latter pathway was not involved in the growthinhibitory effects of this agent.

There have been several reports that Akt phosphorylation can affect NF- κ B signalling in an IKK-independent manner (Madrid *et al.*, 2000, 2001), so the effect of I3C on NF- κ B DNA binding was therefore investigated. I3C decreased NF- κ B DNA binding in the MDA MB468 cells only. The specificity of this effect, suggested that this may be a direct consequence leading to the I3C-induced inhibition of Akt phosphorylation and induction of apoptosis also seen in this cell line. In order to test whether decreased Akt phosphorylation was important in the regulation of NF- κ B signalling in the MDA MB468 cell line, cells were treated with the PI3K inhibitor LY294002 (*figure 5.5*). Complete inhibition of Akt phosphorylation of Akt phosphorylation was not sufficient to prevent NF- κ B from being present in the nucleus, nor

was it able to prevent NF- κ B DNA binding. This suggested that the I3C-induced decrease in Akt phosphorylation was not responsible for eliciting the decrease in DNA binding observed in *figure 5.4*. However, it may be that the decrease in NF- κ B DNA binding was responsible for the decrease in Akt phosphorylation observed by Meng *et al.*, (2002), or that the effects of I3C on NF- κ B may be entirely independent from the Akt pathway, but still contribute to apoptosis.

Functional consequences of this decreased binding were investigated using reporter gene technology in which a luciferase construct containing 6NF- κ B consensus binding sites, was transfected into the MDA MB468 cells. Transfection of this reporter gene overnight, and then subsequent treatment with I3C for 5 hours *(figure 5.6)* did not result in a decrease in luciferase that matched the extent of the decrease in DNA binding observed in *figure 5.4*. The overnight incubation to ensure maximal transfection efficiency in this assay, could have resulted in a high luciferase background due to the activity of the reporter construct throughout the incubation period once individual cells had become transfected. A pretreatment with I3C prior to transfection could eliminate high background levels of reporter activity. However, greater toxicity of I3C was observed at longer time points, which was enhanced in the presence of the transfection reagent. This unfortunately meant that the results for transactivation by NF- κ B were not clear-cut.

Many genes possess NF- κ B consensus sequences within their promoter regions, some of which have particular relevance to breast cancer, including cyclin D1, COX2 and XIAP, which have been investigated in this chapter.

Increased cell cycling is often a consequence of the carcinogenic process, and in breast cancer, cyclin D1 levels are frequently raised (Hulit *et al.*, 2002). In the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells however, cyclin D1 levels did not appear to correlate with the effects observed upon the NF- κ B pathway following treatment with I3C. In the HBL 100 cells, there was a clear decrease in nuclear cyclin D1 levels following a 24 hour I3C treatment, which was in contrast to the lack of effect observed upon NF- κ B DNA binding. There was no clear cell cycle arrest induced by an I3C treatment in this cell line, but it is possible that there was a slight slowing of the cell cycle which may have occurred due to this decrease in cyclin D1. It was apparent that this decrease in cyclin D1 occurred independently from NF-

κB DNA binding and Akt phosphorylation status, as there were no observable changes in these two parameters in the HBL 100 cells. In the MDA MB468 cell line, cyclin D1 levels were slightly raised, despite the I3C-induced decrease in Akt phosphorylation and NF-κB DNA binding. There are many other factors however, involved in the regulation of cyclins, and cyclin D1 in particular is heavily controlled by growth factor stimulation. Transcription of the cyclin D1 gene can thus result from growth factor stimulation of the MAPK pathway leading to production of transciption factors such as AP-1 and ets which are able to bind to and activate the cyclin D1 promoter region (Balmanno *et al.*, 1999). Cyclin D1 expression is also regulated through wnt signalling and the estrogen receptor, with reduced cyclin D1 levels observed upon estrogen deprivation in estrogen dependent cells (reviewed by Barnes and Gillet, 1998).

Cox-2 levels were difficult to determine in the breast cell lines, requiring very large amounts of protein to be loaded onto gels for western blotting. The MDA MB468 cells exhibited the highest basal Cox-2 levels of all the breast cell lines. High Cox-2 levels are often observed in cell lines with aggressive, quickly proliferating phenotypes, with concomitant raised PGE2 levels providing a possible prognostic marker for breast cancer (Parrett *et al.*, 1997). The ability of chemopreventive agents to reduce PGE2 levels in cellular models of colorectal cancer has previously been documented (Ireson *et al.*, 2001), as has LY294002 inhibition of LPS-induced Cox-2 activity and PGE2 production in macrophages, due to destabilisation of Cox-2 mRNA (Monick *et al.*, 2002).

Due to the difficulty in assessing Cox-2 levels, it was considered that PGE2 levels may provide a more convenient measure of Cox-2 activity. However PGE2 levels were so low as to be at the limits of detection for the assay, and could not provide reproducible results, suggesting that Cox-2 would not provide a valuable prognostic marker for the chemopreventive activity of I3C in this system.

The inhibitors of apoptosis are frequently overexpressed in cells that are resistant to apoptosis (McEleny *et al.*, 2002), and their downregulation through inhibition of the NF- κ B pathway has been suggested as a potential chemotherapeutic mechanism (Biswas *et al.*, 2003). High levels of XIAP were observed in both the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell line, and levels remained unaffected following various I3C treatments (*figure 5.10*). The

IAPs have been shown to be induced by NF- κ B in multiple cell lines, with XIAP able to activate NF- κ B by increased nuclear translocation of the p65 subunit via the actions of MAP3K (Hofer-Warbinek *et al.*, 2000, LaCassae *et al.*, 1998). That I3C did not affect IAP levels and/or cleavage is surprising, as upon release of active caspases from IAPs, the caspases can themselves then cleave the IAP molecule and so potentiate the apoptotic process. These results would therefore suggest that although present in relatively high amounts, the induction of apoptosis by I3C in the MDA MB468 cells was independent from the potential for IAPs to inhibit active caspases. However, cleaved IAP may also be present in floating cells, which were not examined in this study. The I3C-induced decrease in NF- κ B DNA binding ability in the MDA MB468 cells may not affect IAP protein levels at the relatively short (10 hour) time points investigated. However, if a decrease was to occur at longer time points, as with the Bcl-2 data (*section 3.5*), it would indicate that these changes are not a direct cause of the I3C-induced apoptosis, but rather a consequence of it.

GSK-3 is regulated by direct phosphorylation by Akt leading to its inactivation (*section 1.6.3.2*). Inhibition of GSK-3 phosphorylation by I3C occurred in both the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines, although only to a significant extent at the very highest concentrations (750-1000 μ M). A 5 hour LY294002 treatment almost completely abolished GSK-3 phosphorylation in both cell lines, which is consistent with the fact that GSK-3 is directly phosphorylated by active Akt. That Akt phosphorylation was not decreased by I3C in the HBL 100 cells, means that this pathway cannot be involved in the I3C-induced decrease in GSK-3 phosphorylation in this cell line. It may be that I3C is interfering with Wnt signalling to decrease GSK-3 phosphorylation in the HBL 100s, which may also explain the NF- κ B independent decrease in cyclin D1 observed. The decrease in GSK-3 phosphorylation following an I3C treatment, although there was no significant decrease in levels of proteins regulated through GSK-3 such as cyclin D1 and HSP70 in this cell line.

 β -catenin is regulated by GSK-3 via enhanced degradation (when GSK-3 is active), or increased translocation to the nucleus (when GSK-3 is inactive). Whilst levels of the phosphorylated protein were not determined, an I3C treatment resulted in a marginal increase in total β -catenin protein levels at 5 and 24 hours in the HBL 100 cells, and a

significant increase at both time points in the MDA MB468 cell line (which appeared inconsistent from GSK-3 results). From the recent study by Deng *et al.*, (2002), it was possible that this increase in total β -catenin levels contributed to the I3C-induced decrease in NF- κ B DNA binding in this cell line. This could provide an alternate mechanism for induction of apoptosis by I3C, which is independent from Akt phosphorylation.

There was no consistent effect upon forkhead transcription factor phosphorylation by I3C in either the HBL 100 or MDA MB468 cells. This was unsurprising in the HBL 100 cells, as the forkheads can be directly regulated by Akt, which similarly remained unaffected following an I3C treatment. Jackson *et al.*, (2000) showed that PI3K-dependent phosphorylation of FKHR was sufficient to decrease nuclear FKHR levels in the MDA-MB231 cells. Therefore it might be expected that the I3C-induced decrease in Akt activity in MDA MB468 cells would result in increased FKHR nuclear levels (represented by decreased levels of phosphorylation) in this cell line. However, in the MDA MB468 cells, the lack of any I3C-induced effect upon the forkheads may be in part due to their lack of PTEN. Nakamura *et al.*, (2000) observed that FKHR localisation and transcriptional activity remains relatively inactive. They have also shown that this may in turn result in aberrant p27 expression and so be linked to de-regulation of the cell cycle in these cells. This would therefore suggest that these results showing a lack of effect of I3C on forkhead phosphorylation, are consistent with the MDA MB468 cell genotype and phenotype.

There is evidence to suggest the involvement of PI3K signalling in p70S6K regulation (Gonzalez-Garcia *et al.*, 2002) and that it may be a downstream target of Akt. p70S6K levels remain unaffected following a 5 or 24 hour I3C treatment in either cell line. A 5 hour treatment with LY294002 had little effect upon phosphorylated p70S6K levels in either cell line, which would suggest that p70S6K is not under PI3K regulation in this system. It has been observed in cardiac myocytes that raf/MEK/ERK signalling via PKC plays a major role in S6K activation (Iijima *et al.*, 2002), which may also be the case for these breast cells. However, little evidence has been accrued to date as to whether p70S6K is overexpressed in breast carcinomas.

In this chapter the investigation of further potential signalling targets of I3C has been described. The NF- κ B pathway was modulated by I3C in the MDA MB468 cells only, and this appeared to be an Akt-independent effect, although it has yet to be determined whether the decrease in Akt phosphorylation was independent from NF- κ B. Other well-documented targets of Akt were also investigated, but few substantial effects that would further our understanding of the chemopreventive properties of I3C, were observed. However, it may be that an additive effect of small changes to phosphorylation or protein levels of these molecules would be sufficient to contribute to the induction of apoptosis. There are potentially many targets of I3C still to be investigated, and in the next chapter, the use of microarray analysis in an attempt to further identify these targets and elucidate more prospective chemopreventive mechanisms of action for this agent, is described.

CHAPTER 6 MICROARRAY ANALYSIS OF I3C INDUCED GENE CHANGES

INTRODUCTION

Gene expression microarrays are an exciting new technology which allow the analysis of global mRNA expression levels, profiling thousands of genes simultaneously. Microarray offers a powerful new tool in cancer research allowing the exploration of potential new therapeutic agents on multiple targets, and detection/characterisation of gene expression patterns associated with disease state which would previously have taken many man hours to investigate (*figure 6.1*).

In order to create an array chip, cDNA molecules representing the system of interest are first amplified and then spotted onto a glass slide in a unique array format (Shalon, 1998). DNA probes are made from cell samples by extracting mRNA from a control and test cell sample, and the cDNA probes generated are then differentially fluorescently labelled prior to mixing. The use of fluorescent dyes in the arrays allows the gene expression in the two samples to be directly compared, as they compete for binding to the array chip (Rew, 2001). The Cy-3 and Cy-5 dyes used in this study possess different emission wavelengths, so that the ratio of the fluorescence intensity on each spot equals the ratio of expression of each gene in the two samples (figure 6.2). This method is the basic unit from which new technologies are emerging allowing more specific identification of drug-target interactions. Open reading frames of genes in expression vectors can now be printed onto glass slides, transfection reagent added, and the cDNA covered with a layer of cells allowing evaluation of phenotypic changes resulting from the overexpression of specific genes in cells (Mousses et al., 2001). Similarly, it may be that antisense suppression of specific genes could be carried out in an analogous manner, allowing a more physiological representation of gene function.

Tools that are now becoming available to increase the relevance and ease of interpretation of RNA microarray data include the advent of protein microarrays, which will ultimately provide far more functional data essential for understanding biological systems. Protein arrays have the potential to speed up target validation, as often mRNA levels and corresponding protein levels have little correlation. This will hopefully have applications to include target identification and characterisation plus biomarker identification and monitoring in clinical studies (Huels *et al.*, 2002).



Microarray trials and tribulations

One of the problems associated with the array is the amount and quality of mRNA required. In the system described here, the use of cells for test and control samples allowed easily attainable quantities of mRNA (typically 20-100µg), whereas in a tissue based system eg, biopsies, this is considered a major problem (Clarke *et al.*, 2001). mRNA must also be of sufficient purity, as glass slide arrays are particularly susceptible to background fluorescence caused by non-specific binding of contaminants that may be present in the RNA sample. A pre-hybridisation step is included in the methodology to try and limit inherent background fluorescence on the array slides.

It should also be noted that many genes are expressed constitutively, and it is at the translational or posttranslational level at which they undergo many of their modifications. This means that array data should not perhaps be interpreted without the backup of protein expression analysis to confirm the functional consequences of up- or down- regulation of certain genes. However, the arrays produce an enormous amount of data that provides an indication of gene changes suitable for further investigation, and for the data to be of value, a minimum of three replicate arrays is recommended (Foster and Huber, 2002).

Another problem associated with the arrays is the sheer amount of data generated, and how best to undertake analysis. Data are initially log transformed, as scanners generally bias data to very small values, making interpretation difficult (Wildsmith and Elcock, 2000). Normalisation of data between arrays must also be carried out, although within each array, there is an internal normalisation due to the simultaneous hybridisation of both labelled probes. In this array system, normalisation is also carried out at the level of the scanner, by obtaining a similar output from the fluorophores, in order to account for differing fluorescence if one probe has hybridised better than the other.



In the data presented in the results section, only genes that have been up- or downregulated by twofold or greater have been included as significant (DeRisi *et al.*, 1996), and only genes that are pertinent to the effects of I3C with regards to its anti-proliferative effects have been discussed in greater detail. However, this may be misleading as it is possible that even very small gene changes may have functional consequences at the level of protein expression, so that any changes no matter how small should not necessarily be dismissed as insignificant.

The array data was originally clustered hierarchically via the Cluster and Treeview programmes (referenced in Rhodes *et al.*, 2002) to enable visual examination of gene groups of similar expression patterns, which may be co-regulated. Examples of these

patterns are shown in *figure 6.3*. A green signal represents a gene, the expression of which is below the median fluorescence (ie, downregulated), and a red signal represents one with



above median fluorescence (ie, upregulated). The intensity of the colour is proportional to the degree of difference from the median (ie, the degree of up- or downregulation). Investigation into gene function and relevance to the carcinogenic process was undertaken using web-based searches such as GeneCard and SwissProt, permiting clustering of genes into pertinent groups to allow a global analysis of gene changes.

Use of arrays in breast cancer research

Overexpression of certain genes that contribute to tumour development or confer drug resistance are common to breast cancers, such as overexpression of *ERBB2*, *MDM2* and *CDK4* (*refer to section 1.2*). Amplifications such as these are of particular interest, as they

are of use as clinical markers of tumour origin, stage and grade. A problem with microarray characterisation of human tumour specimens, particularly with breast tumours, is that the specimens are invariably representative of differing cell types. This may require microdissection of tumours to separate populations rich in cancer cells to try and remove other cells such as those of stromal or lymphocytic lineage that may mask real gene changes in the tumour cells (Cooper, 2001). Interestingly, gene profiling has revealed distinct expression patterns for ER-ve and ER+ve breast cell lines. ER+ve tumours were characterised by the expression of genes specific to breast luminal cells, whereas ER-ve tumours had differing expression patterns based on myoepithelial cells or *ERBB2* overexpression (Perou *et al.*, 2000). Microarray analysis may potentially identify a 'poor prognosis' signature by recognition of genes involved in cell cycle and metastasis, allowing breast cancer therapy and management to be better tailored to individual needs with regards to cancer stage and grade (Zajchowski *et al.*, 2001, Van 't Veer *et al.*, 2002).

In this chapter a comparison of the HBL 100 cells with the tumourigenic MDA MB468 cells has been made, and the effects of an I3C treatment at 5 or 24 hours upon the gene expression in both of these cell lines investigated in an attempt to identify novel gene targets for I3C.

RESULTS

In this chapter, results are only presented for genes for which the mean change in expression (generated from 3 arrays) was in excess of 2 fold. Genes were then grouped according to function via the genecard programme (genes may appear in more than one category), in order to assess whether there were similar changes to expression patterns in pertinent clusters. Due to the large amount of data obtained, even when including only 2 fold changes, it is perhaps easier to discuss gene profiles of groups before examining individual gene changes with specific relevance within the context of this thesis. Full names for all gene abbreviations are included in the appendix.

6.1 Differential gene expression between HBL 100 (control) and MDA MB468 (test) cells The MDA MB468 cells possess a highly tumourigenic phenotype, and it would perhaps be expected that they would have an upregulation of genes associated with cell survival, and downregulation of genes associated with apoptosis when compared to the normal-derived HBL 100 cells. However, interpretation of data from comparisons between 2 cell lines derived from differing individuals is inherently problematical, due the intrinsic nature of gene variability between individuals, and that the HBL 100 cells have been SV40 immortalised. Results shown in table 6.1 (a-j) depict fold differences in gene expression in MDA MB468 cells compared to HBL 100 cells, with upregulation shown in red and downregulation in green.

a) Apoptosis

With the exception of caspase 1, caspases appeared to be downregulated in the MDA MB468 cells when compared to the HBL 100 cells. Downregulation of caspase 3 (*CASP3*), as one of the major effector caspases, would suggest that the MDA MB468 cells under resting conditions do not undergo apoptosis as readily as the HBL 100 cells. An over expression of E2F1 in the MDA MB468 cells compared to the HBL 100 cells would suggest that the MDA MB468 cells are again less prone to apoptosis and also may be experiencing a higher degree of cell cycle deregulation than their 'normal tissue-derived' counterparts. However, in keeping with the fact that not all changes at the mRNA level correlate with protein levels, *EGFR* mRNA levels were lower in the MDA MB468 cells

when compared to the HBL 100 cells, when in fact protein levels of this receptor are approximately ten times higher in the MDA MB468 cells (Squires *et al.*, 2000).

b) Angiogenesis

The gene encoding the angiogenic protein *ANGPT1* (angiopoeitin 1) was upregulated in the MDA MB468 cells when compared to the HBL 100 cells, which is indicative of the higher rates of angiogenesis often observed in tumour growth. However, the HBL 100 cells appeared to posses higher expression levels of the matrix metalloproteinases MMP2 and MMP14. Work to date by Gordon *et al.*, (2003) has suggested that MMP protein levels were higher in the HBL 100 cells compared to the MDA MB468 cells, and that the invasive potential was greater in this cell line.

c) Cell cycle

There were many cell cycle genes upregulated in the MDA MB468 cells compared to the HBL 100 cells. Of particular interest was upregulation of the gene for cyclin G1 (*CCNG1*) in the MDA MB468 cells which is usually found to be active in the G2/M phase of the cell cycle, causing growth arrest in response to DNA damage. However, consistently high levels are found in breast cancer cells thoughout all stages of the cell cycle (genecard, Erlandsson *et al.*, 2003). Upregulation of proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) in the MDA MB468 cells would also be expected in a tumour cell line, due to its ability to increase the rate of DNA replication and so enhance progression through the cell cycle. Protein phosphatase genes (*PPP2CB*, *PPP2R2B*, *PPP2R5E*) are actively involved in the modulation of cell signalling molecules such as PKB, p70S6K, CK2 and MAPKK, so that the upregulation observed in the MDA MB468 cells could be pertinent in regulation of pathways involved in proliferation, apoptosis and cell cycle progression.

d) Cell growth

Perhaps the most interesting difference between the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells in this category was the upregulation of the gene for the PI3K catalytic p110 β subunit in the MDA MB468 cells (*PIK3CB*). There is increasing evidence for over expression of PI3K in tumour cell lines (Shayesteh *et al.*, 1999), although section 4.3 suggests that at a protein level, there is little difference between the cell lines, and that it is in fact the HBL 100 cells

that have higher basal PI3K activity (although this may be due to co-expression of differing isoforms).

e) DNA damage

The gene product for cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor 1A (*CDKN1A*) is otherwise known as p21 and acts to block cell cycle progression particularly in response to DNA damage. Repression of cell cycle inhibitors in tumour cell lines (as shown in the MDA MB468 cells versus the HBL 100 cells) is common, and it has been shown that high levels of phosphorylated Akt may further decrease their inhibitory ability (Graff *et al*, 2000, Zhou *et al.*, 2002). The downregulation of the *MDM2* (mouse double minute 2) gene in MDA MB468 cells compared to the HBL 100 cells, was perhaps indicative of the genotype for this cell line as MDM2 is a p53 binding protein. In non-tumourigenic cells, MDM2 functions to bind to and inhibit p53, in order to mediate p53 driven apoptosis and cell cycle arrest. However, the MDA MB468 cells are p53 mutant, rendering *MDM2* non-functional in this respect and perhaps leading to its downregulation/low levels of expression.

f) Drug metabolism and resistance

The *ABCB1* gene encodes the multidrug resistance protein 1 (MDR1) otherwise known as p-glycoprotein, which is the drug efflux pump responsible for decreased intracellular drug accumulation that is often overexpressed in tumour cell lines (Das *et al.*, 2001). That the tumourigenic MDA MB468 cells expressed lower levels than the HBL 100 cells is surprising, although again mRNA levels may not reflect levels of a functional protein.

g) Metastasis

Metastasis-associated matrix metalloproteinase genes were generally expressed at lower levels in the MDA MB468 cells compared to the HBL 100 cells, with the exception of *MMP7*. It has already been discussed that *in vitro*, the HBL 100 cells appear to have high MMP protein levels and are phenotypically more invasive than the MDA MB468 cells.

h) Oncogenes

CCND1 is the gene encoding cyclin D1, and appeared to be expressed at high levels in the MDA MB468 cells compared to the HBL 100 cells, which again may be expected in cells with a tumourigenic phenotype and deregulated cell cycle control. However, at the level of

the protein (section 5.2.1) there appeared to be little difference in expression between the two cell lines, although this was not compared directly on the same gel.

i) Protein kinases

Mitogen activated protein kinase 9 (*MAPK9* – otherwise known as *JNK2*) was expressed at higher levels in the MDA MB468 cells when compared to the HBL 100 cells (although this was not the case for protein levels (Squires *et al.*, 2003)), and codes for an essential protein kinase that acts in response to pro-inflammatory cytokines. Ultimately, phosphorylation of MAPK9 at a protein level would lead to phosphorylation and activation of transcription factors such as ATF2 and c-jun.

The gene product of *RIPK1* (receptor (TNFRSF1) interacting serine-threonine kinase1) is closely associated with the induction of apoptosis via its ability to associate with the death domains of FAS and TRADD, and is required for TNFR1 induction of NF- κ B. Its expression at lower levels in the MDA MB468 cell line, may again suggest that this cell line is less able to undergo apoptosis under resting conditions.

j) Transcription factors

The *FOS* gene is responsible for production of c-fos, which is an essential transcription factor in the stress-induced signalling pathways, and its expression has been found to be significantly correlated to pathological stage in breast cancer (Morad et al., 1998). This gene appeared to be expressed at approximately 2 fold lower levels in the MDA MB468 cells compared to the HBL 100 cells (however, protein expression was higher in the MDA MB468 cells compared to the HBL 100 cells (Squires et al., 2003)). It would be predicted that expression would be highest in the more aggressive, tumourigenic MDA MB468 cells, although again, gene expression is not necessarily correlated to protein expression or activity.

Table 6.2 shows the differences between the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cell lines in gene expression of molecules investigated within this study, compared with the level of protein expression in these two cell lines. Whilst not all proteins have been directly compared between cell lines, the table illustrates that gene expression patterns did not always correlate with protein expression.

Table 6.1 (a-j) Tables show fold change in gene expression in MDA MB468 cellscompared to HBL 100 cells.

Figures in green represent a downregulation in MDA MB468 cells when compared to the HBL 100 cells, and those in red represent an upregulation.

| a) | Apoptosis | Fold Change | c) Ce |
|----|--|---|---|
| í | AXL | 2.43 | A |
| | BCL2L1 | 2.35 | - A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A |
| | CASP1 | 2.77 | 0 |
| | CASP3 | 2.13 | C |
| | CASP4 | 2.03 | C |
| | CASP6 | 2.57 | C |
| | CDKN1A | 3.47 | C |
| | E2F1 | 2.83 | C |
| | EGFR | 2.09 | C |
| | ELK1 | 2.85 | CE |
| | MCL1 | 2.75 | 0 |
| | TYRO3 | 3.25 | CD |
| | UBL1 | 2.17 | CD |
| | | | CI |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| b) | Angiogenesis | Fold Change | |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 | Fold Change | |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 EPHB4 | Fold Change 2.18 2.48 | |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 EPHB4 MMP 14 | Fold Change 2.18 2.48 2.96 | KI KI M |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 EPHB4 MMP 14 MMP 2 | Fold Change 2.18 2.48 2.96 2.43 | KI KI M M |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 EPHB4 MMP 14 MMP 2 NOS3 | Fold Change 2.18 2.48 2.96 2.43 2.25 | KI KI M M |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 EPHB4 MMP 14 MMP 2 NOS3 | Fold Change 2.18 2.48 2.96 2.43 2.25 | KI KI M M M M |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 EPHB4 MMP 14 MMP 2 NOS3 | 2.18 2.48 2.96 2.43 2.25 | KI M M M M M M M M M M |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 EPHB4 MMP 14 MMP 2 NOS3 | Fold Change 2.18 2.48 2.96 2.43 2.25 | KI M M M M M M M M M M M M M M M |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 EPHB4 MMP 14 MMP 2 NOS3 | Fold Change 2.18 2.48 2.96 2.43 2.25 | C I I E KI KI M M M M M M M M M M M M M M M |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 EPHB4 MMP 14 MMP 2 NOS3 | Fold Change 2.18 2.48 2.96 2.43 2.25 | C I E KI KI KI M M M M M M M M M M P P P P |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 EPHB4 MMP 14 MMP 2 NOS3 | Fold Change 2.18 2.48 2.96 2.43 2.25 | C I E KI KIA M M M M M M M P P P P P P P P P P P |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 EPHB4 MMP 14 MMP 2 NOS3 | Fold Change 2.18 2.48 2.96 2.43 2.25 | C I E KI KIA M M M M M M M P P P P P P P P P P P P |
| b) | Angiogenesis ANGPT1 EPHB4 MMP 14 MMP 2 NOS3 | Fold Change 2.18 2.48 2.96 2.43 2.25 | C I E KI KIA M M M M M M M M P P P P P P P P P P P |

| Cell cycle | Fold Change | |
|------------|-------------|-------|
| ASNS | 2.24 | 1.1 |
| ATM | 2.36 | |
| CBX3 | 3.30 | |
| CCNC | 2.25 | |
| CCND3 | 2.16 | |
| CCNG1 | 3.79 | |
| CDC10 | 2.23 | |
| CDC16 | 2.18 | |
| CDK10 | 2.00 | |
| CDK5R2 | 3.28 | 1.1 |
| CDK9 | 2.24 | |
| CDKNIA | 3.47 | 1.1 |
| CDKN2A | 3.06 | Const |
| CDKN3 | 2.22 | |
| CUL2 | 2.00 | 12.1 |
| DUT | 2.56 | |
| E2F1 | 2.83 | |
| KIA0014 | 2.17 | 1.11 |
| KIAA0075 | 2.44 | ÷., |
| MAPK3 | 1.99 | |
| MAPK6 | 2.75 | |
| MAPK9 | 2.65 | 4.49 |
| MAPK9 | 2.47 | 2.75 |
| MCM6 | 2.13 | 2,412 |
| MDM2 | 2.67 | 2.11 |
| PCNA | 2.66 | 1.11 |
| PPP2CB | 2.41 | 2,75 |
| PPP2R2B | 2.39 | 2.3% |
| PPP2R5E | 2.47 | 1.25 |
| RB1 | 2.02 | 3.24 |
| RBBP8 | 2.13 | |
| RBMS1 | 2.04 | |
| STK4 | 3.25 | 775 |
| TAF2N | 7.15 | |
| TK1 | 2.61 | |
| UBE2V2 | 2.37 | |
| WRN | 3.45 | |
| XRCC5 | 2.58 | |

192

| d) | Cell growth | Fold Change | h | 1) | Oncogenes | Fold Char | ige | |
|------------|-------------------|---------------|--|------|---------------|-----------|---------|-------|
| | GSPT1 | 2.28 | | 1 | ARHB | 2.48 | | |
| | ING1 | 2.50 | | | CCND1 | 2.08 | | |
| | PIK3CB | 2.31 | | | CDKN1A | 3.47 | | |
| | SPARC | 7.63 | | | EGFR | 2.09 | | |
| | alter reserved to | Alexand I. | | | ELK1 | 2.85 | | |
| | DNA 1 | E LI CI | 1 | | ELK4 | 2.00 | | |
| e) | DNA damage | Fold Change | | | ETS2 | 2.22 | | |
| | ATM | 2.36 | A GREAT | | GOLGA5 | 2.85 | | |
| | CDKNIA | 3.47 | | | MDM2 | 2.67 | | |
| | MDM2 | 2.67 | antipanus. | | MET | 2.26 | 000 | |
| | ARCCS | 2.30 | | | MMP 2 | 2,43 | | |
| | | | | | RAB35 | 2.33 | 1940 | |
| Ð | Drug metabo | olism Fold Cl | ange | - 1 | WNT5A | 2.10 | 1.0 | |
| -) | ALDOB | 2.0 | 3 | | YES1 | 2.62 | | |
| | ABCB1 | 4.0 | 9 | | | | | |
| | CYP27 | 2.2 | 1 5 | 1 | Protein kinas | es Folo | Change | 1 |
| | DDC | 3.5 | 2 1) | | AXL | | 2.43 | 1 |
| | EGFR | 2.0 | Paperor area | | CCND1 | | 2.08 | |
| | ICAM1 | 2.0 | 6 | | CCND3 | | 2.16 | |
| | | | | | CDK10 | | 2.00 | |
| | | | here and | | CDK9 | | 2.24 | 1.000 |
| a) | Metastasis | Fold Change | | | EPHB4 | | 2.48 | 1.000 |
| 6/ | DDC | 3.52 | 0 | | MAPK6 | | 2.75 | |
| | LAMR1 | 2.19 | | | MAPK9 | | 2.65 | |
| | MMP 1 | 2.78 | TH RBL | | MAPK9 | | 2.16 | |
| | MMP 13 | 2.67 | | | MET | | 2.26 | |
| | MMP 14 | 2.96 | and the second | | NTRK2 | | 2.27 | |
| | MMP 2 | 2.43 | Sec. 1. | | RIPK1 | | 2.21 | |
| | MMP 7 | 6.29 | | | STK4 | | 3.25 | |
| | MMP24 | 2.06 | et in MDA | | TYRO3 | | 3.25 | |
| | MMP9 | 2.17 | | | | No. Alter | | |
| | MTA1 | 2.77 | | 1 | Transcription | factors | Fold Cl | nange |
| | | | J | 1) | E2E1 | 1411013 | 2010 01 | 2 |
| | | | | | FOS | | 2.0 | 0 |
| | | | | 2485 | FOS | | 2.0 | 6 |
| | | | | 2162 | MEIST | 13 (29) Y | 2.6 | 0 |

NAB1

NFATC1

PKNOX1

POU2F1

3.46

2.29

3.54

2.24

| PROTEIN | PROTEIN EXPRESSION | GENE EXPRESSION |
|-----------|-----------------------|----------------------|
| Akt1 | 2 fold higher in HBL | No difference |
| Akt2 | | No difference |
| Akt3 | | Not on array |
| Bax | Not directly compared | No difference |
| β-catenin | No difference | Not on array |
| Bcl-2 | Not directly compared | No difference |
| Cox-2 | 5 fold higher in MDA | Not on array |
| Cyclin D1 | Not directly compared | No difference |
| EGFR | 10 fold higher in MDA | 2 fold lower in MDA |
| ERK | Not directly compared | Not on array |
| FKHR | Not directly compared | No difference |
| GSK-3 | Not directly compared | No difference |
| hIAP | Not directly compared | No difference |
| HSP70 | Not directly compared | Not on array |
| p110 | Not directly compared | 2 fold higher in MDA |
| p50 | No difference | No difference |
| p65 | 2 fold higher in HBL | No difference |
| p70S6K | Not directly compared | Not on array |
| p85 | No difference | No difference |
| PTEN | Not expressed in MDA | No difference |
| RELB | No difference | No difference |

Table 6.2 Comparison of gene expression profiles from the array with levels of proteins studied in this thesis between the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells. 'No difference' pertains to the fact that protein/genes were expressed at a similar level between cell lines.

Overall, it would appear from the gene changes shown, that the MDA MB468 cells would be less likely to undergo apoptosis, but to exhibit increased cell cycling, which is in keeping with their origin as a highly tumourigenic cell line. However, the higher expression

of angiogenic and metastasis-associated genes in the HBL 100 cells was somewhat unexpected, although this may have resulted from their SV40 immortalisation. As mentioned previously, it is difficult to have a true comparison between cell lines originating from differing individuals due to the inherently large amounts of genetic variability expected.

6.2 The effect of I3C on gene expression in the HBL 100 cells

HBL 100 cells were treated for 5 or 24 hours with 50μ M I3C, and changes to gene expression levels were compared to control cells treated for the same length of time with an equivalent percentage of DMSO. *Table 6.3 (a-i)* depicts gene changes (fold difference) in I3C-treated compared to DMSO control cells.

In these cells, I3C appeared to downregulate many genes 2 fold or more, following a 5 hour treatment, with upregulation in differing genes observed generally only following a 24 hour treatment (although there were far fewer gene changes observed at this later time point). Genes were again clustered into groups significant within the carcinogenic process, with downregulated expression observed in many genes that are often overexpressed within this disease state. The large number of genes in which changes were induced suggests that not all of these changes are functional at the level of the protein, although decreased expression of the cyclin proteins, for example, was indicative of the slowing of the cell cycle observed in *section 3.3*, and the I3C-induced decrease of cyclin D1 protein levels observed in *section 5.2.1*. As the HBL 100 cells were originally derived from a non-tumour cell line, it was difficult to assess the relevance of some of the I3C-induced alterations to gene expression with respect to chemopreventive effects in breast cancer. However, array data may suggest that SV40 immortalisation of the HBL 100 cells has engendered characteristics typical of tumour cell lines

a) Angiogenesis

I3C induced a decrease in expression of angiogenic proteins following a 5 hour treatment, but had no effect following a 24 hour treatment. MMP14 expression was approximately 3 fold higher in the HBL 100 cells compared to the MDA MB468 cells, which was reduced by approximately 3.5 fold upon a 5 hour I3C treatment. This may suggest that I3C is able

to inhibit the invasive potential of the HBL 100 cells, potentially providing a mechanism for its chemopreventive action.

b) Apoptosis

Downregulation of many of the caspases (including 3 and 7) occurred following a 5 hour I3C treatment. This may explain the resistance to apoptosis observed in this cell line even following very high doses of I3C. Even though the anti-apoptotic *BCL2* was also downregulated, it is unlikely that this event alone could overcome the decreased activity of the caspases.

c) Cell adhesion

The protein product of *PECAM1* (platelet/endothelial cell adhesion molecule) is expressed at endothelial intercellular junctions, and is involved in transendothelial migration, which interestingly, may be under the control of PI3K (Poggi *et al.*, 2002) and is associated with angiogenic initiation. *PECAM1* downregulation by I3C, may therefore result in decreased angiogenesis and invasion potential in this cell line.

d) Cell cycle

Following a 5 hour I3C treament, numerous cell cycle genes were downregulated by 2 fold or more in the HBL 100 cells. Following a 24 hour I3C treatment, no genes were downregulated by as much as 2 fold, suggesting that I3C had a transitory, short-lived effect. Cell cycle genes that were upregulated following a 24 hour treatment included *E2F5* and the transcription factors Dp1/2 (*TFDP1/2*). E2F5 binds to E2F sites that are present in the promoters of many genes involved in cell proliferation, with TFDP1 and 2 also able to stimulate E2F dependent transcription. It would be interesting to see whether further longterm I3C treatments also induced stimulation of E2F-regulatory gene, as no increase in cell cycling was observed following a 48 hour I3C treatment.

e) Drug metabolism and resistance

Following a 5 hour I3C treatment, gene expression of the ATP-binding cassette protein *ABCB1 (MDR1* encoding p-glycoprotein) was reduced by approximately 4 fold. This may suggest that I3C could decrease drug efflux from these cells through inhibition of *ABCB1* levels. Interestingly, *ABCB1* expression levels were approximately 4 fold higher in the HBL 100 cells when compared to the MDA MB468 cells.

f) Metastasis

Gene expression of matrix metalloproteinases 16, 17 and 26 was decreased following a 5 hour I3C treatment, suggesting that there may be potential for I3C as an anti-metastatic agent.

g) Oncogenes

The *ELK1* gene encodes the Elk1 protein, which as a member of the Ets oncogene family functions to stimulate transcription as does the gene product of *JUND*, which is able to bind AP-1 consensus sequences within promoter regions. *BRAF* (v-raf murine sarcoma viral oncogene homologue B1) and *PLD1* (phospholipse D1) are both involved in signal transduction from cell membrane to nucleus and so can promote the oncogenic process through deregulated cell signalling. Downregulation of these genes by I3C may further suggest its potential as an anti-oncogenic agent.

h) Protein kinases

Following a 5 hour I3C treatment, *AKT2* gene expression was downregulated approximately 2.4 fold, which was unlikely to occur at the level of protein at the same time point, as total Akt (1, 2, 3) protein levels did not decrease following treatments with up to 1mM I3C (section 4.1). At 5 hours, there appeared to be a consistent downregulation of protein kinase genes associated with tumourigenesis such as *JAK1*, *MAPK9* and *MAPK12*, suggesting that I3C may have the ability to interfere with a wide variety of signalling events.

i) Transcription factors

The gene product of *NFKB1* is associated with the processing of the NF- κ B p50 subunit. A 2 fold downregulation in gene expression was observed following a 5 hour I3C treatment, whilst after 24 hours, a 2 fold upregulation was observed. p50 protein levels in response to I3C have not been investigated, although I3C had no effect upon p65 gene expression and protein levels, which appeared to be constitutive in this cell line (section *5.1.3*).
Table 6.3 (a-i) Effects of a 5 or 24 hour I3C treatment (50μ M) on gene expression in the HBL 100 cells. Values in green represent a downregulation of genes, and those in red, an upregulation. Values represent a mean of changes in expression from 3 arrays.

| Angiogenesis | | | |
|--------------|-------------|------|--|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| LMO2 | 3.95 | | and the second |
| MMP 14 | 3.43 | | |
| MMP9 | 2.57 | | |
| NOS3 | 2.14 | | |

b)

a)

| Apoptosis | | | |
|-----------|-------------|---------|----------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| BCL2 | 2.30 | CASP10 | 2.36 |
| CASP1 | 2.30 | HRK | 2.55 |
| CASP1 | 3.30 | | The strong |
| CASP10 | 5.95 | | |
| CASP3 | 2.49 | | |
| CASP4 | 2.60 | | |
| CASP5 | 4.06 | | |
| CASP6 | 2.55 | | 영양 김희 문화 |
| CASP7 | 3.00 | | |
| CASP8 | 2.01 | | |
| CASP9 | 2.64 | | |
| DEDD | 2.85 | | |
| DFFA | 2.49 | | |
| MAP2K6 | 2.11 | | and the second |
| TNFRSF10D | 2.22 | and Mar | beld Cin |
| | | | |

| Cell adhesion | | | |
|---------------|-------------|------|--|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| PECAM1 | 3.68 | | 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1 |

d)

c)

| Cell cycle | | | |
|------------|-------------|-------|-------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| BCL2 | 2.30 | E2F5 | 2.15 |
| CCND2 | 2.05 | TFDP1 | 2.47 |
| CCND3 | 2.34 | TFDP2 | 2.24 |
| CCNE1 | 1.99 | | |
| CDC25A | 2.02 | | |
| CDC25B | 2.02 | | |
| CDC25C | 2.35 | | |
| CDC2L | 2.23 | | |
| KIAA0075 | 2.65 | | |
| LMNA | 2.57 | | |
| MAPK9 | 3.37 | | |
| PCTK1 | 2.34 | | |
| PCTK3 | 3.18 | | |
| PPPIRIA | 2.25 | | |
| RBL2 | 2.25 | | |
| STK4 | 2.04 | | |
| TOP2A | 2.14 | | |
| Weel | 2.38 | | |

| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
|-------|-------------|------|--------------------|
| ABCB1 | 4.11 | | 11.1.1.1.1.1.1.1.1 |
| TOP2A | 2.14 | | |
| TPMT | 2.50 | | |

| Metastasis | | | and the second s |
|------------|-------------|------|--|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| MMP16 | 2.20 | | |
| MMP17 | 2.34 | | |
| MMP26 | 1.96 | | |

g)

f)

| Oncogenes | | L. L. | di como la la |
|-----------|-------------|-------------|------------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| BRAF | 6.60 | (and | io que surrentes |
| CCND2 | 2.05 | | |
| ELK1 | 2.79 | | |
| ERBB3 | 2.32 | | |
| JUND | 2.49 | | |
| KRAS2 | 2.21 | | |
| MYCN | 2.14 | | |
| PLD1 | 2.17 | al sale par | an game is a |

h)

| Protein Kinase | S | | | |
|-----------------------|-------------|------------|-------------|---------------------------------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change | |
| AKT2 | 2.41 | FGR | 2.09 | hi stabiliziti ok ma |
| BRAF | 6.60 | 1.1 | | |
| CAMK4 | 2.04 | 2 1012 21 | | enne Millia Millard |
| CCND2 | 2.05 | d mat in | | 1571 Investments Intel- |
| CCNE1 | 1.99 | a marine | | White the second second second second |
| ELK1 | 2.79 | 10, 107 12 | | m Mallopro/essas |
| ERBB3 | 2.32 | | | |
| ERBB3 | 2.32 | sum l'un | | as the domental d |
| FGR | 4.79 | any con a | | terne care Settors Co |
| JAK1 | 4.22 | | | and the second second second |
| MAP2K5 | 2.52 | | | |
| MAP2K6 | 2.11 | 1000 | | |
| MAPK12 | 4.11 | | | |
| MAPK9 | 3.37 | | | |
| RIPK1 | 3.27 | | | |
| STK4 | 2.04 | constar 10 | be down du | litted tokiowich to |

C tradition, particularly at 5 fours. Gener than were consistently downloagulated at borb at 24 fours include *ICT, 2* and *3RADD* (TMFRSF) Associated via footh doinning, whose interproducts hold possible rot-spoptede not any. It is realized via footh doinning, whose Bill products hold possible rot-spoptede not any. It is realized via footh doinning, whose

| Transcription factors | | | | | |
|-----------------------|-------------|-------|-------------|--|--|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change | | |
| JUN | 1.99 | NFKB1 | 2.03 | | |
| JUND | 2.49 | TFDP1 | 2.47 | | |
| MAPK10 | 1.97 | | | | |
| MYCN | 2.14 | | | | |
| NFKB1 | 2.17 | | | | |

6.3 The effect of I3C on gene expression in the MDA MB468 cells.

There were many alterations to gene expression levels in response to I3C treatment in this cell line at both 5 and 24 hours, although again, genes up or downregulated at 5 hours were not consistently up or downregulated at 24 hours. I3C may be affecting genes differentially according to treatment time, or it could be that genes altered following a 24 hour treatment, may be altered in response to I3C metabolites or acid condensation products. This may partly explain the lack of consistent alterations to the same genes at the two time points.

a) Angiogenesis

The angiopoeitin 1 gene (*ANGPT1*) plays an essential role in blood vessel stabilisation and maturation, and was expressed at approximately 2 fold higher levels in the MDA MB468 cells compared to the HBL 100 cells (*Table 6.1b*). Following a 5 hour I3C treatment, this gene was downregulated approximately 3.5 fold, as was the matrix metalloproteinase *MMP14*. *MMP14* appeared consistently downregulated following a 5 hour I3C treatment in both MDA MB468 and HBL 100 cells, and may provide an interesting candidate for further study.

b) Apoptosis

Expression of many pro-apoptotic genes again appear to be downregulated following an I3C treatment, particularly at 5 hours. Genes that were consistently downregulated at both 5 and 24 hours include *BCL2* and *TRADD* (TNFRSF1A-associated via death domain), whose gene products both possess anti-apoptotic activity. Interestingly, I3C did not decrease Bcl-2 protein levels until a 48 hour treatment (*section 3.5*). Other anti-apoptotic genes that are

downregulated by I3C include *TRAF6* encoding TNF receptor associated factor 6, which is involved in NF- κ B activation.

c) Cell adhesion

The cell adhesion gene *PECAM1* was the only cell adhesion gene downregulated in both the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells following a 5 hour I3C treatment. Following a 24 hour treatment, *CMAR* (cell matrix adhesion regulator) was downregulated by approximately 2 fold, although this gene may actually act to suppress tumour invasion via influencing cell adhesion to collagen (Durbin *et al.*, 1997).

d) Cell cycle

Following a 5 hour I3C treatment, genes for cyclins B1 (accumulates during G2 phase of the cell cycle), D2, D3 (essential for control of G1/S) and G2 (peaks in S phase – possible negative cell cycle regulator) were downregulated similarly to the HBL 100 cells. This suggests that I3C was able to slow or inhibit cell cycle progression, which may be indicated by the S phase accumulation of cells shown by flow cytometry, although no specific phase arrest was observed (section 3.3). Downregulation of *CDC25A* (cell division cycle 25A) might have occurred in conjunction with *CCNB1* downregulation, as enzyme activity for the protein product of *CDC25A* is stimulated by cyclin B1. cdc25c protein is similarly essential for cell cycle progression due to its ability to activate cdc2, with reduced expression of *CDC25C* possibly resulting in the downregulation of *PIN1* (protein (petidyl-prolyl cis/trans isomerase) NIMA-interacting 1) which has an important role in regulation of mitosis. The downregulation of these two genes provided an interesting target for further investigation. However, when the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells were treated for 5 hours with I3C, no consistent decrease in PIN-1 protein levels was observed (data not shown).

In this cell line, only *BCL2* and *CDC25A* were consistently downregulated at both treatment times. Gene expression of the cell cycle inhibitors *CDKN1A* (p21) and *CDKN2A* was lower in the MDA MB468 cells than the HBL 100 cells, and following a 24 hour I3C treatment, levels were further repressed in the MDA MB468 cell line.

e) Cell growth

Few changes were observed in other growth regulatory genes, other than a downregulation of *TGFB1* (transforming growth factor, beta 1) following a 5 hour I3C treatment.

f) DNA damage

The *GADD45A* gene product (growth arrest and DNA damage inducible, alpha) stimulates DNA excision repair. The downregulation of *GADD45A* in conjunction with the downregulation of *CDKN1A* following a 24 hour treatment, may result in the entry of damaged cells into the cell cycle, suggesting a negative effect of I3C.

g) Drug metabolism and resistance

The ATP-binding cassette genes (*ABCB1*, *ABCC2* and *ABCC6*) were downregulated following a 5 hour I3C treatment. Decreased expression of the *ABCB1* (p-glycoprotein) gene, as with the HBL 100 cells, may result in a decreased drug efflux from cells, and so enhance efficacy of drug treatments. A decreased expression of the ABCC6 gene may similarly result in an enhanced drug efficacy, due to a decrease in active transport of drugs from cellular organelles.

h) Metastasis

Gene expression of the matrix metalloproteinase family appeared to be greatly influenced by a 5 hour I3C treatment in this cell line, although only MMPs 16, 17 and 26 were similarly downregulated in the HBL 100 cells. However, the genes that were downregulated following a 5 hour treatment were not decreased following a 24 hour treatment.

i) Oncogenes

A decrease in *EGFR* gene expression was observed following a 5 hour I3C treatment, although there was little evidence for this occurrence at the protein level. Downregulation of NF- κ B genes (*NFKB2* and *RELB*) were also observed at this time point. Whilst protein levels for the gene products of *NFKB2* (p100 precursor for p52) and *RELB* have not been examined in response to an I3C treatment, there was no effect of I3C upon NF- κ B nuclear translocation suggesting that even if protein levels were decreased, it would be of little functional consequence. An interesting effect following a 24 hour I3C treatment, is the 3.8

fold decrease in *ERBB2* (otherwise known as HER2/NEU) gene expression, which is frequently overexpressed in breast cancers and may provide a suitable candidate for further investigation.

j) Protein kinases

The serine/threonine kinase ILK (integrin linked kinase) gene was downregulated following a 5 hour I3C treatment, and whilst one of its functions is in integrin-mediated signal transduction, it is also one of the putative candidates for phosphoinositide-dependent kinase 2 (PDK2). PDK2 is necessary for the phosphorylation of Akt on its serine 473 residue, in order for the molecule to become fully active, and it may be that a downregulation of ILK (if it is does act as PDK2) may result in decreased Akt phosphorylation (refer to *section 1.6*). Recent preliminary data suggests that whilst I3C does not affect total ILK protein levels following a 5 hour treatment, it may decrease ILK kinase activity (data not shown).

k) Transcription factors

Downregulation of the transcription factor gene *JUND* following a 24 hour I3C treatment was again indicative of the ability of I3C to interfere with cell signalling pathways, and if translated to the level of the protein, could ultimately result in decreased transcription of genes containing an AP-1 binding site.

Table 6.4 (a-k) Effect of 13C (50μ M) on gene expression in MDA MB468 cells following a 5 or 24 hour treatment. Values in green represent a downregulation of gene expression, and those in red, an upregulation. Values represent the mean of changes in gene expression from 3 arrays.

| Angiogenesis | 5 | | 1502.2T |
|---------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| ANGPT1 | 3.44 | 1 1 1 1 1 1 | 19 - C. C. |
| BAI3 | 2.48 | | |
| MMP 14 | 3.83 | | |

b)

c)

d)

a)

| Apoptosis | | | |
|--------------|-------------|---------|-------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| BCL2 | 2.38 | BCL2 | 2.15 |
| CASP10 | 6.38 | BCL2L1 | 2.08 |
| CASP4 | 3.82 | CASP3 | 1.97 |
| CASP6 | 4.30 | CASP6 | 2.05 |
| DFFA | 2.29 | CDKN1A | 2.25 |
| TRADD | 3.45 | CSE1L | 3.55 |
| TNFRSF10D | 3.03 | DEDD | 2.70 |
| TRAF6 | 2.48 | MCL1 | 2.32 |
| TRAILR4 | 2.15 | TNFAIP3 | 1.96 |
| TYRO3 | 2.11 | TRADD | 3.52 |
| LANA BARE IS | | TRAF4 | 2.30 |

| ell adhesior | | | |
|--------------|-------------|-------|-------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| PECAM1 | 2.90 | CMAR | 2.21 |
| | | ITGB3 | 2.52 |

| Cell cycle | | | |
|------------|-------------|---------|-------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| BCL2 | 2.38 | BCL2 | 2.15 |
| CCNB1 | 3.10 | BCL2L1 | 2.08 |
| CCND2 | 1.96 | CCNH | 2.05 |
| CCND3 | 2.13 | CDC25A | 2.16 |
| CCNG2 | 2.29 | CDKN1A | 2.25 |
| CDC25A | 3.93 | CDKN2A | 2.08 |
| CDC25C | 2.58 | CSE1L | 3.55 |
| CDK8 | 2.15 | NCOR2 | 2.25 |
| MAPK10 | 2.01 | PCTK1 | 2.51 |
| MAPK8 | 2.37 | PPP2R1A | 2.96 |
| NOL1 | 2.73 | PPP2R5B | 2.38 |
| PIN | 2.11 | PPP4C | 3.78 |
| | 1 | PPP5C | 5.13 |
| | 1.26 | STK4 | 2.04 |

e)

| Cell growth | Section and the | | |
|-------------|-----------------|------|-------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| TGFB1 | 2.77 | | 30.4 F |

f)

g)

| DNA damage | Last 15 Hours | | |
|------------|---------------|----------------|--------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| GADD45A | 2.02 | CDKN1A MDM2 | 2.25 2.14 |

| Drug metabolism | | | |
|-----------------|-------------|----------|-------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| ABCB1 | 2.82 | CYP11B1 | 2.45 |
| ABCC2 | 2.02 | CYP2D6 | 2.21 |
| ABCC6 | 4.74 | | |
| CYP1A1 | 4.37 | | |
| CYP1A1/IL2RB | 15.79 | | |
| CYP1B1 | 1.71 | | |
| CYP4B1 | 2.07 | | |
| DPYD | 3.33 | -500 AUX | |
| EGFR | 2.10 | | |

h)

╞

| Metastasis | | | |
|------------|-------------|-------|---|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| MMP 1 | 3.95 | ETV4 | 2.39 |
| MMP 13 | 2.80 | MMP15 | 2.33 |
| MMP 14 | 3.83 | | Star Maria |
| MMP10 | 2.55 | | 10 - 11 F - 11 - |
| MMP16 | 2.00 | | 8.19.1 |
| MMP23B | 2.97 | | 5.1 I.I.I.I.I.I.I.I.I.I.I.I.I.I.I.I.I.I.I |
| MMP8 | 3.61 | | |

i)

| Oncogenes | | | |
|-----------|-------------|--------|-------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| EGFR | 2.10 | CDKN1A | 2.25 |
| NFKB2 | 2.90 | EGFR | 2.19 |
| PLD1 | 2.91 | ERBB2 | 3.83 |
| RELB | 5.07 | JUND | 3.39 |
| YES1 | 2.04 | MDM2 | 2.14 |
| | | NCOA4 | 3.39 |

j)

| Protein kinases | | | |
|-----------------|-------------|--------|--------------------|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change |
| CCND3 | 2.13 | MAP2K2 | 2.36 |
| ILK | 2.37 | STK4 | 2.04 |
| MAP2K6 | 1.98 | TGFBR3 | 2.00 |
| MAP4K1 | 3.44 | | 64 - C - S - S - S |
| MAPK10 | 2.01 | | |
| MAPK8 | 2.37 | | |
| NTRK3 | 3.48 | | Research Sec. |
| TESK1 | 2.00 | | Q |

| Transcription factors | | | | |
|-----------------------|-------------|------|-------------|--|
| 5hr | Fold Change | 24hr | Fold Change | |
| MAPK10 | 2.01 | JUND | 3.39 | |
| MAPK8 | 2.37 | | | |
| NCOA1 | 2.54 | | | |
| NFKB2 | 2.90 | | | |

produced vs. it would prove imposible to further exploring it to this hardes, such though permanent to this project. There are that poles at searcher sets, which washing to another to farther our understanding of the efficience of 10° is the set postbells. There of them to go a prior dictedy toom investigated with emperit to 000 in treated will spatering, so providing supplied for the data, and two unperiors are streated will prove imposible to

Cytocheosye PISHIA1

k)

IC has been well decommend to exceent a income to prove hand if motiobaling matrices (Manton et al.) 1992. Katalouner and W.J. and Well, Matrix Sound Williams, 1996, and in typical of many chemopreteriors and its matrix diam matrices theory is stored with charged at a function gene. Economic and the matrix diam matrices theory is stored with the bottomy economic (which is highly astropende) as 2 hydroxy estrone (which with the comparised its already discussed in period 1997 and photomy estrone (which is highly an inclusion of matrix discussed in period 1997 and photomy estrone (which with the CYPIAL play an excitual total in compare matrix discussion will CYPIAL induction includes an inclusion of matrix bolisming in the 2-bydroxy matrix protones pathway. The unbroken of CYPIAL by DC in fReversals such as the MCPT and DC/Da has previously here the compared of the proton and remained all many discrete gen introduction (Allow et al.) DALL Reserves the study by Astron and the form of the store of the proton of the store of the level of the proton and remained all many discrete gen introduction (Allow et al.) DALL Reserves the study by Astron and the proton of the proton of the store of the proton by doe to induction of the arm hydrocarbox are near the proton of the store of a proton by doe to induction of the arm hydrocarbox are protoned (your et al.) (2011).

ANCEL (p-glocoprotein, MDR))

Furthers of chemotherapy in the treatment of theme marcher may after be lendered by the devolution at all data resistance. An MDRI phenotype has been reported at the set in terms (Das et al., 2003), while a good prognosic statistical while on MDRI -sequence phen at parts breast concer patients. (Pilipite et al., 1999), it is initial while the MDRI -sequence phen at parts breast concer patients. (Pilipite et al., 1999), it is initial while a MDRI -sequence phen at parts breast concer patients. (Pilipite et al., 1999), it is initial while a for MDRI that increases breast concer patients. (Pilipite et al., 1999), it is initial at the for MDRI that the set in the trace breast concer patients at multicong tension at the pilipite while a for MDRI that the set in the trace breast involved in destruction at the pilipite set of the set in the set of the set

DISCUSSION

The results section has given a brief overview of some of the changes to gene expression induced by I3C, and discussed those that may be relevant within the context of breast cancer and chemoprevention. Whilst the microarray has provided many potential targets for investigation, it would prove impossible to further explore all of these targets, even though germaine to this project. There are four potential gene targets, which would be useful to further our understanding of the effects of I3C in these breast cells. Two of these targets have already been investigated with respect to I3C in breast cell systems, so providing corroboration for this data, and two targets provide potentially novel candidates.

Cytochrome P4501A1

I3C has been well documented to cause an increase in phase I and II metabolising enzymes (Manson *et al.*, 1998, Katchamart and Williams, 2001, Larsen-Su and Williams, 2001), and is typical of many chemopreventive agents in that it can enhance detoxification and elimination of carcinogens. Estrogen can be metabolised via two major pathways to form 16 α hydroxy estrone (which is highly estrogenic) or 2-hydroxy estrone (which is anti estrogenic). As already discussed in section *1.3.3*, the cytochrome p450s and in particular CYP1A1 play an essential role in estrogen metabolism, with CYP1A1 induction leading to an increase in metabolism via the 2-hydroxy non-genotoxic pathway. The induction of CYP1A1 by I3C in ER+ve cells such as the MCF7 and T47Ds has previously been shown at the level of the protein and associated changes to estrogen metabolism (Ashok *et al.*, 2001). However, the study by Ashok did not show any effect upon the MDA MB468 cells, whereas gene expression was upregulated by 15 fold in the present study (*table 6.4g*) probably due to induction of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (Vang *et al.*, 1999).

ABCB1 (p-glycoprotein, MDR1)

Success of chemotherapy in the treatment of breast cancer may often be hindered by the development of drug resistance. An MDR1 phenotype has been reported in breast cancers (Das *et al.*, 2001), with a good prognosis associated with an MDR1-negative phenotype in breast cancer patients (Filipits *et al.*, 1999). A contributory role for MDR1 has therefore been suggested in multidrug resistance in conjunction with alterations to other genes, such as those involved in drug metabolism. I3C and its acid condensation products have been

shown to increase the cellular accumulation of doxorubicin, which is a substrate for the pglycoprotein drug efflux pump, and also to sensitise resistant cells to chemotherapeutic agents (Christensen and LeBlanc, 1996), whilst recently, I3C has been shown to reverse the overexpression of p-glycoprotein in vinca-alkaloid-induced drug resistance (Arora and Shukla, 2003). Cover et al., (1999) showed that I3C was able to enhance the efficacy of tamoxifen-induced cell cycle arrest in the MCF7 cells, and whilst they did not propose a mechanism for this cooperation, it may be due to the ability of I3C to decrease drug efflux from the cell and so enhance accumulation. There have been data however, to suggest that the MDA MB468 cells are relatively sensitive to doxorubicin toxicity despite their aggressive phenotype. MDA MB468 cells have been shown to express MDR1 at similar levels to that seen in the HBL 100 cells (Turton et al., 2001), although data here suggests a four fold lower expression in the MDA MB468 cells compared to the HBL 100 cells. However, the downregulation of MDR1 and upregulation of CYP1A1 gene expression in the MDA MB468 cells in our study, suggests that I3C may exhibit potential for coadministration in combination therapy in order that chemotherapeutic agent uptake may be enhanced, whilst at the same time, toxicity may be reduced.

Interestingly, the MDR1 gene possesses a consensus NF- κ B DNA binding site and NF- κ B can transactivate MDR1 in HCT15 colon cancer cells (Bentires-Alj *et al.*, 2003). The downregulation of NF- κ B DNA binding by I3C observed in *section 5.1*, may be consequential for this downregulation of the MDR1 gene. There is also recent evidence to suggest that membrane ruffling (which is one of the earliest membrane changes associated with cellular invasion) caused by MDR1-mediated drug transport, is mediated through activation of PI3K (Yang *et al.*, 2002). This may again suggest a potential role for chemoprevention by I3C, as it was not only able to decrease PI3K activity when added directly into an *in vitro* kinase assay in the MDA MB468 cells, but also decreased MDR1-gene expression.

ERBB2

The *c-erbB2* gene shares a high degree of homology with the *EGFR*, and is frequently found to be overexpressed at the gene and/or protein level in breast cancer. *ERBB2* gene amplification has been correlated with a poor clinical outcome and is generally associated with ER α -ve breast cancers (Revillion *et al.*, 1998) and tamoxifen resistance (De Placido *et*

al., 1998, Stearns *et al.*, 1998, Tsutsui *et al.*, 2002). Turpin *et al.*, (2002a,b) found *ERBB2* overexpression to frequently be associated with *TP53* (gene encoding p53) mutations in highly aggressive inflammatory breast cancers, with this gene also being mutated in the MDA MB468 cells. Interestingly, erbB2 is able to mediate *PIN1* expression via E2F, which is then able to enhance erbB2-mediated transformation (Ryo *et al.*, 2002). However, in the MDA MB 468 cells, *ERBB2* gene expression was not downregulated until 24 hours, whilst *PIN1* was downregulated at 5 hours. PIN1 protein levels remained constant following a 5 hour I3C treatment (data not shown), suggesting that the downregulation of both of these genes by I3C was probably not mechanistically connected in this system. Although there was no difference in the degree of *ERBB2* gene expression between the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells, as both cells are ER α -ve, this was not entirely unexpected. The decrease in *ERBB2* gene expression induced by I3C in the MDA MB468 cells, however, may prove interesting as it could be supportive of a reduction in their tumourigenicity.

Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs)

In order for tumour cells to invade surrounding tissues and metastasise, proteolytic degradation of the extracellular matrix must first occur. MMPs function to degrade extracellular matrix molecules, and can be upregulated via a variety of cytokines including EGF, PDGF, IL-1 and TNF α (Benaud *et al.*, 1998). MMPs have been documented to be overexpressed in tumour tissues compared to surrounding normal tissues (reviewed by Toi *et al.*, 1998), with certain MMPs being upregulated specifically in breast cancer. MMP2 is expressed in the early stages of breast cancer, and purported to be a marker of malignant phenotype (Murray, 2001). Upregulation of MMPs 1 and 9 has also been observed in pre-invasive and invasive breast carcinomas, with their transcriptional control under the regulation of the Ets-1 transcription factor (Barrett *et al.*, 2002, Behrens *et al.*, 2001). Deregulation of the Akt pathway has also been established as a major invasion-promoting factor in cancer cells, with Kim *et al.*, (2001) observing an increase in MMP9 (which possess an NF- κ B DNA binding site in its promoter region) mediated by an Akt-induced activation of NF- κ B transcriptional activity.

I3C decreased levels of *MMP1* gene expression in the MDA MB468 cells. However, *MMP1* was expressed at higher levels in the HBL 100 cells than the MDA MB468 cells, which may explain the increased invasiveness of this cell line (Gordon *et al.*, 2003). I3C

has been found to decrease invasion and migration of T47D breast cells in culture through upregulation of the cell-cell adhesion molecule E-cadherin (Meng *et al.*, 2000), but there is currently no evidence in the literature for an I3C-induced decrease in invasive potential due to decreased MMP expression.

CHAPTER 7 GENERAL DISCUSSION

The potential for I3C as a chemopreventive agent has been well documented in the literature over the past ten years, but it is only recently that its mechanisms of action at a cellular level have been investigated. The advantages of using naturally derived agents such as I3C, are that they have a prolonged history of use within the human population so much is already known about their safety, and that they are generally cheap to produce, unlike many current anti-cancer drugs. However, the need for better understanding of the mechanisms of action of chemopreventive agents has been highlighted by studies such as the CARET (\beta-carotene and retinol efficacy trial) and ATCB (alpha-tocopherol, betacarotene cancer prevention study) trials. In these studies, there was no cancer preventive effect of β -carotene or retinol in a healthy population, but individuals who smoked, and continued smoking throughout the trial, developed a higher risk for lung cancer, resulting in early cessation of the trials (Smigel, 1996, De Smet, 1996, Patrick, 2000). However, these studies investigated β -carotene with respect to its behaviour as an antioxidant, and did not take into account the potential for non-antioxidant-mediated effects. It is now thought likely that the majority of β -carotene's effects in vivo were due to its effects on biochemical pathways, rather than antioxidant properties (Pryor et al., 2000). These trials demonstrate not only the importance of investigation into all of the properties of an agent, but also show how difficult it is to isolate a single component of a healthy diet as the beneficial element.

To date, there have been no long-term studies in humans undertaken using I3C. However, short-term studies in both healthy and high-risk individuals have shown success with regards to favourable alteration to biomarkers (Wong *et al.*, 1997, Michnovicz., 1998) and inhibiting progression of pre-neoplastic conditions (Rosen *et al.*, 1998, Bell *et al.*, 2000). It has been observed in some animal models that whilst I3C may be effective in prevention of estrogen-dependent cancers, there might be detrimental effects with regards to promotion of other cancers (reviewed by Dashwood, 1997). Manson *et al.*, (1998) showed I3C to prevent aflatoxin-induced liver carcinoma in a long-term feeding study when administered both pre- and post-initiation. This was due to the ability of I3C to induce phase I and II drug metabolising enzymes when administered pre-initiation, and possibly through the induction of suppressing mechanisms such as inhibition of total tyrosine kinase and ornithine decarboxylase activity, when administered post-initiation. However, others have proposed I3C to be a tumour promoter (Dashwood, 1997), and it is for these reasons that it

is essential to characterise the molecular mechanisms of action and pharmacokinetics of I3C prior to commencement of large prevention studies in humans.

At a cellular level it was interesting to observe that I3C was four-fold more potent at inhibiting proliferation in the MDA MB468 tumour cell line compared with the normalderived HBL 100 cell line, suggesting that it may be the possession of a tumourigenic phenotype that allows I3C to exert its most striking effects. The MDA MB468 cells lack or have a mutated version of the tumour suppressor genes p53, Rb and PTEN, overexpress EGFR, lack ER α , possess constitutive NF- κ B activity and have high levels of Akt phosphorylation. All of these alterations from a 'normal' phenotype will ultimately result in gross deregulation of cell cycle and cell survival properties, so that from these phenotypic characteristics alone, the MDA MB468 cells are representative of an aggressive tumour cell type. It is possible that these alterations could render this cell line more susceptible to the effects of a chemopreventive agent, particularly if there is specific targeting of one of these deregulated events by the agent.

Further investigation showed that neither the HBL 100 nor MDA MB468 cell lines underwent a phase-specific cell cycle arrest in response to I3C, and that the MDA MB468 cells only, underwent apoptosis. The HBL 100 cells, as well as being more resistant to the effects of I3C, were also more able to recover than the MDA MB468 cells once the treatment was removed. This difference in reversibility could be explained by the early commitment to the apoptotic process induced by an I3C treatment in the MDA MB468 cells. The occurrence of apoptosis in the PTEN null MDA MB468 cells only, led to the hypothesis that I3C may be able to exert this effect by alteration to signalling events within a cell survival pathway such as the PI3K pathway.

The MDA MB468 cells were found to possess approximately four-fold higher levels of phosphorylated Akt than the HBL 100 cells. This high level of phosphorylation was not unexpected, due to the lack of the PTEN tumour suppressor in this cell line. Under normal circumstances, PTEN would regulate signalling through the PI3K pathway by decreasing levels of PIP signalling intermediates. That I3C was able to decrease levels of Akt phosphorylation in the MDA MB468, but not in the HBL 100 cells, led us to consider that this may be an important event in the induction of apoptosis in the former cell line. The

hypothesis that this may be related to PTEN status was supported when no decrease in Akt phosphorylation and little induction of apoptosis was observed following an I3C treatment, in the high PTEN-expressing prostate cell line DU145, in contrast to the low PTEN-expressing LNCaP prostate cells, which underwent greater induction of apoptosis. The LNCaP cells possess high Rb levels (Lu *et al.*, 2000), low EGFR levels (Sherwood *et al.*, 1998), wildtype p53 and are androgen dependent (Gupta *et al.*, 2000), only sharing similar characteristics with the MDA MB468 cells with respect to their Akt and PTEN status.

It was expected that this decrease in Akt phosphorylation would potentially result in many changes to expression of Akt-regulated molecules within the signalling cascades involved in apoptosis and cell proliferation. The Bcl-2 family members were investigated in more detail in the HBL 100 and MDA MB468 cells. Bcl-2 levels were decreased in both cell lines following a 48 hour I3C treatment, whilst there was no observable decrease in Bax levels at any time point. Increased expression levels of Bax and an increase in its translocation to the mitochondria, have previously been reported in response to I3C in the MDA MB435 cell line (Rahman *et al.*, 2000). However, whilst it is possible that I3C-induced Bax mitochondrial translocation was a contributing mechanism for induction of apoptosis in the present study, no change in the levels of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 were observed until time points later than 24 hours.

It was also surprising that no clear cell cycle arrest was observed in either the HBL 100 or MDA MB468 cells, as I3C has previously been shown to induce a G1 cell cycle arrest in MCF7 cells (Cover *et al.*, 1998). This was also unexpected following microarray investigation into I3C-induced changes to gene expression in these cell lines. Many cell cycle regulatory genes were found to be downregulated by I3C, and in the HBL 100 cells, cyclin D1 protein levels were also diminished. In the MDA MB468 cells, it could be proposed that the decrease in Akt phosphorylation should have resulted in cell cycle inhibition due to the association of high levels of phosphorylated Akt with inhibition of the cell cycle inhibitors p21 and p27 (Graff *et al.* 2000). Phosphorylated Akt is able to phosphorylate p21 and so prevent its nuclear translocation and activity as an inhibitor of cell cycle progression. It was proposed that this lack of cell cycle inhibition observed in the MDA MB468 cells may have been due to the rapid induction of apoptosis by high concentrations of I3C, with alterations to cell cycling perhaps occurring following long-term low-dose I3C treatments that would not cause significant apoptosis. However, recent

data have shown that long-term, low-dose I3C treatments serve only to further increase Sphase accumulation in this cell line (experiments performed by Dr. A. Hudson – data not shown). Suprisingly, p21 mRNA levels were decreased in the MDA MB468 cells following a 24 hour I3C treatment. If I3C decreased p21 protein levels, the lack of effect of decreased phospho-Akt on cell cycle inhibition could be explained, as I3C-induced p21 nuclear transport would not occur due to diminished levels of this protein in its presence.

The observed effects of LY294002 on PARP cleavage were not as substantial as those induced by I3C in the MDA MB468 cells, even though LY294002 was able to completely inhibit Akt phosphorylation (*chapter 4*), whilst in the HBL 100 cells, LY294002 treatment did not cause any PARP cleavage (*chapter 3*). This led to the hypothesis that it was not purely the ability of I3C to inhibit Akt phosphorylation that was responsible for the induction of apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cell line, but the proposal that I3C was likely to affect other signalling pathways pertinent to cell survival. It may be that the decrease in Akt phosphorylation at early time points is sufficient to sensitise cells to other potential pro-apoptotic effects of I3C, which are currently under further investigation.

Evidence in the literature suggests that the effect of I3C on NF- κ B DNA binding in the MDA MB468 cell line, could be due to the observed decrease in Akt phosphorylation. However, the lack of effect of LY294402 on NF- κ B nuclear levels and DNA binding indicates that the I3C-induced decrease in NF- κ B DNA binding is independent from Akt in this cell line.

Interestingly, a recent report suggested that NF- κ B was able to influence Akt activity (Meng *et al.*, 2002), which may have contributed to the decreased Akt phosphorylation observed in this study, and explained the lack of effect of an LY294002 treatment upon NF- κ B DNA binding.

I3C upregulated total β -catenin levels by approximately 2 fold in the MDA MB468 cells. This may provide an explanation for the I3C-mediated decrease in NF- κ B DNA binding, as β -catenin is able to bind the NF- κ B p50 and p65 subunits and so prevent its interaction with DNA (Deng *et al.*, 2002). There are many potential targets for NF- κ B, and the effect of this I3C-mediated decrease in NF- κ B DNA binding has been investigated in but a few. Downregulation of the *ABCB1* (*MDR1*) gene in the MDA MB468 cells following a 5 hour I3C treatment is of particular interest, as it possessed a consensus NF- κ B DNA binding site within its promoter region (Bentires-Alj *et al.*, 2003), and the MDR1 phenotype has been found to be reversed by I3C in MDR-1-transfected murine melanoma cells (Christensen and LeBlanc, 1996). However, it is likely that inhibition of NF- κ B transactivation in its own right, also contributes to the induction of apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cell line. *Figure 7.1* shows a schematic proposal as to how I3C may induce apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cell line.



That anti-proliferative, pro-apoptotic effects occurred in the MDA MB468 and LNCaP cell lines, suggests a positive role for the chemopreventive effects of I3C in cancers possessing deficiencies in PTEN expression and deregulated PI3K signalling. To date, chemoprevention trials with I3C have utilised the ratio of urinary estrogen metabolites as a biomarker indicative of the efficacy of the agent. Although this gives a good indication that I3C is being systemically absorbed, it allows no prediction as to the efficacy of the agent against hormone-independent tumours. Investigation of the effects of I3C in hormone-independent tumours therefore requires the identification of other suitable molecular biomarkers of efficacy. The use of microarray analysis to identify further potential molecular targets for I3C has resulted in a plethora of potential candidates, with particular emphasis upon cell cycle and drug metabolism and transport genes. That some of these effects are concurrent with studies in the literature is encouraging, considering the many potential pitfalls of the arrays that must be overcome before procurement of good quality, reproducible data.

There may be great potential for use of I3C as a preventive agent, particularly with respect to drug metabolism/transport. If I3C can be used to decrease drug efflux from cells, then it could be given in combination therapy with currently used chemotherapeutic drugs in order to decrease dose levels required and so diminish high levels of toxicity observed. However, a decreased drug efflux from cells would have to be balanced with the potential increase to drug metabolism by an I3C-induced upregulation of certain CYPs.

One of the potential problems with assessment of I3C-induced changes at a cellular level, is that little is currently understood about its metabolism or rate of acid condensation in a cell system. Recently, Staub *et al.*, (2002) have reported that I3C is relatively stable, and does not undergo rapid metabolism in MCF7 cells, although DIM was the major acid condensation product detected in cellular fractions by 72 hours (representing approximately 40% of I3C products). They also found that I3C was oxidised to indole-3-carboxaldehyde and indole-3-carboxylic acid in a cell free system, so it may be possible that this could affect the chemopreventive properties of I3C seen in the studies shown here. *In vivo*, Anderton *et al.*, (unpublished) have shown that following a single oral dose of I3C in mice (250mg/kg), it was rapidly absorbed, and widely distributed throughout the tissues, with complete tissue elimination observed by 2 hours. The elimination of I3C from tissues was

concurrent with increasing DIM and LTr levels, indicating that acid condensation of I3C in the stomach had occurred, with the late tissue accumulation of condensation products probably due to a slower absorption rate. DIM has recently been shown to induce apoptosis and decrease Akt phosphorylation in the MDA MB468 cells (Anderton, Unpublished) and is currently undergoing further investigation within this laboratory. It may be that some of the chemopreventive effects of I3C are indeed elicited upon conversion to metabolites or acid condensation products. It is currently unkown whether in the MDA MB468 cells, I3C undergoes conversion to DIM in a similar manner to that observed in the MCF7 cells in Staub's study. If this is the case, then the early effects observed in response to I3C treatment are likely to be due to the effects of the parent compound, while effects observed at later time points possibly are due to metabolites or products such as indole-3carboxaldehyde or indole-3-carboxylic acid. However, if metabolism and conversion of I3C are similar to that seen in tissues *in vivo*, then it is likely that these compounds will contribute more to the chemopreventive effects of I3C than the parent compound itself.

Chemopreventive agents should be able to fulfil a role in the restoration of normal cell function with minimal toxicity, which is not observed in current aggressive chemotherapy treatments. This investigation into the effects of I3C at a molecular level has given an insight as to how this agent may be useful in the therapy and/or prevention of aggressive estrogen-independent breast tumours. Biomarkers that may give an indication as to the suitability for use of I3C include PTEN status and levels of Akt phosphorylation, whereas markers of efficacy may include decreased erbB2, matrix metalloproteinases and p-glycoprotein expression and increased cytochrome P450 expression. From the array data, there were many more potential candidates, but these require further investigation. Studies are continuing to determine whether it is I3C or its condensation products that are efficacious with respect to a chemopreventive effect, and ultimately which of these will be taken into the clinic for further evaluation.

REFERENCES

Agarwal, R.C., Kumar, S. (1999) Prevention of chromosomal aberration in mouse bone marrow by indole-3-carbinol. *Toxicology Letters* **106**, 137-141.

Alessi, D.R., Andjelkovic, M., Caudwell, B., Cron, P., Morrice, N., Cohen, P., Hemmings,B. A. (1996) Mechanism of action of protein kinase B by insulin and IGF-1. *EMBO Journal* 15, 6541-6551.

Anderson, T.J. (1999) Pathological studies of apoptosis in the normal breast. *Endocrine-Related Cancer* **6**.

Antonsson, B., Martinou, J.C. (2000) The Bcl-2 protein family. *Experimental Cell Research* 256, 50-57.

Aoki, M., Schetter, C., Himly, M., Batista, O., Chang, H.W., Vogt, P.K. (2000) The catalytic subunit of phosphoinositide 3-kinase: Requirements for oncogenicity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **275**, 6267-6275.

Arif, J.M., Gairola, C.G., Kelloff, G.J., Lubet, R.A., Gupta, R.C. (2000) Inhibition of cigarette smoke-related DNA adducts in rat tissues by indole-3-carbinol. *Mutation Research-Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis* **452**, 11-18.

Arora A, S.Y. (2003) Modulation of vinca-alkaloid induced P-glycoprotein expression by indole-3-carbinol. *Cancer Letters* **189**, 167-173.

Ashkenazi, A., Dixit, V.M. (1998) Death receptors: Signaling and modulation. *Science* **281**, 1305-1308.

Ashok, B.T., Chen, Y.G., Liu, X.Y., Bradlow, H.L., Mittelman, A., Tiwari, R.K. (2001) Abrogation of estrogen-mediated cellular and biochemical effects by indole-3-carbinol. *Nutrition and Cancer* **41**, 180-187.

Ausubel, F.M. (1991) Current Protocols in Molecular Biology. Wiley Interscience.

Bailey, G.S., Hendricks, J.D., Shelton, D.W., Nixon, J.E., Pawlowski, N.E. (1987) Enhancement of carcinogenesis by the natural anticarcinogen indole-3-carbinol. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* **78**, 931-934.

Balendran, A., Currie, R., Armstrong, C.G., Avruch, J., Alessi, D.R. (1999) Evidence that 3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase-1 mediates phosphorylation of p70 S6 kinase in vivo at Thr-412 as well as Thr-252. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **274**, 37400-37406.

Balendran, A., Casamayor, A., Deak, M., Paterson, A., Gaffney, P., Currie, R., Downes, C.P., Alessi, D.R. (1999) PDK1 acquires PDK2 activity in the presence of a synthetic peptide derived from the carboxyl terminus of PRK2. *Current Biology* **9**, 393-404.

Balendran, A., Hare, G.R., Kieloch, A., Williams, M.R., Alessi, D.R. (2000) Further evidence that 3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase-1 (PDK1) is required for the stability and phosphorylation of protein kinase C (PKC) isoforms. *Febs Letters* **484**, 217-223.

Balmanno, K., Cook, S.J. (1999) Sustained MAP kinase activation is required for the expression of cyclin D1, p21(Cip1) and a subset of AP-1 proteins in CCL39 cells. *Oncogene* **18**, 3085-3097.

Barkett, M., Xue, D., Horvitz, H. R., Gilmore, T. D. (1997) Phosphorylation of IkappaBalpha inhibits its cleavage by caspase CPP32 in vitro. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **272**, 29419-29422.

Barkett, M., Gilmore, T.D. (1999) Control of apoptosis by Rel/NF-kappa B transcription factors. *Oncogene* 18, 6910-6924.

Barnes, D.M., Gillett, C.E. (1998) Cyclin D1 in breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* **52**, 1-15.

Barrett, J.M., Puglia, M.A., Singh, G., Tozer, R.G. (2002) Expression of Ets-related transcription factors and matrix metalloproteinase genes in human breast cancer cells. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* **72**, 227-232.

Beeton, C.A., Chance, E.M., Foukas, L.C., Shepherd, P.R. (2000) Comparison of the kinetic properties of the lipid- and protein- kinase activities of the p110 alpha and p110 beta catalytic subunits of class-Ia phosphoinositide 3-kinases. *Biochemical Journal* **350**, 353-359.

Behrens, P., Rothe, M., Wellmann, A., Krischler, J., Wernert, N. (2001) The Ets-1 transcription factor is up-regulated together with MMP 1 and MMP 9 in the stroma of pre-invasive breast cancer. *Journal of Pathology* **194**, 43-50.

Bell, M.C., Crowley-Nowick, P., Bradlow, H.L., Sepkovic, D.W., Schmidt-Grimminger, D., Howell, P., Mayeaux, E.J., Tucker, A., Turbat-Herrera, E.A., Mathis, J.M. (2000) Placebo-controlled trial of indole-3-carbinol in the treatment of CIN. *Gynecologic Oncology* **78**, 123-129.

Benaud, C., Dickson, R.B., Thompson, E.W. (1998) Roles of the matrix metalloproteinases in mammary gland development and cancer. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* **50**, 97-116.

Benistant, C., Chapuis, H., Roche, S. (2000) A specific function for phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase alpha (p85 alpha-p110 alpha) in cell survival and for phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase beta (p85 alpha-p110 beta) in de novo DNA synthesis of human colon carcinoma cells. *Oncogene* **19**, 5083-5090.

Bentires-Alj, M., Barbu, V., Fillet, M., Chariot, A., Relic, B., Jacobs, N., Gielen, J., Merville, M.P., Bours, V. (2003) NF-kappa B transcription factor induces drug resistance through MDR1 expression in cancer cells. *Oncogene* **22**, 90-97.

Bhat, K.P.L., Pezzuto, J.M. (2002) Cancer chemopreventive activity of resveratrol. *Annals of the New York Academy of Science* **957** 210-229.

Bhat-Nakshatri, P., Sweeney, C.J., Nakshatri, H. (2002) Identification of signal transduction pathways involved in constitutive NF-kappa B activation in breast cancer cells. *Oncogene* **21**, 2066-2078.

Bijur, G.N., Jope, R.S. (2000) Opposing actions of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase and glycogen synthase kinase-3 beta in the regulation of HSF-1 activity. *Journal of Neurochemistry* **75**, 2401-2408.

Birt, D.F., Pelling, J.C., Pour, P.M., Tibbels, M.G., Schweickert, L., Bresnick, E. (1987) Enhanced pancreatic and skin tumorigenesis in cabbage-fed hamsters and mice. *Carcinogenesis* **8**, 913-917.

Biscardi, J.S., Ishizawar, R.C., Silva, C.M., Parsons, S.J. (2000) Tyrosine kinase signalling in breast cancer - Epidermal growth factor receptor and c-Src interactions in breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Research* **2**, 203-210.

Biswas, D.K., Cruz, A.P., Gansberger, E., Pardee, A.B. (2000) Epidermal growth factorinduced nuclear factor kappa B activation: A major pathway of cell-cycle progression in estrogen-receptor negative breast cancer cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **97**, 8542-8547.

Biswas, D.K., Martin, K.J., McAlister, C., Cruz, A.P., Graner, E., Dai, S.C., Pardee, A.B. (2003) Apoptosis caused by chemotherapeutic inhibition of nuclear factor-kappa B activation. *Cancer Research* **63**, 290-295.

Blain, S.W., Massague, J. (2002) Breast cancer banishes p27 from the nucleus. *Nature Medicine* **8**, 1076-1078.

Bonnesen, C., Eggleston, I.M., Hayes, J.D. (2001) Dietary indoles and isothiocyanates that are generated from cruciferous vegetables can both stimulate apoptosis and confer protection against DNA damage in human colon cell lines. *Cancer Research* **61**, 6120-6130.

Borgatti, P., Martelli, A.M., Bellacosa, A., Casto, R., Massari, L., Capitani, S., Neri, L.M. (2000) Translocation of Akt/PKB to the nucleus of osteoblast-like MC3T3-E1 cells exposed to proliferative growth factors. *Febs Letters* **477**, 27-32.

Bradlow, H.L., Hershcopf, R. J., Martucci, C. P., Fishman, J. (1985) Estradiol 16-alpha hydroxylation in the mouse correlates with mammary tumour incidence and presence of murine mammary tumour virus: a possible model for the hormone etiology of breast cancers in humans. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **82**, 6295-6299.

Bradlow, H.L., Michnovizc, J. J., Telang, N. T., Osborne, M. P. (1991) Effects of dietary indole-3-carbinol on estradiol metabolism and spontaneous mammary tumours in mice. *Carcinogenesis* **12**, 1571-1574.

Bradlow, H.L., Michnovicz, J.J., Halper, M., Miller, D.G., Wong, G.Y.C., Osborne, M.P. (1994) Long-term responses of women to indole-3-carbinol or a high- fiber diet. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention* **3**, 591-595.

Bratton, S.B., MacFarlane, M., Cain, K., Cohen, G.M. (2000) Protein complexes activate distinct caspase cascades in death receptor and stress-induced apoptosis. *Experimental Cell Research* **256**, 27-33.

Brazil, D.P., Hemmings, B.A. (2001) Ten years of protein kinase B signalling: a hard Akt to follow. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* **26**, 657-664.

Bresnick, E., Birt, D.F., Wolterman, K., Wheeler, M., Markin, R.S. (1990) Reduction in mammaryt in the rat by cabbage and cabbage residue. *Carcinogenesis* **11**, 1159-1163.

Broadbent, T.A., Broadbent, H.S. (1998) The chemistry and pharmacology of indole-3carbinol (indole-3-methanol) and 3-(methoxymethyl)indole. Part I. *Current Medicinal Chemistry* 5, 337-352.

Brown, R.A., Domino, J., Arcaro, A., Waterfield, M.D., Shepherd, P.R. (1999) Insulin activates the alpha isoform of class II phosphoinositide 3-kinase. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 274, 14529-14532.

Brown, G.A., Vukovich, M.D., Reifenrath, T.A., Uhl, N.L., Parsons, K.A., Sharp, R.L., King, D.S. (2000) Effects of anabolic precursors on serum testosterone concentrations and

adaptations to resistance training in young men. International Journal of Sport Nutrition 10, 340-359.

Bush, J.A., Cheung, K.J.J., Li, G. (2001) Curcumin induces apoptosis in human melanoma cells through a Fas receptor/caspase-8 pathway independent of p53. *Experimental Cell Research* 271, 305-314.

Cain, K., Bratton, S. B., Langlais, C., Walker, G., Brown, D. G., Sun, X. M., Cohen, G. M. (2000) Apaf-1 oligomerizes into biologically active similar to 700-kDa and inactive similar to 1.4Mda apoptosome complexes. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **275**(9) 6067-6070.

Campbell, R.A., Bhat-Nakshatri, P., Patel, N.M., Constantinidou, D., Ali, S., Nakshatri, H. (2001) Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/AKT-mediated activation of estrogen receptor alpha - A new model for anti-estrogen resistance. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **276**, 9817-9824.

Cantley, L.C., Neel, B.G. (1999) New insights into tumor suppression: PTEN suppresses tumor formation by restraining the phosphoinositide 3-kinase AKT pathway. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **96**, 4240-4245.

Cao, Y.X., Bonizzi, G., Seagroves, T.N., Greten, F.R., Johnson, R., Schmidt, E.V., Karin,M. (2001) IKK alpha provides an essential link between RANK signaling and cyclin D1expression during mammary gland development. *Cell* 107, 763-775.

Cardone, M.H., Roy, N., Stennicke, H.R., Salvesen, G.S., Franke, T.F., Stanbridge, E., Frisch, S., Reed, J.C. (1998) Regulation of cell death protease caspase-9 by phosphorylation. *Science* **282**, 1318-1321.

Carolin, K.A., Pass, H.A. (2000) Prevention of breast cancer. *Critical Reviews in Oncology* and Hematology **33**, 221-238.

Cashman, J.R., Xiong, Y., Lin, J., Verhagen, H., van Poppel, G., van Bladeren, P.J., Larsen-Su, S., Williams, D.E. (1999) In vitro and in vivo inhibition of human flavincontaining monooxygenase form 3 (FMO3) in the presence of dietary indoles. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **58**, 1047-1055. Castedo, M., Perfettini, J.L., Roumier, T., Kroemer, G. (2002) Cyclin-dependent kinase-1: linking apoptosis to cell cycle and mitotic catastrophe. *Cell Death and Differentiation* 9, 1287-1293.

Cataldi, A., Di Pietro, R., Centurione, L., Grilli, A., Cutroneo, G., Miscia, S. (2000) Phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase activation and atypical protein kinase C zeta phosphorylation characterize the DMSO signalling in erythroleukemia cells. *Cellular Signalling* **12**, 667-672.

Chang, H.W., Aoki, M., Fruman, D., Auger, K.R., Bellacosa, A., Tsichlis, P.N., Cantley, L.C., Roberts, T.M., Vogt, P.K. (1997) Transformation of chicken cells by the gene encoding the catalytic subunit of PI 3-kinase. *Science* **276**, 1848-1850.

Chang, Y.C., Riby, J., Chang, G.H.F., Peng, B.C., Firestone, G., Bjeldanes, L.F. (1999) Cytostatic and antiestrogenic effects of 2-(indol-3-ylmethyl)- 3,3 '-diindolylmethane, a major in vivo product of dietary indole-3-carbinol. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **58**, 825-834.

Chen, I., Safe, S., Bjeldanes, L. (1996) Indole-3-carbinol and diindolylmethane as aryl hydrocarbon (Ah) receptor agonists and antagonists in T47D human breast cancer cells. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **51**, 1069-1076.

Chen, I., McDougal, A., Wang, F., Safe, S. (1998) Aryl hydrocarbon receptor-mediated antiestrogenic and antitumorigenic activity of diindolylmethane. *Carcinogenesis* **19**, 1631-1639.

Chen, D.Z., Qi, M., Auborn, K.J., Carter, T.H. (2001) Indole-3-carbinol and diindolylmethane induce apoptosis of human cervical cancer cells and in murine HPV16-transgenic preneoplastic cervical epithelium. *Journal of Nutrition* **131**, 3294-3302.

Chen, R.Y., Kim, O., Yang, J.B., Sato, K., Eisenmann, K.M., McCarthy, J., Chen, H.G., Qiu, Y. (2001) Regulation of Akt/PKB activation by tyrosine phosphorylation. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **276**, 31858-31862.

Chen, M., Wang, J. (2002) Initiator caspases in apoptosis signaling pathways. *Apoptosis* 7, 313-319.

Chinni, S.R., Li, Y.W., Upadhyay, S., Koppolu, P.K., Sarkar, F.H. (2001) Indole-3-carbinol (I3C) induced cell growth inhibition, G1 cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in prostate cancer cells. *Oncogene* **20**, 2927-2936.

Chinni, S.R., Sarkar, F.H. (2002) Akt inactivation is a key event in indole-3-carbinolinduced apoptosis in PC-3 cells. *Clinical Cancer Research* **8**, 1228-1236.

Christensen, J.G., LeBlanc, G.A. (1996) Reversal of multidrug resistance in vivo by dietary administration of the phytochemical indole-3-carbinol. *Cancer Research* **56**, 574-581.

Ciolino, H.P., Daschner, P. J., Wang, T. T. Y., Yeh, G. C. (1998) Effect of curcumin on the arylhydrocarbon receptor and cytochrome P450 1A1 in MCF7 human breast carcinoma cells. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **56**, 197-206.

, P.A., Poele, R.T., Wooster, R., Workman, P. (2001) Gene expression microarray analysis in cancer biology, pharmacology, and drug development: progress and potential. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **62**, 1311-1336.

Coffer, P.J., Jin, J., Woodgett, J.R. (1998) Protein kinase B (c-Akt): A multifunctional mediator of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activation. *Biochemical Journal* **335**, 1-13.

Cogswell, P.C., Guttridge, D.C., Funkhouser, W.K., Baldwin, A.S. (2000) Selective activation of NF-kappa B subunits in human breast cancer: potential roles for NF-kappa B2/p52 and for Bcl-3. *Oncogene* **19**, 1123-1131.

Cohen, P., Frame, S. (2001) The renaissance of GSK3. *Nature Reviews in Molecular Cell Biology* **2**, 769-776.

Conney, A.H., Lu, Y.P., Lou, Y.R., Huang, M.T. (2002) Inhibitory effects of tea and caffeine on UV-induced carcinogenesis: relationship to enhanced apoptosis and decreased tissue fat. *European Journal of Cancer Prevention* **11**, S28-S36.

Cooper, C.S. (2001) Applications of microarray technology in breast cancer research. Breast Cancer Research 3, 158-175.

Couzinet, A., Herincs, Z., Hueber, A.O. (2002) Programmed cell death regulation: Towards a more dynamic conception. *M S-Medicine Sciences* **18**, 841-852.

Cover, C.M., Hsieh, S.J., Tran, S.H., Hallden, G., Kim, G.S., Bjeldanes, L.F., Firestone, G.L. (1998) Indole-3-carbinol inhibits the expression of cyclin-dependent kinase-6 and induces a G(1) cell cycle arrest of human breast cancer cells independent of estrogen receptor signaling. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **273**, 3838-3847.

Cover, C.M., Hsieh, S.J., Cram, E.J., Hong, C.B., Riby, J.E., Bjeldanes, L.F., Firestone, G.L. (1999) Indole-3-carbinol and tamoxifen cooperate to arrest the cell cycle of MCF-7 human breast cancer cells. *Cancer Research* **59**, 1244-1251.

Cram, E.J., Liu, B.D., Bjeldanes, L.F., Firestone, G.L. (2001) Indole-3-carbinol inhibits CDK6 expression in human MCF-7 breast cancer cells by disrupting Sp1 transcription factor interactions with a composite element in the CDK6 gene promoter. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **276**, 22332-22340.

Cristofanilli, M., Hortobagyi, G.N. (1998) Current methods to prevent the development of breast cancer. *In Vivo* **12**, 659-665.

Cross, T.G., Scheel-Toellner, D., Henriquez, N.V., Deacon, E., Salmon, M., Lord, J.M. (2000) Serine/threonine protein kinases and apoptosis. *Experimental Cell Research* 256, 34-41.

Daidone, M.G., Luisi, A., Veneroni, S., Benini, E., Silvestrini, R. (1999) Clinical studies of Bcl-2 and treatment benefit in breast cancer patients. *Endocrine-Related Cancer* 6, 61-68.

D'Amico, M., Hulit, J., Amanatullah, D.F., Zafonte, B.T., Albanese, C., Bouzahzah, B., Fu, M.F., Augenlicht, L.H., Donehower, L.A., Takemaru, K.I., Moon, R.T., Davis, R., Lisanti, M.P., Shtutman, M., Zhurinsky, J., Ben-Ze'ev, A., Troussard, A.A., Dedhar, S., Pestell, R.G. (2000) The integrin-linked kinase regulates the cyclin D1 gene through glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta and cAMP-responsive element- binding protein-dependent pathways. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **275**, 32649-32657.

Dampier, K., Hudson, E.A., Howells, L.M., Manson, M.M., Walker, R.A., Gescher, A. (2001) Differences between human breast cell lines in susceptibility towards growth inhibition by genistein. *British Journal of Cancer* **85**, 618-624.

Darzynkiewicz, Z., Smolewski, P., Bedner, E. (2002) Use of flow and laser scanning cytometry to study mechanisms regulating cell cycle and controlling cell death. *Hematology-Oncology Clinics of North America* **16**, 339-445

Das, S., Tyagi, A.K., Kaur, H. (2000) Cancer modulation by glucosinolates: A review. *Current Science* **79**, 1665-1671.

Das, S.N., Raychoudhury, S., Arora, M., Coshic, O., Srivastav, A. (2001) MDR1 gene expression in breast cancer patients and its correlation with clinical course of the disease and response to treatment. *Clinical Cancer Research* **7**, 440.

Dashwood, R.H., Arbogast, D.N., Fong, A.T., Pereira, C., Hendricks, J.D., Bailey, G.S. (1989) Quantitative inter-relationships between aflatoxin-B1 carcinogen dose, indole-3-carbinol anti-carcinogen dose, target organ DNA adduction and final tumor response. *Carcinogenesis* **10**, 175-181.

Dashwood, R.H., Fong, A.T., Williams, D.E., Hendricks, J.D., Bailey, G.S. (1991) Promotion of aflatoxin-B1 carcinogenesis by the natural tumor modulator indole-3-carbinol - influence of dose, duration, and intermittent exposure on indole-3-carbinol promotional potency. *Cancer Research* **51**, 2362-2365.

Dashwood, R.H. (1997) Indole-3-carbinol: Anticarcinogen or tumour promoter in brassica vegetables. *Chemico-Biological Interactions* **110**, 1-5.

Dashwood, R.H., Suzui, M., Nakagama, H., Sugimura, T., Nagao, M. (1998) High frequency of beta-catenin (Ctnnb1) mutations in the colon tumors induced by two heterocyclic amines in the F344 rat. *Cancer Research* **58**, 1127-1129.

Datta, S.R., Brunet, A., Greenberg, M.E. (1999) Cellular survival: a play in three Akts. Genes & Development 13, 2905-2927.

Davies, S.P., Reddy, H., Caivano, M., Cohen, P. (2000) Specificity and mechanism of action of some commonly used protein kinase inhibitors. *Biochemical Journal* **351**, 95-105.

Davies, G., Martin, L.A., Sacks, N., Dowsett, M. (2002) Cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2), aromatase and breast cancer: a possible role for COX-2 inhibitors in breast cancer chemoprevention. *Annals of Oncology* **13**, 669-678.

De Flora, S., Izzotti, A., D'Agostini, F., Balansky, R.M., Noonan, D., Albini, A. (2001) Multiple points of intervention in the prevention of cancer and other mutation-related diseases. *Mutation Research-Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis* **480**, 9-22.

De Placido, S., Carlomagno, C., De Laurentiis, M., Bianco, A.R. (1998) c-erbB2 expression predicts tamoxifen efficacy in breast cancer patients. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* **52**, 55-64.

Decensi, A., Costa, A. (2000) Recent advances in cancer chemoprevention, with emphasis on breast and colorectal cancer. *European Journal of Cancer* **36**, 694-709.

Deeb, D., Xu, Y.X., Jiang, H., Gao, X.H., Janakiraman, N., Chapman, R.A., Gautam, S.C. (2003) Curcumin (diferuloyl-methane) enhances tumor necrosis factor- related apoptosisinducing ligand-induced apoptosis in LNCaP prostate cancer cells. *Molecular Cancer Therapeutics* **2**, 95-103. Dejardin, E., Bonizzi, G., Bellahcene, A., Castronovo, V., Merville, M.P., Bours, V. (1995) Highly-expressed p100/p52 (nfkb2) sequesters other nf-kappa-b- related proteins in the cytoplasm of human breast-cancer cells. *Oncogene* **11**, 1835-1841.

Delcommenne, M., Tan, C., Gray, V., Rue, L., Woodgett, J., Dedhar, S. (1998) Phosphoinositide-3-OH kinase-dependent regulation of glycogen synthase kinase 3 and protein kinase B/AKT by the integrin- linked kinase. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **95**, 11211-11216.

Deng, J.O., Miller, S.A., Wang, H.Y., Xia, W.Y., Wen, Y., Zhou, B.H.P., Li, Y., Lin, S.Y., Hung, M.C. (2002) Beta-catenin interacts with and inhibits NF-kappa B in human colon and breast cancer. *Cancer Cell* **2**, 323-334.

DeRisi, J., Penland, L., Brown, P.O., Bittner, M.L., Meltzer, P.S., Ray, M., Chen, Y.D., Su, Y.A., Trent, J.M. (1996) Use of a cDNA microarray to analyse gene expression patterns in human cancer. *Nature Genetics* 14, 457-460.

Deveraux, Q.L., Takahashi, R., Salvesen, G.S., Reed, J.C. (1997) X-linked IAP is a direct inhibitor of cell-death proteases. *Nature* **388**, 300-304.

Deveraux, Q.L., Roy, N., Stennicke, H.R., Van Arsdale, T., Zhou, Q., Srinivasula, S.M., Alnemri, E.S., Salvesen, G.S., Reed, J.C. (1998) IAPs block apoptotic events induced by caspase-8 and cytochrome c by direct inhibition of distinct caspases. *EMBO Journal* 17, 2215-2223.

Di Cristofano, A., Pandolfi, P.P. (2000) The multiple roles of PTEN in tumor suppression. *Cell* **100**, 387-390.

Di Cristofano, A. (2002) PTEN (MMAC1, TEP1). In Wiley Encyclopedia of Molecular Medicine John Wiley and Sons Inc.

Diehl, J.A., Cheng, M., Roussel, M. F., Sherr, C. J. (1998) Glycogen synthase kinase-3beta regulates cyclin D1 proteolysis and subcellular localisation. *Genes & Development* 12, 3499-3511.

Dixon, J.M. (1997) ABC of Breast Disease. BMJ Publishing Group.

Dong, J.T., Li, C.L., Sipe, T.W., Frierson, H.F. (2001) Mutations of PTEN/MMAC1 in primary prostate cancers from Chinese patients. *Clinical Cancer Research* 7, 304-308.

Durbin, H., Novelli, M.R., Bodmer, W.F. (1997) Genomic and cDNA sequence analysis of the cell matrix adhesion regulator gene. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **94**, 14578-14583.

Easton, D.F. (2002) Familial risks of breast cancer. Breast Cancer Research 4, 179-181.

El-Deiry, W.S. (2001) Akt takes centre stage in cell-cycle deregulation. *Nature Cell Biology* **3**, E71-E73.

Erlandsson, F., Wahlby, C., Ekholm-Reed, S., Hellstrom, A.C., Bengtsson, E., Zetterberg, A. (2003) Abnormal expression pattern of cyclin E in tumour cells. *International Journal of Cancer* **104**, 369-375.

Exon, J.H., South, E.H. (2000) Dietary indole-3-carbinol alters immune functions in rats. Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health-Part A 59, 271-279.

Exon, J.H., South, E.H., Magnuson, B.A., Hendrix, K. (2001) Effects of indole-3-carbinol on immune responses, aberrant crypt foci, and colonic crypt cell proliferation in rats. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health-Part A* **62**, 561-573.

Filipits, M., Malayeri, R., Suchomel, R.W., Pohl, G., Stranzl, T., Dekan, G., Kaider, A., Stiglbauer, W., Depisch, D., Pirker, R. (1999) Expression of the multidrug resistance protein (MRP1) in breast cancer. *Anticancer Research* **19**, 5043-5049.

Filippa, N., Sable, C. L., Filloux, C., Hemmings, B., Van Obberghen, E. (1999) Mechanism of protein kinase B activation by cyclic AMP- dependent protein kinase. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **19**, 4989-5000.

Fiore, M., Degrassi, F. (1999) Dimethyl sulfoxide restores contact inhibition-induced growth arrest and inhibits cell density-dependent apoptosis in hamster cells. *Experimental Cell Research* 251, 102-110.

Fisher, B., Costantino, J. P. (1989) A randomised trial evaluating tamoxifen in the treatment of patients with node negative breast cancer who have estrogen-receptor-positive tumors. *New England Journal of Medicine* **320**, 479-484.

Fisher, B., Costantino, J. P., Wickerham, D. L., Redmond, C. K., Kavahah, M., Cronin, W. M., Vogel, V., Robidoux, A., Dimitrov, N., Atkins, J., Daly, M., Wieand, S., Tan-Chiu, E., Ford, L., Wolmark, N. (1998) Tamoxifen for the prevention of breast cancer: report of the national surgical adjuvant breast and bowel project P-1 study. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* **90**, 1371-1388.

Foster, W.R., Huber, R. M. (2002) Current themes in microarray experimental design and analysis *Drug Discovery Today* 7(5), 290-292.

Frame, S., Cohen, P. (2001) GSK3 takes centre stage more than 20 years after its discovery. *Biochemical Journal* 359, 1-16.

Frydoonfar, H.R., McGrath, D.R., Spigelman, A.D. (2003) The effect of indole-3-carbinol and sulforaphane on a prostate cancer cell line. *Anz Journal of Surgery* **73**, 154-156.

Fujita, N., Sato, S., Katayama, K., Tsuruo, T. (2002) Akt-dependent phosphorylation of p27(Kip1) promotes binding to 14-3-3 and cytoplasmic localization. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **277**, 28706-28713.

Fukumoto, S., Hsieh, C.M., Maemura, K., Layne, R.D., Yet, S.F., Lee, K.H., Matsui, T., Rosenzweig, A., Taylor, W.G., Rubin, J.S., Perrella, M.A., Lee, M.E. (2001) Akt participation in the Wnt signaling pathway through dishevelled. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **276**, 17479-17483.
Fung, T., Hu, F.B., Fuchs, C., Giovannucci, E., Hunter, D.J., Stampfer, M.J., Colditz, G.A., Willett, W.C. (2003) Major dietary patterns and the risk of colorectal cancer in women. *Archives of Internal Medicine* **163**, 309-314.

Galang, C.K., GarciaRamirez, J.J., Solski, P.A., Westwick, J.K., Der, C.J., Neznanov, N.N., Oshima, R.G., Hauser, C.A. (1996) Oncogenic Neu/ErbB-2 increases ets, AP-1, and NF-kappa B- dependent gene expression, and inhibiting ets activation blocks neu-mediated cellular transformation. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **271**, 7992-7998.

Ge, X.K., Yannai, S., Rennert, G., Gruener, N., Fares, F.A. (1996) 3,3'-diindolylmethane induces apoptosis in human cancer cells. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 228, 153-158.

Ge, X.K., Fares, F.A., Yannai, S. (1999) Induction of apoptosis in MCF-7 cells by indole-3-carbinol is independent of p53 and bax. *Anticancer Research* **19**, 3199-3203.

Gershtein, E.S., Shatskaya, V.A., Ermilova, V.D., Kushlinsky, N.E., Krasil'nikov, M.A. (1999) Phospatidylinositol 3-kinase expression in human breast cancer. *Clinica Chimica Acta* 287, 59-67.

Gescher, A., Pastorino, U., Plummer, S.M., Manson, M.M. (1998) Suppression of tumour development by substances derived from the diet - mechanisms and clinical implications. *British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology* **45**, 1-12.

Ghosh, A.K., Grigorieva, I., Steele, R., Hoover, R. G., Ray, R. B. (1999) PTEN transcriptionally modulates c-myc expression in human breast carcinoma cells and is involved in cell growth regulation. *Gene* **235**, 85-91.

Gonzalez-Garcia, A., Garrido, E., Hernandez, C., Alvarez, B., Jimenez, C., Cantrell, D.A., Pullen, N., Carrera, A.C. (2002) A new role for the p85-phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase regulatory subunit linking FRAP to p70 S6 kinase activation. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **277**, 1500-1508.

Goodman, G.E. (1993) Cancer prevention - chemoprevention vs dietary modifications. *Preventive Medicine* 22, 689-692.

Gordon, L. A., Mulligan, K. T., Maxwell-Jones, H., Adams, M., Walker, R. A., Jones, J, L, Breast cell invasive potential relates to the myoepithelial phenotype. *International Journal of Cancer*. In Press.

Gottlieb, R.A. (2000) Mitochondria: execution central. Febs Letters 482, 6-12.

Gou, D., Schut, H. A. J., Davies, C. D., Snyderwine, E. G., Bailey, G. S., Dashwood, R. H. (1995) Protection by chlorophyllin and indole-3-carbinol against 2-amino-1methylimidazo[4,5-f]quinoline-induced DNA adducts and colonic aberrant crypts in the F344 rat. *Carcinogenesis* **16**, 2931-2937.

Graff, J.R., Konicek, B.W., McNulty, A.M., Wang, Z.J., Houck, K., Allen, S., Paul, J.D., Hbaiu, A., Goode, R.G., Sandusky, G.E., Vessella, R.L., Neubauer, B.L. (2000) Increased AKT activity contributes to prostate cancer progression by dramatically accelerating prostate tumor growth and diminishing p27(Kip1) expression. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **275**, 24500-24505.

Greenwood, E. (2002) Apoptosis - Divide or die. Nature Reviews in Molecular Cell Biology 3, 889-889.

Gross, K.R., Bjeldanes, L. F. (1992) Oligomerisation of indole-3-carbinol in aqueous acid. *Chemical Research in Toxicology* **5**, 188-196.

Guimaraes, D.P., Hainaut, P. (2002) TP53: a key gene in human cancer. *Biochimie* **84**, 83-93.

Gupta, S., Ahmad, N., Nieminen, A.L., Mukhtar, H. (2000) Growth inhibition, cell-cycle dysregulation, and induction of apoptosis by green tea constituent (-)-epigallocatechin-3-gallate in androgen-sensitive and androgen-insensitive human prostate carcinoma cells. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology* **164**, 82-90.

Gustin, J.A., Maehama, T., Dixon, J.E., Donner, D.B. (2001) The PTEN tumor suppressor protein inhibits tumor necrosis factor-induced nuclear factor kappa B activity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **276**, 27740-27744.

Gutierrez-Punte, Y., Zapata-Benavides, P., Tari, A. M., Lopez-Berestein, G. (2001) Bcl-2related antisense therapy. *Seminars in Oncology* **29**, 71-76.

Guttridge, D.C., Albanese, C., Reuther, J. Y., Pestell, R. G., Baldwin, A. S. (1999) NFkappa B controls cell growth and differentiation through transcriptional regulation of cyclin D1. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **19**, 5785-5799.

Han, S.Y., Kato, H., Kato, S., Suzuki, T., Shibata, H., Ishii, S., Shiiba, K., Matsuno, S., Kanamaru, R., Ishioka, C. (2000) Functional evaluation of PTEN missense mutations using in vitro phosphoinositide phosphatase assay. *Cancer Research* **60**, 3147-3151.

Hanahan, D., Weinberg, R.A. (2000) The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 100, 57-70.

Harada, H., Becknell, B., Wilm, M., Mann, M., Huang, L.J.S., Taylor, S.S., Scott, J.D., Korsmeyer, S.J. (1999) Phosphorylation and inactivation of BAD by mitochondriaanchored protein kinase A. *Molecular Cell* **3**, 413-422.

Harada, H., Andersen, J.S., Mann, M., Terada, N., Korsmeyer, S.J. (2001) p70S6 kinase signals cell survival as well as growth, inactivating the pro-apoptotic molecule BAD. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **98**, 9666-9670.

Harper, J.W., Adams, P.D. (2001) Cyclin-dependent kinases. *Chemical Reviews* 101, 2511-2526.

Harris, J.R., Lippman, M. E., Veronesi, U., Willet, W. (1992) Breast cancer (parts 1-2). *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 382-398.

Hawkins, P.T., Anderson, K. E., Stephens, L. R. (1998) Signalling via phosphoinositide-3kinases. Volume 2001 Society for Endocrinology (web-based). He, Y.H., Smale, M.H.E., Schut, H.A.J. (1997) Chemopreventive properties of indole-3carbinol (I3C): Inhibition of DNA adduct formation of the dietary carcinogen, 2-amino-1methyl-6-phenylimidazo 4,5-b pyridine (PhIP), in female F344 rats. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, 42-51.

Heaney, R.K., Fenwick, G. R. (1995) Natural toxins and protective factors in brassica species, including rapeseed. *Natural Toxins* **3**, 233-237.

Hedge, P., Qi. R., Abernathy, K., Gay, C., Dharap, S., Gaspard, R., Hughes, J. E., Snesrud, E., Lee, N., Quackenbush, J. (2000) A concise guide to cDNA microarray analysis. *Biotechniques* **29**, 548-562.

Heiss, E., Herhaus, C., Klimo, K., Bartsch, H., Gerhauser, C. (2001) Nuclear factor kappa B is a molecular target for sulforaphane-mediated anti-inflammatory mechanisms. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **276**, 32008-32015.

Hermanto, U., Zong, C.S., Wang, L.H. (2001) ErbB2-overexpressing human mammary carcinoma cells display an increased requirement for the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase signaling pathway in anchorage-independent growth. *Oncogene* **20**, 7551-7562.

Hickman, E.S., Moroni, M.C., Helin, K. (2002) The role of p53 and pRB in apoptosis and cancer. *Current Opinion in Genetics & Development* **12**, 60-66.

Hilakivi-Clarke, L., Cabanes, A., Olivo, S., Kerr, L., Bouker, K.B., Clarke, R. (2002) Do estrogens always increase breast cancer risk? *Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* **80**, 163-174.

Hinz, M., Krappmann, D., Eichten, A., Heder, A., Scheidereit, C., Strauss, M. (1999) NFkappa B function in growth control: Regulation of cyclin D1 expression and G(0)G(1)-to-S-Phase transition. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **19**, 2690-2698. Hofer-Warbinek, R., Schmid, J.A., Stehlik, C., Binder, B.R., Lipp, J., de Martin, R. (2000) Activation of NF-kappa B by XIAP, the X chromosome-linked inhibitor of apoptosis, in endothelial cells involves TAK1. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **275**, 22064-22068.

Hollmann, C.A., Kittrell, F. S., Medina, D., Butel, J. S. (2001) Wnt-1 and int-2 mammary oncogene effects on the beta-catenin pathway in immortalised mouse mammary epithelial cells are not sufficient for tumorigenesis. *Oncogene* **20**, 7645-7657.

Hong, C.B., Kim, H.A., Firestone, G.L., Bjeldanes, L.F. (2002) 3,3 '-Diindolylmethane (DIM) induces a G(1) cell cycle arrest in human breast cancer cells that is accompanied by Sp1- mediated activation of p21(WAF1/CIP1) expression. *Carcinogenesis* **23**, 1297-1305.

Hong, C., Firestone, G.L., Bjeldanes, L.F. (2002) Bcl-2 family-mediated apoptotic effects of 3,3 '- diindolylmethane (DIM) in human breast cancer cells. *Biochemical Pharmacology* 63, 1085-1097.

Hortobagyi, G.N. (1998) Treatment of breast cancer. The New England Journal of Medicine 339, 974-984.

Howells, L.M., Gallacher-Horley, B., Houghton, C.E., Manson, M.M., Hudson, E.A. (2002) Indole-3-carbinol inhibits protein kinase B/Akt and induces apoptosis in the human breast tumor cell line MDA MB468 but not in the nontumorigenic HBL100 line. *Molecular Cancer Therapeutics* **1**, 1161-1172.

Hudson, E.A., Dinh, P.A., Kokubun, T., Simmonds, M.S.J., Gescher, A. (2000) Characterization of potentially chemopreventive phenols in extracts of brown rice that inhibit the growth of human breast and colon cancer cells. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention* **9**, 1163-1170.

Huels, C., Muellner, S., Meyer, H.E., Cahill, D.J. (2002) The impact of protein biochips and microarrays on the drug development process. *Drug Discovery Today* 7, S119-S124.

Hulit, J., Lee, R.J., Russell, R.G., Pestell, R.G. (2002) ErbB-2-induced mammary tumor growth: the role of cyclin D1 and p27Kip1. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **64**, 827-836.

Hur, G. M., Lewis, J., Yang, Q., Lin, Y., Kakano, H., Nedosparov, S., Liu, Z-G. (2003) The death domain kinase RIP has an essential role in DNA damage-induced NF-kappaB activation. *Genes and Development* **17**(7) 873-882.

Hyun, T., Yam, A., Pece, S., Xie, X.Z., Zhang, J., Miki, T., Gutkind, J.S., Li, W.Q. (2000) Loss of PTEN expression leading to high Akt activation in human multiple myelomas. *Blood* **96**, 3560-3568.

Ignatoski, K.M.W., Maehama, T., Markwart, S.M., Dixon, J.E., Livant, D.L., Ethier, S.P. (2000) ERBB-2 overexpression confers PI 3 kinase-dependent invasion capacity on human mammary epithelial cells. *British Journal of Cancer* **82**, 666-674.

Igney, F.H., Krammer, P. H. (2002) Death and anti-death: Tumour resistance to apoptosis. *Nature Reviews Cancer* **2**, 277-288.

Iijima, Y., Laser, M., Shiraishi, H., Willey, C.D., Sundaravadivel, B., Xu, L., McDermott, P.J., Kuppuswamy, D. (2002) c-Raf/MEK/ERK pathway controls protein kinase C-mediated p70S6K activation in adult cardiac muscle cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **277**, 23065-23075.

Ingram, C., Geradts, J. (1998) Cell cycle deregulation in carcinomas of the breast. Laboratory Investigation 78, 20.

Ireson, C., Orr, S., Jones, D.J.L., Verschoyle, R., Lim, C.K., Luo, J.L., Howells, L., Plummer, S., Jukes, R., Williams, M., Steward, W.P., Gescher, A. (2001) Characterization of metabolites of the chemopreventive agent curcumin in human and rat hepatocytes and in the rat in vivo, and evaluation of their ability to inhibit phorbol ester-induced prostaglandin E-2 production. *Cancer Research* **61**, 1058-1064.

Ito, N., Tsuda, H., Inoue, T., Tagawa, Y., Aoki, T., Uwagawa, S., Kagawa, M., Ogiso, T., Masui, T. (1988) Enhancing effect of various hepatocarcinogens on the induction of preneoplastic glutathione-S-transferase placental form positive foci in rats: A new approach for a medium term bioassay system. *Carcinogenesis* **9**, 387-394.

Ito, N., Tatematsu, M., Hasegawa, R., Tsuda, H. (1989) Medium-term bioassay system for detection of carcinogens and modifiers of hepatocarcinogenesis utilising GST-P positive focus as an endpoint biomarker. *Toxicology and Pathology* **17**.

Jackson, J.G., Kreisberg, J.I., Koterba, A.P., Yee, D., Brattain, M. (2000) Phosphorylation and nuclear exclusion of the forkhead transcription factor FKHR after epidermal growth factor treatment in human breast cancer cells. *Oncogene* **19**, 4574-4581.

Jaruga, E., Salvioli, S., Dobrucki, J., Chrul, S., Bandorowicz-Pikula, J., Sikora, E., Franceschi, C., Cossarizza, A., Bartosz, G. (1998) Apoptosis-like, reversible changes in plasma membrane asymmetry and permeability, and transient modifications in mitochondrial membrane potential induced by curcumin in rat thymocytes. *Febs Letters* **433**, 287-293.

Jellinck, P.H., Forkert, P.G., Riddick, D.S., Okey, A.B., Michnovicz, J.J., Bradlow, H.L. (1993) Ah receptor-binding properties of indole carbinols and induction of hepatic estradiol hydroxylation. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **45**, 1129-1136.

Jimenez, C., Hernandez, C., Pimental, B., Carrera, A.C. (2002) The p85 regulatory subunit controls sequential activation of phosphoinositide 3-kinase by Tyr kinases and Ras. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **277**, 41556-41562.

Jirmanova, L., Afanassieff, M., Gobert-Gosse, S., Markossian, S., Savatier, P. (2002) Differential contributions of ERK and PI3-kinase to the regulation of cyclin D1 expression and to the control of the G1/S transition in mouse embryonic stem cells. *Oncogene* **21**, 5515-5528.

Jones, S.M., Kazlauskas, A. (2001) Growth factor-dependent signaling and cell cycle progression. *Chemical Reviews* **101**, 2413-2423.

Kanamori, Y., Kigawa, J., Itamochi, H., Shimada, M., Takahashi, M., Kamazawa, S., Sato, S., Akeshima, R., Terakawa, N. (2001) Correlation between loss of PTEN expression and Akt phosphorylation in endometrial carcinoma. *Clinical Cancer Research* **7**, 892-895.

Kandel, E.S., Hay, N. (2000) The regulation and activities of the multifunctional serine/threonine kinase Akt/PKB. *Experimental Cell Research* **254**, 196-196.

Karin, M., Cao, Y., Greten, F. R., Li, Z-W. (2002) NF-kB in cancer: From innocent bystander to major culprit. *Nature Reviews Cancer* **2**, 301-310.

Karin, M., Lin, A. (2002) NF-kappa B at the crossroads of life and death. *Nature Immunology* 3, 221-227.

Karuppu, D., Kalus, A., Simpson, E., Clyne, C. (2002) Aromatase and prostaglandin interrelationships in breast adipose tissue: significance for breast cancer development. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* **76**, 103-109.

Kassie, F., Uhl, M., Rabot, S., Grasl-Kraupp, B., Verkerk, R., Kundi, M., Chabicovsky, M., Schulte-Hermann, R., Knasmuller, S. (2003) Chemoprevention of 2-amino-3methylimidazo 4,5-f quinoline (IQ)-induced colonic and hepatic preneoplastic lesions in the F344 rat by cruciferous vegetables administered simultaneously with the carcinogen. *Carcinogenesis* 24, 255-261.

Katchamart, S., Stresser, D.M., Dehal, S.S., Kupfer, D., Williams, D.E. (2000) Concurrent flavin-containing monooxygenase down-regulation and cytochrome P-450 induction by dietary indoles in rat: Implications for drug-drug interaction. *Drug Metabolism and Disposition* **28**, 930-936.

Katchamart, S., Williams, D.E. (2001) Indole-3-carbinol modulation of hepatic monooxygenases CYP1A1, CYP1A2 and FMO1 in guinea pig, mouse and rabbit. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology C-Toxicology and Pharmacology* **129**, 377-384.

Katdare, M., Osborne, M.P., Telang, N.T. (1998) Inhibition of aberrant proliferation and induction of apoptosis in pre-neoplastic human mammary epithelial cells by natural phytochemicals. *Oncology Reports* **5**, 311-315.

Katdare, M., Osborne, M., Telang, N.T. (2002) Soy isoflavone genistein modulates cell cycle progression and induces apoptosis in HER-2/neu oncogene expressing human breast epithelial cells. *International Journal of Oncology* **21**, 809-815.

Katoh, M. (2003) Expression and regulation of WNT1 in human cancer: Up- regulation of WNT1 by beta-estradiol in MCF-7 cells. *International Journal of Oncology* **22**, 209-212.

Kim, D.J., Lee, K. K., Han, B. S., Ahn, B., Bae, J. H., Jang. J. J. (1984) Biphasic modifying effect of indole-3-carbinol on diethylnitrosamine-induced preneoplastic GST-P positive liver foci in Spague-Dawley rats. *Japanese Journal of Cancer Research* **85**, 578-583.

Kim, D.J., Han, B.S., Ahn, B., Hasegawa, R., Shirai, T., Ito, N., Tsuda, H. (1997) Enhancement by indole-3-carbinol of liver and thyroid gland neoplastic development in a rat medium-term multiorgan carcinogenesis model. *Carcinogenesis* **18**, 377-381.

Kim, A.H., Khursigara, G., Sun, X., Franke, T.F., Chao, M.V. (2001) Akt phosphorylates and negatively regulates apoptosis signal- regulating kinase 1. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **21**, 893-901.

Kim, S., Jee, K., Kim, D., Koh, H., Chung, J. (2001) Cyclic AMP inhibits Akt activity by blocking the membrane localization of PDK1. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **276**, 12864-12870.

Kim, D.W., Lee, K. S., Kim, M. K., Cho, Y-H., Lee, C-H. (2001) Inhibitory mechanisms of cell cycle regulation induced by indole-3-carbinol in hepatocellular carcinoma HEPG2 cells. *Korean Journal of Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* **29**, 181-185.

Kirikoshi, H., Katoh, M. (2002) Expression and regulation of WNT10B in human cancer: Up- regulation of WNT10B in MCF-7 cells by beta-estradiol and down- regulation of WNT10B in NT2 cells by retinoic acid. *International Journal of Molecular Medicine* **10**, 507-511. Kitazawa, M., Nakano, T., Chuujou, H., Shiojiri, E., Iwasaki, K., Sakamoto, K. (2002) Intracellular redox regulation by a cystine derivative suppresses UV-induced NF-kappa B activation. *FEBS Letters* **526**, 106-110.

Kops, G., Burgering, B.M.T. (1999) Forkhead transcription factors: new insights into protein kinase B (c-akt) signaling. *Journal of Molecular Medicine* 77, 656-665.

Koul, D., Yao, Y.X., Abbruzzese, J.L., Yung, W.K.A., Reddy, S.A.G. (2001) Tumor suppressor MMAC/PTEN inhibits cytokine-induced NF kappa B activation without interfering with the I kappa B degradation pathway. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **276**, 11402-11408.

Krajewski, S., Krajewska, M., Turner, B.C., Pratt, C., Howard, B., Zapata, J.M., Frenkel, V., Robertson, S., Ionov, Y., Yamamoto, H., Perucho, M., Takayama, S., Reed, J.C. (1999) Prognostic significance of apoptosis regulators in breast cancer. *Endocrine-Related Cancer* 6, 29-40.

Krasilnikov, M.A. (2000) Phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase dependent pathways: the role in control of cell growth, survival, and malignant transformation. *Biochemistry-Moscow* **65**, 59-67.

Krauss, G. (2001) Biochemistry of Signal Transduction and Regulation. Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH.

Kumar, R., Vadlamudi, R.K., Adam, L. (2000) Apoptosis in the mammary gland and cancer. *Endocrine-Related Cancer* 7, 257-269.

Kurland, J.F., Kodym, R., Story, M.D., Spurgers, K.B., McDonnell, T.J., Meyn, R.E. (2001) NF-kappa B1 (p50) homodimers contribute to transcription of the bcl-2 oncogene. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **276**, 45380-45386.

LaCasse, E.C., Baird, S., Korneluk, R.G., MacKenzie, A.E. (1998) The inhibitors of apoptosis (IAPs) and their emerging role in cancer. *Oncogene* 17, 3247-3259.

Laden, F., Hunter, D.J. (1998) Environmental risk factors and female breast cancer. *Annual Review of Public Health* **19**, 101-123.

Landberg, G., Roos, G. (1997) The cell cycle in breast cancer. APMIS 105, 575-589.

Larsen-Su, S.A., Williams, D.E. (2001) Transplacental exposure to indole-3-carbinol induces sex- specific expression of CYP1A1 and CYP1B1 in the liver of Fischer 344 neonatal rats. *Toxicological Sciences* 64, 162-168.

Lazebnik, Y. (1998) Caspase phosphorylation, cell death and species variability. *Science* **287**, 1363.

Leong, H.Y., Firestone, G.L., Bjeldanes, L.F. (2001) Cytostatic effects of 3,3'diindolylmethane in human endometrial cancer cells result from an estrogen receptormediated increase in transforming growth factor-alpha expression. *Carcinogenesis* 22, 1809-1817.

Levkau, B., Garton, K.J., Ferri, N., Kloke, K., Nofer, J.R., Baba, H.A., Raines, E.W., Breithardt, G. (2001) XIAP induces cell-cycle arrest and activates nuclear factor- kappa B - New survival pathways disabled by caspase-mediated cleavage during apoptosis of human endothelial cells. *Circulation Research* **88**, 282-290.

Li, J., Yen, C., Liaw, D., Podsypanina, K., Bose, S., Wang, S.I., Puc, J., Miliaresis, C., Rodgers, L., McCombie, R., Bigner, S.H., Giovanella, B.C., Ittmann, M., Tycko, B., Hibshoosh, H., Wigler, M.H., Parsons, R. (1997) PTEN, a putative protein tyrosine phosphatase gene mutated in human brain, breast, and prostate cancer. *Science* **275**, 1943-1947.

Li, J., Simpson, L., Takahashi, M., Miliaresis, C., Myers, M.P., Tonks, N., Parsons, R. (1998) The PTEN/MMAC1 tumor suppressor induces cell death that is rescued by the AKT/protein kinase B oncogene. *Cancer Research* **58**, 5667-5672.

Li, N., Chen, X.X., Liao, J., Yang, G.Y., Wang, S., Josephson, Y., Han, C., Chen, J.S., Huang, M.T., Yang, C.S. (2002) Inhibition of 7,12-dimethylbenz[a]anthracene (DMBA)-

induced oral carcinogenesis in hamsters by tea and curcumin. *Carcinogenesis* 23, 1307-1313.

Lilja, J.F., Wu, D., Reynolds, R. K., Lin, J. (2001) Growth suppression activity of the PTEN tumour suppressor gene in human endometrial cancer cells. *Anticancer Research* **21**, 1969-1974.

Lipponen, P., Aaltomaa, S., Kosma, V.M., Syrjanen, K. (1994) Apoptosis in breast-cancer as related to histopathological characteristics and prognosis. *European Journal of Cancer* **30A**, 2068-2073.

Lipponen, P. (1999) Apoptosis in breast cancer: relationship with other pathological parameters. *Endocrine-Related Cancer* **6**, 13-16.

Liu, H., Wormke, M., Safe, S.H., Bjeldanes, L.F. (1994) Indolo 3,2-B carbazole - a dietaryderived factor that exhibits both antiestrogenic and estrogenic activity. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* **86**, 1758-1765.

Liu, A.X., Testa, J.R., Hamilton, T.C., Jove, R., Nicosia, S.V., Cheng, J.Q. (1998) AKT2, a member of the protein kinase B family, is activated by growth factors, v-Ha-ras, and v-src through phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase in human ovarian epithelial cancer cells. *Cancer Research* **58**, 2973-2977.

Liu, W., Li, J.P., Roth, R.A. (1999) Heregulin regulation of Akt/protein kinase B in breast cancer cells. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* **261**, 897-903.

Loden, M., Nielsen, N.H., Roos, G., Emdin, S.O., Landberg, G. (1999) Cyclin E dependent kinase activity in human breast cancer in relation to cyclin E, p27 and p21 expression and retinoblastoma protein phosphorylation. *Oncogene* **18**, 2557-2566.

Lu, K., Shih, C., Teicher, B.A. (2000) Expression of pRB, cyclin/cyclin-dependent kinases and E2F1/DP-1 in human tumor lines in cell culture and in xenograft tissues and response to cell cycle agents. *Cancer Chemotherapy and Pharmacology* **46**, 293-304.

MaClouf, J., Grassi, J., Pradelles, P. (1987) Development of enzyme-immunoassay techniques for the measurement of eicosanoids. *Prostaglandin and Lipid Metabolism in Radiation Injury*, 355-364.

Madrid, L.V., Wang, C.Y., Guttridge, D.C., Schottelius, A.J.G., Baldwin, A.S., Mayo, M.W. (2000) Akt suppresses apoptosis by stimulating the transactivation potential of the RelA/p65 subunit of NF-kappa B. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **20**, 1626-1638.

Madrid, L.V., Mayo, M.W., Reuther, J.Y., Baldwin, A.S. (2001) Akt stimulates the transactivation potential of the RelA/p65 subunit of NF-kappa B through utilization of the I kappa B kinase and activation of the mitogen-activated protein kinase p38. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **276**, 18934-18940.

Malloy, V.L., Bradlow, H.L., Orentreich, N. (1997) Interaction between a semisynthetic diet and indole-3-carbinol on mammary tumor incidence in Balb/cfC3H mice. *Anticancer Research* 17, 4333-4337.

Manson, M. M., Ball, H. W. L., Barrett, M. C., Clarke, H. L., Judah, D. J., Williamson, G., Neal, G. N. (1997) Mechanism of action of dietary chemopreventive agents in rat liver: induction of phase I and II drug metabolizing enzymes and aflatoxin B1 metabolism. *Carcinogenesis* **18**(9) 1729-1738.

Manson, M.M., Hudson, E.A., Ball, H.W.L., Barrett, M.C., Clark, H.L., Judah, D.J., Verschoyle, R.D., Neal, G.E. (1998) Chemoprevention of aflatoxin B-1-induced carcinogenesis by indole-3-carbinol in rat liver - predicting the outcome using early biomarkers. *Carcinogenesis* **19**, 1829-1836.

Manson, M.M., Gescher, A., Hudson, E.A., Plummer, S.M., Squires, M.S., Prigent, S.A. (2000) Blocking and suppressing mechanisms of chemoprevention by dietary constituents. *Toxicology Letters* **112**, 499-505.

Martelli, A.M., Manzoli, L., Faenza, I., Bortul, R., Billi, A.M., Cocco, L. (2002) Nuclear inositol lipid signaling and its potential involvement in malignant transformation. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta-Reviews on Cancer* **1603**, 11-17.

Mayo, M.W., Wang, C.Y., Cogswell, P.C., RogersGraham, K.S., Lowe, S.W., Der, C.J., Baldwin, A.S. (1997) Requirement of NF-kappa B activation to suppress p53- independent apoptosis induced by oncogenic Ras. *Science* **278**, 1812-1815.

Mayo, M.W., Madrid, L.V., Westerheide, S.D., Jones, D.R., Yuan, X.J., Baldwin, A.S., Whang, Y.E. (2002) PTEN blocks tumor necrosis factor-induced NF-kappa B-dependent transcription by inhibiting the transactivation potential of the p65 subunit. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **277**, 11116-11125.

McAlindon, T.E., Gulin, J., Chen, T., Klug, T., Lahita, R., Nuite, M. (2001) Indole-3carbinol in women with SLE: effect on estrogen metabolism and disease activity. *Lupus* **10**, 779-783.

McEleny, K.R., Watson, R.W.G., Coffey, R.N.T., O'Neill, A.J., Fitzpatrick, J.M. (2002) Inhibitors of apoptosis proteins in prostate cancer cell lines. *Prostate* **51**, 133-140.

McMenamin, M.E., Soung, P., Perera, S., Kaplan, I., Loda, M., Sellers, W.R. (1999) Loss of PTEN expression in paraffin-embedded primary prostate cancer correlates with high gleason score and advanced stage. *Cancer Research* **59**, 4291-4296.

Meier, R., Alessi, D. R., Cron, P., Andjelkovic, M., Hemmings, B. A. (1997) Mitogenic activation, phosphorylation and nuclear translocation of protein kinase B beta. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **272**, 30491-30497.

Mende, I., Malstrom, S., Tsichlis, P.N., Vogt, P.K., Aoki, M. (2001) Oncogenic transformation induced by membrane-targeted Akt2 and Akt3. *Oncogene* **20**, 4419-4423.

Meng, Q.H., Goldberg, I.D., Rosen, E.M., Fan, S.J. (2000a) Inhibitory effects of indole-3carbinol on invasion and migration in human breast cancer cells. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* **63**, 147-152.

Meng, Q.H., Qi, M., Chen, D.Z., Yuan, R.Q., Goldberg, I.D., Rosen, E.M., Auborn, K., Fan, S.J. (2000b) Suppression of breast cancer invasion and migration by indole-3-

carbinol: associated with up-regulation of BRCA1 and E- cadherin/catenin complexes. *Journal of Molecular Medicine* **78**, 155-165.

Meng, Q.H., Yuan, F., Goldberg, I.D., Rosen, E.M., Auborn, K., Fan, S.J. (2000c) Indole-3-carbinol is a negative regulator of estrogen receptor-alpha signaling in human tumor cells. *Journal of Nutrition* **130**, 2927-2931.

Meng, F.Y., Liu, L., Chin, P.C., D'Mello, S.R. (2002) Akt is a downstream target of NF-kappa B. Journal of Biological Chemistry 277, 29674-29680.

Mercatante, D.R., Mohler, J. L., Kole. R. (2002) Cellular response to an antisense shift of bcl-x pe-mRNA splicing and antineoplastic agents. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277, 49374-49382.

Michnovicz, J.J. (1998) Increased estrogen 2-hydroxylation in obese women using oral indole-3-carbinol. *International Journal of Obesity* **22**, 227-229.

Moelling, K., Schad, K., Bosse, M., Zimmermann, S., Schweneker, M. (2002) Regulation of Raf-Akt cross-talk. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **277**, 31099-31106.

Mograbi, B., Bocciardi, R., Bourget, I., Busca, R., Rochet, N., Farahi-Far, D., Juhel, T., Rossi, B. (2001) Glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor-stimulated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase and Akt activities exert opposing effects on the ERK pathway - Importance for the rescue of neuroectodermic cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **276**, 45307-45319.

Monick, M.M., Robeff, P.K., Butler, N.S., Flaherty, D.M., Carter, A.B., Peterson, M.W., Hunninghake, G.W. (2002) Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activity negatively regulates stability of cyclooxygenase 2 mRNA. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **277**, 32992-33000.

Morad, M.A., Hammoudah, S. F. Dawoud, H. J. (1998) The expression of c-fos protein in human breast cancer. *Cancer Molecular Biology* **5**, 1171-1179.

Morin, P.J. (1999) Beta-catenin signaling and cancer. BioEssays 21, 1021-1030.

Mousses, S., Kallioniemi, A., Kauraniemi, P., Elkahloun, A., Kallioniemi, O.P. (2002) Clinical and functional target validation using tissue and cell microarrays. *Current Opinion in Chemical Biology* **6**, 97-101.

Muise-Helmericks, R.C., Grimes, H. L., Bellacosa, A., Malstrom, S. E., Tsichlis, P. N., Rosen, N. (1998) Cyclin D expression is controlled post-transcriptionally via a phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt-dependent pathay. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **273**, 29864-29872.

Murillo, G., Mehta, R.G. (2001) Cruciferous vegetables and cancer prevention. *Nutrition* and Cancer 41, 17-28.

Murray, G.I. (2001) Matrix metalloproteinases: a multifunctional group of molecules. *Journal of Pathology* **195**, 135-137.

Nagata, C., Shimizu, H. (1996) Risk factors for breast cancer: findings from comparative studies on Japanese in Japan, Japanese and whites in the United States. *Gann Monograph on Cancer Research* **44**, 51-57.

Nakamura, T., Hamada, F., Ishidate, T., Anai, K., Kawahara, K., Toyoshima, K., Akiyama, T. (1998) Axin, an inhibitor of the Wnt signalling pathway, interacts with beta-catenin, GSK-3 beta and APC and reduces the beta-catenin level. *Genes to Cells* **3**, 395-403.

Nakamura, N., Ramaswamy, S., Vazquez, F., Signoretti, S., Loda, M., Sellers, W.R. (2000) Forkhead transcription factors are critical effectors of cell death and cell cycle arrest downstream of PTEN. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **20**, 8969-8982.

Nakatani, K., Thompson, D.A., Barthel, A., Sakaue, H., Liu, W., Weigel, R.J., Roth, R.A. (1999) Up-regulation of Akt3 in estrogen receptor-deficient breast cancers and androgenindependent prostate cancer lines. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **274**, 21528-21532.

Nakshatri, H., BhatNakshatri, P., Martin, D.A., Goulet, R.J., Sledge, G.W. (1997) Constitutive activation of NF-kappa B during progression of breast cancer to hormoneindependent growth. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **17**, 3629-3639. Neri, L.M., Borgatti, P., Capitani, S., Martelli, A. M. (2002) The nuclear phosphoinositide 3-kinase/AKT pathway. A new second messenger system. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta-Molecular Cell Biology of Lipids* **1584**, 73-80.

Neve, R.M., Sutterluty, H., Pullen, N., Lane, H.A., Daly, J.M., Krek, W., Hynes, N.E. (2000) Effects of oncogenic ErbB2 on G1 cell cycle regulators in breast tumour cells. *Oncogene* **19**, 1647-1656.

Neve, R.M., Holbro, T., Hynes, N.E. (2002) Distinct roles for phosphoinositide 3-kinase, mitogen-activated protein kinase and p38 MAPK in mediating cell cycle progression of breast cancer cells. *Oncogene* **21**, 4567-4576.

Newton, T.R., Patel, N.M., Bhat-Nakshatri, P., Stauss, C.R., Goulet, R.J., Nakashatri, H. (1999) Negative regulation of transactivation function but not DNA binding of NF-KB and AP-1 by I kappa B beta 1 in breast cancer cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 274, 18827-18835.

Nguyen, L.Q., Jameson, J. L. (1998) The Cell Cycle. In *Principles of Molecular Medicine* (J. L. Jameson, ed) Humana Press Inc.

Nho, C.W., Jeffery, E. (2001) The synergistic upregulation of phase II detoxification enzymes by glucosinolate breakdown products in cruciferous vegetables. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology* **174**, 146-152.

Nicholson, K.M., Anderson, N.G. (2002) The protein kinase B/Akt signalling pathway in human malignancy. *Cellular Signalling* 14, 381-395.

Niwa, T., Swaneck, G., Bradlow, H.L. (1994) Alterations in estradiol metabolism in MCF-7 cells induced by treatment with indole-3-carbinol and related-compounds. *Steroids* **59**, 523-527. Nixon, J.E., Hendricks, J.D., Pawlowski, N.E., Pereira, C.B., Sinnhuber, R.O., Bailey, G.S. (1984) Inhibition of Aflatoxin-B1 Carcinogenesis in Rainbow-Trout by Flavone and Indole Compounds. *Carcinogenesis* **5**, 615-619.

Nunez, G., Benedict, M.A., Hu, Y.M., Inohara, N. (1998) Caspases: the proteases of the apoptotic pathway. *Oncogene* **17**, 3237-3245.

Nylandsted, J., Brand, K., Jaatela, M. (2000) Heat shock protein 70 is required for the survival of cancer cells. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* **926**, 122-125.

Oganesian, A., Hendricks, J.D., Wiiliams, D.E. (1997) Long term dietary indole-3-carbinol inhibits diethylnitrosamine-initiated hepatocarcinogenesis in the infant mouse model. *Cancer Letters* **118**, 87-94.

Oganesian, A., Hendricks, J.D., Pereira, C.B., Orner, G.A., Bailey, G.S., Williams, D.E. (1999) Potency of dietary indole-3-carbinol as a promoter of aflatoxin B-1-initiated hepatocarcinogenesis: results from a 9000 animal tumor study. *Carcinogenesis* **20**, 453-458.

Okano, J., Gaslightwala, I., Birnbaum, M.J., Rustgi, A.K., Nakagawa, H. (2000) Akt/protein kinase B isoforms are differentially regulated by epidermal growth factor stimulation. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **275**, 30934-30942.

Okkenhaug, K., Vanhaesebroeck, B. (2001) New responsibilities for the PI3K regulatory subunit p85alpha. *Science: Signal Transduction Knowledge Environment*.

Oliveria, S.A., Christos, P.J., Berwick, M. (1997) The role of epidemiology in cancer prevention. *Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine* **216**, 142-150.

Ormerod, M.G. (1990) Flow Cytometry: A practical approach. Oxford University Press.

Ortega, S., Malumbres, M., Barbacid, M. (2002) Cyclin D-dependent kinases, INK4 inhibitors and cancer. *Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta-Reviews on Cancer* **1602**, 73-87.

Osborne, M.P. (1999) Chemoprevention of breast cancer. Surgical Clinics of North America 79, 1207-1221.

Ozes, O.N., Mayo, L.D., Gustin, J.A., Pfeffer, S.R., Pfeffer, L.M., Donner, D.B. (1999) NF-kappa B activation by tumour necrosis factor requires the Akt serine-threonine kinase. *Nature* **401**, 82-85.

Page, C., Huang, M., Jin, X.H., Cho, K., Lilja, J., Reynolds, R.K., Lin, J.Y. (2000) Elevated phosphorylation of AKT and Stat3 in prostate, breast, and cervical cancer cells. *International Journal of Oncology* **17**, 23-28.

Pap, M., Cooper, G.M. (1998) Role of glycogen synthase kinase-3 in the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt cell survival pathway. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **273**, 19929-19932.

Parrett, M.L., Harris, R.E., Joarder, F.S., Ross, M.S., Clausen, K.P., Robertson, F.M. (1997) Cyclooxygenase-2 gene expression in human breast cancer. *International Journal of Oncology* **10**, 503-507.

Parton, M., Dowsett, M., Smith, I. (2001) Studies of apoptosis in breast cancer. British Medical Journal 322, 1528-1532.

Patrick, L. (2000) Beta carotene: The controversy continues. *Alternative Medicine Review* 5, 530-545.

Pence, B.C., Buddingh, F., Yang, S.P. (1986) Multiple dietary factors in the enhancement of dimethylhydrazine carcinogenesis - main effect of indole-3- carbinol. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* **77**, 269-276.

Perez-Tenorio, G., Stal, O. (2002) Activation of AKT/PKB in breast cancer predicts a worse outcome among endocrine treated patients. *British Journal of Cancer* **86**, 540-545. Perkins, N.D. (2000) The Rel/NF-kappa B family: friend and foe. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* **25**, 434-440.

Perou, C.M., Sorlie, T., Eisen, M.B., van de Rijn, M., Jeffrey, S.S., Rees, C.A., Pollack, J.R., Ross, D.T., Johnsen, H., Aksien, L.A., Fluge, O., Pergamenschikov, A., Williams, C., Zhu, S.X., Lonning, P.E., Borresen-Dale, A.L., Brown, P.O., Botstein, D. (2000) Molecular portraits of human breast tumours. *Nature* **406**, 747-752.

Perren, A., Weng, L.P., Boag, A.H., Ziebold, U., Thakore, K., Dahia, P.L.M., Komminoth,
P., Lees, J.A., Mulligan, L.M., Mutter, G.L., Eng, C. (1999) Immunohistochemical evidence of loss of PTEN expression in primary ductal adenocarcinomas of the breast. *American Journal of Pathology* 155, 1253-1260.

Persad, S., Attwell, S., Gray, V., Mawji, N., Deng, J.T., Leung, D., Yan, J., Sanghera, J., Walsh, M.P., Dedhar, S. (2001) Regulation of protein kinase B/Akt-serine 473 phosphorylation by integrin-linked kinase - Critical roles for kinase activity and amino acids arginine 211 and serine 343. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **276**, 27462-27469.

Petrocelli, T., Slingerland, J.M. (2001) PTEN deficiency: a role in mammary carcinogenesis. *Breast Cancer Research* **3**, 356-360.

Phillips, W.A., St Clair, F., Munday, A.D., Thomas, R.J.S., Mitchell, C.A. (1998) Increased levels of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activity in colorectal tumors. *Cancer* **83**, 41-47.

Pianetti, S., Arsura, M., Romieu-Mourez, R., Coffey, R.J., Sonenshein, G.E. (2001) Her-2/neu overexpression induces NF-kappa B via a PI3- kinase/Akt pathway involving calpain-mediated degradation of I kappa-B-alpha that can be inhibited by the tumor suppressor PTEN. *Oncogene* **20**, 1287-1299.

Plummer, S.M., Holloway, K.A., Manson, M.M., Munks, R.J.L., Kaptein, A., Farrow, S., Howells, L. (1999) Inhibition of cyclo-oxygenase 2 expression in colon cells by the chemopreventive agent curcumin involves inhibition of NF- kappa B activation via the NIK/IKK signalling complex. *Oncogene* **18**, 6013-6020.

Poggi, A., Zocchi, M. R., Carosio, R., Ferrero, E., Angelini, D. F., Galgani, S., Caramia, M. D., Bernargi, G., Borsellino, G., Battistini, L. (2002) Transendothelial migratory pathways

to V delta 1+TCR gamma delta+ and V delta 2+TCR gamma delta T lymphocytes from healthy donors and multiple sclerosis patients:involvement of phosphatidylinositol 3 kinase and calcium-dependent kinase II. *Journal of Immunology* **168**, 6071-6077.

Polyak, K. (2001) On the birth of breast cancer. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta-Reviews on Cancer* **1552**, 1-13.

Powell, B.L., van Staveren, I.L., Roosken, P., Grieu, F., Berns, E., Iacopetta, B. (2002) Associations between common polymorphisms in TP53 and p21WAF1/Cip1 and phenotypic features of breast cancer. *Carcinogenesis* **23**, 311-315.

Pozo-Guisado, E., Alvarez-Barrientos, A., Mulero-Navarro, S., Santiago-Josefat, B., Fernandez-Salguero, P. M. (2002) The antiproliferative activity of resveratrol results in apoptosis in MCF-7 but not in MDA-MB-231 human breast cancer cells: cell-specific alteration of the cell cycle. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **64**, 1375-1386.

Pryor, W.A., Stahl, W., Rock, C.L. (2000) Beta Carotene: From biochemistry to clinical trials. *Nutrition Reviews* 58, 39-53.

Pugazhenthi, S., Nesterova, A., Sable, C., Heidenreich, K.A., Boxer, L.M., Heasley, L.E., Reusch, J.E.B. (2000) Akt/protein kinase B up-regulates Bcl-2 expression through cAMP-response element-binding protein. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **275**, 10761-10766.

Rahman, K.M.W., Aranha, O., Glazyrin, A., Chinni, S.R., Sarkar, F.H. (2000) Translocation of Bax to mitochondria induces apoptotic cell death in indole-3-carbinol (I3C) treated breast cancer cells. *Oncogene* **19**, 5764-5771.

Reen, R.K., Cadwallader, A., Perdew, G.H. (2002) The subdomains of the transactivation domain of the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) inhibit AhR and estrogen receptor transcriptional activity. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics* **408**, 93-102.

Resjo, S., Goransson, O., Harndahl, L., Zolnierowicz, S., Manganiello, V., Degerman, E. (2002) Protein phosphatase 2A is the main phosphatase involved in the regulation of protein kinase B in rat adipocytes. *Cellular Signalling* **14**, 231-238.

Revillion, F., Bonneterre, J., Peyrat, J.P. (1998) ERBB2 oncogene in human breast cancer and its clinical significance. *European Journal of Cancer* **34**, 791-808.

Rew, D.A. (2001) DNA microarray technology in cancer research. *European Journal of* Surgical Oncology 27, 504-508.

Rhodes, D.R., Miller, J.C., Haab, B.B., Furge, K.A. (2002) CIT: identification of differentially expressed clusters of genes from microarray data. *Bioinformatics* 18, 205-206.

Riby, J.E., Chang, G.H.F., Firestone, G.L., Bjeldanes, L.F. (2000a) Ligand-independent activation of estrogen receptor function by 3,3 '-diindolylmethane in human breast cancer cells. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **60**, 167-177.

Riby, J.E., Feng, C.L., Chang, Y.C., Schaldach, C.M., Firestone, G.L., Bjeldanes, L.F. (2000b) The major cyclic trimeric product of indole-3-carbinol is a strong agonist of the estrogen receptor signaling pathway. *Biochemistry* **39**, 910-918.

Risinger, J.I., Hayes, A.K., Berchuck, A., Barrett, J.C. (1997) PTEN/MMAC1 mutations in endometrial cancers. *Cancer Research* **57**, 4736-4738.

Ritter, C.L., Prigge, W.F., Reichert, M.A., Malejka-Giganti, D. (2001) Oxidations of 17 beta-estradiol and estrone and their interconversions catalyzed by liver, mammary gland and mammary tumor after acute and chronic treatment of rats with indole-3- carbinol or beta-naphthoflavone. *Canadian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology* **79**, 519-532.

Rokudai, S., Fujita, N., Hashimoto, Y., Tsuruo, T. (2000) Cleavage and inactivation of antiapoptotic Akt/PKB by caspases during apoptosis. *Journal of Cellular Physiology* **182**, 290-296.

Romashkova, J.A., Makarov, S.S. (1999) NF-kappa B is a target of AKT in anti-apoptotic PDGF signalling. *Nature* **401**, 86-90.

Rosen, C.A., Woodson, G.E., Thompson, J.W., Hengesteg, A.P., Bradlow, H.L. (1998) Preliminary results of the use of indole-3-carbinol for recurrent respiratory papillomatosis. *Otolaryngology-Head and Neck Surgery* **118**, 810-815.

Rossig, L., Jadidi, A. S., Urbich, C., Badorff, C., Zeiher, A. M., Dimmeler, S. (2001) Akt dependent phosphorylation of p21 Cip1 regulates PCNA binding and proliferation of endolthelial cells. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **21**, 5644-5657.

Ryan, K.M., Ernst, M.K., Rice, N.R., Vousden, K.H. (2000) Role of NF-kappa B in p53mediated programmed cell death. *Nature* **404**, 892-897.

Ryo, A., Liou, Y.C., Wulf, G., Nakamura, M., Lee, S.W., Lu, K.P. (2002) PIN1 is an E2F target gene essential for Neu/Ras-induced transformation of mammary epithelial cells. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* **22**, 5281-5295.

Salh, B., Marotta, A., Wagey, R., Sayed, M., Pelech, S. (2002) Dysregulation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase and downstream effectors in human breast cancer. *International Journal of Cancer* **98**, 148-154.

Sambrook, J., Russell, D. W. (2001). Molecular Cloning (Edition 3). Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.

Sanderson, M., Shu, X.O., Jin, F., Dai, Q., Ruan, Z., Gao, Y.T., Zheng, W. (2002) Weight at birth and adolescence and premenopausal breast cancer risk in a low-risk population. *British Journal of Cancer* **86**, 84-88.

Santen, R.J., Song, R.X., McPherson, R., Kumar, R., Adam, L., Jeng, M.H., Yue, W. (2002) The role of mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase in breast cancer. *Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* **80**, 239-256.

Sarkar, F.H., Li, Y.W. (2002) Mechanisms of cancer chemoprevention by soy isoflavone genistein. *Cancer and Metastasis Reviews* **21**, 265-280.

Scheid, M.P., Duronio, V. (1998) Dissociation of cytokine-induced phosphorylation of Bad and activation of PKB/Akt: Involvement of MEK upstream of Bad phosphorylation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **95**, 7439-7444.

Scheid, M.P., Woodgett, J.R. (2001) Phosphatidylinositol 3' kinase signaling in mammary tumorigenesis. *Journal of Mammary Gland Biology and Neoplasia* 6, 83-99.

Scheid, M.P., Huber, M., Damen, J.E., Hughes, M., Kang, V., Neilsen, P., Prestwich, G.D., Krystal, G., Duronio, V. (2002) Phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)P-3 is essential but not sufficient for protein kinase B (PKB) activation; phosphatidylinositol (3,4)P-2 is required for PKB phosphorylation at Ser-473 - Studies using cells from SH2-containing inositol-5-phosphatase knockout mice. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **277**, 9027-9035.

Shalon, D. (1998) Gene expression micro-arrays: A new tool for genomic research. *Pathologie Biologie* **46**, 107-109.

Shapiro, A.L., Maizel, J. V. (1969) Molecular weight estimation of polypeptides by SDSpolyacrylamide gel electrophoresis: further data concerning resolving power and general considerations. *Analytical Biochemistry* **29**, 505-514.

Sharma, P.M., Egawa, K., Huang, Y., Kruszyivska, Y., Olefsky, J.M. (1998) Potential role of PI3-kinase in insulin-induced AKT activation, MAPK and p70S6K phosphorylation, glucose transport, glycogen synthase activity and ras activation in 3T3 L1 adipocytes. *Diabetes* **47**, 1287.

Sharma, R.A., Manson, M.M., Gescher, A., Steward, W.P. (2001) Colorectal cancer chemoprevention: biochemical targets and clinical development of promising agents. *European Journal of Cancer* 37, 12-22.

Shayesteh, L., Lu, Y., Kuo, W-L., Baldocchi, R., Godfrey, T., Collins, C., Pinkel, D., Powell, B., Mills, G.B., Gray, J. W. (1999) PI3KCA is implicated as an oncogene in ovarian cancer. *Nature Genetics* **21**, 99-102.

Sherr, C.J. (1996) Cancer Cell Cycles. Science 274, 1672-1677.

Shertzer, H.G., Senft, A. P. (2001) The micronutrient indole-3-carbinol: implications for disease and chemoprevention. *Drug Metabolism and Drug Interactions* **17**(1-4) 159-188.

Sherwood, E.R., Van Dongen, J.L., Wood, C.G., Liao, S., Kozlowski, J.M., Lee, C. (1998) Epidermal growth factor receptor activation in androgen-independent but not androgenstimulated growth of human prostatic carcinoma cells. *British Journal of Cancer* **77**, 855-861.

Shi, W., Zhang, X.H., Pintilie, M., Ma, N., Miller, N., Banerjee, D., Tsao, M.S., Mak, T., Fyles, A., Liu, F.F. (2003) Dysregulated PTEN-PKB and negative receptor status in human breast cancer. *International Journal of Cancer* **104**, 195-203.

Shureiqi, I., Reddy, P., Brenner, D.E. (2000) Chemoprevention: general perspective. *Critical Reviews in Oncology Hematology* **33**, 157-167.

Siebenlist, U., Brown, K., Franzoso, G. (1995) NF kappa B: a mediator of pathogen and stress responses. Birkhauser Boston.

Silva, J., Silva, J.M., Dominguez, G., Garcia, J.M., Cantos, B., Rodriguez, R., Larrondo, F.J., Provencio, M., Espana, P., Bonilla, F. (2003) Concomitant expression of p16INK4a and p14ARF in primary breast cancer and analysis of inactivation mechanisms. *Journal of Pathology* **199**, 289-297.

Simpkins, S.B., Peiffer-Schneider, S., Mutch, D.G., Gersell, D., Goodfellow, P.J. (1998) PTEN mutations in endometrial cancers with 10q LOH: Additional evidence for the involvement of multiple tumor suppressors. *Gynecologic Oncology* **71**, 391-395.

Slee, E.A., Adrain, C., Martin, S.J. (1999) Serial killers: ordering caspase activation events in apoptosis. *Cell Death and Differentiation* **6**, 1067-1074.

Smet de, P.A.G.M. (1996) Current health status of betacarotene supplementation. *International Pharmacy Journal* **10**, 213-214.

Smigel, K. (1996) Beta carotene fails to prevent cancer in two major studies; CARET intervention stopped. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* **88**, 145.

Snowden, A.W., Perkins, N. D. (1998) Cell cycle regulation of the transcriptional coactivators p300 and CREB binding protein. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **55**, 1947-1954.

Sones, K., Heaney, R.K., Fenwick, G.R. (1984) An estimate of the mean daily intake of glucosinolates from cruciferous vegetables in the UK. *Journal of Science, Food and Agriculture* **35**.

Sovak, M.A., Bellas, R.E., Kim, D.W., Zanieski, G.J., Rogers, A.E., Traish, A.M., Sonenshein, G.E. (1997) Aberrant nuclear factor-kappa B/Rel expression and the pathogenesis of breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **100**, 2952-2960.

Sporn, M. (1976) Approaches to prevention of epithelial cancer during the preneoplastic period. *Cancer Research* **36**, 2699-2702.

Squires, M.S. (2000) Modulation of signal transduction pathways by dietary cancer chemopreventive agents. PhD Thesis. University of Leicester, Leicester.

Squires, M.S., Hudson, E.A., Howells, L., Sale, S., Houghton, C.E., Jones, J.L., Fox, L.H., Dickens, M., Prigent, S.A., Manson, M.M. (2003) Relevance of mitogen activated protein kinase (MAPK) and phosphotidylinositol-3-kinase/protein kinase B (P13K/PKB) pathways to induction of apoptosis by curcumin in breast cells. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **65**, 361-376.

Srivastava, B.H., Shukla, Y. (1998) Antitumour promoting activity of indole-3-carbinol in mouse skin carcinogenesis. *Cancer Letters* **134**, 91-95.

Stal, O., Perez-Tenorio, G., Akerberg, L., Olsson, B., Nordenskjold, B., Skoog, L., Rutqvist, L. E. (2003) Akt kinases in breast cancer and the results of adjuvant therapy. *Breast Cancer Research* **5**, R37-R44.

Staub, R.E., Feng, C.L., Onisko, B., Bailey, G.S., Firestone, G.L., Bjeldanes, L.F. (2002) Fate of indole-3-carbinol in cultured human breast tumor cells. *Chemical Research in Toxicology* **15**, 101-109.

Stearns, V., Yamauchi, H., Hayes, D.F. (1998) Circulating tumor markers in breast cancer: Accepted utilities and novel prospects. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* **52**, 239-259.

Stehlik, C., de Martin, R., Kumabashiri, I., Schmid, J.A., Binder, B.R., Lipp, J. (1998) Nuclear factor (NF)-kappa B-regulated X-chromosome-linked IAP gene expression protects endothelial cells from tumor necrosis factor alpha-induced apoptosis. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* **188**, 211-216.

Stewart, C.L., Soria, A. M., Hamel, P. A. (2001) Integration of the pRb and p53 cell cycle control pathways. *Journal of Neuro-Oncology* **51**(3) 183-204.

Stoewsand, G.S., Anderson, J.L., Munson, L. (1988) Protective effect of dietary brusselssprouts against mammary carcinogenesis in Sprague-Dawley rats. *Cancer Letters* **39**, 199-207.

Subbaramaiah, K., Telang, N., Ramonetti, J.T., Araki, R., DeVito, B., Weksler, B.B., Dannenberg, A.J. (1996) Transcription of cyclooxygenase-2 is enhanced in transformed mammary epithelial cells. *Cancer Research* **56**, 4424-4429.

Sullivan, K.M., Manucci, A., Kimpton, C. P., Gill, P. (1993) A rapid and quantitative DNA sex test: Fluorescence-based PCR analysis of X-Y homologous gene amelogenin. *Biotechniques* **15**, 363-641.

Summers, S.A., Lipfert, L., Birnbaum, M.J. (1998) Polyoma middle T antigen activates the Ser/Thr kinase Akt in a PI3-kinase-dependent manner. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* **246**, 76-81.

Sun, M., Paciga, J.E., Feldman, R.I., Yuan, Z.Q., Coppola, D., Lu, Y.Y., Shelley, S.A., Nicosia, S.V., Cheng, J.Q. (2001) Phosphatidylinositol-3-OH kinase (PI3K)/AKT2,

activated in breast cancer, regulates and is induced by estrogen receptor alpha (ER alpha) via interaction between ER alpha and PI3K. *Cancer Research* **61**, 5985-5991.

Surh, Y.J., Chun, K.S., Cha, H.H., Han, S.S., Keum, Y.S., Park, K.K., Lee, S.S. (2001) Molecular mechanisms underlying chemopreventive activities of anti-inflammatory phytochemicals: down-regulation of COX-2 and iNOS through suppression of NF-kappa B activation. *Mutation Research-Fundamental and Molecular Mechanisms of Mutagenesis* **480**, 243-268.

Swain, S.M. (2001) Tamoxifen for patients with estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology* **19**, 93S-97S.

Sweenry, S., Haber, F., Reale, F., Savas, L., Khan, A. (1997) Cyclins D1 and E in infiltrating ductal carcinoma of the breast. *Laboratory Investigation* **76**, 26.

Tada, K., Shiraishi, S., Kamiryo, T., Nakamura, H., Hirano, H., Kuratsu, J.I., Kochi, M., Saya, H., Ushio, Y. (2001) Analysis of loss of heterozygosity on chromosome 10 in patients with malignant astrocytic tumors: correlation with patient age and survival. *Journal of Neurosurgery* **95**, 651-659.

Taioli, E., Bradlow, H.L., Garbers, S.V., Sepkovic, D.W., Osborne, M.P., Trachman, J., Ganguly, S., Garte, S.J. (1999) Role of estradiol metabolism and CYP1A1 polymorphisms in breast cancer risk. *Cancer Detection and Prevention* **23**, 232-237.

Tanaka, T., Morishita, Y., Hara, A., Ohno, T.,Kojima, H., Mori, H. (1990) Inhibitory effect of sinigrin and indole-3-carbinol on diethylnitrosamine-induced hepatocarcinogenesis in male ACI N rats. *Carcinogenesis* **11**, 1403-1406.

Tanaka, T., Kojima, T., Morishita, Y., Mori, H. (1992) Inhibitory effects of the natural products indole-3-carbinol and sinigrin during initiation and promotion phases of 4-nitroquinoline 1-oxide-induced rat tongue carcinogenesis. *Japanese Journal of Cancer Research* **83**, 835-842.

Tapiero, H., Ba, G.N., Couvreur, P., Tew, K.D. (2002) Polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) and eicosanoids in human health and pathologies. *Biomedicine and Pharmacotherapy* **56**, 215-222.

Telang, N.T., Katdare, M., Bradlow, H.L., Osborne, M.P., Fishman, J. (1997) Inhibition of proliferation and modulation of estradiol metabolism: Novel mechanisms for breast cancer prevention by the phytochemical indole-3-carbinol. *Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine* **216**, 246-252.

Temple, N.J., Elkhatib, S.M. (1987) Cabbage and vitamin-E - Their effect on colon-tumor formation in mice. *Cancer Letters* **35**, 71-77.

Testa, J.R., Bellacosa, A. (2001) Akt plays a central role in tumorigenesis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **98**, 10983-10985.

Tiwari, R.K., Guo, L., Bradlow, H.L., Telang, N.T., Osborne, M.P. (1994) Selective responsiveness of human breast-cancer cells toi-3-carbinol, a chemopreventive agent. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* **86**, 126-131.

Toi, M., Ishigaki, S., Tominaga, T. (1998) Metalloproteinases and tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* **52**, 113-124.

Toker, A., Newton, A.C. (2000) Akt/protein kinase B is regulated by autophosphorylation at the hypothetical PDK-2 site. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **275**, 8271-8274.

Tsai, E.M., Wang, S.C., Lee, J.N., Hung, M.C. (2001) Akt activation by estrogen in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer cells. *Cancer Research* **61**, 8390-8392.

Tsutsui, S., Ohno, S., Murakami, S., Hachitanda, Y., Oda, S. (2002) Prognostic value of cerbB2 expression in breast cancer. *Journal of Surgical Oncology* **79**, 216-223.

Turpin, E., Bieche, I., Bertheau, P., Plassa, L.F., Lerebours, F., de Roquancourt, A., Olivi, M., Espie, M., Marty, M., Lidereau, R., Vidaud, M., de The, H. (2002a) Increased

incidence of ERBB2 overexpression and TP53 mutation in inflammatory breast cancer. *Oncogene* 21, 7593-7597.

Turpin, E, Bieche, I., Bertheau, O., Plassa, L., Lerebours, F., de Roquancourt, A., Olivi, M., Espie, M., Marty, M., Lidereau, R., Vidaud, M., de The, H. (2002b) Increased incidence of ERBB2 overexpression and TP53 mutation in inflammatory breast cancer. *Oncogene* **21**, 7593-7597.

Turton, N.J., Judah, D.J., Riley, J., Davies, R., Lipson, D., Styles, J.A., Smith, A.G., Gant, T.W. (2001) Gene expression and amplification in breast carcinoma cells with intrinsic and acquired doxorubicin resistance. *Oncogene* **20**, 1300-1306.

Vainio, H. (1998) Cyclo-oxygenase 2 and breast cancer. British Medical Journal 317, 828.

Valgus, J.M. (1999) Emerging therapies for breast cancer. *Cancer Practice* 7, 100-103. van Poppel, G., Verhoeven, D.T.H., Verhagen, H., Goldbohm, R.A. (1999) Brassica vegetables and cancer prevention - Epidemiology and mechanisms. *Advances in Nutrition and Cancer* 472 159-168.

Vang, O., Frandsen, H., Hansen, K.T., Nielsen, J.B., Andersen, O. (1999) Modulation of drug-metabolising enzyme expression by condensation products of indole-3-ylcarbinol, an inducer in cruciferous vegetables. *Pharmacology and Toxicology* **84**, 59-65.

Vanhaesebroeck, B., Waterfield, M.D. (1999) Signaling by distinct classes of phosphoinositide 3-kinases. *Experimental Cell Research* 253, 239-254.

Vanhaesebroeck, B., Alessi, D.R. (2000) The P13K-PDK1 connection: more than just a road to PKB. *Biochemical Journal* **346**, 561-576.

Vanhaesebroeck, B., Leevers, S.J., Ahmadi, K., Timms, J., Katso, R., Driscoll, P.C., Woscholski, R., Parker, P.J., Waterfield, M.D. (2001) Synthesis and function of 3-phosphorylated inositol lipids. *Annual Review of Biochemistry* **70**, 535-602.

Van't Veer, L.J., Dai, H., Van de Vijver, M.J., He, Y.D., Hart, A.A.M., Peterse, J.L., Roberts, C., Linsley, P.S., Bernards, R., Friend, S.H. (2002) Microarray expression profiling in breast cancer tailors optimal treatment. *European Journal of Cancer* **38**, 196.

Vereb, G., Nagy, P., Park, J. W., Szollosi, J. (2002) Signaling revealed by mapping molecular interactions: implications for ErbB-targeted cancer immunotherapies. *Clinical and Applied Immunology Reviews* **2**, 169-186.

Verhoeven, D.T.H., Goldbohm, R.A., vanPoppel, G., Verhagen, H., vanden Brandt, P.A. (1996) Epidemiological studies on brassica vegetables and cancer risk. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention* **5**, 733-748.

Verhoeven, D.T.H., Verhagen, H., Goldbohm, R.A., vandenBrandt, P.A., vanPoppel, G. (1997) A review of mechanisms underlying anticarcinogenicity by brassica vegetables. *Chemico-Biological Interactions* **103**, 79-129.

Vermes, I., Haanen, C., Reutelingsperger, C. (1995) A novel assay for apoptosis based upon flow cytometric detection of phosphatidylserine on the cell-surface with use of fitclabeled annexin-V. *Clinical Chemistry* **41**, S91-S91.

Villanueva, J.D., Bhagat, G., Parsons, R., Mansukhani, M. (2001) PTEN loss and Akt phosphorylation in prostate cancer: Immunohistochemical analysis on formalin fixed paraffin embedded material. *Modern Pathology* **14**, 740.

Vivanco, I., Sawyers, C. L. (2002) The phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase-Akt pathway in human cancer. *Nature Reviews Cancer* **2**, 489-501.

Vlahos, C.J., Matter, W.F., Hui, K.Y., Brown, R.F. (1994) A specific inhibitor of phosphatidylnositol 3-kinase, 2-(4- morpholinyl)-8-phenyl-4h-1-benzopyran-4-one (Ly294002). *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **269**, 5241-5248.

Waite, K.A., Eng, C. (2002) Protein PTEN: Form and function. American Journal of Human Genetics 70, 829-844.

Wajant, H. (2002) The Fas signaling pathway: More than a paradigm. *Science* 296, 1635-1636.

Walker, E.H., Perisic, O., Ried, C., Stephens, L., Williams, R.L. (1999) Structural insights into phosphoinositide 3-kinase catalysis and signalling. *Nature* **402**, 313-320.

Wargovich, M.J., Chen, C.D., Jimenez, A., Steele, V.E., Velasco, M., Stephens, L.C., Price, R., Gray, K., Kelloff, G.J. (1996) Aberrant crypts as a biomarker for colon cancer: Evaluation of potential chemopreventive agents in the rat. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention* **5**, 355-360.

Wattenberg, L.W., Loub, W. D. (1978) Inhibition of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarboninduced neoplasia by naturally occurring indoles. *Cancer Research* **38**, 1410-1413.

Wattenberg, L.W. (1990) Chemoprevention of cancer by naturally occurring indoles. *Cancer Research* **32**, 461-463.

Wattenberg, L.W. (1993) Prevention - therapy - basic science and the resolution of the cancer problem – Presidential address. *Cancer Research* **53**, 5890-5896.

Wattenberg, L.W. (1997) Overview of chemoprevention: Current status and future prospects. *Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine* **216**, 133-141.

Wildsmith, S.E., Elcock, F.J. (2001) Microarrays under the microscope. *Journal of Clinical Pathology-Molecular Pathology* **54**, 8-16.

Wong, G.Y.C., Bradlow, L., Sepkovic, D., Mehl, S., Mailman, J., Osborne, M.P. (1997) Dose-ranging study of indole-3-carbinol for breast cancer prevention. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry* **67**(SUPPL 28/29) 111-116.

Wong, S.C.C., Lo, S.F.E., Lee, K.C., Yam, J.W.P., Chan, J.K.C., Hsiao, W.L.W. (2002) Expression of frizzled-related protein and Wnt-signalling molecules in invasive human breast tumours. *Journal of Pathology* **196**, 145-153.

Xu, M., Bailey, A.C., Hernaez, J.F., Taoka, C.R., Schut, H.A.J., Dashwood, R.H. (1996) Protection by green tea, black tea, and indole-3-carbinol against 2-amino-3-methylimidazo 4,5-f quinoline-induced DNA adducts and colonic aberrant crypts in the F344 rat. *Carcinogenesis* 17, 1429-1434.

Xu, M.R., Schut, H.A.J., Bjeldanes, L.F., Williams, D.E., Bailey, G.S., Dashwood, R.H. (1997) Inhibition of 2-amino-3-methylimidazo 4,5-f quinoline-DNA adducts by indole-3-carbinol: Dose-response studies in the rat colon. *Carcinogenesis* **18**, 2149-2153.

Yanaga, H., Fujii, T., Koga, T., Araki, R., Shirouzu, K. (2002) Prevention of carcinogenesis of mouse mammary epithelial cells RIII/MG by epigallocatechin gallate. *International Journal of Molecular Medicine* **10**, 311-315.

Yang, J.M., Vassil, A., Hait, W.N. (2002) Involvement of phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase in membrane ruffling induced by P-glycoprotein substrates in multidrug- resistant carcinoma cells. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **63**, 959-966.

Yellaturu, C.R., Bhanoori, M., Neeli, I., Rao, G.N. (2002) N-ethylmaleimide inhibits platelet-derived growth factor BB- stimulated Akt phosphorylation via activation of protein phosphatase 2A. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **277**, 40148-40155.

Yoganathan, T.N., Costello, P., Chen, X.Y., Jabali, M., Yan, J., Leung, D., Zhang, Z.H., Yee, A., Dedhar, S., Sanghera, J. (2000) Integrin-linked kinase (ILK): A "hot" therapeutic target. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **60**, 1115-1119.

Yu, J.H., Zhang, Y.T., McIlroy, J., Rordorf-Nikolic, T., Orr, G.A., Backer, J.M. (1998) Regulation of the p85/p110 phosphatidylinositol 3 '-kinase: Stabilization and inhibition of the p110 alpha catalytic subunit by the p85 regulatory subunit. *Molecular and Cellular Biology* 18, 1379-1387.

Zajchowski, D.A., Bartholdi, M.F., Gong, Y., Webster, L., Liu, H.L., Munishkin, A., Beauheim, C., Harvey, S., Ethier, S.P., Johnson, P.H. (2001) Identification of gene

expression profiles that predict the aggressive behavior of breast cancer cells. *Cancer Research* **61**, 5168-5178.

Zava, D.T., Duwe, G. (1997) Estrogenic and antiproliferative properties of genistein and other flavonoids in human breast cancer cells in vitro. *Nutrition and Cancer* **27**, 31-40.

Zhivotovsky, B., Samali, A., Gahm, A., Orrenius, S. (1999) Caspases: their intracellular localization and translocation during apoptosis. *Cell Death and Differentiation* **6**, 644-651.

Zhou, H.L., Li, X.M., Meinkoth, J., Pittman, R.N. (2000) Akt regulates cell survival and apoptosis at a postmitochondrial level. *Journal of Cell Biology* **151**, 483-494.

Zhou, B.P., Hu, M.C.T., Miller, S.A., Yu, Z.M., Xia, W.Y., Lin, S.Y., Hung, M.C. (2000) HER-2/neu blocks tumor necrosis factor-induced apoptosis via the Akt/NF-kappa B pathway. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **275**, 8027-8031.

Zhou, X.M., Liu, Y.M., Payne, G., Lutz, R.J., Chittenden, T. (2000) Growth factors inactivate the cell death promoter BAD by phosphorylation of its BH3 domain on Ser(155). *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **275**, 25046-25051.

Ziegler, R.G., Hoover, R.N., Pike, M.C., Hildesheim, A., Nomura, A.M.Y., West, D.W., Williams, A.H., Kolonel, L.N., Hornross, P.L., Rosenthal, J.F., Hyer, M.B. (1993) Migration patterns and breast-cancer risk in Asian-American women. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* **85**, 1819-1827.

Zimmermann, S., Moelling, K. (1999) Phosphorylation and regulation of raf by Akt (protein kinase B). *Science* **286**, 1741-1744.

APPENDIX

i) Determination of X/Y chromosome status of breast cell lines

The amelogenin test provides a quantitative, fluorescence-based PCR analysis of the X-Y homologous gene amelogenin (Sullivan *et al.*, 1993). Following PCR amplification, the 106bp (X) and 112bp (Y) products can be analysed by agarose gel electrophoresis in the presence of a known male control, showing the X-Y pattern.


ii) Plasmid Maps



pCMV5 Akt1 insert sequence (differs from NCBI sequence at S478 which is a G. Kinase dead K179 is mutated to A).

GAATTCGCCACCATGTACCCATACGATGTGCCAGATTACGCCAGCGACGTG GCTATTGTGAAGGAGGGTTGGCTGCACAAACGAGGGGAGTACATCAAGAC CTGGCGGCCACGCTACTTCCTCCTCAAGAATGATGGCACCTTCATTGGCTAC AAGGAGCGGCCGCAGGATGTGGACCAACGTGAGGCTCCCCTCAACAACT TCTCTGTGGCGCAGTGCCAGCTGATGAAGACGGAGCGGCCCCGGCCCAACA CCTTCATCATCCGCTGCCTGCAGTGGACCACTGTCATCGAACGCACCTTC CATGTGGAGACTCCTGAGGAGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGACAACCGCCATCCAGAC TGTGGCTGACGGCCTCAAGAAGCAGGAGGAGGAGGAGGAGAAGGACTTCCGGT CGGGCTCACCCAGTGACAACTCAGGGGCTGAAGAGATGGAGGTGTCCCTGG CCAAGCCCAAGCACCGCGTGACCATGAACGAGTTTGAGTACCTGAAGCTGC TGGGCAAGGGCACTTTCGGCAAGGTGATCCTGGTGAAGGAGAAGGCCACA GGCCGCTACTACGCCATGAAGATCCTCAAGAAGGAAGTCATCGTGGCCAAG GACGAGGTGGCCCACACACTCACCGAGAACCGCGTCCTGCAGAACTCCAGG CACCCCTTCCTCACAGCCCTGAAGTACTCTTTCCAGACCCACGACCGCCT CGGGAACGTGTGTTCTCCGAGGACCGGGCCCGCTTCTATGGCGCTGAGA TTGTGTCAGCCCTGGACTACCTGCACTCGGAGAAGAACGTGGTGTACCGGG ACCTCAAGCTGGAGAACCTCATGCTGGACAAGGACGGGCACATTAAGATC ACAGACTTCGGGCTGTGCAAGGAGGGGGATCAAGGACGGTGCCACCATGAA GACCTTTTGCGGCACACCTGAGTACCTGGCCCCCGAGGTGCTGGAGGACAA TGACTACGGCCGTGCAGTGGACTGGTGGGGGGCTGGGCGTGGTCATGTACGA GATGATGTGCGGTCGCCTGCCCTTCTACAACCAGGACCATGAGAAGCTTT TTGAGCTCATCCTCATGGAGGAGATCCGCTTCCCGCGCACGCTTGGTCCCGA GGCCAAGTCCTTGCTTTCAGGGCTGCTCAAGAAGGACCCCAAGCAGAGG CTTGGCGGGGGGCTCCGAGGACGCCAAGGAGATCATGCAGCATCGCTTCTTT GCCGGTATCGTGTGGCAGCACGTGTACGAGAAGAAGCTCAGCCCACCCTT CAAGCCCCAGGTCACGTCGGAGACTGACACCAGGTATTTTGATGAGGAGTT CACGGCCCAGATGATCACCATCACACCACCTGACCAAGATGACAGCATGG AGTGTTTGGACAGCGAGCGCAGGCCCCACTGCCCCAGGTCGCCGACTCGG CCAGCGGCACGGCCTGAGGCGGCGGTGGACTGCGCTGGACGATAGCTGGG AGGGATGGAGAGGCGGCCTCGTGCCATGAGCGGTATTGAATGGTTTTGATT GCGCGGGTGCATTTGAGAGAAGCCACGCGGTCCTCTCGAGCCCAGATGGA AAGACGTTTTTGTGCTGTGGGCAGCACCCTCCCCCGCAGCGGGGTAGGGAA GAAAACTATCCTGCGGGTTTTAATTTATTTCATCCAGTTTGTGCGCCGGG TGTGGCCTCAGCCCTCAGAACAATCCGATTCACGTAGGGAAATGTTAAGGA CTTCTACAGCTATGCGCAATGTGGCATTGGGGGGGCCGGGCAGGTCCTGCC CATGTGTCCCCTCACTCTGTCAGCCAGCCGCCCTGGGCTGTCTGGCACCAGC TATCTGTCATCTCTCTGGGGGCCCTGGGCCTCAGTTCAACCTGGTGGCAC CATATGCAACCTCACTATGGTATGCTGGCCAGCACCCTCTCCTGGGGGGTGG CAGGCACACAGCAGCCCCCCAGCACTAAGGCCGTGTCTCTGAGGACGTCA TCGGAGGCTGGGCCCCTGGGATGGGACCAGTGATGGTGTATGGGCCAGGGT TTACCCAGTGGGACAGAGGAGCAAGGTTTAAATTTGTTATTGTGTATTAT GTTGTTCAAATGCATTTTGGGGGGTTTTTAATCTTTGTGACAGGAAAGCCCTC CCCCTTCCCCTGCGGTGTCACAGTTCTTGGTGACTGTCCCACCGGAGCC TCCCCCTCAGATGATCTCTCCACGGTAGCACTTGACCTTTTTCGACGCTTAA CGGTACC

pTK-luc sequence can be found at:

http://www.clontech.com/techinfo/vectors/vectorsT-Z/pdf/pTK-Lucseq.pdf

p6NF-kB sequence

GGTACCGAGCTCTTACGCGTGCTAGCGGGAATTTCCGGGAATTTCCGGGAA TTTCCGGGAATTTCCGGGAATTTCCGGGAATTTCCGAGATCTGCCGCCCCGA CTGCATCTGCGTGTTCGAATTCGCCAATGACAAGACGCTGGGCGGGGTTTG TGTCATCATAGAACTAAGACATGCAAATATATTTCTTCCGGGGGACACCGCC AGCAAACGCGAGCAACGGGCCACGGGGATGAAGCAGAAGCTTGGCATTCC CCCGGCGCCATTCTATCCGCTGGAAGATGGAACCGCTGGAGAGCAACTGCA TAAGGCTATGAAGAGATACGCCCTGGTTCCTGGAACAATTGCTTTTACAGA TGCACATATCGAGGTGGACATCACTTACGCTGAGTACTTCGAAATGTCCGTT CGGTTGGCAGAAGCTATGAAACGATATGGGCTGAATACAAATCACAGAATC GTCGTATGCAGTGAAAACTCTCTTCAATTCTTTATGCCGGTGTTGGGCGCGT TATTTATCGGAGTTGCAGTTGCGCCCGCGAACGACATTTATAATGAACGTG AATTGCTCAACAGTATGGGCATTTCGCAGCCTACCGTGGTGTTCGTTTCCAA AAAGGGGTTGCAAAAAATTTTGAACGTGCAAAAAAGCTCCCAATCATCCA AAAAATTATTATCATGGATTCTAAAACGGATTACCAGGGATTTCAGTCGAT GTACACGTTCGTCACATCTCATCTACCTCCCGGTTTTAATGAATACGATTTT GTGCCAGAGTCCTTCGATAGGGACAAGACAATTGCACTGATCATGAACTCC TCTGGATCTACTGGTCTGCCTAAAGGTGTCGCTCTGCCTCATAGAACTGCCT GCGTGAGATTCTCGCATGCCAGAGATCCTATTTTTGGCAATCAAATCATTCC GGATACTGCGATTTTAAGTGTTGTTCCATTCCATCACGGTTTTGGAATGTTT ACTACACTCGGATATTTGATATGTGGATTTCGAGTCGTCTTAATGTATAGAT TTGAAGAAGAGCTGTTTCTGAGGAGCCTTCAGGATTACAAGATTCAAAGTG CGCTGCTGGTGCCAACCCTATTCTCCTTCTTCGCCAAAAGCACTCTGATTGA CAAATACGATTTATCTAATTTACACGAAATTGCTTCTGGTGGCGCTCCCCTC TCTAAGGAAGTCGGGGAAGCGGTTGCCAAGAGGTTCCATCTGCCAGGTATC AGGCAAGGATATGGGCTCACTGAGACTACATCAGCTATTCTGATTACACCC GAGGGGGGATGATAA

AGTGAAAAAATGCTTTATTTGTGAAATTTGTGATGCTATTGCTTTATTTGT TATGTTTCAGGTTCAGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGTTTTTTAAAGCAAGTAAAA CCTCTACAAATGTGGTAAAATCGATAAGGATCCGTCGACCGATGCCCTTGA GAGCCTTCAACCCAGTCAGCTCCTTCCGGTGGGCGCGGGGGCATGACTATCG TCGCCGCACTTATGACTGTCTTCTTTATCATGCAACTCGTAGGACAGGTGCC GGCAGCGCTCT TCCGCTTCCT CGCTCACTGA CTCGCTGCGCTCGGTCGTTC GGCTGCGGCGAGCGGTATCAGCTCACTCAAAGGCGGTAATACGGTTATCCA CAGAATCAGGGGATAACGCAGGAAAGAACATGTGAGCAAAAGGCCAGCAA AAGGCCAGGAACCGTAAAAAGGCCGCGTTGCTGGCGTTTTTCCATAGGCTC CGCCCCCTGACGAGCATCACAAAAATCGACGCTCAAGTCAGAGGTGGCGA AACCCGACAGGACTATAAAGATACCAGGCGTTTCCCCCTGGAAGCTCCCTC GTGCGCTCTCCTGTTCCGACCCTGCCGCTTACCGGATACCTGTCCGCCTTTC TCCCTTCGGGAAGCGTGGCGCTTTCTCATAGCTCACGCTGTAGGTATCTCAG TTCGGTGTAGGTCGTTCGCTCCAAGCTGGGCTGTGTGCACGAACCCCCCGTT CAGCCCGACCGCTGCGCCTTATCCGGTAACTATCGTCTTGAGTCCAACCCGG TAAGACACGACTTATCGCCACTGGCAGCAGCCACTGGTAACAGGATTAGCA GAGCGAGGTATGTAGGCGGTGCTACAGAGTTCTTGAAGTGGTGGCCTAACT ACGGCTACACTAGAAGGACAGTATTTGGTATCTGCGCTCTGCTGAAGCCAG CTGGTAGCGGTGGTTTTTTTGTTTGCAAGCAGCAGATTACGCGCAGAAAAA AAGGATCTCAAGAAGATCCTTTGATCTTTTCTACGGGGTCTGACGCTCAGTG GAACGAAAACTCACGTTAAGGGATTTTGGTCATGAGATTATCAAAAAGGAT ATATATGAGTAAACTTGGTCTGACAGTTACCAATGCTTAATCAGTGAGGCA CCTATCTCAGCGATCTGTCTATTTCGTTCATCCATAGTTGCCTGACTCCCCGT CGTGTAGATAACTACGATACGGGAGGGCTTACCATCTGGCCCCAGTGCTGC AATGATACCGCGAGACCCACGCTCACCGGCTCCAGATTTATCAGCAATAAA CCAGCCAGCCGGAAGGGCCGAGCGCAGAAGTGGTCCTGCAACTTTATCCGC GTTAATAGTTTGCGCAACGTTGTTGCCATTGCTACAGGCATCGTGGTGTCAC GCTCGTCGTTTGGTATGGCTTCATTCAGCTCCGGTTCCCAACGATCAAGGCG AGTTACATGATCCCCCATGTTGTGCAAAAAAGCGGTTAGCTCCTTCGGTCCT CCGATCGTTGTCAGAAGTAAGTTGGCCGCAGTGTTATCACTCATGGTTATGG CAGCACTGCATAATTCTCTTACTGTCATGCCATCCGTAAGATGCTTTTCTGT GACTGGTGAGTACTCAACCAAGTCATTCTGAGAATAGTGTATGCGGCGACC GAGTTGCTCTTGCCCGGCGTCAATACGGGATAATACCGCGCCACATAGCAG AACTTTAAAAGTGCTCATCATTGGAAAACGTTCTTCGGGGGCGAAAACTCTC AAGGATCTTACCGCTGTTGAGATCCAGTTCGATGTAACCCACTCGTGCACCC AACTGATCTTCAGCATCTTTTACTTTCACCAGCGTTTCTGGGTGAGCAAAAA CAGGAAGGCAAAATGCCGCAAAAAAGGGAATAAGGGCGACACGGAAATGT TGAATACTCATACTCTTTCCTTTTTCAATATTATTGAAGCATTTATCAGGGTTA AGGGGTTCCGCGCACATTTCCCCGAAAAGTGCCACCTGACGCGCCCTGTAG CCACGTTCGCCGGCTTTCCCCGTCAAGCTCTAAATCGGGGGGCTCCCTTTAGG GTTCCGATTTAGTGCTTTACGGCACCTCGACCCCAAAAAACTTGATTAGGGT GATGGTTCACGTAGTGGGCCATCGCCCTGATAGACGGTTTTTCGCCCTTTGA CGTTGGAGTCCACGTTCTTTAATAGTGGACTCTTGTTCCAAACTGGAACAAC

iii) Definition of the Akt consensus binding sequence.

RXRXXS/T

- R = arginine
- X = any amino acid
- S = serine
- T = threenine

iv) Genes and gene products relating to microarray

| GENE | FULL NAME |
|--------|--|
| ABCB1 | ATP binding cassette, sub family B, member 1 (otherwise known as |
| | p-glycoprotein) |
| AKT2 | v-akt murine thyoma viral oncogene 2 (protein kinase B beta) |
| ALDOB | aldolase B, fructose-bisphosphate |
| ANGPT1 | angiopoietin 1 (mediates blood vessel maturation and stability) |
| ARHB | ras homologue gene family member (links plasma membrane |
| | receptors to focal adhesions) |
| ASNS | asparagine synthetase |
| ATM | ataxia telandiectasia mutated (involved in signal transduction and |
| | protein phosphorylation) |
| AXL | AXL receptor tyrosine kinase (signal transduction in mesodermal |
| | cells) |
| BAI3 | brain-specific angiogenesis inhibitor 3 |
| BCL2 | B-cell CLL/lymphoma 2 (anti apoptotic) |
| BCL2L1 | BCL2-like 1 (inhibits caspases) |
| BRAF | v-raf murine sarcoma viral homologue B1 (conduction of mitogenic signals |
| | from cell membrane to nucleus) |
| CAMK4 | calcium/calmodulin dependent protein kinase VI |
| CASP1 | caspase 1 |
| CBX3 | chromobox homologue 3 (component of heterochromatin) |
| CCNB1 | cyclin B1 |
| CDC10 | cell division cycle 10 |
| CDK10 | cyclin dependent kinase 10 |
| CDK5R2 | cyclin dependent kinase 5 regulatory subunit 2 |
| CDKN1A | cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor 1A (otherwise known as p21) |
| CMAR | cell matrix adhesion regulator |
| CSE1L | CSE1 chromosome segregation 1-like yeast |
| CUL2 | culin 2 (forms a stable complex with the VH2 tumour suppressor) |

| CYP11B1 | cytochrome p450 11B1, 1A1 etc |
|---------|---|
| DDC | dopa decarboxylase |
| DEDD | death effector domain containing (induces apoptosis) |
| DFFA | DNA fragmentation factor (inhibitor of caspase activated DNase) |
| DPYD | dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase |
| DUT | dUTP pyrophosphatase |
| E2F1 | E2F transcription factor 1 |
| EGFR | epidermal growth factor receptor |
| ELK1 | member of ETS oncogene family |
| EPHB4 | ephrin receptor 4 |
| ERBB2 | v-erb-b2 erythroblastic leukemia viral oncogene homologue 2 |
| ETS2 | v-ets erythroblastosis virus E26 oncogene homologue 2 |
| ETV4 | ets variant gene 4 |
| FGR | Gardner-Rasheed feline sarcoma viral (v-fgr) oncogene homologue |
| FOS | v-fos FBJ murine osteosarcoma viral oncogene homologue |
| GADD45A | growth arrest and DNA damage-inducible, alpha |
| GOLGA5 | golgi autoantigen, golgin subfamily a, 5 |
| GSPT1 | G to S phase transition 1 |
| HRK | harakiri, BCL2 interacting protein |
| ICAM1 | intercellular adhesion molecule 1 |
| ILK | integrin linked kinase |
| ING1 | inhibitor of growth, family member 1 |
| ITGB3 | integrin beta 3 |
| JAK1 | janus kinase 1 |
| JUN | v-jun sarcoma virus |
| JUND | jun D proto-oncogene |
| KRAS2 | v-Ki-ras2 Kirsten rat sarcoma 2 viral oncogene homologue |
| LAMR1 | laminin receptor 1 |
| LMNA | lamin A/C (provides framework for nuclear envelope) |
| LMO2 | LIM domain only 2 (involved in regulation of red blood cell |
| | development) |
| MAPK3 | Mitogen activated protein kinase 3, etc |
| MCL1 | myeloid cell leukemia sequence 1 (BCL2-related) |

| МСМ6 | minichromosome maintenance deficient 6 (possibly involved in S |
|--------|--|
| | phase DNA replication) |
| MDM2 | mouse double minute 2 gene (inhibits p53 mediated cell cycle arrest) |
| MEIS1 | myeloid ecotropic viral integration site 1 |
| MET | met proto-oncogene (hepatocyte growth factor receptor) |
| MMP 1 | matrix metalloproteinase 1, etc |
| MTAI | metastasis-associated 1 |
| MYCN | v-myc myelocytomatosis viral related oncogene, neuroblastoma |
| | derived |
| NAB1 | NGFI-A binding protein1 (transcriptional repressor) |
| NCOA1 | nuclear receptor coactivator 1 |
| NCOR2 | nuclear receptor co-repressor 2 |
| NFATC1 | nuclear factor of activated T-cells |
| NFKB1 | nuclear factor of kappa light polypeptide gene enhancer in B-cells 1 |
| NOL1 | nucleolar protein 1 |
| NOS3 | nitric oxide synthase 3 |
| NTRK2 | neurotrophic tyrosine kinase receptor, type 2 |
| PCNA | proliferating cell nuclear antigen |
| PCTK1 | PCTAIRE protein kinase 1 |
| PECAM1 | platelet/endothelial cell adhesion molecule |
| РІКЗСВ | phosphoinositide-3-kinase, catalytic beta polypeptide |
| PIN | prolyl isomerase |
| PKNOX1 | PBX/knotted 1 homeobox 1 |
| PLD1 | phospholipase D1 |
| POU2F1 | POU domain, class 2, transcription factor 1 |
| PPP4C | protein phosphatase 4C |
| RAB35 | member of RAS oncogene family |
| RB1 | retinoblastoma 1 |
| RBBP8 | retinoblastoma binding protein 8 |
| RBL2 | retinoblastoma-like 2 |
| RBMS1 | RNA binding motif, single stranded interacting protein 1 |
| RELB | v-rel reticuloendothelialosis viral oncogene homologue B |
| RIPK1 | receptor (TNFRSF)-interacting serine-threonine kinase 1 |
| SPARC | secreted protein, acidic, cysteine-rich |

| STK4 | serine/threonine kinase 4 |
|-----------|--|
| TAF2N | TAF15 RNA, polymerase II TAT box binding protein (TBP)- |
| | associated factor |
| TESK1 | testis-specific kinase 1 |
| TFDP1 | transcription factor Dp-1 |
| TGFB1 | transforming growth factor beta 1 |
| TK1 | tyrosine kinase 1 |
| TNFAIP3 | tumour necrosis factor, alpha-induced protein 3 |
| TNFRSF10D | TNF receptor super family 10D |
| TOP2A | topoisomerase (DNA) II alpha |
| TPMT | thiopurine S-methyltransferase |
| TRADD | TNFRSF1A-associated via death domain |
| TRAF4 | TNF receptor-associated factor 4 |
| TRAILR4 | otherwise known as TNFRSF10D |
| TYRO3 | protein tyrosine kinase |
| UBE2V2 | ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme E2 variant 2 |
| UBL1 | ubiquitin-like 1 |
| Weel | WEE1 + homologue (negative regulator of G2/M transition) |
| WNT5A | wingless-type MMTV integration site family, member 5A |
| WRN | werner syndrome (formation of DNA replication focal centres) |
| XRCC5 | X-ray repair complementing defective repair in Chinese hamster |
| | cells 5 |
| YES1 | v-yes1 Yamaguchi sarcoma viral oncogene homologue |

PUBLICATIONS

Squires, M. S., Hudson, E. A., **Howells, L.**, Sale, S., Houghton, C. E., Jones, J. L., Fox, L. H., Dickens, M., Prigent, S. A., Manson, M. M. (2003) Relevance of mitogen activated protein kinase (MAPK) and phosphotidylinositol-3-kinase/protein kinase B (PI3K/PKB) pathways to induction of apoptosis by curcumin in breast cells. *Biochemical Pharmacology* **65**, 361-376.

Hudson, E. A., **Howells, L. M.**, Gallacher-Horley, B., Fox, L. H., Gescher, A., Manson, M. M. (2003) Growth-inhibitory effects of the chemopreventive agent indole-3-carbinol are increased in combination with the polyamine putrescine in the SW480 colon tumour cell line. *BMC Cancer* **3:2**.

Howells. L. M., Gallacher-Horley, B., Houghton, C. E., Manson, M. M., Hudson, E. A. (2002) Indole-3-carbinol inhibits protein kinase B/Akt and induces apoptosis in the human breast tumour cell line MDA MB468 but not in the nontumourigenic HBL 100 line. *Molecular Cancer Therapeutics* **1**, 1161-1172.

Ireson, C., Orr, S., Jones, D. J. L., Verschoyle, R., Lim, C-K., Luo, J-L., Howells, L., Plummer, S., Jukes, R., Williams, M., Steward, W. P., Gescher, A. (2001) Characterisation of metabolites of the chemopreventive agent curcumin in human and rat hepatocytes and in the rat *in vivo*, and evaluation of their ability to inhibit phorbol ester-induced prostaglandin E2 production. *Cancer Research* **61**, 1058-1064.

Dampier, K., Hudson, E.A., **Howells, L.M.**, Manson, M.M., Walker, R.A., Gescher, A. (2001) Differences between human breast cell lines in susceptibility towards growth inhibition by genistein. *British Journal of Cancer* **85**, 618-624.

Manson, M. M., Holloway, K. A., **Howells, L. M.**, Hudson. E. A., Plummer, S. M., Squires, M. S., Prigent, S. A. (2000) Modulation of signal transduction pathways by chemopreventive agents. *Biochemical Society Transactions* **28**, 7-12.

Plummer, S. M., Holloway, K. A., Manson, M. M., Munks, R. J. L., Kaptein, A., Farrow, A., **Howells, L.** (1999) Inhibition of cyclo-oxygenase 2 expression in colon cells by the chemopreventive agent curcumin involves inhibition of NF-kappa B activation via the NIK/IKK signalling complex. *Oncogene* **18**(44) 6013-6020.

Abstracts

Howells, L. M., Anderton. M. J., Steward, W. P., Manson, M. M., Hudson, E. A. (2003) Induction of apoptosis by the chemopreventive agent I3C in the MDA MB468 breast tumour cell line involves both PI3K/PKB dependent and independent pathways. *Proceedings of the American Association of Cancer Research #5670.*

Howells. L. M., Gallacher-Horley, B., Houghton, C. E., Manson, M. M., Hudson, E. A. (2001) Indole-3-carbinol inhibits protein kinase B/Akt and induces apoptosis in the human breast tumour cell line MDA MB468 but not in the nontumourigenic HBL 100 line. *Proceedings of the American Association of Cancer Research #1682*.

Squires, M. S., Howells, L., Hudson, E. A., Dickens, M., Prigent, S. A., Manson, M. M. (2000) Inhibition of cell signalling may contribute to the chemopreventive activity of curcumin and epigallocatechin-3-gallate. *Proceedings of the American Association of Cancer Research #*.

Plummer, S., Wakelin, D., Bouer, M., Shepherd, P., **Howells, L.,** Gescher, A., Chow, S., Manson, M. M. (2000) Inhibition of growth of colon tumour cells correlates with the inhibition of the I kappa B kinase and downregulation of cyclin D1. *British Journal of Cancer* **83**(410 Suppl 1).

Hudson, E. A., Howells, L., Chapman, P., Manson, M. M. (1999) Mechanisms of action of the dietary chemopreventive agent genistein. *British Journal of Cancer* **81**(4)

Indole-3-carbinol Inhibits Protein Kinase B/Akt and Induces Apoptosis in the Human Breast Tumor Cell Line MDA MB468 but not in the Nontumorigenic HBL100 Line¹

Lynne M. Howells, Barbara Gallacher-Horley, Catherine E. Houghton, Margaret M. Manson, and E. Ann Hudson²

Cancer Biomarkers and Prevention Group, Biocentre, University of Leicester, Leicester LE1 7RH [L. M. H., B. G-H., M. M. M., E. A. H.], and Medical Research Council Toxicology Unit, University of Leicester, Leicester LE1 9HN [C. E. H.], United Kingdom

Abstract

We have identified a new target for the chemopreventive dietary agent indole-3-carbinol (I3C) in the antiapoptotic signaling pathway involving phosphatidylinositol 3'-kinase and protein kinase B (PKB)/Akt. I3C inhibited phosphorylation and activation of PKB in the tumor-derived breast cell line MDA MB468, but not in the immortalized breast line HBL100. We propose that this cell type-specific response to I3C contributes to the differential induction of apoptosis and sensitivity to growth inhibition of the two cell lines (approximate IC₅₀ = 30 $\mu{\rm M}$ for the MDA MB468 line, compared with 120 µm for the HBL100 line). I3C only induced apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cell line, but at higher doses, it increased necrosis in the HBL100 line. The tumor cell line was also markedly less able to recover when I3C was removed from the culture medium. Downstream of PKB, I3C decreased nuclear factor **kB** DNA binding, independently of an effect on IkB kinase, in the MDA MB468 cell line only. The tumor suppressor PTEN, which prevents phosphorylation and activation of PKB, was expressed in HBL100 cells but was not detected in MDA MB468 cells. In corroboration of the results obtained with the breast cell lines, I3C decreased phospho-PKB levels and induced apoptosis in the prostate cell line LNCaP, which expresses very low levels of PTEN, but did not do so in PTEN-positive DU145 cells. I3C did not affect PTEN levels in any cell line. This is the first study to report a differential mechanistic response of tumor-derived and nontumorigenic cell lines and of PTEN high- and lowexpressing cells to I3C and indicates a promising chemopreventive role for I3C against estrogen receptor- α -negative, aggressive-phenotype breast tumors.

Introduction

I3C,³ a microconstituent derived from cruciferous vegetables such as broccoli and Brussels sprouts, has been shown to exert antitumor and chemopreventive activity against chemically induced tumors at a variety of sites in rodent models (1-4). Two Phase I clinical trials of I3C with promising results have been reported, featuring patients with recurrent respiratory papillomatosis or cervical intraepithelial neoplasia (5, 6). I3C has also been the subject of a breast cancer prevention dose-finding pilot study (7) and has been shown to act cooperatively with tamoxifen in vitro (8). There is little in the literature regarding the physiological levels of I3C achievable in vivo, but one study reported I3C equivalents of 120 μ M in liver after a single oral administration of 50 mg/kg [14C]I3C in rats (9). The mechanism by which I3C exerts its chemoprotective effect has not been fully elucidated, although a number of potential cellular targets have been implicated. We showed previously that I3C not only acted to prevent tumor development when given before the carcinogen in an aflatoxin B₁ hepatocarcinogenesis model but also completely inhibited tumor formation when added to the diet from 6 weeks postinitiation (1). The blocking activity of I3C has been well characterized in terms of modulation of phase I and II drug-metabolizing enzymes, leading to the rapid excretion of the carcinogen and prevention of DNA adduct formation (10 - 17).

The mechanism by which I3C exerts its tumor-suppressing activity is likely to involve modulation of cell signaling pathways resulting in inhibition of cell proliferation or induction of apoptosis (reviewed in Refs. 18 and 19). In the long-term feeding study mentioned above (1), we showed that after 13 weeks, in rats receiving oral I3C, liver activities of both total tyrosine kinase and ornithine decarboxylase were significantly decreased compared with those in rats not receiving the agent. I3C has also been shown to inhibit total tyrosine kinase activity in vitro (20), but little is known about its effect on specific kinases of cell signaling pathways. Cover et al. (21) showed that in MCF7 and MDA MB231 breast tumor cell lines, I3C caused Go-G1 cell cycle arrest, which was accompanied by a down-regulation of cyclin-dependent kinase 6, decreased retinoblastoma protein phosphorylation, and an increase in p21^{WAF1} and p27. There is also evidence that I3C may exert its chemopreventive activity by induction of apoptosis. The compound caused a small but significant increase in apoptosis in the human breast tumor MDA MB231

Received 5/13/02; revised 9/6/02; accepted 10/3/02. ¹ Supported by the United Kingdom Medical Research Council. These data have been published in a preliminary form as an abstract (Ref. 46). ² To whom requests for reprints should be addressed, at Cancer Biomarkers and Prevention Group, Biocentre, University of Leicester, University Road, Leicester LE1 7RH, United Kingdom. Phone: 44-0-116-2231825; Fax: 44-0-116-2231840; E-mail: eah5@le.ac.uk.

³ The abbreviations used are: I3C indole-3-carbinol; PKB, protein kinase B; PI3K, phosphatidylinositol 3'-kinase; NF-κB, nuclear factor κB; IκB, inhibitor of NF-κB; IKK, IκB kinase, PARP, poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase; GSK, glycogen synthase kinase; EMSA, electrophoretic mobility shift assay.

line and in the chemical- and oncogene-initiated 184-B5/BP and 184-B5/HER breast cell lines (22). Recently, Rahman *et al.* (23) showed induction of apoptosis in MDA MB435 cells and concluded that this was due to translocation of the proapoptotic molecule Bax to the mitochondria and an increase in the Bax:Bcl-2 ratio. However, an earlier study by Ge *et al.* (24) reported that I3C induced apoptosis in MCF7 cells via a p53- and Bax-independent pathway, although it should be noted that earlier time points were investigated in the latter study. In a previous study, Ge *et al.* (25) showed that 3,3'-diindolylmethane, an acid condensation product of I3C, induced apoptosis in MCF7 and T47D breast tumor cell lines and in Saos2 human osteosarcoma cells.

Many cell signaling pathways have been implicated in apoptosis, including components of the mitogen-activated protein kinase cascades and PKB (otherwise known as Akt) signaling pathways (reviewed in Ref. 26). Activation of c-Jun NH₂-terminal kinase and p38 kinase is generally associated with proapoptotic signaling (26–29), although there are some studies that implicate c-Jun in protection against stressinduced apoptosis (reviewed in Ref. 30). In contrast, activation of the extracellular signal-regulated kinases 1 and 2 and PKB (which lies downstream of PI3K) is associated with cell survival (26, 29, 31). Undoubtedly, it is the balance between pro- and antiapoptotic signaling under particular circumstances that ultimately determines the fate of a cell.

PKB has been shown to influence apoptosis via multiple downstream targets (32–34). It can phosphorylate and inactivate several proapoptotic proteins, including caspase 9 (35), members of the Forkhead family of transcription factors (Refs. 33 and 36 and the references therein), and Bad (both directly and via kinase $p65^{pak}$; Refs. 37–39). Phosphorylated Bad is sequestered by the cytosolic protein 14-3-3, thus preventing it from binding and inhibiting, the antiapoptotic proteins Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL (40). Bcl-2 itself has also been shown to be up-regulated by PKB via the transcription factor cAMP-responsive element-binding protein CREB (41). Activation of signaling via PKB also increases NF- κ B-mediated cell survival (42, 43).

The phosphatase PTEN (PTEN/MMAC1/TEP1) tumor suppressor has also been implicated in the regulation of PKB and therefore in induction of apoptosis. Phosphorylation of PKB is required for full activation of the kinase (34). PTEN has been shown to dephosphorylate PI3K-generated phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-trisphosphate molecules, the signaling intermediates required for activation of PKB (33, 44, 45).

In this study we compared the effects of I3C between the human breast tumor-derived cell line MDA MB468 and the normal tissue-derived HBL100 cell line. We investigated the induction of apoptosis in these cell lines and the role that inhibition of the PKB signaling pathway and of downstream effectors, including NF- κ B, might play in this process. In agreement with our preliminary findings (46), our data indicated that I3C inhibited the phosphorylation and activity of PKB in the tumor cell line only and that this is likely to contribute to the induction of apoptosis and chemopreventive mechanism of action of I3C in these breast tumor cells. To confirm our results, we then extended the study to incorporate two prostate cancer cell lines, LNCaP and DU145.

Materials and Methods

Materials. I3C and okadaic acid were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich Company Ltd. (Poole, United Kingdom), and LY294002 was obtained from Calbiochem-Novabiochem (United Kingdom) Ltd. (Beeston, United Kingdom). The complete protease inhibitor mixture was purchased from Roche Diagnostics Ltd. (Lewes, United Kingdom). The $I\kappa B\alpha$ substrate and anti-NF-kB p65 (C-20), anti-IKKa, and anti-Akt-1 antibodies were obtained from Santa Cruz Biotechnology (Santa Cruz, CA). Antibodies against PTEN and Akt (detects total PKB α , β , and γ , phosphorylation state independent), the two phosphorylation site-specific anti-phospho-Akt antibodies [anti-phospho-Akt (Ser 473) detects PKBa when phosphorylated at Ser-473 and detects PKB β and PKB γ when phosphorylated at equivalent sites; and anti-phospho-Akt (Thr 308), which does not cross-react with the Ser-473 phosphorylation site], and the Akt kinase assay kit were from Cell Signaling Technology (Hitchin, United Kingdom). Antibody against Bcl-xL was purchased from BD Transduction Laboratories (Lexington, KY); the anti-Bcl-2 and Bax antibodies were from Dako Ltd. (Ely, United Kingdom), anti-PARP antibody was from Alexis Corp. (United Kingdom) Ltd. (Bingham, United Kingdom), and FITC-conjugated annexin V was from Bender MedSystems (Vienna, Austria). Rabbit antisera to NF-kB subunits p50, p65, and RelB were a kind gift of Dr. Nancy Rice (Molecular Basis of Carcinogenesis Laboratory, National Cancer Institute-Frederick Cancer Research and Development Center, Frederick, MD).

NF-κB and AP-1 consensus oligonucleotides were obtained from Promega (Southampton, United Kingdom). All cell culture media and reagents were purchased from Invitrogen (Paisley, United Kingdom).

Cell Lines and Treatments. The human-derived breast carcinoma cell line MDA MB468 and the immortalized nontumorigenic cell line HBL100⁴ were kindly provided by Prof. Rosemary Walker (Department of Pathology, University of Leicester, United Kingdom). Both cell lines are regarded as estrogen receptor- α negative, although they may possess estrogen receptor- β (47). The human-derived prostate carcinoma cell lines DU145 and LNCaP were obtained from American Type Culture Collection (Manassas, VA). The DU145 cell line lacks androgen receptors, whereas the LNCaP cell line is hormone sensitive.

Both breast cell lines were cultured as described previously (48). DU145 cells were cultured in MEM with Earle's Salts containing 2 mm glutamax, supplemented with nonessential amino acids (1×), 1 mm sodium pyruvate, and 10% FCS. The LNCaP cells were cultured in RPMI 1640 supplemented with 2 mm glutamax, 1 mm sodium pyruvate, glucose (1.25 g/500 ml), and 10% FCS. All cell lines were negative when tested for *Mycoplasma* infection. I3C was prepared as a stock solution in DMSO, and cells were treated in such a way that all control and treated cells received equal volumes of DMSO, which did not exceed a final concentration of

⁴ Following concerns raised by the American Type Culture Collection that the HBL100 cell line contained a Y chromosome, we had our own stock karyotyped and found it was positive for X only.

0.05%. The purity of the I3C stock in DMSO was verified as approximately 99.9% by HPLC (data not shown). For each experiment, cells were initially seeded in normal growth medium and allowed to adhere for at least 4 h before treatment. The concentrations of I3C used were varied according to the duration of the experiment and the different sensitivities of the cell lines. Lower concentrations of I3C (typically 10–100 μ M for the MDA MB468 line and 100–250 μ M for the HBL100 cell line) were used in the proliferation and apoptosis studies that were performed over several days and in some Western blots that were performed after 72 h. Higher concentrations of I3C were used in the signaling experiments because these were performed over short time periods (up to 5 h).

Cell Proliferation Studies. Cells were seeded at 5×10^4 onto 6-well plates and cultured in the presence of I3C for times from 72 to 240 h. Approximate IC₅₀ values were obtained from a plot of cell number expressed as a percentage of control versus I3C concentration. To determine their ability to recover proliferative capacity after treatment, cells (1 \times 10⁴ cells on 12-well plates) were cultured in the presence of I3C for 24 h, after which they were either maintained in treated medium or washed and replenished with fresh medium and allowed to recover before harvesting at 168 h. The proliferation rate of cells was calculated as fold increase in cell number after the initial treatment period. For analysis of cell cycle, 5 \times 10 5 cells were seeded onto 9-cm plates and treated with I3C (up to 200 µm) for 48 h. Cells were harvested by trypsinization, fixed overnight in 70% ethanol at 4°C, and then collected by centrifugation, resuspended in PBS containing 0.1 mg/ml RNase and 5 µg/ml propidium iodide, and incubated overnight at 4°C. DNA content was analyzed using a Becton Dickinson FACScan and Cell Quest software. Subsequent data analysis was performed using ModFit LT software (Becton Dickinson United Kingdom Ltd., Cowley, United Kingdom).

Measurement of Phosphatidylserine Externalization. Cells were seeded at 2×10^5 , 5×10^5 or 1×10^6 onto 9-cm plates (depending on treatment time) and treated with I3C for times up to 168 h. After treatment, cells obtained by trypsinization were combined with those that had spontaneously detached during the incubation. Phosphatidylserine externalization was determined by annexin V staining. Cells were pelleted and resuspended in 1 ml of annexin buffer [10 mM HEPES (pH 7.4), 150 mM NaCl, 5 mM KCl, 1 mM MgCl₂, and 1.8 mM CaCl₂]. FITC-conjugated annexin V was added to a final concentration of 100 ng/ml, and cells were incubated for 8 min at room temperature, after which propidium iodide (1.5 μ g) was added, and cells were analyzed by flow cytometry using a FACScan flow cytometer and Cell Quest software.

Detection of Total and Phosphorylated PKB, PTEN, Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, and Bax. Cells were seeded at between 1.5 and 3×10^6 onto 9-cm plates, depending on the duration of the experiment, and treated with I3C for 5, 24, 48, or 72 h. In a separate experiment, cells were seeded as described above and cultured for 24 h under normal or serum-depleted (0%) growth conditions or serum-starved for 24 h followed by replenishment of serum (10%) for 4 h. To detect levels of phospho-PKB, PTEN, Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, and Bax, treated cells were lysed in a cell lysis buffer (as detailed in the Akt assay kit) containing 2% (v/v) complete protease inhibitor mixture. Samples were analyzed by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotting, followed by visualization using an enhanced chemiluminescence detection system (Amersham Life Science Ltd., Little Chalfont, United Kingdom). Equal amounts of protein were loaded in each lane. Blots were scanned using a densitometer (Molecular Dynamics, Sunnyvale, CA) and quantified using Image Quant software. In all cases, bands were confirmed as being within the linear range of the film. For determination of total PKB, samples were prepared by washing cells twice in ice-cold PBS and harvesting directly in sample buffer. Samples were then sonicated and boiled for 5 min and analyzed as described above. Loading controls are shown in the figures for blots in which there was a marked change in protein level in response to the treatment. Blots were stripped and reprobed with an anti-tubulin antibody.

Detection of PARP and Its Cleavage Products. Cells were seeded and treated with I3C as described above. Adherent cells were harvested by scraping and combined with those that had detached during the treatment incubation. Cells were then pelleted and subjected to three rounds of freeze thawing before resuspension in 40 μ l of sample buffer and sonication. Equal volumes were separated by SDS-PAGE and detected as described above, using an anti-PARP antibody.

Immune Complex Kinase Assay for PKB and IKK. Cells were seeded at $1-2 \times 10^6$ onto 9-cm plates and allowed to adhere. Cultures were treated with I3C for 5 h before harvesting in cell lysis buffer as described above. PKB activity was determined according to the protocol supplied with the Akt kinase assay kit. PKB was immunoprecipitated from 200 μ g of cell lysate protein, which gave results within the linear range of the assay. Phosphorylation of the glutathione S-transferase-GSK-3 substrate was measured by SDS-PAGE using the phospho-GSK-3 α/β antibody, and detection was by chemiluminescence using the Lumiglo detection reagent supplied in the kit. No phosphorylation of the substrate was detected in the absence of PKB.

IKK*α* was immunoprecipitated from 500 μg of cell lysate protein using an anti-IKK*α* antibody conjugated to protein A beads and then resuspended in kinase assay buffer as described above. Total IKK*α* protein levels were detected by SDS-PAGE using the same anti-IKK*α* antibody. IKK*α* activity was determined by incubation (30°C, 30 min) with I*κ*B*α* substrate (1 μg) in the presence of 50 μM ATP (containing 0.074 MBq [γ -³²P]ATP). Proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE as described above, and phosphorylated I*κ*B*α* was detected by PhosphorImager analysis (Molecular Dynamics).

Measurement of Nuclear NF-\kappaB. Cells were seeded and treated as described for the determination of levels of PKB. Nuclear extracts were prepared according to the method of Staal *et al.* (49), and protein content was determined using the Bio-Rad protein assay. Samples were denatured in sample buffer and analyzed by SDS-PAGE as described above, using NF- κ B p65, p50, or RelB subunit antibodies.

EMSA for NF-κB DNA Binding. Nuclear extracts were prepared from cells treated with I3C for 5 h, as described above. EMSAs were performed as described previously (50)



Fig. 1. Effect of I3C on proliferation and recovery of the HBL100 and MDA MB468 cell lines. *A*, growth curves were performed in the presence of increasing concentrations of I3C and counted as detailed in "Materials and Methods." *B*, cells were treated with I3C for 168 h (**I**) or for 24 h followed by 144 h recovery (**D**). Data shown are mean cell number \pm SE (*A*) or fold increase in cell number \pm the SD of the sets (shown on control bars only; *B*). * indicates significant difference from control cell data at that time point (*P* < 0.05), as determined by the ANOVA general linear model followed by Fisher's least significant difference *post hoc* test (*n* = 6).

using a ³²P-end labeled NF- κ B consensus oligonucleotide (5'-AGT-TGA-GGG-GAC-TTT-CCC-AGG-C-3') and an excess of either unlabeled NF- κ B oligonucleotide or an unrelated AP-1 consensus sequence (5'-CGC-TTG-ATG-AGT-CAG-CCG-GAA-3').

Statistical Analysis. Statistical significance was assessed using ANOVA balanced or general linear models (51) followed by Fischer's least significant difference *post hoc* test (52).

Results

Inhibition of Cell Growth and Recovery after Treatment with I3C. I3C caused a dose-dependent inhibition of cell proliferation in both cell lines (Fig. 1A). However, the MDA MB468 cell line was approximately 4-fold more sensitive to the growth-inhibitory effect of I3C than the HBL100 line, with approximate IC₅₀ values (at 168 h) of 30 and 120 μ M, respectively. The ability of the two cell lines to recover from I3C treatment also differed markedly. The HBL100 cell line was capable of complete recovery (fold increase in cell number was not significantly different from the control) from 24 h of treatment with concentrations up to 250 μ M and almost complete recovery from 500 μ M (Fig. 1*B*). In contrast, the MDA MB468 cells only partially recovered from 24 h of treatment with 20 μ M I3C and were unable to recover from 24 h of treatment with 250 μ M (Fig. 1*B*).

The decrease in cell proliferation caused by I3C may be due to either cytostatic or cytotoxic effects or a combination of both. To determine the nature of the growth inhibition, we determined the effect of I3C on cell cycle progression. No apparent cell cycle phase-specific arrest was observed in either cell line (data not shown), but a clear dose-dependent sub-G₁ peak, indicative of apoptotic cells, was visible in the MDA MB468 cell line only, from 100 μ M (Fig. 2*A*).

Induction of Apoptosis by I3C. Using annexin V and propidium iodide staining, we determined the percentage of cells undergoing apoptosis or necrosis by flow cytometry in treated cultures. No increase in the proportion of apoptotic cells was observed for the HBL100 cell line after any dose of I3C. However, as the proportion of live cells decreased over time, a significant dose-dependent increase in the percentage of necrotic cells occurred, from 5% in control cells after 24 h up to 37% in cells treated with 250 μ M for 144 h (Fig. 2B). Treatment of MDA MB468 cells, on the other hand, resulted in a dose- and time-dependent induction of apoptosis (Fig. 2, B-D). This was accompanied by a steady increase in the percentage of necrotic cells, which at higher concentrations (500 μ M) or longer time points is likely to encompass a proportion of cells undergoing secondary necrosis after apoptosis (Fig. 2). An early increase in apoptosis was detected in the MDA MB468 cells with 500 µM I3C, which reached significance by 8 h (Fig. 2D). These results were confirmed by Western analysis of PARP cleavage, in which cleavage products were detected in MDA MB468 cells by 8 h (Fig. 3), whereas in contrast, no such products were readily detected in the HBL100 cell line over the same time



Fig. 2. Effect of I3C on cell cycle progression and induction of apoptosis and necrosis. *A*, sample panels showing flow cytometric analyses of control and treated cells. The *top panels* show DNA content histograms of control and I3C-treated (48 h) HBL100 and MDA MB468 cells determined by propidium iodide staining; the X axis shows red fluorescence (propidium iodide), and the Y axis represents cell counts. The *bottom panels* show profiles of MDA MB468 cells (24-h treatment) labeled with propidium iodide (shown on the X axis) and FITC-conjugated annexin V (Y axis); live cells appear in the *bottom left quadrant*, whereas apoptotic (*APO*) and necrotic (*NEC*) cells appear in the *top quadrants* as indicated. The effect of I3C on the proportion of live, apoptotic, or necrotic cells, as determined by annexin V staining in the breast cell lines, is shown after 144 h in *B* and 24 h in C. A time course (0–24 h) for the induction of apoptosis by I3C (500 μ M) in the MDA MB468 cell me is shown in *D*. Results shown are mean \pm SE (n = 3). * indicates significant difference from the control (DMSO-treated) group (P < 0.05) as determined by the ANOVA balanced model followed by Fisher's least significant difference post *hoc* test.

course. To ensure that even a small amount of cleaved product was detected if present in the HBL100 cell line, a high amount of protein was loaded onto the gel, and a long film exposure time was used. The data were interpreted with respect to cleavage or noncleavage of the protein and not to any change in the relative amount of full-length protein.

Effect of I3C on PKB Levels and Phosphorylation. We next investigated whether the induction of apoptosis by I3C in the MDA MB468 cell line could be due to inhibition of signaling via the prosurvival protein kinase PKB. The tumor cells were found to have approximately 3-fold higher basal levels of phospho-PKB than the HBL100 cell line, although the latter had higher total PKB protein levels (Fig. 4).

Whereas there was no intentional stimulation of PKB phosphorylation, it should be noted that in the MDA MB468 cell line only, the level of phosphorylated PKB (both sites) was increased in the DMSO-treated control compared with untreated cells (P < 0.05).

In these and subsequent experiments, we used higher concentrations of I3C than in the longer-term apoptosis and growth studies to elicit a fast response and investigate the early events that precede induction of apoptosis in response





to the agent. Concentrations of up to 1 mm were used in some instances to confirm any apparent absence of treatment-related effects on components of a pathway. Treatment with I3C for 5 h resulted in a dose-dependent decrease in basal levels of phosphorylated PKB in the MDA MB468 cell line compared with the DMSO control but had no effect in the HBL100 cell line (Fig. 5A). This was detected using antibodies specific to either the Ser-473 or Thr-308 phosphorylation sites. In the HBL100 cell line, whereas there was clearly no decrease in phosphorylation at the Ser-473 site, phospho-PKB was not detectable using the antibody to the Thr-308 phosphorylation site. Thus, the Ser 473 antibody was used in subsequent experiments. The decrease in phospho-PKB was also time dependent, and treatment with 500 μ M I3C resulted in a gradual decrease in phospho-Akt (Ser 473) levels to approximately 50% after 5 h (data not shown). I3C (0-1000 μm, 5 h) did not decrease PKB protein levels in either cell line, indicating that the decrease in phospho-PKB observed in the MDA MB468 cells under the same conditions was due to a decrease in the phosphorylation status of the protein (Fig. 5, A and B). Treatment with the phosphatase 2A inhibitor okadaic acid resulted in a dose-dependent increase in phospho-PKB levels in both breast cell lines, but pretreatment with okadaic acid (10, 25, or 50 nm, 2 h before I3C treatment for 5 h) did not protect against the I3C-induced decrease in phosphorylated PKB in the MDA MB468 cell line (data not shown). It is noteworthy that treatment with okadaic acid caused severe toxicity to the MDA MB468 cells at concentrations above 25 nm, whereas the HBL100 cells tolerated concentrations up to 100 nm.

Effect of I3C on PKB Activity. PKB activity, as determined by *in vitro* kinase assay, was also found to be decreased in a dose-dependent manner after I3C treatment (5 h) in the MDA MB468 cell line, but not in the HBL100 line (Fig. 5, *C* and *D*, data shown for MDA MB468 only), corresponding to the effect of I3C on the levels of phosphorylated PKB in each cell line. I3C (up to 750 μ M) had no effect on the kinase activity when added directly to the assay, although at the higher concentration (1000 μ M) there was slight evidence for direct inhibition of PKB activity (Fig. 5C).

Effect of I3C on the PTEN Tumor Suppressor. The tumor suppressor PTEN has been shown to dephosphorylate PI3K-generated phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-trisphosphate molecules (45), which are required for the activation of PKB



Fig. 4. Representative blots showing comparative basal levels of total PKB α protein, phospho-PKB (Ser 473), and PTEN in the HBL100 and MDA MB468 cell lines. *Lane 1* (+), protein levels from cells cultured under normal growth conditions (10% FCS); *Lane 2* (-), protein levels from cells after 24 h of serum starvation; *Lane 3* (-/+), protein levels 4 h after replenishment of serum (10%) to starved cells.

(reviewed in Refs. 33 and 44). We therefore examined the levels of PTEN in the cell lines and found that they were inversely correlated with phospho-PKB, with the HBL100 cell line expressing substantial levels, whereas in the MDA MB468 line, PTEN was not generally detected (Fig. 4). I3C (0–1000 μ M, 24 h) had no significant effect on PTEN levels in either cell line (data not shown).

Inhibition of PKB and Induction of Apoptosis by LY294002. PKB is activated via a PI3K-generated phospholipid-dependent mechanism, leading to the phosphorylation of PKB by at least one 3-phosphoinositide-dependent kinase (reviewed in Ref. 33). To determine whether inhibition of PKB was sufficient for the induction of apoptosis in the MDA MB468 line, we investigated the effect of the PI3K inhibitor LY294002 on PKB phosphorylation and induction of apoptosis. In contrast to I3C, LY294002 (50 μ M) inhibited PKB phosphorylation in both cell lines (Fig. 6). In the MDA MB468 cell line, LY294002 treatment clearly resulted in induction of apoptosis after 24 h, as detected by PARP cleavage, whereas very little evidence of apoptosis was observed in the HBL100 cell line (Fig. 3).

Effect of I3C on the Prostate Cell Lines DU145 and LNCaP. To investigate whether the proapoptotic and PKBinhibitory effect of I3C was specific to cell lines with undetectable or very low levels of PTEN, we investigated the effect of I3C on LNCaP and DU145 prostate cell lines, which express different levels of phospho-PKB and PTEN (Fig. 7A). Densitometric analysis of Western blots showed the DU145 cells to have the highest levels of PTEN (twice that of HBL100 cells and approximately 6-fold higher than LNCaP cells) with barely detectable levels of phospho-PKB, whereas the LNCaP cells, like the MDA MB468 cells, expressed much higher levels of phospho-PKB with low PTEN (Fig. 7A). Although less marked than in the breast cells, I3C inhibited growth of the high phospho-PKB-expressing LNCaP cell line to a greater extent than the DU145 cell line, with approximate IC50 values of 22 and 48 µM (data not shown).

I3C (5 h of treatment) caused a dose-dependent decrease in phospho-PKB levels in the LNCaP cell line, with no obvious effect in the DU145 line (Fig. 7*B*). LY29004 completely abolished phospho-PKB in both cell lines. In agreement with results obtained with the breast cells, the high phospho-PKB/low PTEN-expressing cell line LNCaP, but not DU145



Fig. 5. Effect of I3C on PKB levels (*A* and *B*) and activity (*C* and *D*). *A*, representative Western blots for HBL100 and MDA MB468 showing the effect of increasing concentrations of I3C (5-h treatment) on levels of phospho-PKB (Ser 473 and Thr 308) and total PKB (blot shown is with an antibody to total (non-phospho-specific) PKB α , which gave results in agreement with an antibody that detects all three isoforms (data shown in *B*)]. Tubulin loading controls are shown for HBL100 and MDA MB468 phospho-PKB (Ser 473) blots. *B*, effect of I3C on total (\Box) and phospho-PKB levels (\blacksquare) in the MDA MB468 cells line. Data shown are mean \pm SE (n = 3) of values obtained by densitometric analysis of Western blots and are expressed as a percentage of the DMSO control. *C*, representative Western blots showing PKB activity determined by phosphorylation of a glutathione S-transferase-GSK-3 α/β substrate in an *in vitro* kinase assay. PKB activity was assayed in extracts from MDA MB468 cells treated with I3C as described above (*top panel*) and in extracts from untreated MDA MB468 cells when I3C was added directly to the kinase assay (*bottom panel*). D, effect of I3C on PKB activity. Data shown are mean \pm SE (n = 3) of values obtained by densitometric all *Bars* in *B* and *D* marked * are significantly different (P < 0.05) from the control levels, as determined by the ANOVA balanced model followed by Fisher's least significant difference *post hoc* test. *Lanes* marked *u* and *con* indicate no treatment and the DMSO control, respectively.





cells, underwent significant apoptosis after treatment with LY294002 for 24 h (Fig. 7*C*). Furthermore, the LNCaP cell line was also more sensitive to induction of apoptosis by I3C (24 h), showing a consistently greater fold increase in the pro-

portion of apoptotic cells relative to control with each treatment (Fig. 7C). The LNCaP cells undergo a higher basal rate of apoptosis (approximately 9% in control cells compared with 6% in control DU145 cells), suggesting that they may be predisposed to cell death via this mechanism. The increase in necrosis that occurred alongside the increase in apoptosis in the LNCaP cells after I3C treatment may represent secondary necrosis of previously apoptotic cells.

Effect of I3C on Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, and Bax. In a recent study, Rahman *et al.* (23) showed an increase in the ratio of Bax to Bcl-2 in T47D cells in response to I3C, thus favoring apoptosis. PKB has been implicated in the transcriptional regulation of Bcl-2 (41), and therefore a decrease in Bcl-2 seemed a likely candidate for mediating the apoptotic effect of PKB inhibition by I3C. We found no evidence of a decrease in Bcl-2 or an increase in Bax after 5 or 24 h of treatment with I3C (Fig. 8A, 5 h data). However, at 48 and 72 h, levels of Bcl-2 were decreased in both cell lines, although the data did not show a clear dose response (Fig. 8B, 48 h data). Levels



Fig. 7. Effect of I3C on PKB phosphorylation and induction of apoptosis in the prostate cell lines DU145 and LNCaP. *A*, representative blots of phospho-PKB and PTEN levels in the two prostate cell lines, together with the MDA MB468 and HBL100 cell lines. The effect of I3C (5-h treatment) on phospho-PKB in the prostate cells is shown in *B*. Induction of apoptosis and necrosis in response to I3C and LY294002 (24-h treatment) is shown in C. Data are mean \pm SE (n = 3); * indicates significant difference from the control (DMSO-treated) group (P < 0.05) as determined by the ANOVA balanced model followed by Fisher's least significant difference *post hoc* test.

of BcI-xL were decreased in the MDA MB468 cells at \geq 375 μ M and in the HBL100 line at 500 μ M after only 24 h (Fig. 8C). Because the effects on these apoptotic regulatory proteins were not observed until the 24 or 48 h time points, occurred in both cell lines, and were not always clear cut, it is unlikely that they constitute a major mechanism by which I3C initiates apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cell line, but they could well contribute to its progression.

Effect of I3C on IKK Activity and Nuclear Levels of NF-κB. NF-κB is one of the prosurvival factors that lie downstream of PKB signaling. PKB has been shown to regulate NF-κB via activation of the IKK complex, resulting in enhanced NF-κB DNA binding and transactivational activity (53, 54). Treatment with I3C (5 h) had no effect on IKK activity as measured by *in vitro* kinase assay using I_KBα as a substrate (Fig. 9A) or on total IKK protein levels (data not shown). In support of this, levels of nuclear NF-κB (p65) remained unchanged after a 5-h treatment of either cell line (Fig. 9B). Interestingly, nuclear NF-κB p65 and p50 levels were not depleted after serum starvation in either cell line, whereas ReIB was reduced in both cell lines (Fig. 9C), suggesting that the presence of transcriptionally active NF-κB in the nucleus is constitutive in these cell lines.

Effect of I3C on NF- κ B DNA Binding. We next used EMSA to investigate the effect of I3C on binding of proteins to the NF- κ B DNA recognition site. Binding of nuclear extracts from either cell line to a NF- κ B DNA consensus sequence resulted in formation of a specific pattern of binding consisting of a slower-migrating doublet and two faster-migrating bands. The specificity of all of the bands was confirmed by competition assays using a 200× molar excess of unlabeled NF- κ B consensus oligonucleotide or an unrelated sequence.

Using nuclear extracts prepared from MDA MB468 cells treated with I3C for 5 h, we found a decrease in specific protein interaction with the NF- κ B DNA sequence (Fig. 9*D*). In contrast, nuclear extracts from the HBL100 cell line showed an apparent increase in protein binding (Fig. 9*D*). In both cases, this suggests that I3C can cause alteration in DNA binding of NF- κ B protein family members independently of changes in nuclear NF- κ B levels and IKK activity. In separate supershift experiments, we confirmed the presence of both p65 and p50 in the DNA-binding protein complex (Fig. 9*D*).

Discussion

Results presented in this study show clearly that the antiproliferative effect of the chemopreventive agent I3C is cell type specific even between cells from one tissue but that modulation of cell signaling pathways and induction of apoptosis can contribute to its mechanism of action in breast and prostate tumor cells. We showed that the MDA MB468 breast tumor cell line underwent apoptosis after treatment with I3C in a dose- and time-dependent manner, as assessed by measurement of phosphatidylserine externalization and confirmed by PARP cleavage. Apoptosis was detected by 72 h in MDA MB468 cells treated with 10 µM I3C and as early as 6 h in MDA MB468 cells treated with 500 μ M I3C. In contrast, the nontumorigenic HBL100 cell line was resistant to induction of apoptosis by concentrations of I3C up to 1 mm but did show an increase in the percentage of necrotic cells after 96 h of treatment with 200 µM I3C and above. It is likely that this differential induction of apoptosis accounts for the approximate 4-fold difference in sensitivity in terms of growth inhibition between the two cell lines. This would also explain the inability of the MDA MB468 cells to recover from treatment once they have become committed

- Bel-xL



13C µM

Fig. 8. Effect of I3C on levels of BcI-2, Bax, and BcI-xL. A, representative blots of BcI-2 and Bax after 5 or 48 h of treatment with I3C. Blots are representative of at least three experiments. Densitometric analysis of data from the 48 h time point is shown in B. Data shown are the mean ± SD expressed as a percentage of the DMSO-treated control. * indicates significant difference from the DMSO-treated control. C, effect of I3C on Bcl-xL protein levels after 24 h (blot is representative of at least three separate experiments).

to the apoptotic process, in contrast to the HBL100 cell line, which undergoes necrosis only and recovers readily once I3C is removed from the culture medium. These data indicate a fundamental difference in the mechanism by which I3C exerts growth-inhibitory effects in these two cell lines.

To investigate the mechanistic effects of I3C at early time points and also, in some cases, to rule out any potential mechanistic role of a pathway, particularly in the more resistant HBL100 cell line, we used concentrations of the agent above 500 µm. It should be noted that whereas these experiments provided useful mechanistic data, concentrations of I3C above 500 μ M are unlikely to have any relevance to a physiological situation.

To investigate the differential response of the two cell lines, components of the PKB pathway were examined. Despite the higher levels of total PKB protein found in the HBL100 cell line, the MDA MB468 cell line had higher levels of the phosphorylated form. Whereas PTEN, which blocks activation of PKB by dephosphorylation of PI3K signaling intermediates, was expressed in the HBL100 cell line (lower phospho-PKB expression), we did not detect it in the MDA MB468 cell line (high phospho-PKB). These data are in agreement with a report by Lu et al. (55), in which it was shown that loss of function of PTEN in breast cancer cell

lines, including MDA MB468, resulted in increased basal phosphorylation of multiple components of the PI3K signaling pathway. We conclude therefore that the presence of PTEN in the HBL100 cell line accounts for its lower level of phospho-PKB in comparison with the MDA MB468 cell line. Together, these observations would seem to signify a heightened importance of signaling through the PKB pathway in the MDA MB468 cell line relative to the HBL100 cell line.

PKB has been well documented as a prosurvival factor (26, 32, 33, 37, 39, 41-43) and has also been implicated in oncogenesis (39, 44, 56, 57). I3C (5-h treatment) decreased basal levels of phosphorylated PKB and PKB activity in the MDA MB468 cell line, but not in the HBL100 cell line. I3C did not inhibit PKB activity when added directly to an in vitro kinase assay at concentrations up to 750 µM, indicating that it was not acting as a direct enzyme inhibitor. Over an 8-h treatment period, no decrease in total PKB protein level was observed, strongly suggesting that I3C acts on signaling pathways upstream of PKB. Because the effect was not prevented by pretreatment with the phosphatase 2A inhibitor okadaic acid, it seems most likely that I3C acts by preventing phosphorylation of the protein rather than by promoting its dephosphorylation. Recent results reported by Meng et al. (58) showed induction of PTEN by I3C in the T47D breast cell



Fig. 9. Effect of I3C (0–1000 μm; 5 h) on IKK activity as determined by phosphorylation of IkBα in an *in vitro* kinase assay (A) and on nuclear NF-κB (p65) levels (B). C shows nuclear levels of NF-κB (p65, p50, and ReIB) in cells cultured under normal growth conditions (+), after 24 h of serum starvation (-), and 4 h after replenishment of serum-starved cells with 10% FCS (-/+). D shows the effect of I3C on NF-κB DNA binding as measured by EMSA in HBL100 and MDA MB468 cell lines. The blots shown are representative of three independent experiments. Supershift of p65 and p50 in control HBL100 cells is shown in the *boxed area* of D.

line. However, in our study, I3C did not appear to stimulate PTEN levels in either MDA MB468 or HBL100 cell lines.

Inhibition of PKB phosphorylation in both breast cell lines by the specific PI3K inhibitor LY294002 still only induced apoptosis significantly in the MDA MB468 cell line. This observation led us to two conclusions: (a) first, because inhibition of PKB by LY294002 induced apoptosis in the MDA MB468 cell line, it is likely that such inhibition contributes to the I3C-induced apoptosis observed in this cell line: and (b) second, the HBL100 cell line was resistant to induction of apoptosis by LY294002, despite a decrease in phospho-PKB levels, indicating that other survival signaling pathways predominate in this cell line. We also have preliminary data (not shown here) for two additional human breast tumor-derived cell lines, T47D and MCF7, both of which are positive for PTEN. Levels of PTEN were similar in MCF7 and HBL100 cell lines and higher in the T47D line. Levels of phospho-Akt in the T47D cell line were similar to those in the HBL100 cell line, and lower than those in the MCF7 cell line. I3C inhibited the growth of these cell lines with an approximate IC₅₀ of 60 µM and, as in the HBL100 cell line, did not show inhibition of phospho-PKB levels after a 5-h treatment. We propose that the sensitivity of the MDA MB468 cell line to I3C stems at least in part from the relative importance of sig-

naling through the PKB pathway in this cell line compared with that in the PTEN-positive HBL100 cell line. To strengthen the idea that the cell-specific effects of I3C in the breast cell lines were related to their relative phospho-PKB levels and PTEN status, we determined the effect of the agent in prostate cells of known PTEN status. In agreement with our hypothesis, I3C decreased phospho-PKB levels and induced apoptosis in the LNCaP cell line, which expresses very low levels of PTEN, but not in the DU145 cell line, which expresses much higher levels of PTEN. Our data are also consistent with a report by Hsu et al. (59), in which the cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitor celecoxib was shown to induce apoptosis in the prostate carcinoma cell lines LNCaP and PC-3 by a mechanism involving PKB (59). As with I3C, celecoxib had no effect on Bcl2 levels at short time points, and the inhibition of PKB phosphorylation was not prevented by okadaic acid. Hsu et al. (59) also observed no inhibition of PI3K activity in response to celecoxib in prostate cell lines. Our finding that the PI3K inhibitor LY294002 decreased phosphorylation of PKB in all four cell lines in contrast to the cell linespecific effect of I3C indicated to us that the mechanism by which I3C acts upstream of PKB does not consist of a straightforward inhibition of PI3K activity (again showing similarity to celecoxib). Extensive investigations are currently under way in our laboratory to elucidate the possible involvement of differential expression of upstream targets including the epidermal growth factor receptor in the mechanism of action of I3C.

A possible candidate for mediating the effects of I3C-induced inhibition of PKB signaling is the prosurvival transcription factor NF-kB. PKB can regulate NF-kB via activation of IKK, resulting in increased phosphorylation of LkB and consequent release of NF-kB from the inhibitory complex (53, 54). Despite inhibition of PKB, we found no decrease in IKK activity in either cell line in response to I3C treatment. In support of this, nuclear levels of NF-ĸB (p65) also remained unchanged. However using EMSA, we found that binding to an NF-kB consensus oligonucleotide was decreased using nuclear protein extracts from I3C-treated MDA MB468 cells, but not in those from the HBL100 cell line. From these results, we concluded that I3C alters DNA binding of NF-kB protein family members, including p65 and p50, by a mechanism that does not involve inhibition of IKK activity. The constitutive expression of NE-kB in the nucleus of HBI 100 and MDA MB468 cells points to the possibility that in these cell lines translocation of the protein to the nucleus may not be the major limiting step in NF-kB-induced transactivation. The cell line specificity of the inhibition of DNA binding by I3C corresponded with that observed for inhibition of PKB, suggesting that the decrease in NF-kB DNA binding may occur as a consequence of inhibition of PKB activity or of a common upstream regulatory step. Recently, Heiss et al. (60) showed that sulforaphane, an aliphatic isothiocyanate also found in cruciferous vegetables, inhibited NF-kB DNA binding in macrophages. The mechanism by which sulforaphane exerted this effect was independent of IkB degradation or translocation of NF-kB to the nucleus, and a redox-dependent mechanism was proposed (60). There are other examples in the literature in which modulation of nuclear NF-kB DNA binding has been found to occur independently of effects on IKK or nuclear translocation (61-64). The mechanism by which I3C affects NF-kB DNA binding in the MDA MB468 cell line remains to be confirmed.

This is the first study to show selectivity in the response to I3C between normal- and tumor-derived human cell lines and between cell lines of differing phospho-PKB and PTEN status. The MDA MB468 tumor cell line was 4-fold more sensitive to the growth-inhibitory effects of I3C and, in contrast to the immortalized HBL100 line, underwent apoptosis in response to 10 μ M I3C. We propose that inhibition of the PKB signaling pathway contributed to the induction of apoptosis observed in response to I3C in this cell line. Our data also suggest that this effect may be at least partly mediated downstream of PKB by inhibition of NF-kB DNA binding activity. The MDA MB468 cell line is regarded as negative for estrogen receptor- α and with its high level of epidermal growth factor receptor expression, it is therefore representative of an aggressive breast tumor phenotype that typically affects younger women. This finding therefore has promising implications for the use of I3C as a treatment in women with aggressive, estrogen-insensitive breast cancer and as a preventive agent in women at high risk.

Acknowledgments

We thank Dr. D. Alessi (School of Life Sciences Research Biocentre, University of Dundee) and Dr. M. MacFarlane (Medical Research Council Toxicology Unit, University of Leicester) for most helpful discussion and Dr. M. Williams and M. Anderton (Department of Oncology, University of Leicester) for analysis of the I3C stock. We are grateful to Ruth Barber (Department of Genetics, University of Leicester) for the chromosomal analysis of the HBL100 cell line.

References

1. Manson, M. M., Hudson, E. A., Ball, H. W. L., Barrett, M. C., Clark, H. L., Judah, D. J., Verschoyle, R. D., and Neal, G. E. Chemoprevention of aflatoxin B_1 -induced carcinogenesis by indole-3-carbinol in rat liver: predicting the outcome using early biomarkers. Carcinogenesis (Lond.), *19*: 1829–1836, 1998.

2. Tanaka, T., Kojima, T., Morishita, Y., and Mori, H. Inhibitory effects of the natural products indole-3-carbinol and sinigrin during initiation and promotion phases of 4-nitroquinoline 1-oxide-induced rat tongue carcinogenesis. Jpn. J. Cancer Res., *83*: 835–842, 1992.

3. Grubbs, C. J., Steele, V. E., Casebolt, T., Juliana, M. M., Eto, I., Whitaker, L. M., Dragnev, K. H., Kelloff, G. J., and Lubet, R. L. Chemoprevention of chemically-induced mammary carcinogenesis by indole-3carbinol. Anticancer Res., *15*: 709–716, 1995.

4. Srivastava, B., and Shukla, Y. Antitumour promoting activity of indole-3-carbinol in mouse skin carcinogenesis. Cancer Lett., *134*: 91–95, 1998.

5. Rosen, C. A., Woodson, G. E., Thompson, J. W., Hengesteg, A. P., and Bradlow, H. L. Preliminary results of the use of indole-3-carbinol for recurrent respiratory papillomatosis. Otolaryngol. Head Neck Surg., *118*: 810–815, 1998.

6. Bell, M. C., Crowley-Nowick, P., Bradlow, H. L., Sepkovic, D. W., Schmidt-Grimminger, D., Howell, P., Mayeaux, E. J., Tucker, T. E., Turbat-Herrera, E. A., and Mathis, J. M. Placebo-controlled trial of indole-3carbinol in the treatment of CIN. Gynecol. Oncol., 78: 123–129, 2000.

7. Wong, G. Y. C., Bradlow, L., Sepkovic, D., Mehl, S., Mailman, J., and Osborne, M. P. Dose-ranging study of indole-3-carbinol for breast cancer prevention. J. Cell. Biochem. Suppl., *28–29*: 111–116, 1997.

 Cover, C. M., Hsieh, S. J., Cram, E. J., Hong, C., Riby, J. E., Bjeldanes, L. F., and Firestone, G. L. Indole-3-carbinol and tamoxifen cooperate to arrest the cell cycle of MCF-7 human breast cancer cells. Cancer Res., 59: 1244–1251, 1999.

9. Shertzer, H. G., Berger, M. L., and Tabor, M. W. Intervention in freeradical mediated hepatotoxicity and lipid-peroxidation by indole-3-carbinol. Biochem. Pharmacol., 37: 333–338, 1988. 10. Manson, M. M., Ball, H. W. L., Barrett, M. C., Clark, H. L., Judah, D. J., Williamson, G., and Neal, G. E. Mechanism of action of dietary chemopreventive agents in rat liver: induction of Phase I and II drug metabolising enzymes and aflatoxin B₁ metabolism. Carcinogenesis (Lond.), *18*: 1729– 1733, 1997.

11. Goeger, D. E., Shelton, D. W., Hendricks, J. D., and Bailey, G. S. Mechanisms of anti-carcinogenesis by indole-3-carbinol: effect on the distribution and metabolism of aflatoxin B_1 in rainbow trout. Carcinogenesis (Lond.), 7: 2025–2031, 1986.

12. Dashwood, R. H., Arbogast, D. N., Fong, A. T., Hendricks, J. D., and Bailey, G. S. Mechanisms of anti-carcinogenesis by indole-3-carbinol: detailed *in vivo* DNA binding dose-response studies after dietary administration with aflatoxin B₁. Carcinogenesis (Lond.), *9*: 427–432, 1988.

13. Dashwood, R. H., Arbogast, D. N., Fong, A. T., Pereira, C., Hendricks, J. D., and Bailey, G. S. Quantitative inter-relationships between aflatoxin B_1 carcinogen dose, indole-3-carbinol anti-carcinogen dose, target organ DNA adduction and final tumour response. Carcinogenesis (Lond.), *10*: 175–181, 1989.

14. Stresser, D. M., Bailey, G. S., and Williams, D. E. Indole-3-carbinol and β -naphthoflavone induction of aflatoxin B₁ metabolism and cytochromes P450 associated with bioactivation and detoxification of aflatoxin B₁ in the rat. Drug Metab. Dispos., *22*: 383–391, 1994.

 Stresser, M., Williams, D. E., McLellan, L. I., Harris, T. M., and Bailey, G. S. Indole-3-carbinol induces a rat-liver glutathione transferase subunit (Yc2) with high activity toward aflatoxin B₁ exo-epoxide. Association with reduced levels of hepatic aflatoxin DNA adducts *in vivo*. Drug Metab. Dispos., 22: 392–399, 1994.

16. Hayes, J. D., Judah, D. J., McLellan, L. I., and Neal, G. E. Contribution of glutathione S-transferases to the mechanisms of resistance to aflatoxin B_1 . Pharmacol. Ther., *50*: 443–472, 1991.

17. Judah, D. J., Hayes, J. D., Yang, J-C., Lian, L-Y., Roberts, G. C. K., Farmer, P. B., Lamb, J. H., and Neal, G. E. A novel aldehyde reductase with activity towards a metabolite of aflatoxin B_1 , is expressed in rat liver during carcinogenesis and following the administration of an antioxidant. Biochem. J., 292: 13–18, 1993.

 Manson, M. M., Gescher, A., Hudson, E. A., Plummer, S. M., Squires, M. S., and Prigent, S. A. Blocking and suppressing mechanisms of chemoprevention by dietary constituents. Toxicol. Lett., *112–113*: 499–505, 2000.

19. Manson, M. M., Holloway, K. A., Howells, L. M., Hudson, E. A., Plummer, S. M., Squires, M. S., and Prigent, S. A. Modulation of signaltransduction pathways by chemopreventive agents. Biochem. Soc. Trans., 28: 7–12, 2000.

20. Sharma, S., Stutzman, J. D., Kelloff, G. J., and Steele, V. E. Screening of potential chemopreventive agents using biochemical markers of carcinogenesis. Cancer Res., *54*: 5848–5855, 1994.

21. Cover, C. M., Hsieh, S. J., Tran, S. H., Hallden, G., Kim, G. S., Bjeldanes, L. F., and Firestone, G. L. Indole-3-carbinol inhibits the expression of cyclin-dependent kinase-6 and induces a G₁ cell cycle arrest of human breast cancer cells independent of estrogen receptor signalling. J. Biol. Chem., *273*: 3838–3847, 1998.

22. Telang, N. T., Katdare, M., Bradlow, H. L., Osborne, M. P., and Fishman, J. Inhibition of proliferation and modulation of estradiol metabolism: novel mechanisms for breast cancer prevention by the phytochemical indole-3-carbinol. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med., *216*: 246–252, 1997.

23. Rahman, K. M. W., Aranha, O., Glazyrin, A., Chinni, S. R., and Sarkar, F. H. Translocation of Bax to mitochondria induces apoptotic cell death in indole-3-carbinol (I3C) treated breast cancer cells. Oncogene, *19*: 5764–5771, 2000.

24. Ge, X., Fares, F. A., and Yannai, S. Induction of apoptosis in MCF-7 cells by indole-3-carbinol is independent of p53 and Bax. Anticancer Res., *19*: 3199–3204, 1999.

25. Ge, X., Yannai, S., Rennert, G., Gruener, N., and Fares, F. A. 3,3'-Diindolylmethane induces apoptosis in human cancer cells. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., 228: 153-158, 1996.

26. Cross, T. G., Scheel-Toeller, D., Henriquez, N. V., Deacon, E., Salmon, M., and Lord, J. M. Serine/threonine protein kinases and apoptosis. Exp. Cell Res., *256*: 34–41, 2000.

27. Chen, Y-R., Zhou, G., and Tan, T-H. c-Jun N-terminal kinase mediates apoptotic signaling induced by *N*-(4-hydroxyphenyl)retinamide. Mol. Pharmacol., 56: 1271–1279, 1999.

 Du, J., Suzuki, H., Nagase, F., Akhand, A. A., Yokoyama, T., Miyata, T., Kurokawa, K., and Nakashima, I. Methylglyoxal induces apoptosis in Jurkat leukemia T cells by activating c-Jun N-terminal kinase. J. Cell. Biochem., 77: 333-344, 2000.

29. Birkenkamp, K. U., Dokter, W. H. A., Esselink, M. T., Jonk, L. J. C., Kruijer, W., and Vellenga, E. A dual function for p38 MAP kinase in hematopoietic cells: involvement in apoptosis and cell activation. Leuke-mia (Baltimore), *13*: 1037–1045, 2000.

30. Leppa, S., and Bohmann, D. Diverse functions of JNK signalling and c-Jun in stress response and apoptosis. Oncogene, *18*: 6158–6162, 1999.

31. Xue, L., Murray, J. H., and Tolkovsky, A. M. The Ras/phosphatidyllinositol 3-kinase and Ras/ERK pathways function as independent survival modules each of which inhibits a distinct apoptotic signaling pathway in sympathetic neurons. J. Biol. Chem., 275: 8817–8824, 2000.

32. Toker, A. Protein kinases as mediators of phosphoinositide 3-kinase signaling. Mol. Pharmacol., *57*: 652–658, 2000.

33. Datta, S. R., Brunet, A., and Greenberg, M. E. Cellular survival: a play in three Akts. Genes Dev., 13: 2905–2927, 1999.

34. Vanhaesebroeck, B., and Alessi, D. R. The PI3K-PDK1 connection: more than just a road to PKB. Biochem. J., 346: 561–576, 2000.

35. Cardone, M. H., Roy, N., Stennicke, H. R., Salvesen, G. S., Franke, T. F., Stanbridge, E., Frisch, S., and Reed, J. C. Regulation of cell death protease caspase-9 by phosphorylation. Science (Wash. DC), 282: 1318–1321. 1998.

36. Brunet, A., Bonni, A., Zigmond, M. J., Lin, M. Z., Juo, P., Hu, L. S., Anderson, M. J., Arden, K. C., Blenis, J., and Greenberg, M. E. Akt promotes cell survival by phosphorylating and inhibiting a Forkhead transcription factor. Cell, *96*: 857–868, 1999.

37. Datta, S. R., Dudek, H., Tao, X., Masters, S., Fu, H., Gotoh, Y., and Greenberg, M. E. Akt phosphorylation of BAD couples survival signals to the cell-intrinsic death machinery. Cell, *91*: 231–241, 1997.

del Paso, L., Gonzalez-Garcia, M., Page, C., Herrera, R., and Nunez,
G. Interleukin-3-induced phosphorylation of BAD through the protein kinase Akt. Science (Wash. DC), 278: 687–689, 1997.

39. Tang, Y., Zhou, H., Chen, A., Pittman, R. N., and Field, J. The Akt proto-oncogene links Ras to Pak and cell survival signals. J. Biol. Chem., *275*: 9106–9109, 2000.

40. Zha, J., Harada, H., Yang, E., Jockel, J., and Korsmeyer, S. J. Serine phosphorylation of death agonist BAD in response to survival factor results in binding to 14-3-3 not BCL- X_L . Cell, 87: 619–628, 1996.

41. Pugazhenthi, S., Nesterova, A., Sable, C., Heidenreich, K. A., Boxer, L. M., Heasley, L. E., and Reusch, J. E.-B. Akt/protein kinase B up-regulates Bcl-2 expression through cAMP-response element-binding protein. J. Biol. Chem., *275*: 10761–10766, 2000.

42. Madrid, L. V., Wang, C-Y., Guttridge, D. C., Schottelius, A. J. G., Baldwin, A. S., Jr., and Mayo, M. W. Akt suppresses apoptosis by stimulating the transactivation potential of the RelA/p65 subunit of NF- κ B. Mol. Cell. Biol., *20*: 1626–1638, 2000.

43. Burow, M. E., Weldon, C. B., Melnik, L. I., Duong, B. N., Collins-Burow, B. M., Beckman, B. S., and McLachlan, J. A. PI3-K/AKT regulation of NF-κB signaling events in suppression of TNF-induced apoptosis. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun., *271*: 342–345, 2000.

44. Stambolic, V., Mak, T. W., and Woodgett, J. R. Modulation of cellular apoptotic potential: contributions to oncogenesis. Oncogene, *18:* 6094–6103, 1999.

45. Maehama, T., and Dixon, J. E. The tumor suppressor, PTEN/MMAC1, dephosphorylates the lipid second messenger, phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-trisphosphate. J. Biol. Chem., *273:* 13375–13378, 1998.

46. Howells, L., Gallacher-Horley, B., Hudson, A., and Manson, M. M. Indole-3-carbinol inhibits PKB/Akt phosphorylation and induces apoptosis in a human breast tumor cell line. Proc. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res., *42*: 312, 2001. 47. Dampier, K. Mechanism of Action of the Chemopreventive Agent Genistein. Centre for Mechanisms of Human Toxicity (Thesis), pp. 83–84. Leicester, UK: University of Leicester, 2000.

48. Hudson, E. A., Dinh, P. A., Kokubun, T., Simmonds, M. S. J., and Gescher, A. Characterization of potentially chemopreventive phenols in extracts of brown rice that inhibit the growth of human breast and colon cancer cells. Cancer Epidemiol. Biomark. Prev., *9*: 1163–1170, 2000.

49. Staal, F. J. T., Roederer, M., and Herzenberg, L. A. Intracellular thiols regulate activation of nuclear factor κB and transcription of human immunodeficiency virus. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 87: 9943–9947, 1990.

 Plummer, S. M., Holloway, K. A., Manson, M. M., Munks, R. J. L., Kaptein, A., Farrow, S., and Howells, L. Inhibition of cyclo-oxygenase 2 expression in colon cells by the chemopreventive agent curcumin involves inhibition of NF-kB activation via the NIK/IKK signalling complex. Oncogene, *18*: 6013–6020, 1999.

51. Snedecor, G. W., and Cochran, W. G. Analysis of variance. *In*: G. W. Snedecor and W. G. Cochran (eds.), Statistical Methods, Ed. 7, pp. 215–237. Ames, IA: The Iowa State University Press, 1980.

52. Afifi, A. A., and Azen, S. P. The analysis of variance. *In:* A. A. Afifi and S. P. Azen (eds.), Statistical Analysis: A Computer-oriented Approach, Ed. 2, pp. 198–273. London: Academic Press, Inc., 1979.

53. Ozes, O. N., Mayo, L. D., Gustin, J. A., Pfeffer, S. R., Pfeffer, L. M., and Donner, D. B. NF- κ B activation by tumour necrosis factor requires the Akt serine-threonine kinase. Nature (Lond.), *401*: 82–85, 1999.

54. Romashkova, J. A., and Makarov, S. S. NF-κB is a target of AKT in anti-apoptotic PDGF signalling. Nature (Lond.), 401: 86–90, 1999.

55. Lu, Y., Lin, Y-Z., LaPushin, R., Cuevas, B., Fang, X., Yu, S. X., Davies, M. A., Khan, H., Furui, T., Mao, M., Zinner, R., Hung, M-C., Steck, P., Siminovitch, K., and Mills, G. B. The PTEN/MMAC1/TEP tumor suppressor gene decreases cell growth and induces apoptosis and anoikis in breast cancer cells. Oncogene, *18*: 7034–7045, 1999.

56. Nakatani, K., Thompson, D. A., Barthel, A., Sakaue, H., Liu, W., Weigel, R. J., and Roth, R. A. Up-regulation of Akt3 in estrogen receptordeficient breast cancers and androgen-independent prostate cancer lines. J. Biol. Chem., 274: 21528–21532, 1999.

57. Sheng, H. M., Shao, J. Y., and DuBois, R. N. Akt/PKB activity is required for Ha-Ras-mediated transformation of intestinal epithelial cells. J. Biol. Chem., *276*: 14498–14504, 2001.

58. Meng, Q. H., Goldberg, I. D., Rosen, E. M., and Fan, S. J. Inhibitory effects of indole-3-carbinol on invasion and migration in human breast cancer cells. Breast Cancer Res. Treat., *63:* 147–152, 2000.

59. Hsu, A-L., Ching, T-T., Wang, D-S., Song, X., Rangnekar, V. M., and Chen, C-S. The cyclooxygenase-2 inhibitor celecoxib induces apoptosis by blocking Akt activation in human prostate cancer cells independently of Bcl-2. J. Biol. Chem., *275:* 11397–11403, 2000.

60. Heiss, E., Herhaus, C., Klimo, K., Bartsch, H., and Gerhauser, C. Nuclear factor κB is a molecular target for sulforaphane-mediated anti-inflammatory mechanisms. J. Biol. Chem., 276: 32008–32015, 2001.

61. Otsuki, M., Saito, H., Xu, X., Sumitani, S., Kouhara, H., Kurabayashi, M., and Kasayama, S. Cilostazol represses vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 gene transcription via inhibiting NF-κB binding to its recognition sequence. Atherosclerosis (Berlin), *158*: 121–128, 2001.

62. Cernuda-Morollon, E., Pineda-Molina, E., Canada, F. J., and Perez-Sala, D. 15-Deoxy-D-12,14-prostaglandin J2 inhibition of NF- κ B-DNA binding through covalent modification of the p50 subunit. J. Biol. Chem., 276: 35530–35536, 2001.

63. Heppner, C., Bilimoria, K. Y., Agarwal, S. K., Kester, M., Whitty, L. J., Guru, S. C., Chandrasekharappa, S. C., Collins, F. S., Spiegel, A. M., Marx, S. J., and Burns, A. L. The tumor suppressor protein menin interacts with NF-κB proteins and inhibits NF-κB-mediated transactivation. Oncogene, *20*: 4917–4925, 2001.

64. Haridas, V., Arntzen, C. J., and Gutterman, J. U. Avicins, a family of triterpenoid saponins from *Acacia victoriae* (Bentham), inhibit activation of nuclear factor-*k*B by inhibiting both its nuclear localization and ability to bind DNA. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, *98*: 11557–11562, 2001.